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11
pursuant to the State Environment Quality Review
and the City Environment Quality Review,

THE CHAIR: I can't see the
Secretary, but I think she's finished.

MS. YVETTE GRUEL: Yes.

THE CHAIR:
this item is the Borough President of Queens, Helen
Marshall.

The first speaker on

QUEENS BOR. PRES. MARSHALL: It's
a pleasure again, to once again be present to give
you my comments on the Willets Point Development
project. ‘

As you know, for the record I am
Borough President Helen Marshall, the Borough
President of Queens.

Willets Point is at the heart of
many of the best things in Queens:

The U.5. National Tennis Center;

"Home of the Mets and the fabulous
Citi Field, which is rising out of the ground

beautifully;

Flushing Meadows-Corona Park and
its many recreational facilities and cultural
institutions;
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PROCEEDINGS

THE CHAIR:
can you call the next item.
MS. YVETTE GRUEL:

Queens -- Borough of Queens, calendar nos. 10-15.

Madame Secretary,

Borough of

Calendar No.
Calendar No. 11 C 080381 ZMQ.
12 N 080382 ZRQ;
13 N 080383 HGQ;
14 C 080384 HUQ;
15 C 080385 HDRQ;

A public hearing in the matter of

Calendar No.
Calendar No.
Calendar No,
Calendar No.

applications for amendments to the City Map, the
zoning map, amendment of the zoning resolution and
for the designation and the disposition of property
for the Willets Point Urban Renewal Plan for the
Willets Point Urban Renewal area. ‘

Notice: A public hearing is also
being held by the Office of the Deputy Mayor for
Economic Develapment, in conjunction with the above
ULURP hearings, to receive comments related to a
Draft Environmental Immpact Statement.

This hearing is being held

10 CD 7 C 080221 MMQ.
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It is flanked by the vibrant
communities of Corona, East Eimhufst and Downtown
Flushing; :

Easy access to both New York F
City's airports; and

As readily accessible for mass ]
transit and also a transportation network serving i
the region. :

Since 1957, when came to Queens,
1 have seen Willets Point become increasingly
blighted and unsightly. Even till today I can walk
there. And everyday when I go home from work I pass
by. Okay?

The numbers and types of jobs
provided there are limited.

Due to the origins and historic
uses of the area, there are serious physical and

environmental limitations on the potential for
higher and better uses that would be expected in an
area so strategically well located.

There is no doubt that the
existing businesses and people who work there 5
provide valuable services and goods. However,
these activities are no fonger compatible or
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appropriate to the progress of the community,
cultural institutions and recreational facilities
that have grown up around Willets Point since its
day as an iselated "valley of ashes."

In fact, right across Roosevelt
Avenue, Muss is building fantastic, both
residential development and large stores. All
around Willets Point development is going on.

The Willets Point Development Plan
is a product of many years of planning. This
propesal evolved from an extensive and inclusive
multiyear process of numerous sessions and town
halt meetings. The result was the Downtown
Flushing Development framework which identified
willets Point as the crucial and strategic
connector between Corona and Flushing and East
Elmhurst, where I live.

The plaq proposes comprehensive
and environmental remediation of the area -- I
think that the environment is one of our greatest
concerns. And I have read the report. If's not
good -- new regional ecenomic activity with a
greater number of quality employment opportunities,

complementary retail and services. And, of course,

i
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15
wall of science and world-class science center are
all part of the many such resources surrounding ]
Willets Point. E
The redevelopment of Willets Point
wili become a active 24-hour, year-around

neighborhood with new residents bringing long-term

economic benefits to queens, New York City and the
entire region.

These applications would change
the zoning, create a Willets Point Special

District, designate an urban renewat area, create

an urban renewal plan.

These actions have a very specific
vision and framework for an active and sustainable
future, very different from what is there today if ;;
it were to be left alone.

The language of the zoning
regulation, special district and urban renewal plan i
are very specific to the point -- F

(Bell rings.) 3

QUEENS BORO. PRES. MARSHALL: Do |
you mind if I finish?

THE CHAIR: Only you.

Definitely.
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new apportunities to simply enjoy more leisure
activities; new green and open spaces and an
enhanced waterfront.

My predecessor was able to get a
teautiful new promenade along Flushing Bay. And
when you look -- when you're on the promenade, you
look into Witlets Point.

In two weeks the eyes of the world
will be on the USTA Open at the nearby National
Tennis Center.

Last year the U.S. Open drew
700,000 fans. We make more maney from the U.S. Open
in those two weeks than we do between Shea and
Yankee Stadium together.

In April of 2009 the gates of Citi
Field and the Jackie Robinson Rotunda will open for
the millions of Mets fan who faithfully support
their team.

The recently opened swimming pool
will become an even more popular spot when the
adjoining skating rink is open.

Both of them are Qlympic size.

The soon-to-be-expanded Queens

Museum will draw new visitors to the area and a
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QUEENS BOR. PRES. MARSHALL: Thank

you.
I'm representing a lot of input.
THE CHAIR: I know you are so
I'll make a special exception. ' 2
QUEENS BOR. PRES. MARSHALL: Thank
you very much.

A plan -- district plan, urban
renewal plan which are specific to the point.

And important features include:

Expanding the size and layouts of
blocks and streets;

The uses of allowed -- to be
allowed;

Location of buildings on the
blocks;

Maximum building heights and
sethack requirements;

Layout and qualities -- qualities
of the extensive required open spaces;

tocation and design of the street;

And continued City agencies and
supervision are all identified.

As Chair of the Willets Point
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Advisory Committee, I convened months of meetings
and planning sessions with all the local
stakeholders, elected officials, community board,
property owners, civic and business organizations,
the Mayor's Office, and several City agencies and
have helped shaped the Willets Point Development
Pian.

These méetings and planning
sessions must continue, well after the review
process, until the plan is fully implemented.

After reviewing the application,
participation in numerous meetings, careful
consideration of all written material submitted to
me and listening to all the speakers at my public
hearings, I recommend approval of this application
with the following fifteen conditions to address
the substantial issues that must be raised.

This is a complicated project.

The Willets Point Advisory
Committee, comprised of the Queens Borough
President, local officials, elected officiais,
representatives of Community Board #3, 4 and 7, and
other community leaders, should be continued for
the duration of this project, including during the

ROY Al LEN & ASSOCIATES 'INC., 212-840-1167
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get out. And they do need help.

The entire Willets Point
Development Project must proceed comprehensively
and not be phased in.

For the first five years of the
development process, beginning with the selection
of a developer, $500,000 per year should be
dedicated to capacity building that will allow
local M/WRBE's as minority and women-owned and local
businesses to respond to Request for Proposals to
provide any goods or services that would arise
during and after construction is complete.

On the western side, Willets
Point, the residential community is a Black and
Latino community. On the eastern side it's an Asian
community. And we have many very capable
businesses and workers that could work here. And so
they definitely need to be heiped and to make sure
they're represented.

THE CHAIR:
President, if you could kind of condense the

So Madame Borough

closing because I know there's lots -- as you can
see in the audience, there are lots of people who'd

like to speak pro and con.
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developer selection process and construction,
implementation and ali other phases of Willets
Point development.

EDC must continue in its good
faith efforts with the property owners to come to a
fair and equitable agreement with the purchase of
their land in the Willets Point project area and
exhaust every means of negotiation before
considering the use of eminent domain.

They deserve it.

EDC must make every effort to help
tenant businesses relocate and reestablish
themselves as ongoing entities.

EDC must make every effort to
contact and help the current Willets Point workers
with enhancement of their employment skilis, find
new employment and provide career counseling and
other supportive services to assure that they are
not adversely impacted by a new development at
Willets Point.

La Guardia Community College has
been selected to work with all those tenant workers
and they're right actually on site. And they will
do that so that the workers don't have to travel to

W, 292-840-1167

ROY ALLEN & ASSOCIATES,

00:08:37

00:09:48

00:095:48

00:10:30

O 0N G N R WN -

10

20

QUEENS BOR, PRES. MARSHALL: A
convention center with an adjoining hotel. It's
actually really -- a convention center with an
adjoining hote! must be included to help any RFP
proposals that -- that this is a request by our
Chamber of Commerce to advance economic development
to aliow them to have trade shows so that they can
bring in new business for the Borough and for our
City.

Ta increase affordability and
development, there should be fifty percent market
rate, thirty percent moderate income and twenty
percent affordable.

And I believe that many of the
groups that are really, you know, fighting for
affordable housing, I think that that would meet
their requirement. But I do think that the housing
and income level of people is something that has to
be considered, very definitely.

EDC and the Parks Department must
develop additional green space on the Flushing
River and extend the Flushing Bay promenade to the
Department of Transportation facility. This would

enable a direct route from the promenade into

R
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2
Flushing.

A retail and commercial mix in the
willets Point -- and recreation district should be
complementary to the neighbaring commercial centers
in bo'th Downtown Flushing and Corona and East
Elmhurst.

An initial $5 million Traffic
Infrastructure Mitigation plan should be
established and increased if necessary. The City
should monitor potential impacts of area traffic
and Infrastructure related to development and
implement appropriate mitigation measures in a
timely manner.

I'm just going to skip over.

In closing, --

THE CHAIR:

give yodr concluding remarks, that would be great.

If you could just

QUEENS BOR. PRES. MARSHALL: Ckay.

In clesing -- in closing, the
Wwillets Point project is about the future, a future
that will employ nearly 18,000 people during
construction, and more than 5,300 people when
complete. A future that includes new residences,
fans, the U.S, Open so on and so forth.

Bt

T
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audience that traditionally we have a half an hour
of speakers in favor and then we switch to speakers
in opposition. And we are at the speakers in favor
part of the testimony right now.

MS. MADELYN WILS:

Willets Point is an important

Hello again.

location at the crosstoads of Queens. It has great
public transit and highway access, is minutes from
our two airports and is located between two vibrant
communities.

Willets Point is also surrounded
by great recreational cultural and entertainment
venues. However, the entire 62-acre site suffers
from historic and ongoing environmental

contamination.

The site was a coal ash dump, or
as the Great Gatsby called it, "the Valley of
Ashes." On top of that is the problem of ongoing
petroleum and contaminants continually being
spilled or dumped on a regular basis.

The site is regularly flooded and
suffers from inadequate infrastructure. There is
no sanitary sewer at all. The site has a poorly
functioning storm sewer, high water table and is
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I'll skip over that.

Willets Point is & major
development project in Queens and for all of New
York City. If allowed to become the sustainable,
beautiful place to visit, shop, live and work at,
that we have planned, then everyone wins, the
workers, the residents, the visitors and also all
the kocal businesses will have great new placés to
carry on their business.

Thank you very much.

THE CHAIR: Madame Borough
President, thank you so much.

Let me just see if there are any
questions for you from the Planning Comimission.

(No response. )

THE CHAIR: There are not. But
we are pleased to see you testify on two projects
today. ‘

Thank you so much.

The next speaker is Madelyn Wils;

Who will he followed by Kevin
McCarthy; and

Then Jonathan Gouveia.

And I just want to telt the

R
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within the hundred-year floodplain.

These constraints make

parcel-by-parcel development virtually impossible.
Wwillets Point needs a large-scale environmental
cleanup. The entire site must be raised two to six
feet.

And you will hear testimeny frem
our consultant why it is not feasible to install :
storm water infrastructure without raising the site l
by at least a few feet.

Major investment and on and
off-site Infrastructure is needed. Yet even with
these constraints it is clear that the

redevelopment of Willets Point would be a great
benefit to the City as a whole and especially to
Queens.

The City's plan was born out of a
community board -- a community-based planning
effort, started in 2002, when the former Deputy
Mayor created the Downtown Flushing Task Force to

create a series of recommendations for the Flushing
area. '

During that process it became very
clear frem the electeds, business people and
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residents, that in order for the area to grow the
City had to do something about Willets Point.
Since this task force issued its recommendations in
2004, the City has done an enormous amount of work
to create a viable plan based on the community
vision. _

The development plan includes
mixed income housing, community space, K through 8
public school, eight acres of open space, a
mid-sized convention center, hotel, office and
retail space.

The development plan also includes
twenty percent of units for affordable housing.
We've been listening carefully to the community
board, Queens Borough President Marshall, and
Council Member Monserrate, as well as other groups,
about increasing that number,

We will do everything we can to
address the affordability issue. But we ask
everyone to be aware of the importance of balancing
alt of the priorities of this plan so that it
remains viable and buildable,

You will be hearing from many
speakers today, including those who will address
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27
jobs, 5,300 permanent jobs.

We recognize this is a complicated
project. We believe strongly that in this i
redevelopment that the rewards are worth the risks.

Thank you very much.

THE CHAIR: Thank you very much.

Let me see if there are any
questions for you before you leave the pédium.

Angela Battaglia.

COMM. BATTAGLIA: With regard to
the existing businesses, you mentioned already that
there are four owners that you've already arranged
relocation.

MS. MADELYN WILS: Yes.

COMM. BATTAGLIA:
sure how many workers that represents. But I know

I'm not too

in total there are 260 business, many of which are
renters. ‘

I also understand from the
discussion the other day, that the City can only
negotiate with the property owner, the owner of the
business. So I just wanted to ask you, if this is
within your purview, to discuss how you can help
all of the workers or all of the businesses that
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our approach to the needs of the business, property
owners, tenants and workers who are at Willets

Point today. We take this issue very seriously and

are prépared to go to great lengths to address

their needs understanding this is a critical
component to any redevelopment.

As we've stated publicly many
times over, we are fully committed to negotiating
private acquisition and relocation deals with any
and all property owners willing to work with us,
willing being the operative word.

To this end, we are pleased to
have our first four deals in hand.

Having said that, the City has an
obligation to its taxpayers to not make gifts of
public funds. We've encouraged businesses to get
their own appraisals and we are prepared to make
fair and sensible deals based on fair market value
of the property.

THE CHAIR: Madelyn, you are not
the Borough President so you have three minutes.

{Laughter.}

MS, MADELYN WILLS: Okay.

Eighteen thousand construction

7 of 97 sheets
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are renting, to relocate and establish other venues
to retain their workers.
You talked about all the jobs it
will create but let's talk about all the ]obs that
are there and how we protect them.
MS. MADELYN WILLS: Yes.
Well,
outreach. And we will get into this. Jonathan

we've had extensive

S A O B R

Gpuveia, my colleague, will get into this
extensively. :

But I will say that we also have
just selected a company that will help these g
businesses relocate and he will get into the
details much more finer.

COMM. BATTAGLIA: Thank you.

THE CHAIR:
from the Commission for Madelyn Wils? -

Any other questions

(No response.)

THE CHAIR:
thank you very much.

MS. MADELYN WILLS: Thank you.

THE CHAIR:
any elected officials are given the courtesy of
speaking first. And I've been just notified that

Okay. Madelyn,

As is our custom,
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1 29 £ 1 31
oniees 2 New York State Senator Toby Ann Stavisky is here to 2 Wall Street. And we've got to have the
wEos O testify. ; 3 public/private partnership to develop Willets
wasss 4 SENATOR STAVISKY: Thank you and 4 Point, to take care of the existing businesses and
n 5 thank you for your patience. - 5 yet at the same time benefit the community. 1
=z B There's been a reference to the 6 So I thank you for your patience. :
ooz 1 Valley of Ashes. Willets Point is cited in one of 7 And I just want to add one other
oonemk O all time classics of American literature, the Great 8 -- I don't if you saw the story in Sunday's New
9 Gatsby. 9 York Times. A very interesting story where two
oonaat 10 And F. Scott Fitzgerald - let me 10 young people left Shea Stadium and wandered into
ooz 11 read this - calls Willets Point a valley of 11 the Willets Point.
coae 12 ashes...bounded on one side by a small foul f 12 And they're quoted as saying, we
oeieso 13 river...a fantastic farm where ashes grow like 13 were looking at each other and hoping we'd get out
14 wheat into ridges and hills and grotesque gardens. - 14 alive. It certainly wasn't something I want to
oasa00 15 And I'm here today to say let's - 15 experience again.
ooeca 16 change it. 16 These are two Mets fans who have
oonaes 17 _ I'm going to leave my testimony. 17 taken it upon themselves to be almost a citizen r
aote0s 18 I'm going to be very brief, 18 voice for the improvermnent of Willats Point. :
ooy 19 But towards the end of session we 19 We want to make sure that the
onga 20 passed Brownfields legislation. And I was very 20 businesses are taken care of and at the same time L
tonge 21 proud to speak on the floor in favor of the 21 that the community at large can benefit for the
22 brownfield legisiation because it's as though it 22 opportunity that Willets Point offers. :
23 were tailor-made for Willets Point. o215t 23 So I thank you all very much.
24 Willets Point is an environmental | coz1s1 24 THE CHAIR:  Thank you, Senator.
25 nightmare, as you know. ; 25 Thank you for coming.
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1 30 1 . a2
2 I'm going to skip over much of 2 The next speaker is Kevin
3 this. But let me just say that whether you're 3 McCarthy;
4 watching the U.S. Open Tennis matches, and it's a 4 Who will be followed by Jonathan
5 major, major revenue producer for New York City and . 5 Gouveia; and
6 New York State, or whether you enjoy walking in wzzo B Then Lisa Bova Hiatt.
7 Flushing Meadows Park or eating in restaurants in wazio T MR. KEVIN MCCARTHY: Good
8 Flushing, in my district, or in Corona, Queens has 8 afternoon. f
9 so much to offer. 9 I'm Kevin McCarthy from HDR
10 And there's no reason why Willets 10 Engineering.
11 Point shouldn't become one more reasen to be proud 11 I want to present an overview of
12 of our home. Hopefully in the future when they 12 the hazardous materials and infrastructure segments
13 talk about the valley of ashes, instead they talk 13 of this project. '
14 about the Phoenix bird as it rises from the ashes. 14 The following is a brief list of
15 Because that's what Willets Point has the potential 15 existing conditions, the studies performed and the
16 to be. It is a -- to me, the economy is the major 16 findings of those. 3
17 issue today and everything else sort of pales 17 The entire district is located on E
18 compared to the economy. 18 a former ash landfill. As a result, the majority
19 And Willets Point has the -- is 19 of the site has settled below the 100 year FEMA
20 going to be the opportunity to be almost an _ 20 floodplain and established levels below grade. 3
21 economic engine for New York City and indeed the = 21 The current storm sewer elavation
22 State. 22 does not allow proper drainage resulting in runoff :
23 We need to diversify our base. We _,_ 23 from automotive and manufacturing businesses that
24 can't rely so heavily on Wall Street. You know, one - 24 contain petroleumn and chemicals documented by New
25 doltar in five in New York State revenue comes from - 25 York State DEC swimmers.
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2 The current storm system has no 2 development, including filling all the roadways to

3 ability to pretreat this contaminated water prior - 3 the 100-year flood elevation will allow each site

4 to discharge into fhe Bay and no sanitary or 4 to be brought to that elevation at one time.

5 industrial sewer connection exists. The result is ; 5 Envircnmental remediation can be

6 the discharge from all over the 200 businesses to 6 performed all at once rather than one site at a

7 leach fields, pits, brown surfaces, with no real 0 7 time and can be coordinated with the development

8 treatment. 8 and rmanaged and reviewed by the City.

9 The following assessments and 9 The detention of sustainable storm
10 investigations have been performed on the project 3 10 sewer options can be incorporated into the overall
11 so far. ' 11 development to meet the most stringent DEC outfall |
12 A district-wide, phase 1 12 criteria. And a new sanitary pump station can be F?;
13 assessment was performed to identify known and k, 13 designed, properly sized and located, to match the 4
14 potential environmental conditions that would need g 14 large-scale development preventing the future
15 to be addressed during any future work. oozsz 15 upgrade required as a result of individual site
16 A phase 2 investigation was - | woose 16 development.
17 completed to confirm the general conditions of the ooesas 17 Thank you.
18 shallow fill and brown water. And an elevation | ooasna 18 THE CHAIR: Let me see if there :'
19 survey was completed of the roadways, o255 19 are any questions for you.
20 '~ This was done to determine the = | coasr 20 Irwin Cantor. L
21 amount of fill that would be necessary to raise the ¢ | ooesr 21 COMM. CANTOR: Mr. McCarthy, if '
22 site to the one hundred year floodplain. It was 1 wo2sm 22 I understood you correctly, you were saying in
23 also used to establish difference between the to2525 23 order to put in the system, the street sewer :
24 current site elevation and the legal grades | ouzsz0 24 system, you would have to bring a new streetupto |
25 established forty years ago. | ozse 25 the new grade which is above the hundred-year flood

ROY ALLEN & ASSOCIATES, INC., 212-840-1187
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2 After the survey was completed, , 2 level.

3 elevations and roﬁtes for a new storm sewer and " P R 1 And if you did that with the

4 sanitary sewer were evaluated including a video wass 4 existing businesses remaining, you'd have a

5 inspection of existing outfalls. sozsas D Tik-Tak-Toe situation of high streets and low

6 Finally, a geotechnical = | cozsae B existing buildings?

7 investigation has been performed to evaluate the - | oozsas 7 MR. KEVIN MCCARTHY: Correct.

8 feasibility of possible foundations and determine | oozses 8 In fact, what we evaluated was the

9 the sediment weights of the fill. 9 legal grade, first which Is lower than the 100-year
10 The following issues exist 10 floodptain. And in many areas in Willets Point
11 replacing infrastructure without the full district 11 right now it's below basically legal grades. And
12 development. 12 you would have add two and half, about two and a
13 In order to place fill and raise 13 half to three feet of fill in the southern end of
14 streets high enough for a storm sewer to function, = 14 willets Point, which would essentially raise the
15 a wall will be made essentially around numerous ' 15 roads up two and a half feet above the -- above the
16 properties fimiting access and causing floeding of nozes 16 entrances of those facilities.
17 all those parcels. Storm water pretreatment systems cozs1s 17 COMM. CANTOR: So all of those
18 canﬁot be installed in the roadways so any new ozens 18 facilities are all legal grade currently, or a
19 storm sewer will direct all of the pollutants from cozez0 19 great number of them are? .
20 the site directly to Flushing Bay. ' : | ozsar 20 MR. KEVIN MCCARTHY: Correct.
21 Remediation can take many years | vozsize 21 Most of the sites are at, I'll
22 and even decades, as no requirements for completion 22 call it street grade, the curb and street grade.
23 can be imposed by the City and the State even under 23 Then you've got -- that's just a few inches above :
24 the Brownfields Cleanup program. = | cozean 24 the existing roadway. But you'd then be two and a e
25 Advantages of a full district 25 half feet -- those sites would be about two and
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" hydrautic --

~ existed, leave us alone, put in the sewer system,

37
half feet below the road. And you'd have no way to
get storm sewer or storm water, when it rained, out

of their proprieties into the elevated storm drain

just because -- just basically because of the

T

COMM. CANTOR:

you put in a sewer system, as certain arguments

So if and when

you're saying if you were to put in the sewer, by
its very nature, even if you went up to legal

R

grade, not storm grade, not 100-year storm, even if
you only went up to legal grade, you're saying the
street would stil! be higher than the business
enterprises adjacent to it?

MR. KEVIN MCCARTHY: Correct.

<63

And, in fact, --
' COMM. CANTOR:
in their own individual valleys?
MR, KEVIN MCCARTHY: There would

So they would be

e,

be a valley.

RN

And we looked at the existing
grades of the streets now just to see if you could b
do it without bringing it to existing grade, and
that southern end of Willets Point does not

— T
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dlarification, Gail DeNello (phonetic) of La
Guardia Community College will discuss our strategy
of assisting approximately 1,700 workers at Willets
Point.

In regard to the relocation
effort, EDC's primary goal is to work one-gn-one
with any interested Witlets Point business or land
owner, to negotiate the relocation or acquisition
deals that meet their specific needs and allow them
to grow and continue making contributions to our
econamy.

EDC knows that the businesses at
Willets Point are important contributor to our
economy and provide valuable goods and services to
the City and the surrounding region. And we want

to protect that.

EDC began meeting with businesses
and land owners just over a year ago. In that time,
EDC and its representatives have worked -- have
worked hard to make contact with each of the

approximate twenty owner occupants, 225 tenant
businesses and 55 landlords. All tolled, we have
held over 500 meetings, phone calls and e-mails.

We have written letters to
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hydraulically work. You can't -- you can't drain.

You can't get the water from the edge out to the

Bay without raising that legal grade which is about

two and half feet. So that's exactly we're saying.
COMM. CANTOR:
THE CHAIR:

questions for Mr. McCarthy?

Thank you.

Are there any other

{Ng response.}
THE CHAIR:
for your testimony.

Thank you very much

The next speaker, as 1 said, is
Jonathan Gouveia;

Then Lisa Bova Hiatt;

Then Dr. Gail Mellon.

MR. JONATHAN GOUVEIA: Thank you.

et

Good afternoon.

s

My name Jonathan Gouveia.

EHEREERGS

As Madelyn Wils stated earlier,
I'm here to talk briefly about EDC's efforts around
business relocation and tenant assistance.

You should have all received, in
your packets, detailed information on our outreach

strategy.

B
And just one point of e

08/20/2008 08:29:00 PM
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businesses and land owners encouraging them to

contact us about entering into negotiations with
us.

The most recent letter was sent
last week.

Our outreach consultants from '
Howard Stein-Hudson have met with every business
that was willing to talk. We're pleased to say

that approximately 95 percent of businesses took

advantage of this opportunity. And we lhope that
those who have not will scon be willing to contact

us.

As a result of a comprehensive

outreach strategy, we have made numerous offers and

are currently engaged in active negotiations to

several business owners and land lowers,

We've been discussing, and as

Madelyn pointed out earlier, that in all of our
relocation and acquisition deals, the City intends
to pay fair market value for land, building and
fixtures, the value of which will be determined by
appraisal.

" In the case of relocation, we will
provide relocation benefits that includes, but are ,

ROY ALLEN & ASSOCIATES, INC., 212-840-1167
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not limited to, moving expenses, storage cost and
other limited expenses.

We've announced four completed
deals within the last two months. These deals, and
those we are currently working on, provide clear
evidence that EDC is committed to reaching as many
negotiated settlements as possible.

We expect to make several more

announcements within the coming weeks and months.

While we're pleased with our
progress to date, we fully acknowledge that in a
handful of cases, reaching a completed deal has
been more challenging. Some businesses need large
parcels of land. Others need site-specific or
use-specific permits. And in some cases there have
been some businesses that have simply refused to
look at pur potential reiocation sites.

Regardless of the challenges
presented by a small handful of businesses, we are
committed to finding appropriately sized and zoned
properties, working with relevant public agencies,
to secure appropriate permits and we Wiil continue
to show all business owners potential relocation
sites.

W0 N bW =
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engaging us in negotiations.

THE CHAIR: Thanks very much.

_ Let me see if there are any
questions.

Yes, Karen Phillips.

COMM. PHILLIPS: You mentionad
the work that you're doing on the 225 tenant
businesses. Are the majarity of those tenant
businesses in auto-related uses?

And my other question is, if there
was any effort to identify sites and perhaps --
because I know we do have the industrial parks that
were set in the industrial strategy that the Mayor
put together a couple of years ago. But in a way
of creating a kind of auto-related kind of center
where they couid relocate. Because some of them
are -- benefit from co-location.

MR. JONATHAN GOUVEIA: Right.

COMM. PHILLIPS: Is that something
that's been looked at all in terms of the areas
that have been set aside for industrial areas?

MR. JONATHAN GOUVETA: As I
mentioned, we haven't gotten into in-depth
discussion with the tenants. We've hired or we're

i3
3
i
5
i
I
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In short, we are open and willing
to talk to any interested business or land owner
about reaching a setflement at any time.

In addition to the owner occupant
businesses and land owners, Willets Point is
compromised of roughly 225 tenant businesses.

Qur efforts to talk to tenant
businesses began in February 2008 when we set up a
mobile outreach office in Willets Point to have
one-on-one sessions with the tenant businesses and
gather information about their operations.

And we recently, as Madelyn noted,
selected a relocation expert that will begin
outreach later this summer and kickoff negotiation
and site investigations with tenants later
following ULURP approval, should we get it.

In closing, I would reiterate that
EDC is happy with its progress, but knows that
there is more work to be done. We fully expect
momentum to continue to build --

THE CHAIR: You have to
conclude,

MR. JONATHAN GOUVEIA: Okay. --
with more and more businesses and land owners

o
-
=
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in the process of hiring a tenant relocation
specialist. So this sort of ongoing conversation
about what their business -- where they want to be
located, whether they want to cb—locate, will come
-- will come -- will become apparent through that
process, which we'll begin later or towards the end
of the summer or early fall.

. In preliminary conversations that
we've had, not all businesses want that. S0 what we
really try to do is place business where they think
it makes the most sense for them. We're certainly
open to looking at what works for the businesses.

COMM. PHILLIPS: Okay.

THE CHAIR: Yes. Irwin Cantor.

COMM, CANTOR: But to further
the other question, which I think was a great
question, we created new areas for the fish market.
We created a new area for the greocery market. So
conceptually, would it not be an easier, if I may,
to find an area where these auto-related
organizations can go to?

You know and we know businesses
tend congregate. They feed off each other, --

MR. JONATHAN GOUVEIA: Right.

ROY ALLEN & ASSOCIATES, INC,, 212-840-1167
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COMM. CANTOR: -- whether it be
the fish, whether it be the wholesale grocery,
whether it be the Diamond District.

And your answer did not seem to be
positive. It was kind of, we'll see what develops.

And 1 would follow Commissioner
Phillips and encourage you guys to try and find an
area that can accommodate a large number of these
businesses who may wish to continue to feed off
each other.

MR, JONATHAN GOUVEIA: I didn't
mean to suggest that we'll see what develops. What
we want to do is really understand what the
businesses want and need. But, again, your points
are duly noted.

Thank you.

THE CHAIR: Yes. Angela.

COMM. CAVALUZZI:
chime in that I think the idea of moving all the

I do want to

businesses to one location or finding a suitable
location for many of them would be probably the way
to go.

What type of assistance would they
be given? Would they be given relocation

ROY ALLEN & ASSOCIATES INC., 212-840-1167
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Hiatt.

MS. LISA BOVA HIATT: Good
afternoon,

My name is Lisa Bova Hiatt. And
I'm the Deputy Chief in the Office of the
Corporation Counsel. :

My primary responsibility is ‘,:
overseeing the acquisition of property by eminent :
domain for the City of New York. :

I'm here to briefly to discuss the
eminent domain process.

I'd like to start by saying that
despite what some people may think, the use of

T AT,

eminent domain is rarely a government's first
choice. And it's used judiciously and thoughtfully
by the City of New York to further its public
projects and always in accordance with the rules
and procedures set forth in the Eminent Domain
Procedure Law.

As in virtually every public
project undertaken by the City of New York, we're
committed to negotiating with the property owners

or the property owners of Willets Point before
moving ahead with the acquisition of property by
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46
assistance? Would they be given startup money to
configure their new space?

MR. JONATHAN GOUVEIA: The
specific benefits packages was laid out in the City
Rules and there's an exhaustive list. But it would
be some moving expenses, storage expenses, other
sort of setup costs, pretty reasonable costs that
would be covered.

COMM, CAVALUZZI: Thank you.

THE CHAIR:
that to the commission, I think we would be

If you could send

interested in it.

Are there any other questions from
the Commissioners?

{No response.)

MR. JONATHAN GOUVEIA: I think
some of the details actually are in the package.
But we can provide you with more.

THE CHAIR:
probably just send it to us.

MR. JONATHAN GOUVEIA: Okay. All

1 think you could

right.
THE CHAIR:
The next speaker is Lisa Bova

Thanks very much.
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eminent domain,

With respect to the eminent domain
process, as you're painfully aware, unfortunately
the acquisition of property by the City of New F
York, whether by negotiated purchase or by eminent

domain, must first meet the ULURP. And assuming
that the City receives the requisite approvals

after ULURP is complete, the City plans to hold a.
hearing under the Eminent domain Procedure Law.

The purpose of the Eminent Domain

Procedure Law hearing is to inform the public and
review the public use to be served by the proposed
public project and the impact on the environment

and the residents of the locality where such
project is going to be constructed. '

At the EDPL, evidence is presented
that: Explains and demonstrates the public use;

Benefit and purpose presented or

to be served by the public project;

The impact of the project on the
environment; and

The residents of the locality
where the project will be constructed;

The proposed location or alternate
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12 of 97 sheets




@~ G bW N

[ T T S A O i O O
GN A DWW~ Da R LN O W

24
25

conclusion of the hearing, the City will make its o0:ama1
determinations and findings concerning the proposed

project.

49 = 1

location of the project; and : coess 2
" The reason for the selection of o0z 3

the proposed location that has been designated for oeasss 4
the project. ooss D
Within ninety days after the 1 P

7

8

9

After the determinations and
findings are issued, the City will continue to use
its best efforts to negotiate with private property = | coaese 12

o003 13

:
owners to acquire their property by negotiated ;

acquisition in lieu of eminent domain. o006 14

If negotiated acquisitions cannot = | aceone 15

be reached, the City will commence an action to | ovaon 16
acquire the property for the Willets Point Project oo 17
by eminent domain and follow the procedures set . 18
forth in the Eminent Domain Procedure Law, ooaous 19
After the City has acquired title 20

to the property, it plans to assist the owners and 21
businesses in relocation, as Jonathan, my g 22
colleague, has explained. 23
After -- moving onta probably the i 24

25

most important component for both the businesses
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it will be adjudicated in the courts.
THE CHAIR.:
questions for you.

Okay. There may be

Any questions from the
Commissioners?

Yes, Karen Phillips.

COMM. PHILLIPS: I believe Ms.
Wils commented that they're asking the owners to do
their own appraisal. Is that the normal process or
is it more after you negotiate that the City does
the appraisal or orders the appraisal, but
generally an owner comes to you with the appraisal
that they've gotten --

MS. LISA BOVA HIATT: Exactly. I
think it's hard for an owner to get a clear
understanding of what their property is worth
without having an appraisal done.

And in a situation where a
property is acquired by eminent domain, in order
-- when an owner files a claim for additional
compensation, the next step is the exchange of
appraisals.

And once they see the City's
position the way the property is valued and the
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and the property owners is the idea of
compensation.
An owner of property acquired by
eminent domain is entitled to just compensation and 00:40:6
the sale of just compensation by an appraisal 00:40:46
prepared by an independent appraiser. And the City | 004048
authorizes 100 percent of the advanced payment or
100 percent of the appraised value. 00:40:57
Any property owner who feels that 10
- 11
THE CHAIR:  You are going to oparos 12
have to conclude. ocaror 13
1 want to remind everybody that 14
the three-minute limit is it. And you have to pace ooario 15
yourself accordingly because you're going to find ’? 16
yourself, as Lisa has, right in the middie of her *' 17
explanation. " 18
MS. LISA BOVA HIATT: On my last ooarze 19
sentence. soara 20
THE CHAIR: One sentence. - | oarse 21
MS. LISA BOVA HIATT: An owner coata0 22
who believes that the City's payment for their % ocen 23
property does not constitute just compensation may 24
file a claim for additional compensation and then 25
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City sees their position the way the property is
valued, either a settlement can be reached or we
need to look to the court for intervention.
THE CHAIR: Yes, Irwin.
COMM. CANTOR:
question: We haven't been told clearly yet whether

1 would ask this

this is a phased acquisition. I'm under the
impression that it's geing to be one site. It's
not going to be -- it's not going to be
rehabilitated in the sequence.

So if it's a one-site taking, how
the Department goes into condemnation or let's -~
goes into condemnation assuming, of course, that
you haven't been able to close with these
individua! groups, would you be taking it over a
period of time or would the intent be the taking,
if you will, to be a quick as possible?

MS. LISA BOVA HIATT: Idon't
think a determination has been made whether or not
the acquisitions will be phased. I can tell you
from my experience with large-scale projects like
Hudson Yards or the 42nd Street redevelopment, that
they've always been phased acquisitions just

because it's easier in terms of vetting appraisals. B
ROY ALLEN & ASSOCIATES, INC,, 212-340-1167
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And that doesn't necessarily mean that the
development is not going to move forward as one
project, but the takings might be phased.

COMM. CANTOR: But while these
-- while these owners are not being taken, they
have certain constraints on themseives with regard
to the disposition of the site of another party
could be impossible; getting loans from a bank
would be problematic; improving their property, if
they so desire, is difficult.

: Aren't they sort of in limba?

MS. LISA BOVA HIATT: Well,
actually, if you look at the 42nd Street project as
an example, the takings on 42nd Street occurred
over a ten-year period. And during that period, the
properties within the project, that had not been
acquire’d' by eminent domain, were freely bought and
sold, ieased, mortgaged. And there was nothing to
stop private property owners from exercising their
rights as owners until the City, or in that case,
the State, moved into take their property.

THE CHAIR:  Okay. Nat Leventhat.

COMM. LEVENTHAL:

Just to clarify. If negotiations

Thank you.
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Okay. Thank you.
MS. LISA BOVA HIATT: Exactly.
THE CHAIR:
questions for Lisa Bova Hiatt?

Are there any other

(No response.)

THE CHAIR: Lisa, thank you very

much.
MS. LISA BOVA HIATT: Thank you.
THE CHAIR: It's now time
actually to switch to speakers in opposition and
half an half, half hour. b
And the first speaker in
opposition will be Richard Lee. E&
And let me read a few names so ycu ‘f
can get ready: f
After Richard Lee will be Michael
Gerrard; 5

Then Bernard Adler;

And then Michael O'Rouke; and
Then Kevin Loyst.

Richard Lee.

MR, RICHARD LEE: Hi.

Good afternoon.

My name is Richard Lee. I am the

e T e P R S L, e
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onazes 2 fail and we go to eminent domain and they get just ;‘ 2
004307 3 compensation for property, that compensation is 3
ocarto 4 based on the fair value of the property as it is in 4
bo31s D the conditions that it exists in. And how does the ; 5
ondazo B kind of environmental problems that exist in this 6
coaaza T area, how would that effect what would be awarded 7
coazzs B under eminent domain? 8
ooeszs O MS. LISA BOVA HIATT: Well, just | 9
voazzr 10 compensation is generally determined at the highest 10
11 and best use of the property under the current 1
12 zoning as of the date of the taking. 12
13 In New York State, within a 13
14 condemnation proceeding at the moment, the state of 14
15 the taw is that we can't look at envirenmental 15
16 conditions, although a separate action can be 16
17 commenced against the property owner to offset or 17
18 to recover remediation costs. 18
ooexsr 19 COMM. LEVENTHAL: So while you 19
oyasco 20 can't take environmental conditions into account in 20
21 determining compensation, you know, in a sense you 21
ooaa0r 22 are by the process you just described. 22
o 23 MS. LISA BOVA HIATT: Well, you 23
24 could. 24
25 COMM. LEVENTHAL: You could. 25
ROY ALLEN & ASSOCIATES, INC., 212-840-1167
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Advocacy Associate for Aslan Americans for
Equality.

And we are a founding member of
the Queens for Affordable Housing Coalition.

First I'd like to thank the City
Planning Commission for giving us the opportunity
to express our concern with the Willets Point
Development Plan.

Queens is really amidst an

affordable housing crisis. Currently, Flushing is
the most populated community in the entire City
with 250,000 households. )

The No. 1 most overcrowded
community right now is the town right next to it,
Corona/Elmhurst.

3

And No. 2 most overcrowded
community right now is Jackson Heights which is
kind of right next to it. E

And the third most overcrowded is
Sunnyside/Woodside which includes the Hunters Point
south development.

And so we have two huge
developments being built'on both sides, Hunters
Point south and Willets Point, which is going to
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2 combine for about 10,500 units of housing. But the 2 interchanges only if they will not have a

3 preblem is a lot of these households can't afford 3 significant adverse impact on the safety and

4 them because nearly forty percent of the households 4 operation of the freeway. But the project will have

5 earn less than $35,000 which exciudes them from 4 5 a catastrophic effect on the Van Wyck. :

6 even the affordable altocations of these two G The EIS admits a staggering number

7 development. : 7 of unmitigated traffic conditions. The left exits

8 So what we're'real!y asking is : 8 and short sightlines are safety hazards.

9 that the City Planning Commission really take into 9 Our traffic experts, Bernard Adler
ovacos 10 consideration the Borough President and the 10 and Michael O'Rourke will expand on these issues.
oaasos 11 community beard's recommendations and build upon 1" Thus, the City is heading towards

12 that so that the -- so that you can recommend an 12 a lengthy process under the National Environmental

13 affordable housing plan that really includes more 13 Policy Act and it may well culminate in a denial of

14 affordable housing on both of these sites and one 14 the interchange. If that happens, that would in

15 that really reflects the public and includes the 15 turn invalidate the entire traffic analysis.

16 income rates of these -- the demographics of these 16 The second fatal flaw is that the

17 communities are included. 17 EIS shows that the interchanges requires the
oo4s20 18 Thank you. 18 demolition of a state and federal-eligible historic
ooaszz 19 THE CHAIR: Just to be clear, 1 19 property. '

20 you're not opposed to the plan, you're just looking =j 20 That triggers the lengthy process
ozae:26 21 for deeper affordability? ' 21 under Section 106 of the National Historic
ocagezs 22 MR. RICHARD LEE: Well, I have to 22 Preservation Act, which hasn't begun, and it

23 say that we're opposed to this current plan simply : violates the Section 4 (f) requirements of the

24 because it doesn't include the affordable housing : Department of Transportation Act. _
004613 2D components that we really feel need to be included. Third, the City says that parts of
I ROY ALLEN & ASSOCIATES, iNC., 212-840-1167 ROY ALLEN & ASSOCIATES, INC., 212-840-1167
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ooae:as 2 THE CHAIR: Okay. But that's 2 the site are heavily contaminated. As our
004507 3 your main objection? 3 hydrogeologic expert, Kevin Phillips will explain,
voaszr MR. RICHARD LEE: Yes. 4 these areas are linked to an aquifer that is pumped
o638 D THE CHAIR: Let me see if there & 5 as part of the New York City water system.

6 are any questions for you. 8 _ The fill that will be brought in
co4g:ae T {(No response.) t 7 to bring the site up to fhe desired grade will
oo B THE CHAIR: There are not. 8 press down and squeeze the pollutants into the
ooaear 9 Thank you for being here. 9 aquifer. The EIS ignores this effect which viclates
ooagar 10 MR. RICHARD LEE: Thank you, i 10 the Federal Safe Drinking Water Act.
voasas 11 THE CHAIR: Michael Gerrard; . : 11 Fourth, the EIS admits that the
oapaa 12 Then Bernard Adler. 12 existing storm water outfalls are too small, but it
oozt 13 MR. MICHAEL GERRARD: Madame ‘| 13 omits the State DEC permitting process to build new

14 Chair, and members of the Commission, my name is  f 14 outfalls,

15 Michael Gerrard. 15 We will have a lot more to say in
coaros 16 I am environmental counsel to the 16 our written comments.
ooeros 17 Willets Point Industry and Realty Association. 17 Our work here has been impeded by

18 This project has at least four o 18 the City's stonewalling on our Freedom of
19 fatal flaws under the environmental laws. : 19 Information Law requests. The City has failed for
ogaras 20 First, the project assumes a new 20 many menths to provide much of the requested
21 interchange with the Van Wyck Expressway. Since 21 information.
o723 22 that's part of [-678, it requires the approval of 22 We reserve all rights on this and
w23 the Federal and State highway agencies and the 23 all of the other issues, including eminent domain,
vadr3o 24 completion of the Federal EIS process. 24 which others will address.
oot 25 State DOT's guidelines allow new In closing, the 9.4 million square
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2 feet involved here really requires a multi-billion
3 dollar reworking of the roadway system. Otherwise,
4 the area will become a potential honking nightmare
5 for people trying to get a hospital, to a flight,
6 to a game, for the hundreds of thousands of through
7 drivers.
8 All of this will come out in the
9 federal and state application process for the Van
10 Wyck ramps.
11 " I'm almost done.
12 And the result is likely to be
13 denied. It would be both unlawful and irresponsible
14 for the City to start condemnation without the
15 interchange approvals.
16 We hope that the City will reject
17 the project. But even if approved, everything
18 should be contingent on the ramp approvals and on
vose2e 19 solving the other fatal flaws.
oosoza 20 THE CHAIR:  Thank you, Michael.
ooso2s 271 Let me see if there are questions
22 for you from the Commission.
ons0zs 23 (No response.)
coseze 24 THE CHAIR: There are not. But
oosnae 29 if you would leave your testimony, I think we'd

s | cos140
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This an unprecedented overload of
the local roadway system.

Of the 29 intersections studied,
there are significant impacts at between 19 and 23
intersections and that does not include a gameday
at Shea Stadium or future Citi Field.

As other examples, in the morning
peak hour there is severe congestion, with delays
in excess of two minutes, more than three times the
delay without the project at eight intersections
within the area.

In the evening commute there are
the same delays at eleven intersections.

In addition, there are nine
intersections where there is no mitigation during
either of the peak hours.

With respect to the emergency
response, information from the Office of Management
Analysis and Planning of the New York City Fire
Department, indicates that it takes one minute
longer to get a response in Willets Point than in
the Borough of Queens and anywhere else in the‘City
of New York.

There is nine million square feet

ROY ALLEN & ASSOCIATES INC., 212-340-1167
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very much like to read it.
MR. MICHAEL GERRARD: Tl leave

Thank you.
THE CHAIR:
Bernard Adler; and

1

2

3

4 multiple copies.
5

6 Thanks very much.
7

wsuse 8 Then Michael O'Rourke.
oosods D MR. BERNARD ADLER: Good
10 afternoon, Chair Burden, honorable members of the
11 Commission.
12 My name is Bernard Alder. I am a
13 registered professional engineer in the State of
14 New York having practiced traffic engineering and
15 transportation planning for over forty years.
16 I'm the former Commissioner of
17 Traffic for the City of White Plains, New York.
18 I'd like to focus today on Ewo
19 issues, and that is the inoperability of the
20 proposed roadway surface system and the poor
21 emergency response time within Willets Point.
22 All the information has been taken
23 from the DGEIS. And based on that information, 1
w2z 24 have never seen this level of unmitigated impact in
vostas 25 over -- in the forty years I have been practicing.
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that's being developed and the EIS does not even
address this. In fact, the National Fire '
Protection Association recommends a maximum
response time of four minutes for a nonstructural
fire. In Willets Point it's over two-and-a-half
minutes ionger and over one-and-a-half minutes
longer than anyplace else in Queens.

For a structural fire its two
minutes longer and one minute longer than anyplace
else in Queens.

And, again, for emergency medical
servicaes it's over two minutes longer. And, again,
one minute longer than anyplace else in Queens.

In summary, the DGEIS clearly
shows that the residents will not be comfortably
able to get to and from work;

Businesses will not be able to
timely receive shipments or customers;

Travelers will not be able to
reach the airports in a timely manner; and

Emergency vehicles wili not be
able to respond in a timely manner.

This degradation creates an
unprecedented daily transportation overload.

ROY ALLEN & ASSOCIATES, INC., 212-840-1167
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oesa0 2 Thank you. 2 on the northbound direction would be cut from 41
005400 3 THE CHAIR:  Thank you very much 3 miles an hour to thirteen miles an hour.
4 for your testimony. 4 The impacts to the northbound Van
5 Let me see if there are questions 5 Wyck are not unique, Extremely slow speeds and
6 for you. 6 heavy congestion are also expected along the
005403 T {No response.) 7 southbound Van Wyck, the southbound Whitestone and
oosaon B THE CHAIR: There are not. 8 both directions of the Grand Central Parkway.
9 Thank you so much. 9 The traffic on the ramps wili
10 The next speaker is Michael 10 become intolerable as well. Speeds of less than two
11 O'Rourke; 11 miles an hour are predicted for the ramps from
12 who will be followed by Kevin, I 12 westbound Northern Boulevard to the southbound Van
13 think, Loyst; 13 Wyck Expressway for most of the day.
cosa1a 14 Then Dan Scully; and 14 By comparison, without the
oo:sa1s 15 Then Ned Feinstein. 15 project, predicted speeds of approximately 29 miles
cosats 16 Michael O'Rourke. 16 an hour. :
vosais 17 MR. MICHAEL O'ROURKE: Thank you. ;: 17 Single-digit ramp speeds are also
voseze 18 Good afternoon, Ms, Burden, and 18 projected for other highway ramps in the vicinity. F
oosezz 19 members of the City Planning Commission. ;— 19 The congestion caused by these
20 My name is Michael O'Rourke. I am f=: 20 extremely low speeds will kill the spillback both
21 a Senior Associate with Adler Consulting. 21 onto the highway network and the local streets lﬁ
22 I'm a licensed professional ; 22 which we have already heard will be a great deal of z
23 engineer in the State of New York with over thirty s 23 the load. '.
24 years of experience in both public and private ‘ 24 These impacts would occur despite E
25 practice. _ 25 the improvements that the City has proposed. And as
ROY ALLEN & ASSOCIATES, INC., 212-840-1167 RQY ALLEN & ASSCCIATES, INC., 212-840-1167
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2 Like Mr. Adler, I am a past i3 2 mentioned earlier, the Federal Highway
3 President of the Metropolitan section of the 3 Administration and the New York State Department of
4 Institute of Transportation Engineers. 4 Transportation has a role in improving these
5 1 am also a member of the - 5 proposed improvements. It's worth nothing what
6 Transportation Research Board that served on the 6 they have to say about them. ’
7 Unsignalized Intersection Subcommittee of the 7 On the Federal side the answer is
8 Highway Capacity Committee. 8 simple, nothing, simply because they have not been
9 And I will be discussing the i 9 involved in this project even though it must
10 impacts on the highway network and ramps. 10 approve any changes done to the Federal Highway
11 The DGEIS indicates that there - 11 system.
12 would be significant impacts on the highway network 12 NYSDOT, on the other hand, appears §-
13 resulting in much slower speed and bumper-to-bumper [ 13 to already have considerable concerns about the 1
14 congestion. : 14 geometry and the capacity of the proposed ramps
15 On the Van Wyck Expressway, when 15 because these ramps have to be squeezed into the :
16 people are going to work in the morning, northbound 16 existing Van Wyck-Whitestone-Northern Boulevard
17 traffic speeds will be cut from -~ in half from 17 interchange area. N
18 forty miles an hours to twenty-one miles. 18 NYSDOT is also worried about some
19 During the midday, the speeds 19 significant queue spillback that the cars on the E
20 would be cut even more from 36 miles an hour to 20 ramps would back up onto the Van Wyck Expressway
21 eleven miles an hours. 21 mainling itself. They're also worried about g
22 People coming home from work in 22 inadequate sight distance for the proposed ramp, :
23 the evening, the speeds would be cut from 39 miles 23 Finally, there is a potential
24 an hour to 18 miles an hour. 24 safety issue since the ramp at the exit ramp that E
25 On Saturdays, the traffic speeds 25 it proposed would be a left-hand exit. And as ;
ROY ALLEN & ASSQCIATES, iNC., 212-840-1167 ROY ALLEN & ASSOCIATES, INC., 212-840-1167 ;
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everyone knows, left-hand exits are generally a bad
idea.

The American Assoclation of State
Highway and Transportation officials has stated
quote, left-hand entrances and exits are contrary
to the concept of driver expectancy when intermixed
with right-hand entrances and exists. Therefore,
extreme care should be exercised to avold left-hand
entrances and exits in the design of the
interchange.

In sum, would we expect traffic
speeds cut in half. Unsafe ramps would be created
and there's a potential for backups and increased
accidents.

Thank you very much.

THE CHAIR:

Wait one second and let me see if

Thank you.

there are questions for you.
(No response.)
THE CHAIR:
Thanks so much.
MR. MICHAEL O'ROURKE: Thank you.
THE CHAIR:
Loyst, I think, if I'm reading it right.

There are not.

Kevin Loyst. Kevin
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MR. KEVIN PHILLIPS: Ata later
time?
THE CHAIR:
up on a new card. You have to sign up for yourself,

I'm sorry, Just sign

You can't substitute for somebody else. Okay?
MR. KEVIN PHILLIPS: Okay. -
THE CHAIR: And so Kevin Loyst had [i
to leave. So we will definitely call you later.
Dan Scully; and
Then Dan Feinstein.
MR. DANIEL SCULLY: My name is Dan
Scully. I'm Vice President of Tully Environmental,

Inc.
Tully has had its main office and
ancillary facilities up in Willets Point for over

sixty years.

We employ a union workforce of
over 1200.

I'm here today to oppose EDC's
plan to redevelop Willets Point. Not only does _ i

this project have a severe impact on the businesses
that are currently thriving in Willets Point, the

plan itself is riddled with shortcomings that to
date have not been addressed by the EDC and is
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2 And then Dan Scufly; and
0osTas 9 Then Dan Feinstein.
vosras 4 _ MR. KEVIN PHILLIPS: Thank you,
5 Madame Chairperson and Commissioners.
6 My name is Kevin Phillips. I'm
7 here to speak on behalf of Kevin Loyst, who's a
8 colleague.
9 I'ma--
10 THE CHAIR: I'm sorry. The name
11 I had here is Kevin Loyst.
12 MR. KEVIN PHILLIPS: Loyst.
13 THE CHAIR: Did you just say
14 Kevin Phillips?
15 MR. KEVIN PHIILIPS: Yes. I'm
16 Kevin Phillips. I'm here to speak -- Kevin Loyst
17 had to leave.
18 THE CHAIR: Oh! Then you have
19 to sign up on your own. It's just a rule. So
20 you'll have to sign up. You can’t substitute for
21 somebody else. So if you just sign on your own, we
coseas 22 will definitely be calling you.
s 23 MR. KEVIN PHILLIPS: At a later
oosaas 24 time?
25 THE CHAIR: Excuse me?
ROY ALLEN 8 ASSOGIATES, INC., 212:840-1167
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72
based on pure speculation from the administration.
To add insult to injury, the City
is justifying its use of eminent domain by claiming
Willets Point is blighted and continually parading
around the worst pictures it could possibly find of
the area. But Willets Point is not blighted, it's
neglected. It's neglected by New York City and it

has been for over thirty years.

There's been no street repair.
There's a dilapidated storm sewer system and there
are no sanitary sewers provided to us.

The City doesn't even provide snow
removal in the winter.

Yet but in its own studies, the
City determined that Willets Point would be a
thriving industrial park were it only to get these

services that we've been looking for for so long.
Now the City has decided to fix

the problem it has created. They will remove all

of the existing businesses and install the [

infrastructure that we've been denied in favor of a

new developer. However, the plan that is before the
Planning commissicn today is little more than a

concept, and a poor concept at that.

A
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They have no answers for the many
problems that plague this proposal but give the
Commission assurances that they will work them out
after the approval. That is why the EDC has
attempted to short-circuit the ULURP process.

The ULURP process is designed to
give the community and the City Council input over
tand use in the City. It's a means to get
commitments from a developer and to set guidelines
for the project.

To do this, a final plan, not
concept, should be presented to the Commission. But
the EDC has decided that it will negotiate with a
developer and it will have final approval of what
will be built in Willets Point.

Unfortunately the EDC's record
speaks for itself. It has a long list of failed
projects, including several in Flushing.

The community board and the
Borough President have, in fact, given their
approvals to this proposal. However, those
proposals come with heavy conditions that must be
met by the EDC. And so far they've not been able
to do so with any kind of conviction.
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put in infrastructure, the street grades would be
higher than the adjacent properties.

Taking that at face value, what
would your response be in terms of, or what would
you be doing with these properties if you're down
in a valley and immediately adjacent to a
Tik-Tac-Toe road system?

MR. DANIEL SCULLY: I'm glad you
asked that question because it's something I wanted
to address but ran out of time.

Tully Construction does a lot of
sewer work throughout the City. And, you know, the
EDC has two very self-serving facts that it's
paraded around.

The No. 1 thing is this idea that
it's a contaminated area that cannot be remediated
unless all those businesses are removed.

And the second is that it's in the
1G0-year floodplain.

Now, La Guardia Airport, most of
Downtown College Point, and in fact, the World
Financial Center are also located in that same
100-year floodplain.

And what I heard Mr. McCarthy say
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Our greatest fear is that the EDC
will be successful in destroving the thriving
industrial area only to fall short of its goals.
There are many facts that support this fear,
including a slowing economy and an Environmental
Impact Statement that clearly shows the devastating
impacts this development will ‘have on Flushing for
years to come.

The EDC should not be allowed to
proceed with this development until it has chosen a
developer and can prove to the City Council and the
community that this is a viable project and it will
be accountable for it. Until that time, the City
should be helping the business of Wiilets Point by
providing the services we have lacked for decades.
We have been growing and vibrant in spite of the
City. Imagine what we could do if the City would
give us a little bit of help.

Thank you. _

THE CHAIR: Thank you.

Irwin Cantor has a question for
you, as does Nat Leventhal.

COMM. CANTOR:  Mr. Scully, you
heard Kevin McCarthy earlier say that if he were to
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was, only the south end of the property are where
those conditions existed and that most of those --
most of the buildings are actually at the proper
grade. The idea that you have to bring up the ‘
entire site by two feet is really just not -- is
not good science.

COMM. CANTOR: Well, to begin
with, the World Trade Center is below the
floodplain. And so my understanding, having worked

down there, provisions are taken at the entrances
to various buildings to assure that the buildings -
are not flooded, if indeed the floodplain -~ the F
water level reaches flood level. "

So I won't argue with you about
what the level is. But certainly if it's below the
floodplain, it would have to be accommodated. New
construction would have to accommodate the
floodplain level. I think that's a federal law.

It's not a local law.

MR. DANIEL SCULLY; Well, whatI
heard Mr. McCarthy say was that the sewers, the
storm sewers, you need to build some kind of a
retention tank. And the fact that they don't own
enough property at Willets Point, they couldn't
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build that retention tank. And, you know, I would
suggest that that property could be found within
willets Point and that certain properties could be
purchased at fair value. And there are provisions
that could be made.

COMM. CANTOR:
idea, because I do not, as to the size of the

Do you have any

retention tank and how many acres it would require?
MR, DANIEL SCULLY: Ido not. And

I don't think that the EDC does either.
COMM. CANTOR:
THE CHAIR:

Okay.
Nat Leventhal has a
question for you.

COMM. LEVENTHAL: Thank you,
Madame Chair.

Thank you for your testimony. I

T

certainly got the message.
(Applause.}
COMM. LEVENTHAL:
wondering, have you been contacted by the EDC in

I've been

terms of negotiations?
MR. DANIEL SCULLY: Yes, we have.
COMM. LEVENTHAL:
discussions been ongoing or how would you

£

And have those -
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Point. And I know that councilman Tony Avella came
out very vocally against it, as did the community
-- members of the community board, Community Board
#7 when were having hearings at that point.

COMM. LEVENTHAL:  Thank you.

THE CHAIR: Yes. Karen.

COMM. PHILLIPS:
mentioned -- could you just tell us how many -- we
had a map that showed parcels that I think your
company controls.

Mr. Scully, you

And in so doing, if there was a
negotiation for you to relocate your industry, do
you have areas that could accommeodate -- and, of
course, particularly that you mentioned the permits
-- that would allow the kind of business that you
would have to locate in those areas? I know there
are other areas that are waster transfer areas,
maybe not in that borough.

But for the number of acres or the
areas that it seems, is there a feasible place that
you know that could accornmodate your current
activities?

MR. DANIEL SCULLY: Well, we've

suggested some areas. I mean it's very important
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characterize them? I'm just curious.

MR. DANIEL SCULLY: Well, they've
been ongeing but not fruitful.

One of the problems with our
particular business is that we do have two -
facilities that have New York State and New York
City permits associated with them. And, you know, 1 _
think not only are our facilities at transfer e
stations -- we have the largest fill material
transfer station in the City. And we also handled
nine hundred tons of curbside solid waste for the
City of New York in our solid waste transfer
station.

But, you know, the fact that
you're going to try to relocate the automotive o
industry, which already has a black eye on itself.
And, you know, people -- the NIMBYism that's going d
to occur when you try to relocate those types of
facilities to another area, which presumably a lot
of those cther areas already have their own
facilities to handle this type of thing.

But I think there's a big public
outcry because one of the current facilities that :

was relocated was going to be put up in College
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for our business, and I know it's very important

for a lot of the other businesses in our group that
we remain in Northern Queens. You know, our
particular facility being a solid waste transfer
facility, I know the Borough of Brooklyn does not
want another solid waste transfer facility down
there.-And they're fighting tooth and nail to get

rid of those that are already there, They feel that
they've been overburdened.

' But, you know, our transfer
station is one of the few in Narthern Queens. And,
you know, it services -- it provides a valuable
service up there, And it's in the perfect location
exactly where it is. Because we don't have to pass
any neighborhoods to get to the highways. We go
straight out to the Whitestone Expressway and
that's why it was sited in this particular area.

So we have looked at other areas.
We've been in contact with EDC. We've been in
discussion with them. But, you know, the fact is
this is a huge lift for the EDC, any way you want
to look at it, whether we want to cooperate with
them or we're not, 1 mean it's been intimated that
we don't cooperate. But that's really not the case.
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We've not been dealt on an open and honest basis
with the EDC. And that's a general statement from
our group.

You know, Tully, for its part,
has, 1 believe been very -- has engaged many good
negotiations with the EDC and honestly tried to
work with them. The problem is there's just no
place for us to go.

COMM, PHILLIPS:

clarification. Your customer base is based in

Just for

Queens or is accessible to the Whitestone; is that
right? Or is it Manhattan based and you use the
highways?

MR. DANIEL SCULLY: Well, we have
two facilities there.

Qur transfer station is dedicated
solely ta DOS. We provide the disposal of 900 tons
of curbside collection. We're solely the DOS
everyday.

Cur other operation is a fill
material transfer station. We bring in clean fill
from excavations. We handle over a million yards of
clean fill there every year.

And if they take this facility and
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MR. DANIEL SCULLY: We're really
stockpiling -- b
COMM. CANTOR.:
-- that's clean fiil.
MR. DANIEL SCULLY: Clean fill,

Which conceivably

right.
COMM, CANTOR:
that aspect of it could be relocated.
MR, DANIEL SCULLY:
a suitable location, we're willing to discuss that
with the City.

So conceivably

If we can find

COMM. CANTOR: Yeah, because I'm r
kind of confused,

Earlier you said you've been in _
not fruitful conversations. Have you as yet done *;:
an appraisal on your own side to determine the P”“
value of your parcels? ‘

MR. DANIEL SCULLY: Yes, we have,

COMM. CANTOR:  You have.

MR. DANIEL SCULLY: We puta
proposal into the City.

COMM. CANTOR:
the numbers were right, you could relocate.

MR. DANIEL SCULLY: Well,

So therefore, if
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basically make it vanish, because we haven't found
a suitable location to replace it, where is all

that fill going to do? That's a major impact on

the construction industry in New York City.

We have -- for that facility,
that's strictly a commercial facility. We service
Queens but we also service Manhattan, a lot of
heavy construction jobs throughout the City and
Brooklyn.

COMM. PHILLIPS: Thank you.

THE CHAIR:  Any other
questions?

Irwin.

COMM. CANTGR: Yes.

Where do you dispose of the fill?

MR, DANIEL SCULLY: Well, we
actually recycle it and it's made into a useful
road base. And a lot of that --

COMM. CANTOR: So you're not
stockpiling a million yards a year. You're turning
it over.

MR. DANIEL SCULLY: That's
correct.

COMM. CANTOR:  Which would --
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actually were told by Deputy Mayor Lieber, who was
the head of EDC at that time, that he felt he could
not relocate our transfer stations and that he

would rather buy them. And at that point --

COMM, CANTOR:
them, is he going to use them?

MR. DANIEL SCULLY:
what he's going to do, if he's going to redevelop

If he bought

I don't know

them.
COMM., CANTOR:
(Laughter.)
THE CHAIR:

questions from the Commission?

Okay. T'll pass.
Okay. Any other
(No response.)

THE CHAIR:
The next -- oops, you know what, I

Thanks very much.

think it's time to switch to speakers in favor to
be fair here. Itis. Itis. Time for speakers in
favor. _

The first is Susan Beck;

~ Dr. Gale Melion, Mellow, I can't

read it exactly;

And then Neil Kittredge; and

Then Asema Yasveld.




1 85 - 1 87 k
2 Okay. " 2 And you can see that there are .
3 So Dr. Mellon. 3 there major access points at the three points of
outne 4 (No response.) 4 the Iron Triangle. And we want the layout to
w 5 THE CHAIR: So the next speaker 5 encourage transit orientation for this development
6 is ~- 6 to really allow pedestrians to walk to and from the
ovizos T A VOICE: Inaudible. i 7 LIRR and No. 7 subway as much as possible and
pr1zie 8 THE CHAIR:  What's that? 8 reduce the car dependency of this project which is
9 A VOICE: Someone else is speaking ': 9 the most sustainable solution.
g1z 10 for her. 1 10 The large retail component that
oz 11 THE CHAIR: Fine. ;L 1 this site has has great regional highway access. A
12 Is Neil Kittredge here? Nell 12 big risk of this site is that this could become P
13 Kittredge. 13 kind of a suburban shopping mall that is not -- car
14 Asima. ' 14 related activities. It's not sort of a walkable,
o122 15 Oh, there goes Neil. 15 mixed use community. And that could dominate the
aviz2e 16 MR. NEIL KITTREDGE: Seth 16 design.
17 Borenstein will be here later to speak about the 17 So it's very important with this
18 workforte issues. : 18 project as to integrate the retail component, which
19 So thank you very much for your ' 19 is very large, and the entertainment component,
20 time. ; 20 the destination, with an urban neighborhood that
ots28 27 I'm here to talk about the urban 21 also has open space, residential and community
o1mzas 22 design vision and special zoning district % 22 facilities and a mix of uses and feels like a real
23 guidelines for the site. 23 neighboerhood. '
24 . I am a partner of urban design and ‘ 24 And then the last element that
25 planning with Beyer Blinder Belle Architects. We ; 25 really needs to be integrated with this design is
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orizas 2 have been working for approximately a year and a 2 Citi Field. Citi Field is a building with a very ]
3 half very closely with EDC and the Department of 3 strong urban presence right across the street on
4 City Planning on the vision for the future 4 126th and the project really needs to.engage that. :
5 redevelopment of Willets Point. ; 5 Willets Point redevelopment needs Fﬁ_
6 One of the main planning 6 to be self-sustaining. It needs to be a great :
7 principles of this is to reconnect long divided 7 neighborhood in and of itself and a great F;
oisee B areas of Queens to join Flushing-Corona, Flushing g destination that atitracts people on non-gamedays.
9 Meadows-Corona Park with the Flushing Bay 9 But on gamedays these major investments really need
10 waterfront through the means of this development 10 to work together even more than the sum of the
11 and the way it's designed. And also the way in 1 parts. And so this design is oriented around
12 which the master plan anticipates future further 12 achieving that goal.
13 abilities to connect these areas through bicycle 13 And to do that, the retail
14 and pedestrian paths and greenways and through 14 compenent of the praject is oriented north to
15 anticipating the possible development of some of 15 south, in a north-south direction along 126th
16 the adjacent sites to the 62 acres with the way the 16 Street, hugging the stadium as much as possible and
orsar 17 plan is laid out as seen here. 17 connecting, puttihg a public connection up to the
otas0 18 The second major thing that we 18 waterfront from the transit hub to Flushing Meadows
19 need to do here and achieve is to create a walkable 19 Park, leaving room for a residential neighborhood
oz 20 urban street-oriented neighborhood, a real New York 20 adjacent -- that will feel like a real community.
21 City neighborhood. And in this isolated location omsze 21 THE CHAIR:  Can you conclude,
22 surrounded by elevated highways and rail lines, 011500 22 please.
23 that could be difficult. There isn't a onisar 23 MR. NEIL KITTREDGE: Thank you.
24 neighborhood context to really relate to and draw - | ovisa2 24 THE CHAIR: Did you want to
25 upon. We need to kind of create this site. - | o150 25 conclude with that?
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or1sas 2 MR. NEIL KITTREDGE: No. I mean otize 2 MR. NEIL KITTREDGE: Sure.
oviss 3 that's -~ : o 3 THE CHAIR: Thanks.
ersst 4 THE CHAIR:  That's it. Three ; 4 Other questions from the

5 minutes is three minutes, 5 Commission for Neil?
TR Why don't I see if there are 3- 6 {No response.)
ECETRN § questions for you. And there is one. otz 1 THE CHAIR: Thank you for being
o548 Nat Leventhal. 8 here.
onisss 9 COMM. LEVENTHAL: Thank you, 9 MR. NEIL KITTREDGE: Thank you.
owsse 10 Madame Chair. osrzr 10 THE CHAIR: The next speaker is

11 I'm not sure if this question is _ 11 Asima Jansveld;

12 properly addressed to you, but if not, I hope ;_ 12 Who will be followed by -~ let me

13 somebody else can address it. And that would be the 13 read a few names:
orieos 14 purpose and the location of the convention center. : 14 Asima;
orscn 15 MR. NEIL KITTREDGE: Yes. I 15 Radhika Patel; and
oien 16 The convention center and 16 Holly Leicht; and

17 basically the retail, as I said, is along 126th. 17 Claire Schulman.

18 The residential is to the east. The convention ”\ ataras 18 Asima.

19  center is to the north. | ovaras 19 MS. ASIMA JANSVELD: Good

20 Cne of the aspects of the site is 20 afternoon,

21 there are very strict and unusual for New York, FAA 21 My name is Asima Jansveld. I'm

22 height guidelines for planes landing at La Guardia, 22 from the EDC.

23 runways that are just to the north. That just 23 And I'd like to present an

24 reduces the height in this town to the lowest point 24 overview of the traffic analysis that was done for

25 in the northern edge. So the convention center 25 the proposed plan, as well as some of the
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2 works very well within that framework allowing more ? 2 non-vehicular connections that we have been working

3 height and more air space for taller residential M 3 on.
oies 4 and mixed use buildings to the south. 4 Through the environmental review
otness 9 COMM, LEVENTHAL: Ckay. I 5 process, we have performed an extensive trip

6 understand that and that‘s why you're locating it 6 generation analysis for the proposed redevelopment.

7 on the northern part of the site. 7 The Build analysis looks at the

8 On the other hand, you heard our ; 8 year 2017 - the projected completion date for the

9 review session on Monday that it's close to a 9 proposed project.

10 half-mile away from the No. 7 subway stop; is that 10 The results show that Saturday
etaean 11 correét? :ﬁ 11 from 1to 2 pm on a non-gameday is the peak hour
ouee 12 MR. NEIL KITTREDGE: It is. Which 12 as it generates the highest vehicular volumes.

13 is a ten-minute walk and which could be difficult otene 13 Conditions in 2017 do include

14 for some people. And a com}ention center with an 14 impacted inte_rsections, as mentioned previously,

15 associated hotel, we think, could very easily run a 15 over what you see today in part due to the Willets

16 jitney back and forth to the subway and drop people 16 Point Project and in part due to the other

17 through the retail complex, 17 background projects that are scheduled to be

18 And what that does is that alsc 18 developed by that time in the area.

19 allows the mixed use and residential to be closer = 19 We worked very closely with the

20 to the subway, which has more frequency of B orteas 20 City DOT to generate mitigation measures where

21 pedestrians using transit and might be overall more 21 feasible.

22 beneficial. - 22 While we were able to mitigate

23 COMM. LEVENTHAL: Okay. We can 23 several impacted intersections, there are some that
arrar 24 engage on that. I understand. I appreciate that. 24 will remain unmitigated.
aaris 25 Thanks. oieas 29 It is important to note that since
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we are conducting a very conservative traffic

analysis in a maximum development scenario, we are
really looking at a true Worst Case Scenario. We

have therefore, established a Future Conditions
Monitoring Program once the project has been built
out.

The developer would be responsible
for hiring a professional traffic consuitant to do
real time monitoring of all impacted intersections.

The monitoring will help identify
any potential new mitigation measures that may then
be feasible based on real life conditions.

All results of the monitoring
program must be reviewed with DOT and the developer
would be responsible for executing any newly
proposed mitigation.

’ In order to ensure funds for any
future proposed mitigation, as per the community
board's request, the EDC has agreed to require the
developer to establish an Infrastructure and
Traffic Mitigation Fund, with an initial escrow
deposit of $5 million. This would be for any
unforeseen traffic or Infrastructure mitigation
impacts.
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weekends or for short trips. -

In addition, we feel strongly that F
non-vehicular modes of transportation can be ]
encouraged in the area.

We also see this as a critical
part of reconnecting Willets Point to the
surrounding communities.

As you can see on this diagram to
the right, we have been working on a comprehensive
scheme of new pedestrian bicycle connections.

I am happy to take any questions.

THE CHAIR: Did you want to
conclude at all or you're okay? '

MS. ASIMA JANSVELD:

THE CHAIR: Thanks.

There is a question. Nat

I'm okay.

Leventhal.
COMM. LEVENTHAL: Thank vou.
Very quickly. Were you in the
room when we heard testimony --
MS. ASIMA JANSVELD: Yes.
COMM. LEVENTHAL:
other side that because of the location of this

-- from the

project, vis-a-vis the Federal Interstate Highway,
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The project also includes new on
and off ramps to the Van Wyck Expressway on the
northeast corner, as noted on this diagram here, to
help keep as much traffic on the highway network.

I also want you to know that these
ramps are fully funded in next year's City capital
budget.

We recognize that this is an
ambitious project and it will have an effect on
vehicular traffic in the area. However, we are
committed to continuing to work with the developer,
future developer and DOT, as the project moves
forward, to ensure that we do all that wecanto
mitigate the effects on the existing community and
road network.

7 We've also been working closely
with City Planning to look at innovative parking
strategies. For instance, we're very excited about
the idea of car sharing. In New York City this is
through a Zip Car program.

It's been showed that a shared
care that is available can replace seven to ten
private cars especially in a place like New York
City where many people only drive their cars on
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that certain environmentat studies should have been
made but were not done or can you respond to that

or clarify that for us?

MS. ASIMA JANSVELD: Sure, sure.
Uh-~huh.

Over the last year we have been
working with the State DOT on putting together an
Access Modification Report which is the State and
Federal requirement for any new modifications to a
highway system which are the ramps.

N I would like to note that the
preliminary designs have all been vetted with State
DOT, that with the ones that we were analyzing
through the approval process, it is a longer
approval process than CEQR. So it will take
another year or so to compete. But itis an
integral part of our project.

COMM. LEVENTHAL: Thank you.

COMM. CANTOR: Madame Chair.

THE CHAIR: Yes. Irwin Cantor.

COMM. CANTOR: Did I understand
you to say that the peak was on a Saturday?

MS. ASIMA JANSVELD: Yes, because
of the retail component of the project.

ROY ALLEN & ASSOCIATES, INC., 212-840-1167
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COMM. CANTOR: Because of the
retail component.
MS. ASIMA JANSVELD: Yes.
COMM. CANTOR; And the
residential component is not going to load up the
Van Wyck or the Whitestone Expressway during the
week during -- ) _
MS. ASIMA JANSVELD: No. It's
actually the retail component that would have the

most significant --

COMM. CANTOR: Okay. Following

that along, you've indicated that you've asked that
money be put aside for remediation in the event
it's necessary.

MS. ASIMA JANSVELD: Yes.

COMM. CANTOR: And that studies
would be done after occupancy.

MS. ASIMA JANSVELD: Not
remediation for a traffic -

COMM, CANTOR: Mitigation. I'm
sorry. Mitigation, excuse me. Wrong word.

Does this mitigation require
taking of the land or making more land available?

MS. ASIMA JANSVELD: No. This is

© 0 ~N G AN -

AR
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kind of mitigation we might come through with in
the future. But you're right. They would be more
in the tune of lane widenings, you know, what you
could do with -~ ’

COMM. CANTOR: And with those
lane widenings, does right-of-way exist to do that?

MS. ASIMA JANSVELD: Iwouldr't be
able to answer that at this time because I don't --
it depends on where the proposais would be made.

COMM. CANTOR: So I'm hearing
that at the end of the day, yvou're taking your
traffic studies today, doing the best job you can
in terms of projection, in terms of population
flow, vehicle flow, the additional ramps you're
speaking to on the Van Wyck, and expecting that by
and large you'd solve the problem.

However, you will do studies after
the development is built out and as if and where
avents occur, you'li respond to them, assuming that
vour basic approach was pretty good, because if it
were not pretty good, there could be an issue?

MS. ASTMA JANSVELD: That's -- we
just want to make sure we cover our bases
basically. I mean we've done as much as we can at
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01:22:53

01:22:55

0%:22:58

01:22:58

O 0~ d WA WN W

012308 10
1
12
13
orzze 14
nzss 15
16
17
18
19
orzzas 20
or2335 21
22
23
24
25

o8
purely anything that is unforeseen., We've disclosed
a certain amount of mitigation through the
environmental review process. This would all be
required as part of the development as it goes
forward.

The community board had a concern

that there may be unforeseen impacts of traffic
once the project is up and running. And also, as
we work with DOT, since we did lock at a very
conservative traffic analysis, in real life there

be might lesser impacts than we're actually able to
mitigate to a better extent than we could disclose
here.

COMM. CANTOR:  But implicit in
what your answer to me is, is that the mitigation
that you're anticipating is quote, nominal relative
to the overall picture, Because if it were major
mitigation, how would that be constructed, how
would that be responded to?

MS. ASIMA JANSVELD: Well, as I
menticned, the ramps, which I think is a major .
traffic improvement, are fully funded already as
part of the project.

The other -- 1 can't predict what

O ~ DN RN =
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this point. We want to make sure that we do a
check of that in the future once the project is up
and running and we see if there are other
opportunities based on what the situation is --

COMM., CANTOR: I guess my
concern is, if you didn't estimate it reasonably
correctly, you'd have to need some land and I'm
wonde.ring where that land would come from.

MS. ASIMA JANSVELD: I don't think
we anticipate needing land for that.

And one thing I should also note
that in our traffic analysis, besides Willets Point
2017, we accounted for ninety other build projects
in the area as well as a one percent background
growth. For every year there is an eleven percent
background growth.

So it is extremely conservative in
the amount of traffic, vehicular traffic that we'll
be locking at in the future. So we do think that
we've taken a very careful look at it.

COMM, CANTOR: Thank you.

THE CHAIR: Yes. Richard Eaddy.

COMM. EADDY: Just two quick

questions.

ROY ALLEN & ASSOCIATES, INC., 212-840-1167
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One, 1 thought I understood you to
say that peak traffic you expect to be on a
Saturday on a non-gameday,; is that correct? What
about gameday, would there not be more traffic?

MS. ASIMA JANSVELD: Thisisa
question we've discussed many times.

We're looking at the traffic
generated by the Willets Point project itself, So
that -- the retail -- the peak of Willets Point
traffic generated is on a Saturday non-gameday. Of =
course, we did an analysis on gamedays as well, ‘?
pregame and post-game. :

COMM., EADDY: Right.

MS. ASIMA JANSVELD: And part of
it has to do with people who might be going to the
retail, might be changing their driving patterns if
they know it's a gameday. But it's because it's
looking at the traffic generated by the Willets
Point project.

COMM. EADDY: By this project.

The second question I had, had to
do with the Van Wyck. And [ thought I heard
earlier that there's a federal process to the ramps
and so forth,
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My name is Radhika Patel. I'm from
EDC and I'm geing to speak about sustainability for
the proposed Willets Point Development Plan.

The proposed -- sorry, The
proposed redevelopment in Willets Point is an
unique opportunity to transform an area of New York
that has suffered from environmental degradation
and a lack of necessary infrastructure, into a
vibrant, mixed use development that will result in
a greener, more sustainable area.

The redevelopment of Willets Point
would further the stated goals of the City's
long-range sustainability program, PlaNYC 2030, by
cleaning up contaminated land, creating new
affordable housing, and providin'g new open space
and recreaticnal opportunities.

"EDC is committed to sustainable
development at Willets Point.

In an effort to meet this goal,
the U.S. Green Building Councii has selected
Willets Point to become the lead for neighborhood
development pilot project. LEED-ND, which stands
for Leadership and Energy and Environmental Design,
is a national standard for neighborhood design that
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And is the State -- how does that i
-- how does your work with the State then get to
the federal approvals that are required? ;;
MS. ASIMA JANSVELD: Sure.
We actually have our Van Wyck

consultants who will be speaking later for any
specific questions.

But basically the State DOT serves
as our conduit for federal approvals as well. Also
our SEQRA analysis serves as the basis for any
future analysis that is needed for those ramps. And
that's how it works. The state DOT helps us with
the coordination with the Feds.

COMM. EADDY: Okay. Thank you.

THE CHAIR: Any other questions
for Asema?
~ {No response.)
THE CHAIR: Thanks very much.
The next speaker is Radhika Patel;
and

Then Holly Leicht; and

Then Claire Shulman.

MS. RADHIKA PATEL: Good
afternoon. Good afternoon.

-
-
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uses a rating system to certify new developments
that integrate principles of smart growth, new
urbanism and green building. '

LEED-ND offers certification to a
development based on four areas:

Smart location and linkage;

Neighborhood pattern and design;

Green construction and technology;

And inngvation and the design
process.

There are four levels of
certification, certification: Silver, gold and
platinum.

EDC is committed to -- has
committed to LEED certification and will encourage
the developer to exceed that minimum.

In addition, EDC has retained the
services of consultants to undertake comprehensive
sustainability planning for the proposed Willets
Point Development site.

Qur sustainability consultants
focused on:

Suitable site planning;

Energy efficiency, and carbon

ROY ALLEN & ASSOCIATES INC., 212-840-1167
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reduction;
Power generation strategies;
Renewable energy alternatives;
Sustainable strategies for storm
water; and

Waste water treatment and

innovative parking strategies.

Ww o~ g kW N =

From their recommendations, we

-
(=]

commenced the process of determining initiatives

-
N =

strategy for the proposed Willets Point

%
w

redevelopment.

-
£

The first piece of this strategy
includes those initiatives that may be mandated by

- -
[ I

zoning through the dunning (sic) special district

-
=i

test such as solar orientation of buildings and

-
<«

indoor bjcycle parking.
The second part of the strategy is

A =
o W

the creation of a sustainable guidelines package

a8 ]
-

that would be included as part of a developer RFP.

N
N

Some of the sustainable program
initiatives that we are investigating and would

by
i

like to encourage in the RFP are:
25 The LEED for new construction;
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that would be a part of a comprehensive sustainable  f
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that the proposed development at Willets Point
meets and hopefully exceeds the national standards
for sustainability.

THE CHAIR:  Thanks very much.

Are there questions from the
Commission?

(No response.)

THE CHAIR: The next speaker is
Holly Leicht. Holly. b

MS. HOLLY LEICHT: Good afterncon.

My name is Holly Leicht. I'm
Deputy Commissioner for Development at the
Department of Housing Preservation and Development.

I just briefly want to talk about
the housing component of the Willets Point plan.

As we said earlier, the plan will
include 5,500 housing units of which a minimum of
twenty percent we're committed to do affordable.

The affordable will be a mix,
mixed income, some low-income up, toc moderate
inceme. And for a total of 1,100 affordable units.

The definition of low and
moderate, we're assuming this will start at about
fifty percent of HUD income limits and go up to

ROY ALLEN & ASSOCIATES, INC,
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Certification for buildings in
Willets Point, for all buildings in Willets Point;

Energy and water conservation
efficiencies above and beyond current standards;

Innovative waste water treatment
strategies, including treating and reusing grey
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water on site;

-
(=]

Alternative parking strategies

-
-t

such as automated parking;

-l
N

The use of recycled nontoxic and

-
«

local construction materials;

-
=Y

Salvaging and recycling

-
<

construction material from the site;

-
-]

The use of native plants

-
=

throughout the site;

puy
o0

Planting building roofs; and

-
L

Car share programs.

NN
- 2

of sustainable initiative we are considering and

N
N

are coordinating with City agencies to include as

[\*]
(28]

part of the developer RFP.

N
f-N

Thee guidelines will provide

N
[4,]

instructions to the developer and help to ensure

On-site storm water bio-detention;

T

I

T

These are just a few of the myriad
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about 130 percent. So in terms of dollars and
cents, that's for an income for a family of four
making about $38,400 going up to a family of four
making $99,000.

' We know and we've heard quite a
bit fr'om the community that there's an interest in_

~ family housing here. And our programs, our funding

programs, require at least fifty percent of the
units be two and three-bedroom. So we do believe
that there will be definitely that need for a

family housing.

We've also heard and are
continuing to explore an interest in senior
housing. We hope that can figure out a way to put a
senior component in as well, atthough we haven't
committed yet to that. But we are looking at it.

. We've had ongoing discussions with
the Queens for Affordable Housing advocates as well
as ACORN. And as part of that., as I said, we've
heard about senior housing.

We've also heard from the
community that there's an interest in home
ownership. So we are also looking at that, to have
a component of that.

B
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2 get some more bond cap. But it is still -- there is : 2

3 still much, much more demand for bond cap than 3

4 there is availability. And this is obviously a huge 4

5 project that woutd command a lot of subsidy. 5

G And so we have to make sure before ©

7 we rnaké a definite commitment to more than twenty . 7

8 percent, that the cap or subsidy and bond cap is 8

9 there, 9

10 So that analysis is all engoing 10

" right now. 11

12 We will obviously balance all of | s 12

13 these and try to .do as much affordable housing as oras4z 13

14 possible. There are preferences that are built orasas 14

15 into our affordable housing programs. And this is = | orasas 15

16 something we've discussed quite a bit with 16

17 community leaders, a fifty percent community otasas 17

18 preference through other programs. And that can be orasar 18

oisaas 19 split among community boards. oiasas 19
oraers 20 THE CHAIR:  Hally, when will - | srasas 20
21 obviously the affordability will be built into an 21

22 RFP. That would be the mechanism for the 22

23 affordability. 23

24 When will the decision be -- we o1sece 24

oise2e 25 have to come to a decision soon. o136:08 £9
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And there's also an interest in
looking at more than twenty percent. And that's an
interest that we absolutely share.

So what we are looking at now is
what's the financial feasibility, something, of
course, you've heard all day, looking at the
financial feasibility of being able to do more than
twenty percent.

There's a lot of challenges that
you've heard about the competing prierities of
doing a sustainable project, traffic improvements
and other issues, a convention center. And there's
obviously also significant costs here to make it
buildabie for residential, including the
infrastructure and possible remediation.

Sc_u as those costs are being
figured 6ut, that's going to help us get a better,

a firmer grasp on how much above twenty percent we
can go, if at all. But we are optimistic.

The other thing that obviously
needs to be considered is the availability of
subsidies and bond cap. Everyone is, I'm sure
familiar with the fact that there is legislation
that passed that's going to allow New York State to

PR
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MS. HOLLY LEICHT: Yes.

THE CHAIR:  And when will that
be as to what the affordability levels will be,
which affordability will be inciuded in the RFP and
what will be the City's commitment to that?

MS, HOLLY LEICHT: We are locking
at finishing the analysis in the next couple of
months. And so certainly before the ULURP approval
is complete, there will be -- that analysis will be
completed and we'll be ready to --

THE CHAIR: It's got to be
before we vote. We have to have some indication of
what the affordability will be before the
Commission votes.

MS. HOLLY LEICHT: OCkay.

THE CHAIR: 1 think I speak for
all who are here.

Angela Battaglia.

COMM. BATTAGLIA: Thank you,
Madame Chair.

You certainly do speak for all of
us here when it comes to the affordable housing
component.

I just want to say, Holly, that

T R R T T T Ty
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this certainly sounds a lot better to me than our
discussion on Hunters Point in terms of the levels
of affordability and the willingness to look at
senior housing and home ownership.
And T just want to say to you that
1 urge you, at looking at the information that
you're going to get to our Chair and the
Commission, that you attempt to target as many
lower income households in the 50 to 130 range as
you do upper level households. Because that's
really important to us as well.
MS. HOLLY LEICHT: Absclutely.
COMM. BATTAGLIA:
THE CHAIR:

Thank you.
Any other questions
for Holly Light?
(No response.)
THE CHAIR:
Thank you for being here.
MS. HOLLY LEICHT: Thank you.
THE CHAIR:

Holly, thank you.

The next speaker is
Claire Shulman;

Who will be followed by Peter
Ward,

MS. CLAIRE SHULMAN: Good evening. E

FHHH R e e s
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4 13 1 15
ovaste 2 It's good afternoon. 2 Redevelopment of this area will .
osEd 3 I want to thank the City Planning 3 create close to 20,000 construction jobs and more P
4 Commission and the Chair, Amanda Burden, for this 4 than 6,000 permanent jobs. .
5 opportunity to share my views on Willets Point. 5 We wiil create a center of
6 I'm Claire Shulman. I am President 6 commerce that serves both communities of Flushing 3
oizezd T of the Flushing/Willets Point/Corona Local 7 and Corona and added desperately needed convention {
v1a624 8 Development Corporation. - 8 center space as well as a large hotel. And now is :
9 We were formed to work with the 9 the time to make Queens a destination for business
10 City to advance this project. And we've been in 4 10 and commerce.
1 business for about a year. 11 Many of our members are here today
12 Urban renewal -~ I have a longer 12 and they will speak to this issue.
13 statement. I have abbreviated it because of the } 13 The last aspect of this project I
14 three minutes. But thereis -- ' 14 want to discuss is housing. At a time when
15 THE CHAIR: In your former life 15 families face a dire shortage of housing, the
16 you might have had more time. 16 redevelopment of Wiliets Point will create 5,500
17 {Laughter.} 17 units of housing in area that currently has none.
18 MS. CLAIRE SHULMAN: There's 18 As it stands, subject to _
19 another statement that's been filed. ; 19 negotiation -- :
20 Anyway, urban renewal, in this 20 Last paragraph.
21 case, is about more than economic development, it's - o1aezo 271 THE CHAIR:  You nead to just
22 about cleaning up one of the most contaminated 22 wind down.
23 areas in the region and turning it into New York 23 MS. CLAIRE SHULMAN: Having had
24 City’s first green neighborhood. 24 the privilege of serving in a Borough-wide post for
25 The environmental benefits of this 25 many years, I can tell you that rarely has one plan
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2 project to our City and to the families in the 2 encompassed so much hope for the future for our F;
nzess 3 surrounding neighborhoods is undeniable. 3 economy, for our environment and for those seeking 3
o1asss 4 We can all agree that we need to 4 an affordable place to live.
3 clean Up Willets Point and the Flushing River and 4 5 This plan must go forward. :
6 the Flushing Bay. 6 For those reasons and many more, 1
7 This area has been polluted and 7 hope you will strongly considér adding your voices F
8 contaminated since its use as a coal ash dump and 8 to the peopie supporting this project. '
9 made worse through years because of illegal dumping ouzesn 9 ' Thank you.
10 and improper housekeeping. | orssze 10 THE CHAIR; Thank you.
11 If we don't clean the contaminated f oracor 11 It's re'.ally nice to see you,
12 s0il, any efforts to clean up the polluted ;’i 12 Claire.
13 waterways surrounding this area will be for naught. | ooz 13 Let me just see if there are any
14 The redevelopment of Willets Point oraves 14 questions for you,
15 comes at a critical time for our City's economy. £ | oraoos 15 (No response.)
16 The creation of New York City's new great 5 | otanos 16 THE CHAIR: There are not. But
17 neighborhood will keep our economy moving, and we : 17 it's a pleasure. Thanks.
18 have to act now. 18 MS. CLAIRE SHULMAN: Thank you.
19 The economic benefits of this 19 THE CHAIR: Thanks.
20 project are clear. 20 Peter Ward; and
21 Situated at the heart of so many 21 Then will switch to speakers in
22 cultural institutions and recreational facilities, 22 opposition, again, beginning with Dan Feinstein;
23 in close proximity to mass transit and to our . 23 and
24 airports, Willets Point right now is the epitome of .« 24 Then Jean Mizoni.
25 an unrealized potential. 2 grenz 25 Is Peter Ward here? Yes.

ROY ALLEN & ASSOCIATES, INC., 212-840-1167

08/20/2008 08:259:00 PM




W00~ RGN =

N NN NNRN @ o - ool e oo ek ol ok
mhwm-xccomﬂmm-hmm-\c

17

MR. PETER WARD: Good afternoon,
Madame Chair, Commissioners,

Thank you for having me here this
afternoon.

My name is Peter Ward and I'm the
President of the New York Hotel and Motel Trades
Council.

We're a union representing 30,000
hotel workers in New York City.

' Our support for the Willets Point
redevelopment stems not just from the City's
commitment to ensuring that the future hospitality
jobs there are quality union jobs, but from the
fact that over 1,000 of our members live in the
Flushing and Corona neighborhoods that will be most
affected by the redevelopment.

a Willets Point has become an
historic opportunity to:
Reinvent an important but
neglected neighborhood;
To create a model green community;
and
To establish a haven for working
class people with good jobs in the neighborhoods
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preserving guality jobs Citywide.
Hotel workers have fought for

HE PR R EE)

generations to change low-wage, exploitative work
into stable, middle class occupation.

Nonunion hotel companies are
threatening that. i:

By guaranteeing to support ;
workers' rights and redevelop Willets Point, Mayor
Bloomberg is taking a stand to prevent a Citywide
race to the bottom.

The administration is working to
make this project an opportunity to change the way
development happens in New York:

Rt

Cleaning up the environment and
pioneering green building on a comprehensive
neighborhood scale;

Providing good jobs and

opportunity in the neighborhoods working pecple
five in; and

Taking care of the people and
businesses that are displaced in the process.

The City's plan to clean up and
revitalize Willets Point is just the kind of bold
an innovative economic development project our City
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where they live.

I commend Mayor Bloomberg and
affordable housing advocates for engaging in &
constructive dialogue to create more low and middle
income housing in one of the most -- which is one
of the most pressing needs working class people
face in New York City.

1 strongly believe that the City
is committed to a significant proportion of
affordable housing at Willets Point,

I applaud the administration and
EDC in making an unprecedented effort to handle
property acquisitions and business relocations in a
fair and responsible way.

Property acquisition and the use
of eminent domain are very complicated and in no
case is everyone going to be satisfied with what
happens.

Given the extraordinary and
holistic effort the City is making to accommaodate
the landowners, businesses and workers at Willets
Point, this will be resolved in the best way
possible for all stakeholders involved.

Willets Point is important for

01:44.07 18
01:44:07 19
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needs more of.
And 1 respectfully request that
the City Planning Commission approve the Willets

Point redevelopment. And we look forward to
working with the administraticn, City Council and
all stakeholders to bring this critical and

precedent-setting project to fruition. ]
Thank you.
THE CHAIR: Thanks very much. B

Any questions for Peter Ward?
{No response.)
THE CHAIR:

We have time for actually one more

Thanks very much.

speaker in favor and then we'll switch to speakers
in opposition.

Ed Malloy; and

Then Dan Feinstein

MR. EDWARD MALLOY: Thank you,
Madame Chair and members of the Commission.

My namé is Edward J. Malloy,
President of the New York City Building
Construction and Trades Council, representing
125,000 members.

I'd like to shift gears a little

ROY ALLEN & ASSOCIATES, INC,, 212-340-1167
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2 bit and share with you job opportunities, including 2 that work for our company are entry-level or

3 the junior apprenticeship programs, especially 3 minimum wage. They're ali benefited and highly

4 program initiatives, for construction skills and 4 trained employees.

5 other trades to realize their goal, master a skill 5 I was going to come up today and

6 and achieve independence, have access to a career 6 speak to you about the many things we've heard

7 in the building construction trades union that 7 today. And I think the one thing I'd like to touch

. 8 solidifies New Yorks' middie class as strengthening 8 on first is the misrepresentation of what Willets

9 our City's economy and its diverse communities. d 9 Point really is.

10 Eighty-seven percent of the 10 Willets Point is not a haven for

11 referrals placed by construction skills in jhnior " the automotive industry. As a matter of fact, more

12 apprenticeship programs are African-Americans, 12 than fifty percent of the land that's occupied by
oias0s T3 Hispanic, and Asians. And perhaps more important, 1 13 Willets Point is occupied by companies that are not
orasos 14 83 percent of the referrals placed by construction 14 related to the automotive industry.

15 skills in unicn apprenticeship programs remain . 15 We have the largest manufacturer

16 actively employed in the trades with many now 16 of Indian food products in New York, is in Willets

17 working as journeypersons. 17 Point. We have the largest structural steel

18 This record meets our efforts and - 18 fabricator in the City of New York.

19 moves us beyond equal oﬁportunity to achieve 19 We fabricate over 13,000 tons a

20 proven, successful career outcomes. 20 year and we're in Willets Point.

21 ' We're proud to say that some of 21 You have one of the largest

22 the participating projects in construction skills 22 infrastructure contractors, in Tully Construction,

23 have been: Ground Zero, Yankee Stadium, Citi 23 is in Willets Point.

24 Field, Atlantic Yards, the Bronx Terminal Market, 24 The largest distributor of sewer

25 and the future Columbia University project. 25 pipes, sewer pipes. We don't have a sanitary sewer

. ROY ALLEN & ASSOCIATES, INC,, 212-840-1167 : ROY ALLEN & ASSOCIATES, INC., 212-540-1167
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2 And this Cctober we will indenture 2 system, but the largest distributor of sewer pipas

3 our one-thousandth apprentice for construction 3 is in Willets Point.

4 skills. We hope that Willets Point will add the 4 Now, I can go on and on and on,

5 opportunities for our young New Yorkers and a great - 5 but these are not automotive-related businesses,

6 career in the buildings construction trades. 6 although the City would have you believe that '
oasst T Thank you very much. E 7 everyone down there is a chop shop. They have to,
o155 O THE CHAIR: Thanks very much for 8 otherwise how can they convince you to steal the
ovagon 9 testimony. N 9 fand. -

10 Are there any questions? 10 I'm not going to comment, because
“onasor 11 {No response.} 11 I'm not an envirenmental expert, on why the
orascz 12 (Applause.) 12 elevation of the property has to be raised two to
oas0n 13 THE CHAIR: MNow we are indeed 13 six feet. But I'll tell you that the feeding roads,

14 going to switch to speakers in opposition, 14 Northern Boulevard and Roosevelt Avenue and 126th

15 The first is Dan Feinstein; then 15 Street, are not being raised at all. And yet our

16 G. Lisoni; 16 property and our streets and our elevation of our

17 Then Dan Corace, Corais maybe; 17 buildings are set to the same level or slightly
vrasoo 18 Then Blass Olivares. 18 higher than the street level.
otaear 19 MR. DAN FEINSTEIN: Madame 19 So I find it interesting that they

20 Speaker, thank you very much, Commissioners. 20 have to raise it two to six feet in the interior

21 My name is Dan Feinstein. 21 streets - somebody used the word checkerboard - but

22 I'm the President of Feinstein 22 all the feeding streets are not being changed.

23 Ironworks. We are a 77-year-old structural steel 23 I can go on and on and on and taik
wobiss 24 fabricating company in New York City. We employ 24 about that. But what I'd really like to spend the
oraeze 25 approximately 150 people. And none of the people - 25 last few minutes speaking about is, this plan makes
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no sense. org0z 2
Twenty years ago, 1991 or greater 015014 3

than twenty years ago, almost twenty years ago, the 4
then Borough President, Claire Shulman, sat with 5
myself and my father and some other people at 6
Willets Point. And we said, you need to fix the 7
area. We go to work everyday and we don’t like it. 8
You need to put the streets in. You need to put the 9
sanitary sewers in. You must do something. 10
So in 1991 the then Borough 11

President commissioned a study that the City did to 12
determine what was the best use for Willets Point. 13
Their study determined that it should be an 14
industrial area. 15
And their study said put the roads 16

in, put the sanitary sewers in, put a working storm 17
sewer in there and the area will clean up and 18
flourish all on its own. It's an island. It's 19
isclated. 20
We have trucks coming into our 21

facility 24 hours a day, as do many of the other 22
businesses. We don't distribute to residential 23
neighborhoods because we're near none. 24
In the City of New York -- I mean 25

127

MR. DAN FEINSTEIN: A year and a
half to two years ago we -- we contacted EDC
through the Office of Constantople. And we said,
we're hearing all of these things that's going on
in Willets Point, but you haven't come and spoken
to us. So we'd like to come and see you.

So we went and speke with the then
President of EDC, now deputy Mayor, Bob Lieber. And
we said, what's going to happen to us? And he said,
you know what, we're going to send you a form. You
fill out the form of your business, how many square
feet, how employees, what do you need and where do
you need to be.

It took us four to five months to
get the form. When we finally got the form, we
filled it out. We sent it. Several months later
we went to EDC and we had a meeting. And they
prepared a book of properties. It looks like
something prepared by a real estate company.

And they showed us properties in
the Bronx they don't own, privately-owned
properties. And I said, well, we don't need you
for this. We can go to a real estate broker and

find privately-owned properties. But we said, we
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2 someone said prior that we need to get independent 2

3 from Wall Street. We're independent from Wall 3

4 Street. We're manufacturing jobs, the very jobs 4

5 that the City is trying -- it says they want to & 5

6 keep they're trying to get rid of them, 6

7 And just to close, I wasn't going 7

8 to come up and speak today because I said it really ' 8

9 doesn't make a difference. The Mayor wants this = 9

10 piece of property in the worst way. And you know 10

11 what, it's not his. It's ours. And if property e 11

12 rights is not enough for this Commission to say 12

13 wait a minute, the plan makes no sense because you : 13

14 don't own any of the land. We own it all. It's not 14

15 like the City owns 47 acres and they're trying to 15

16 get three. They own none. We -- 16

orasss 17 Thank you very much. 17

oraass 18 THE CHAIR:  Thank you. ' 18

19 There are guestions for you. 19

20 Yes, Angela Battaglia has a 20

21 question. 21

015000 22 COMM. BATTAGLIA: Did you or were 22

1» 23 you willing to enter into negotiations with the 23

.00 24 City for the possible relocation of your business 24

ois0:10 25 and the sale of your property? - 25
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need to be in Northern Queens. We're out of

“business if we're not in Northern Queens.

That was a year and a half ago or
two years.

We, our company, has been asking
for a refocation site-specific plan. We want to be
in Northermn Queens. We'll be losing our employees
if were not. We'd lose most of our client base,
our trucking economies will go and we'll be, of
course, out of business. We dan't have it yet. It's
a year and a half iater.

We meet a week and half ago and
said we're willing to talk but it has to be -
substantive. Just don't come and speak to us so you
can fill out a checklist on a piece of paper and it
says we spoke to you twelve times. If you don't
offer us something, what are we talking about? So
come and show us something. Show us where we can
go. Don't show us a $38 million, privately-owned
piece of property in the Bronx. Show us something
where we told you on the form that we need to be.

And Deputy Mayor Lieber said it
very well last week. And he was quoted in the
newspapers. He said, you know, there's a good

TR
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chance a lot of businesses just won't survive. I
don't understand why the City of New York, which is

in deep financial trouble right now, and it doesn't
seem like it's going to get better any time soon. 3
Private owners cannot get funding for mega
projects, mega projects. The tenants are all
falling off from the wayside. How can they justify
killing almost 2,000 jobs?

We pay real estate taxes. We pay

every kind of tax. We get no service, How in the
world do you justify that? You put a $400 million
line item in the budget and they can't buy milk for -
after school kids and senior citizens. I don't 4
understand. It makes no sense.

So to answer the question, I'm
sorry I went around in circles, you know, we told
them all along we'd be willing to sit down and talk
but it really has to be substantive. It just can't

be well, we have five properties that are privately

owned in the Bronx.
THE CHAIR: Do you have a
question?
COMM. KNUCKLES:

How many pecple do you employ?

Yes.

£
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So --
MR. DAN FEINSTEIN: And doesn't
that say everything.

COMM. CANTOR:  Yes. ]
MR. DAN FEINSTEIN; So you havea [
company that -- ,
I'm sorry, Mr. Cantor.
COMM. CANTOR: I don't want you
to leave. I don't want you to leave. Okay? E

But putting it in perspective,
where I'm going is, it would appeafto me thatifa
parcel were available outside Northeastern Queens,
it could be a viable parcel to you, yes? No?

MR. DAN FEINSTEIN: Perhaps yes
and perhaps not. ;

COMM. CANTCR: Thank you. Fair
enough.

THE CHAIR:

from the commission?

Any other questions p

(Mo response.)
THE CHAIR:
MR. DAN FEINSTEIN: Thank you very

Thanks very much.

much.

THE CHAIR:  Thank you for
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MR. DAN FEINSTEIN: Almost 150.
COMM. KNUCKLES: Almost a hundred |

and?
MR. DAN FEINSTEIN: Fifty. Almost
150.

THE CHAIR:
questions from the Commission? e

COMM. CANTOR:

THE CHAIR: Yes. Irwin.

COMM. CANTOR: Yes.

Mr, Feinstein, you said that all

Are there any other

Yes, please.

of your people are well-trained people. And all
the comments you made in terms of relocation, the
one about potentially losing people, sounds
somewhat persuasive.

By the way, you're a very
persuasive speaker.

If you -- you don't have to be in
Queens to service the construction industry with
the facilities -- with the services that you
provide. And while you may still be the largest
iron shop in the City of New York, that's only
because every other iron shop has left the City of
New York.
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coming. ] :
Gale Lisoni, G Lisoni. G. Lisoni. E

But otherwise that's just a G. Lisoni.

{No response.)}
THE CHAIR:
Forgive me if I mispronounced it. Dan Corace.

Oi_(ay. Dan Corace,

(No response.}

THE CHAIR: 8lass Olivares.

A VOICE: I'm here.

THE CHAIR: Okay. And he'll be
foliowed by Arturo Olaya.

Mr. Olivarez.

MR. BLASS OLIVAREZ: Hello,
everybody.

My name is Blass Olivares. 1
working for sixteen year in the Willets Point, 1 f‘

working very hard. I working Sunday to Sunday,

twelve hour a day. But my story is for everybody.

They fix -- the City never fix the hole. The City ;

every time give a hard time. Never give a chance. ;
We want to keep our young because

that's the future of my family. I have five kid.

They study and never take one penny for the City.

I working very hard.
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I tell the City Planning
Commission, put your hand on your heart. Don't
destroy my family. Don't destroy the future of my
son because we keep the job. We find other location
in another place. But I say it's very hard here
explain this situation because want to get the job.
We want to working very hard,

Piease, give us chance. Give
opportunity for the poor people. Don't destroy our
young. Please, put your hand on your heart.

Thank you so much.

THE CHAIR:

Arturo Olaya.

MR. ARTURO OLAYA: Yes, thanks.

I'm Arturg Olaya.

Thanks for giving me the
opportunity to talk.

I'm the President of the Willets
Point Defense Committee of Small Businesses and
Workers.

We been in Willets Point suffering
for many years. And you can see one of the
tenants, Blass, that's been there without no heat
and his place and he get very hard arthritis.

Thank you very much.
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of the businesses.

This mega project is a violation
of human and labor rights. The City of New York is
exercising their authority to commit wrongful
seizure of land.

This topic is one that has been
around for centuries. And it is common that the
United Nations has established a series of norms,
recommendations and international laws to protect
the victims of wrongful seizures.

We would like to publicly denounce
that over 1500 immigrants, predominately of Latino
descent, will suffer due to the forceful

TR

rights which will evict us frem our sources and it

displacement that will take place in Willets Point.
Over 60 acres of the land in Willets Point will be
used to benefit the private sector industries.
This development plan is founded
around the systematic violation of our basic human L

will toss us into the streets empty handed.

The founders of the development
plan are argue us. And it has been determined that
we do not have any legal rights, according to the
City laws which do not recognize or assume

ROY ALLEN & ASSOCIATES, INC., 212-840-1167
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2 That's why he get sick.
3 And I want to read something.
4 We are the victims of this mega
5 project. And we are come to this first public
6 hearing to claim for justice.
osror 7 It is sad to know that the
ostos 8 scarcity of precious land, which will made victims
osros 9 out of the workers in the small businesses in
10 Willets Point, is the outcome big business lobbying
ovsze 11 to State and City officials. It is this lobbying
12 that has not enabled us to have sewage, sidewalks,
msras 13 rain drainage, heat, paved streets, garbage
ois7zs 14 collection or snow removal.
arstaz 15 The Mayor's Office in New York
ousraz 16 have the objective of illegally starving Willets
17 Point of all the essential basic resources to ease
18 the process of displacement with the goal of
19 ultimately redeveloping the Iron Triangle and
20 giving profit to the big corporation.
21 This mega project will not only
22 take possession of the land, but at the same time
23 it will brutally do it at the lowest price
24 possible. It is for this reason that this plan wil
25 not include any economic compensation or relocation
ROY ALLEN & ASSOCIATES, INC., 212-840-1167
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responsibility for the workers and the renters of
small business.

We beg you to do not approve this
project until the City give us a contract and show
us a serious contract for the refocation and
compensation for the workers.

Thank you.

(Applause.}
THE CHAIR:  Thank you very
much.
Karen Phillips.
COMM. PHILLIPS:

friend own a business that is located now in this

You and your

area and is automotive use. i
MR. ARTURO OLAYA: Yes, we do. L
COMM, PHILLIPS:
rent from someone else?
MR. ARTURO OLAYA: Yes. We rent.
The City is always saying that it's illegal for

Okay. And you

them to give us a relocation -- to talk to us about
relocation or to give us now a plan or show us land
for a new relocation. They consider it illegal,

but they not consider illegal treating us like they
treating us. They just have a protest cutside that

L St
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say, cleanup Willets Point. They talk like we are
garbage. But they know, they show the picture that
what they produce in years and years of negligent.

And we hope that you do not
approve this project untii they give usa
relocation signed and compensation for the work.

COMM. PHILLIPS: Thank you.

THE CHAIR:  What's the name of
your company?

MR. ARTURO OLAYA: Arturo Auto
Trade Shop.

THE CHAIR:
much for testifying.

MR. ARTURC OLAYA: Thank you.

I just wanted to leave this

Okay. Thank you very

document for you that have more information.
THE CHAIR:
to our staff there, she will take care of it.

Yes. If you give it

Thank you so much.

MNow, again in opposition. 'l
read a few names:

Forgive my pronunciation, I think
it's Yarin Rosenthal; if that could be right.

Then Randy LaFargue; and
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also be handed in.

The bI -- the DGEIS states that
the site has a history of contamination and shows a
hydraulic connection to the Brooklyn Queens
aquifers, and active or potentially active welis.

In the opinion of Mr. Loyst, the
proposed development will compress the soils
underlying the site and squeeze the contamination
into the aquifer.

The amount of soils necessary to
elevate the site of the footprint (sic) will cause

significant infrastructure problems.

He comments that the City has not
undertaken any studies necessary to evaluate the
impact of the squeezing of the soil. E

The DGEIS and the associated
documents state that the site has a history of
contamination. If so, this is significant because
the site lies above a sole source aquifer which is

used for water supply by New York City.

Indeed, accerding to the
documents, on which the DGEIS is based, there.is a
direct pathway from Willets Point to existing New
York City DEP water supply wells in Queens, as well
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Then Joseph Ardizonne;
Okay. And then Elena Conte.
So Mr. Rosenthal.

MR. YARIN ROSENTHAL: Thank you.

My name is Yarin Rosenthal. I am
one of the property and business owners in the
Willets Point area.

With your permission, 1 would like
to read a report from one of our engineers that had
to leave. It's, I think important. And if youll
bear with me.

The report was prepared by Kevin
Loyst, He's a licensed professional engineer with
degrees in environment engineering.

) He has sixteen years of
environmental engineering experience. He was
retained by the Willets Point Industry and Realty
Association,

Mr. Loyst prepared a -- performed
a review of the Draft Generic Environmenta! Impact
Statement. And he reviewed all the documents. And
he was focu'sing on the hazardous material impact to
surface and groundwater resources.

A written summary of this will

T
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as proposed wells in the Brooklyn Aquifer Study.

This study is seeking ways to
utilize the Brooklyn Queens aquifer during droughts
and other wakter emergencies.

The development will squeeze

contamination out of the soil below the site,

If the plan is to add up to six
feet of fill to raise the grade above the hundred
year floodplain, the City -- and if the City has
underestimated the amount of fill necessary to do

50, it will require much more fil.

The soils beneath Willets Point
are old, saturated marshlands that are compressed.
When the fill is place on these old marshiands, it

will squeeze water from them just like squeezing
water from a sponge.

If there is any contamination in |
the water, it will be injected into the aquifer ]
when the marshlands are compressed instead of
seeping out over many years.

The contamination could then
travel along the pathway shown in the DGEIS
documents and contaminate the aquifer.

1 guess his point is that this

BTk T
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particular issue is not adequately addressed in the
DGEIS.

Thank you very much.
THE CHAIR:

is anybody who has a question for you on the

Let me see if there

Comrnission.

Yes. Karen Phillips does.

COMM. PHILLIPS: You said that
you're an owner and do you operate a business now
or -~

MR, YARIN ROSENTHAL: Yes, I do.

COMM. PHILLIPS:
rent? You operate a business.

' MR. YARIN ROSENTHAL: I occupy and
operate a business. '

COMM. PHILLIPS: And in the
automofive industry and how many employees?

MR. YARIN ROSENTHAL:
my company is Parts Authority, We're in the

-- or do you

automotive parts business, We're in the new parts
business. We supply -- one of the reasons this area
is very important to us is we supply parts to the
airport, La Guardia Airport and many City agencies,
many State agencies.

The name of £
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Willets Point to remain as it is today with
potholed streets resembling dirt trails, no sewers
and frequent fiooding. )

We all want what is best for both
the surrounding community and for tHe Cityas a
whole. We all want viable jobs, affordable housing
and more schools and the opportunity for economic
growth. )

All of this can be realized in
Willets Point but only if everyone involved has a
voice in the process.

The Economic Development
Corparation should open up the RFP process and
share information with all affected parties.

For the surrounding community to
not know who will be responsible for the

implementation of this project, despite their
repeated attempts to work with the EDC in order to
gain this information, is simply unacceptable,
Given that Willets Point is a
large area, ideal for both business and residential
development due to the confluence of major roadways ,
and the fact many of the existing businesses in the

Iron Triangle has been in that same location for

1167
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And obviously the location there
is quick access to Manhattan, the Bronx and many
areas.

COMM., PHILLIPS: How many
employees?

MR, YARIN ROSENTHAL: I'm sorry.
85 employees in that location. Five hundred
overall, altogether.

THE CHAIR:

{No response.)

THE CHAIR: Thank you very much
for being here to testify.

Any other questions?

The next speaker is Randy
LaFargue; and

After him Joseph Ardizzone.

MR. RANDY LAFARGUE: Thank you
very much.

Good evening, ladies and
gentlemen; Madame Chair, Commissioners.

My name is Randy J. LaFargue. And
I'm here on behalf of Public Advocate Betsy Gotbaum
who asked me to come by and read a statement from
here.

Because obhviously no one wants
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decades, despite the lack of basic City services,
the City's lack of an informed and all-encompassing

plan should signal a return of sorts back to the
drawing board for a sensible compromise, and not a
headleng rush into the approval process.

The current Willets Point

Development, plan is large in both vision and scope
but this plan has flaws which must be addressed.

Therefore, it makes sense to bring
all the stakeholders together, give adequate time

for all concerns to be voiced and then make an
informed decision on how to best move forward.
Thank you very much.
THE CHAIR:
statement on behaif of the Public Advocate. We =

Thank you for your

appreciate it. Thanks.
THE CHAIR:
And then I'll just read a couple

Joseph Ardizzone.

of names:

And then Elena Conte; and

Susanna Schadler.

MR. JOSEPH ARDIZONNE: QOkay. My
name is Joseph Ardizzone of 126-96 Willets Point

Boulevard, Corona, New York.

36. bf.97 slileets
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I want to say something that's a
little funny but it's okay.

He conquered people by beating the
drums of protecting them. While searching out his

R HEIAIREa

enernies he conquered many countries. Don't let him
conguer you, the City, State or country.

Many generations of children to
come cannot pay the debt that is being added to 02:42:01
their futures for the City, State and Federal £ | cz2m
Government. 02:12:02
To take property from a person and 02:12:08
sell it to a developer is an abuse of eminent 02:12:04

domain. 02:12:06

Willets Point is in Community
Board #4. Was the decision made by the Community
Board #7 Flushing -- in Flushing? Ifit's not a

crime, it’ is wrong. There aren't any plans at
Community Board #7. They never had a definite
place for where any building was to be put.

At one point it was described as
an artist’s rendering by a member of EDC.

Where are you putting the Sky
Train from Kennedy, was a guestion that was asked.
What Sky Train? The one that was funded. There was
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structured to fail. Many of the people down there
are emotionally, physically and mentally
handicapped. They have a lot of barriers such as
language. Very artistic. Very good at their trade.

When they go down for a job
interview, how are they going to pass a job
interview? They aren't. They need to do a lot
different.

THE CHAIR:  Could you conclude
yvour remarks, please.

MR. JOSEPH ARDIZONNE: Excuse me?

THE CHAIR:  Could you just -~

MR. JOSEPH ARDIZONNE: I can speed
it up.

This presentation is designed to
fall, bring more money to the City of New York. EDC
is to develop City-owned property for the good of
the people not the developers.

EDC wants to set a legal
terminology called precedence, the right to take
private property and sell it to a developer at more
profit.

Let the owners sell their --

THE CHAIR: You have to --

ROY ALLEN & ASSOCIATES, INC., 212-840-1167
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2 nothing shown, 2
26t 3 Where is the sewage treatment 3

4 plant? How are you getting sewage there? No 4
5 answer. Don't know. 5
6 Where is the bulkhead going to be 6
7 put when dredging out the human waste from Flushing L RPE I
8 Creek? The odor makes your eyes tear in the 021235 O
9 summer. No answer. 9

10 What are you going to do about the 10

11 exhaust from the planes as they take off over the 11

12 new development?

13 How are you gong to protect the

14 development? No answer.

15 The roads are to capacity. Now

16 adding more traffic by new development. It is

17 impossible. -

18 New developers will be 25 years ‘_ azazs1 18

19 plus tax-free. Who's going to pay for their :

20 services? They're going to need services, the | o127 20

21 surrounding areas. We're overwhelmed now. oz130s 21

22 ' A large number of businesses can oz1308 22

23 only function in @ M3-1 zone. There are none. 22308 23

24 The schooling that was set forth o3z 24

25 for the workers in the area, the design was 25
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MR. JOSEPH ARDIZONNE: Let the
owners sell their own property.

Free enterprise made this country
a great nation.

Vote against the project.

Thank you.

THE CHAIR:  Thank you very
much.

Let me see if there are any
questions for you. '

{No response.)

THE CHAIR: There are not.
Thank you for being here.
THE CHAIR:  Elena Conte. Etena

Conte.
(No response.)
THE CHAIR:
{No response.}
THE CHAIR:
(No response.)
THE CHAIR:

Susanna Schadler.

Susanna Schadler,

Reverend Monsignor

Thomas Healy.
(No response.)
THE CHAIR: No. He did speak.
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Now I have, Ms. Secretary, I think
Ruben Ribas.
{No response. )
THE CHAIR:
(No response.}
THE CHAIR:
(Mo response.)
THE CHAIR:
{No response.)
THE CHAIR:
Raul Rothblatt.
(No response.)
THE CHAIR:
{No response.)
THE CHAIR:
I'm sorry. Ms, Mays.

it's Ruben Ribas.
Okay. Val Hoilder.
Jack Bono.

Charalambos Georgio.

Okay.

Marilyn Mays.
Okay. Now we're --

Your name is?

MS. MARILYN MAYS: My name is
Marilyn Maze.

THE CHAIR: Okay.

MS. MARILYN MAYS:
behalf of ACORN.

THE CHAIR: Speak closer to the
mike so he can hear you.

I'm here on
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own City. We heip build this City. We helped ;
create it. My mother was a nurse here for 42 f
years. Now I'm being basically told that we don't '
fit in to the City. I'm being told that we don't
fit into Queens.

T've been fighting for three and a
half years to protect seniors to keep their F
affordable housing. So for people to tell me that '
there is affordable housings plans in progress or
within place, it just doesn't make sense. Because
I've lived in Queens all of my life and I don't see
it.

There's a seven to eight year
waiting list for senior housing so let alone
affordable housing for young adults or parents like
myself. Where do we go? Who helps us? E

And T've come to you. You've been |
the Borough President. But you've dane nothing for
affordable housing in Queens periad. It makes no
sense. It is true. And I've lived there all of my
life and I'm not going to leave without a fight. ' [

Thank you. ‘

THE CHAIR:  Thank you very
much.
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MS. MARILYN MAYS:
basically for two issues, affordable housing.

I'm here

1 live at a complex which is
considered affordable housing right now and we're
under siege.

And to sit here to listen for --

I've been here for a couple of hours. For people

to say that twenty percent of affordable housing is
acceptable and to have an income rate of $38,000 or
maore. I'm a single parent. Both of my daughters are
in school. It's insane. It makes no sense.

To see workers displaced with no
jobs. To have -~ to go nowhere and to tell me that
affordable housing exists in New York City when we
see every single year the amount of affordable
housing that vanishes from HPD, from rent
stabilized units, rent controlied units.

I mean where are we expected to
go? Luxury condos are nice for the rich. But when
you're poor and you're struggling, where do we fit
in?

I've lived in this City all of my
life. I have been proud to be a New Yorker. But
this is ridiculous., We're being forced out of cur
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we'll switch now to speakers in

favor.

The first is Kathy Wylde; .

Who will be followed Nicolas
Ronderos; and

Then Mr. Pennisi. I can't read the
first name, Albert.

MS. KATHRYN WYLDE: Thank you.

I'm Kathy Wylde, President of
Partnership for New York City.

Thanks for the opportunity to be
here with all of you today.

The Partnership represents the
City's international business community and largest
employers. We have a significant record of

investment in Queens.

We worked with the City on the ]
transformation of the South Jamaica Urban Renewal F
area, which in many ways the story there reminds me
very much of some of the conversations here today.
That was an area that was -- that was full of crime
ridden problems and junkyards. It was a blight and
an Important part of Queens.

It has become a thriving
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2 residential neighborhood that's provided the basis 2 under the Housing Partnership with that exact same
3 for continued private investment in Downtown ‘ 3 model where we had a plan and a program. And we
4 Jamaica and the reclamation of the entire area. 4 went forward because this was driven by public
5 And I think it's been an important 5 interest and not by the ideas and interest of an F
6 resource to the borough. I think it's a mode! of 6 individual developer.
7 the kind of results that can be had in terms of the = 7 I think that makes this a far :
8 Willets Point area, which has long been a source of 8 stronger project and I think it's a big plus for
9 blight in the center of Queens and that represents 9 this project, not the negative that's been E
10 an opportunity for a major new asset for that 10 portrayed.
11 borough and for the City as a whole in terms of the v | ozzvez 11 Thank you.
12 plans that are proposed there. 22022 12 THE CHAIR: Thank you, Kathryn.
oz1eze 13 I wanted today to take just a .f oazezs 13 Let me see if there are any
14 minute to address two issues that have arisen, in i ozz02s 14 questions for you.
oz 15 part, in the media but have been brought up in the ; 15 Yes. Angela Battaglia has a
oazmz 16 testimony today by those who are concerned about 16 question. 3
wex 17 the process. | coz0ms 17 COMM. BATTAGLIA: Thank you. :
e 18 The first is the issue of eminent - | sza0 18 MS. KATHRYN WYLDE: It's nice to
19 dormain. 2 1 o220m0 19 see you, Angela.
20 Having been for almost forty years ;ﬁ; wzoen 20 COMM. BATTAGLIA: This may not
21 myself in the urban development business, community § 21 be your role, but I still would like to ask you
22 development business, affordable housing ' 22 what, if anything, you can do, or your organization E
23 development business, we would be nowhere in this 23 or if you could perhaps help shed some light on how
24 City if we did not have and apply sensibly the _ 24 we help the more than one thousand workers that are |
25 power of eminent domain to assemble sites. 25 there. b
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2 Private owners of sites often 2 I don't think any of us can deny
3 don't even act in thelr interest when they're 3 that the action will result in'just an absolutely
4 considering a sale. And I think it needs to be 4 delightfu! development that is needed in the City
5 clear that the sale of property in an eminent 5 of New York. But there are a lot of workers on the
6 domain action is at market values. 6 site now. E:é:
7 There is no way that the City can i 7 Could your organization do
8 proceed with its development activity and there's o 8 anything to help those workers? Do you have any
9 no way we would be as strong a vibrant urban center 3| ceme 9 ideas? .
10 that we are today if we did not have eminent * oz21:00 710 MS. KATHRYN WYLDE: Well, I think
11 domain. ' oo 11 -- I guess it has to come to a point where there's -
12 It is applied specifically in oz2107 12 a cooperative spirit and I think after -- I think p?
13 situations like this. And I've heard people -~ the ozz11z 13 it will help. As the decision-making process moves '
14 second issue I want to address is the issue of 14 along, I think it will be easier to mobilize
15 having a private developer in place for this - 15 because as long as people are —- as long as the
16 action. g 16 constituents of the site are trying to obstruct its
17 The fact that a private developer 17 development rather than to figure out how do we
18 is not in place, that this is an action that is 18 constructively find a solution te both the workers
19 being taking pursuant to City policy and very 19 and the relocation of businesses.
20 importantly, the Economic Development Corporation, 20 We are absolutely prepared to
21 the Local Development Corporation that has been set 21 help. We have -- for those businesses that are on
22 up with civic groups from Queens to lead this 22 the books and prepared to go forward, we have an
23 effort and to take responsibility for as -~ with - 23 investment fund. We have a network of financial
24 EDC as the surrogate developer in this process. 24 institutions that are prepared to help. And we're ]
25 We did hundreds of ULURP actions 25 happy to do that. E
ROY ALLEN & ASSOCIATES, INC., 212-840-1167 ROY ALLEN & ASSOQCIATES, INC., 212-840-1167

page 153 to 156 of 247

R A
08/20/2008 08:29:00 PM

;
g



W o~ AU kW N

O A . e
0~ DD H WN 2O

ozzzzs 19
ozzzze 20
ozaz20 21
22230 22
czvess &
2 24
ozzzar 29

157

We work with EDC on projects all
the time.

In terms of the placement of
workers, again, I think it's the relocation of
businesses and the ability to work with a, there's
a network of workforce development groups in the
City that are strong.

And 1 think having in place the
LDC -- and I've met with the leadership in the LDC
a couple of times and expressed our willingness 1o
cooperate with them on helping them move forward.

1 think that's an important
resource that can play an important role here that
maybe EBC can't play in terms of helping at a more
grassroots level with the community, something that
you have a lot of experience with. So we're happy
to be heipful.

THE CHAIR:
has a question for you as well.

COMM. PHILLIPS: Ms. Wylde, I
believe you said you had two points and you got to

And Karen Phillips

the end. And I just wanted to —-

MS. KATHRYN WYLDE: No. The second |

was the issue of ULURP and running through the
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basis.
COMM. PHILLIPS: Thank you.
THE CHAIR: Any other questions?
(Mo response.)
THE CHAIR: Kathy, thank you for
being here.

MS. KATHRYN WYLDE: Thank you.

THE CHAIR:
Nicolas Ronderas;

To be followed by Albert Pennisi;

And then Heather Beaudoin.

MR. NICOLAS RONDEROS: Good

The next speaker is

afternoon.

My name is Nicolas Ronderos and
I'm a Senior Planner for Regional Plan Asscciation.

The stakes in this project are
high.

The proposed plan would displace
an estimated 260 businesses and 1,700 employees
engaged in auto repair, construction and other uses
in a City that is seeing its industrial sector
increasingly squeezed.

The City' would also invest

substantial public funds in new infrastructure to
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project without a designated private developer in
hand, that we did that many times at the Housing
Partnership. It worked. It was a system that

people respected. In fact, they felt it was

valuable to have the public interest rather than
individual private interest driving the development
decisions,

COMM, PHILLIPS:  And just the
other is, in terms of the convention center here,
how do you think that helps the City with the
relocation plan that in¢ludes the convention center
at this site?

MS. KATHRYN WYLDE: Well, we've
been big proponents, really going back to the Group
of 35 Report that Chuck Schuler did, on reaily
focusing on creating supplemental business
districts and centers of economic activity and
have, in fa_ct, looked at this and see this as an
important center of the two. airports in Queens and
an opportunity to establish a convention and
conference center there.

1 think it's a very good idea and
one that really reinforces, again, the

diversification of our economy on'a geographic
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support the project. However, for a number of
reasons, it is time for the redevelopment of
Willets Point to move forward and Regional Plan
Association supports this project,

First, redevelopment will bring a
wide range of economic and community benefits. The
City expects the redeveloped site to generate
approximately $2 billion in economic activity and
an increase of around 5,000 jobs, in addition to
nearly 6,000 units of needed housing, community
facilities, and eight acres of open space.

It will also connect the nearby
thriving residential neighborhoods of Flushing,
Corona and Queensboro Hill with the largely
commercial and industrial College Point area, and
integrate a number of Queens attractions, including
the new City Field, Flushing Meadows-Corona Park
and the Naticnal Tennis Center.

The proposed neighborhood has also
qualified as a "green neighborhood” by the U.S.
Green Building Council.

However, there is another aspect
to Willets Point that requires wholesale
redevelopment. The district’s long history of

sheets
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industrial use, informal business practices and
lack of basic infrastructure has left a legacy of
hazardous contamination.

Without clearing the site and
starting over, not only will we be left with an
area that is underperforming in its economic
potential, also we will be shirking our
responsibility to protect public health and the
urban environment,

This does not mean that the plan
proposed by the City cannot be improved. A leading

EEERERES

issue is the number of housing units that will be

affordable to low and moderate income households.
Pedestrian access to the

waterfront and to adjoining neighborhoods, a desire

T

of local communities, has not be solved. Relocating
displaced industrial jobs must be done as

TS

completély and effectively as possible.
The feasibility and benefits of a

convention center on the site is an unresolved
issue. City resources, and the dollars that can be
generated by redevelopment of the site, are too
scarce to meet all of these needs so trade-offs
needs to be made.

ROY ALLEN & ASSOCIATES, INC., 212-840-1167
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The proposed redevelopment of
Willets Point wifl allow for this vision to become
a reality.

New York City now has no
alternative to the Javits Center, which is
presently beyond the economic reach of smaller
conventions.

Willets Point is one of the last
pteces of land of sixty-plus acres available for
development in Queens. And its development will
promote economic growth, serve the market's need
for convention and exhibit centers that is larger
than the current Queens hotels can provide.

The overall plan for Willets Point
should serve the needs of the Queens business
community and the City of New York.

A convention and exhibit center
would provide Queens County and the City of New
York tremendous benefits by hosting large trade
shows, consumer shows, cultural events and visitors
from the City of New York and nearby cities in the
United States, And yes, even Europe.

This location is ideal in that it
borders on major highways, mass transit, is one
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However, the important peint is to

opportunity to make Willets Point a model of both

economic and environmental sustainability.
Thank you.
THE CHAIR: Thank you, Nicolas. -
Nice to see you. -
Are there any questions from the
Commission? 5
{No response, ) E
THE CHAIR:  Please leave your
testimony. We look forward to reading it. -
Albert Pennisi; and
Then Heather Beaudoin; and o
Then Joseph Farber. L
MR. ALBERT PENNISI: Good evening,
Madame Chairperson and members of the City Planning
Commission. E
My name is Albert Pennisi. I am &

the President of the Queens Chamber of Commerce.

The Queens Chamber of Commerce's [

S

Neo. 1 priority has been to bring a convention,
exhibit center, along with an adjacent hotel, to
Queens County.
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%64
mile from La Guardia Airport, ten miles from JFK
Airport, and a two-hour flight from many major

cities in the United States.

A convention and exhibit center
must be supported by a hotel on site. The hotel
would accommodate New York City and visiting guests
from outside the region. And a hotel is critical
to supporting convention and exhibit center.

This is an extremely important
financial benefit to the City of New York and
Queens County certainly in these economic times.

Development at Willets Point, as
you heard many times today, would create 20,000
construction jobs and 6,000 permanent jobs that we
certainly need in this region, and generate, I'm
told, about $5 billion over thirty years.

We do however, recognize that this
development must be pursued with an awareness that
businesses currently operate at this location.

The Economic Development
Corpoi’ation must find relocation, financial and
technical assistance, to ensure the shortest
possible and least disruptive business relocations.

New York City has selected La
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165 1

Guardia Coilege to work with displaced workers. 2
We applaud the statements of Mayor 3

Bloomberg, Queens Borough Present Helen Marshaill, 4
regarding the creation of a dedicated Business 2
Relocation and Workforce Assistance plan for the 6
businesses currently located in the area. This 7
relocation effort must be intensified by the 8
Economic Development Corporation to succeed. 9
The Queens Chamber of Commerce 10

looks forward to playing a continued role in this 1
process and in assisting in any way we can. 12
We are pleased that we began as 13

the Queens Chamber of Commerce with a feasibility 14
study concerning Willets Point, which has now grown 15
into a master plan. 16
1 urge you, en behalf of the 17

Queens’ Chamber of Commerce and the businesses of 18
the County of Queens and the City of New York, to 19
vote in favor of the development of Willets Point. 20
Thank you for your time. 21

THE CHAIR:  Thank you very much 22

for your testimony. 23
Any questions? 24

(No response.) 25

© ROYALLEN & ASSOC!ATES INC., 212-840-1167
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Central Labor Council to include language in the
plan's RFPs to require the selected developer and
contractors to pay prevailing and living wages,

hire workers from state certified apprentice
programs, encourage expanded and enhanced retail
uses and discourage suburban models of big-box
stores.

The Willets Point redevelopment
will become a major engine for economic growth for
Willets Point and neighboring communities creating
thousands of construction and permanent local jobs
and business opportunities.

This plan will include thousands

of housing units serving a mix of incomes and
demographics, new retail and entertainment
facilities, new high quality hotel, New York City's E
first outer borough convention center, office :
space, open space, pérks and playgrdunds and a new
public school.

A strong economy needs a strong,
healthy workforce. These agreements protect
workers' futures as we build the City's future.

As the City continues to :
experience this incredible building boomn, those F
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THE CHAIR: MNo. Thank you for 2

being here. 3
Heather Beaudoin, if I pronounced 4

it right; and ]
Joseph Farber; and 6

Then Timothy Marshall. 7

MS. HEATHER BEAUDOIN: Good )

evening. " 9
Thank you, Chair Burden, and 10

Commissioners for your time today. 11
My name is Heath Beaudoin. It's | o 12

very close. | 13
I'm here on behalf of the New York 14

City Central Labor Council, the umbrella 15
organization for the City’s labor unions 16
representing 1.2 million workers. 17
We're urging the City Planning 18

Commission to vote yes on the Willets Point 19
Redevelopment plan. 20
The CLC appiauds the historic 21

agreements made with the City to enact broad labor 22
standards on this project. ' | o225 23
After months of negotiations, EDC = 24

recently came to agreement with the New York City 25

ROY ALLEN & ASSOCIATES, INC., 21 2-840-1167
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working in and out of the buildings will be
protected by these fair labor standards. By labor
standards we mean meaningful training and career
opportunities, good jobs defined by living wages,

prevailing wages for all retail, building service
and construction jobs.
These agreements will serve as a
template for all City development projects.
And I thank you for your time.
{Applause.)
THE CHAIR: _
coming. E

Thank you for

The next speaker is Joseph Farber;
and ' ‘

Then Tim Marshall. L

MR. JOSEPH FARBER: Good evening.

My name is Joseph Farber.

I am the Chairman of the Board of
Directors of the Willets Point-Corona Local

Development Corporation.

After sitting here for three
hours, it's difficult to see how I could even be
clever or innovative in what I have to say here.

But what I would like to do is use
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2 a couple of minutes just to thank you for the 3' 2 Battaglia has a question.
3 courtesy, the respect and the attention that you , ozaass 3 COMM. BATTAGLIA: 1 believe more
4 showed to all the speakers that have spoken to this c2zaes0 & than one speaker today had mentioned that it would
5 point in the day. I commend you on that and thank f: czaase D be really helpful in perhaps the role of the local
6 you from all of us that are here. 6 LDC to help the businesses that are being
023318 7 Our develgprment corporation is - 7 displaced.
028216 O organized and looking forward at the development of i 8 Would that be you and what will
9 the Willets Point and Corona areas as an integral ﬁ ozasee 9 you be doing to help them?
10 part of the overall development of Flushing and 23508 10 MS. JOSEPH FARBER: I'd be more
11 Corona. 1" than happy to help. But you couldn't have a better
12 The 66 acres comprising Willets 12 person than we have in the President and Chief
13 Point offers a once-and-a-lifetime opportunity to 13 Executive Officer and the former Borough President
14 take an under-used, abused and misused parcel of : 14 of Queens, Claire Shulman,
15 land and convert it to an environmentally sound, ‘ 15 And I know she's offered her
16 community-oriented and economically-viable site Q 16 services and we offered the services of our entire
17 that will create hundreds of thousands of square Z 17 organization for all parties in the interest of
18 feet of gublic space, a school for community 18 moving this thing along to a happy conclusion.
19 children, affordable housing, and an aesthetic 19 Because this is in the interest of all the citizens
20 design that replaces an eyesore. ' 20 in the City of New York. Not just us, not just 3
21 We recognize that to accomplish 21 Coroné, not just Flushing and not just the
22 this goal there may be a necessity and a need to - 22 businesses that are there at the time. B
23 move businesses to other locations. That is = ozasas 23 Absolutely. E
24 unfortunate but it would be more unfortunate for 23537 24 COMM. BATTAGLIA: I certainly do 3
25 present and future generations to ignore a 023530 29 trust our former Borough President, Claire Shulman,
i ROY ALLEN & ASSOCIATES, INC., 212-840-1167
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2 continued assault on the environment with the oase 2 so thank you.
3 potential for disaster that will effect more o233 MS. JOSEPH FARBER: Thank you
4 people. zasa1 4 again.
5 ’ What we propose and what we ask < pasa 5 THE CHAIR:  Okay. Thanks very
6 this committee to endorse is land use not {and 6 much.
7 abuse; public space, not polluted lots; jobs and 7 Tim Marshall;
8 not junk; affordable housing, not automotive chop 8 Who will be followed by Kendall
9 shops. And in the end, most of all, progress, not s 9 Riveria; '
10 continued pollution, 10 Then Gene Kelty; then.
ozas430 11 Thank you. ozas2 11 Chuck Apelian.
nzaazs 12 THE CHAIR: Thank you. | o2ssss 12 MR. TIMOTHY MARSHALL: Good
13 A guestion for you from o2asse 13 afternoon. '
14 Commissicner Phillips and Commissioner Battaglia. ozassr 14 My name is Timothy Marshall. And
c23435 15 Commissioner Phillips. : ozasss 15 I'm President of the Jamaica Business Resource
ozaass 16 COMM, PHILLIPS: Okay. I just -- vzsem 16 Center established in 1995 by the Whitehouse Office
17 thank you, Madame Chair. 17 of Management and Budget to be a national model for
czsast 18 How long has your LDC been in . 18 small business development, which has been
ozsaea 19 existence and are you a business owner within the .: ozagz 19 replicated in sixteen markets throughout the United
aaear 20 area? pza3 20 States.
oa447 21 MR. JOSEPH FARBER: Our LDC is in ozae14 271 We're very pleased to be here to
22 existence for little over a year. And I'm an ozaee 22 support our Borough President and the excellent
23 attorney practicing in Queens County. ozsee 23 work she has done in partnership with the Willets
vz:3ess 24 COMM. PHILLIPS: Thank vyou. : 24 Point M/WBE and the EEQ Advisory Committees.
ozasse 29 THE CHAIR:  And Commissioner ozaea0 25 As we all know, New York has been
ROY ALLEN & ASSOCIATES, INC., 212-840-1167 ROY ALLEN & ASSOCIATES, INC., 212-840-1167
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experiencing one of the greatest construction booms
in our city's history. And even with this
significant building activity, we often see
businesses and workers being brought in from
surrounding communities and even states, while
local residents often remain jobless.

However, recently we have seen a
significant shift in our nation's states and cities
economy. And for those of us on the front lines of
advocating for minorities and women, we find that
it is during very difficult times economically, it
is a usual trend that minorities and women are even
more marginalized and disenfranchised from
participation in economic development
opportunities, often times right in their own
backyard.

’ And that old harangue,
if-I-can-find-one-that's-qualified syndrome, often
gets kicked in as an excuse.

As a member of the New York City
M/WBE Advisory Board, the Mayor's Commission on
Construction Opportunity, and the Borough
President's Advisory Board, the Jamaica Business
Resource Center is committed to working with the
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MS. CAMILLE RIVERA: Hi. Good
evening.

I'd first like to thank the
Department of City Planning for the opportunity to
speak to you today.

My name is Camille Rivera and I'm
the Assistant Political Director for Local 32
BISEIU.

Local 32 BJ represents 100,000
members all across six states and 55,000 in New
York City.

I want to first express, on behalf
of our 55,000 members of New York City, our strong
support for the Willets Point project.

Our members live where they work.
We have hundreds of members that live in the
Flushing and Willets Point section of Queens and
thousands of them that live in the Borough of
Queens.

And whiie we understand that
there's still much to discuss and much to
negotiate, we know that the City of New York is
committed to providing true affordable housing for

the community, as well as placement programs for

P R R
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Borough President and other major leaders and
stakeholders to help assure that viable and
positive economic development initiatives and
opportunities are supported and that minorities and
wormen are provided tangible, measurable and
meaningful access to both business and job
opportunities because the very future of our
communities is at stake.

Therefore, in conclusion, we stand
ready to do all we can to help assure that the
opportunities before us, which are pregnant with
possibilities for our community, are fully
realized. And we encourage the City to stand behind
the full implementation of the MWBE plan throughout
-- throughout this development.

Thank you for this opportunity to
present today.

THE CHAIR:  Thank you very
much.

Camille Rivera; and

Then Gene Kelty;

Then Chuck Apelian;

Then Dan Hendricks;

And then Joel Miele.

08/20/2008 08:29:00 PM
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the needs of the building -- of the owners of many
business in that area.

The City has already done right by
the community by providing the opportunity for good
jobs In Willets Point. We have a precedent-setting
agreement that will pay building service workers
prevailing wages and good jobs.

Our President, Mike Fishman's
motto is that the first poverty program,
antipoverty program is the unions and labor. And we
truly believe that that program is happening here.
And the community that will be affected by this
project will be affected by getting the jobs that
they truly need.

So I want to express our support.
We thank the Department of City Planning for the
opportunity to express our support here and we look
forward to this project becoming a reality.

Thank you.

(Applause.)

THE CHAIR:

Gene Kelty.

MR. GENE KELTY: Good evening,
Madame Chair, Commissioners.

Thank you very much.

T
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My name is Gene Kelty and I'm
Chairman of Community Board #7, Queens.

I'm here to present testimony
before you regarding the Willets Point development.

Cn June 30, 2008, the community
board had a public hearing regarding this issue.
The meeting went on way into the night where a
presentation was conducted by the Economic
Development Corporation, question and answer period
with the full board members and comments from the
general public.

By the early morning hours of
12:30 a.m., the Chairperson of the Committee

motions that were made.

TR

And I have to tell you, it's been
going forover a year that we've been having
meetings. Within the last two months we had seven i
back-to-back to get it down as fast as possible to
move the project along.

The -- it was to approve the

Willets Point redevelopment as presented with the i
following stipulation. And the first two are o
mandatory. =

Ei
]
i
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2 exhaust every method of negotiation and not abuse

3 the method of priority acquisition -- of property

4 acguisitions and issue advance notice with

5 supporting documentation to the community board

6 prior to any action of eminent domain.

7 ) New York City Economic Development

8 Department should keep their promise of

9 unconditional efforts for business relocations, -
10 worker relocations and job retraining. -
11 8, the affordable housing
12 component should be increased to a minimum of F
13 thirty percent. Income eligibility requirements !
14 should be less than $45,000 per vear.
15 9, half of the housing component
16 must be designed -- housing component should
17 designated for senior affordable housing.
18 10, as per HPD regulations, half
19 of the affordable housing components will be
20 allocated to residents of Community Board #7. The
21 remaining half should be allocated to the Community r
22 Boards #3 and 4, Queens, which are located directly
23 adjacent to the Willets Point redevelopment.
24 11, the overall site must conform

25 to the LEED-ND standards.
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First, postpone the disposition of
property the City acquires at Willets Point until a
final plan and a developer are chosen to allow
Community Board #7 and the Queens Boreugh Board
input and final approval.

2, the mitigation funds are
extremely small compared to the billions needed to

complete the project. _

Community board #7 insists a ‘
mitigation fund equal to ten percent of the
development costs be established excluding land
acquisition costs.

3, the parking requirements for
residential units should be increased to 100
percent.

4, the 850 seats from the K-8
pubiic school should be provided on site and
included in the Urban Renewal Plan.

5, Community Board #7 does not
approve the use of eminent domain for this
redevelopment but realizes it's a component of the
Urban Renewal Plan. :

6, Community Board #7 insists the [
New York City Economic Development diligently '

R e
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2 After the above motion was made
3 and seconded, a friendly motion was made and was
4 accepted.
5 The redevelopment of Willets Point F
6 workforce shouid include the following priorities:
7 Displaced Willets Point workers;
8 Women and mincrity businesses;
9 Queens local businesses; and
10 The use of union labor.
11 The motion was read again with the
12 addition of a friendly motions and a vote was
13 taken.
14 Twenty-one board members voted in
15 approval.
16 Fifteen board members voted in
17 opposition,
18 Two board members abstained for
19 conflict of interest.
20 And one of the other things we
21 should state on this is that we would like to see
22 the site done in phases as completed.
23 And 1 just would like to thank you
24 for letting me present to you today.
25 Thank you.

ROY ALLEN & ASSOCIATES, INC., 212-840-1167
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THE CHAIR: Thank you and thank
you for coming to testify.

Let me see if there are any
questions for you.

{No respense.)

THE CHAIR: No. Butit's good to
see you.

MR. GENE KELTY: Thank you.

THE CHAIR: Chuck Apelian; and

Then to be followed by Dan
Hendrick;

Then Joel Miele; and

Then Jim Conway.

MR. CHUCK APELIAN:
Commissioners.

‘ ) I'm Chuck Apelian. I'm the Vice
Chair of’Commu_nity Board #7. I also serve as the
Land Use Chair and this was my subcommittee that we
held the hearings on.

‘Gene just read the report of what
we did. I just wanted to go into detail on a
couple of particulars and why we picked the project
and what we did.

The issue of eminent domain was a

Madame Chair,
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is the fact is that there are issues that are open.
This isn't a final plan. We couldn't give final
approval. E

So we ask that the State mechanism
be given, as done with the Borough Board, right
now. When EDC comes with land conveyance or if 13
there's a land sale that can go back to the '
community board for input, it goes back to the
Borough Beoard for final approval. We think that
would be a great way for the electeds and the
community to have a final comment.

The mitigation fund was something
that was born in the community board. And we didn't
ask just for five million. That was something the
City gave us. But we said that there are big, big
problems. You've heard about some of these today.

And we don't know what the problems are. And we're
not psychics. We're not paid to be.

So we just said, put ten percent

aside. And that's not unreasonable when you're
building a proiect. A ten percent contingency on
any project is normal in business, in the business
sense. And we want the City to put more money into
it.
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very sensitive one to the board. And we spent a
lot of time and discussion on it. And we realized
that without the eminent domain being there, these
negetiations would probably never end. People would
just be going on and on and on and asking for more
and more and more.

And we realized that that would be
ultimately something that could help, you know,
bring us to closure. But at the same token we were
clear that we wanted thé City to be, take every
means possible to negotiate something reasonable
with the owners.

If it wasn't for the fact of
eminent domain, probably the Board would have been
a much more unified vote as far as the approval.

But the two issues also 1'd like
to talk about was the conveyance issue and
mitigation fund.

Those are two reasons why the
board ultimately voted on approval was the fact
that we want to have the ability to have -- when
the final developer and fina! plan is presented,
the ability to go back and make final comments.

Most of what we centered on about
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The seniors is a key thing also.
We came up with a half affordable housing for

seniors. That's also a very, very economical way to
get the affordable housing component.

As you know, Federal funding will
meet dollars put into that so that doesn't have {o
be something a developer has to come into and the

We didn't discuss this much, but T
want to bring it up. ]

This site must be remediated as
one complete site. Somewhere along the line when
the Draft RFP became -- I mean the ULURP finally
came out, it came out there was a possibility that
the site will be developed in stages. Whether it
gets developed in stages or not isn't the key.

What's really the key and our

concern is that this gets remediated as one site.
We can't go and cherry-pick spots here and there F
and expect that this site will remain clean. It has :
to be completely disassembled, completely taken F
aver and completely remediated as one site.

Finally, what I want to say is the

last thing that really gave us an opportunity to

ROY ALLEN & ASSOGCIATES, INC., 212-840-1167
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vote in favor of this was the letter of commitment
that we got from the Deputy Mayor, Robert Lieber. 1
don't know if you have a copy of that that was
given to Board. If not, we'll get that to you.

But we asked for memortalization
of the eleven stips that came before us and the
City did make those stipulations,

Also realizing that the community

board, we're not the finai venue, we realize that a

lot of things will continue to ge, the Borough
President, the City Planning Commission and
ultimately into the Council.

Thank you.
THE CHAIR: Thank you, Chuck.
Are there any questions for Chuck
Apelian?
' Yes. Angela Battaglia and then
Fred Cerullo.

COMM. BATTAGLIA: Yes, Chuck.
When I read the recommendation of
the Board, you did say that you attached a letter
from Lieber. And I didn't get a copy of it. It
wasn't in our package.

So if you could get another --
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recommendation, all of the affordable units would
go only to residents from Community Boards #3, #4 F
and #7, of which half of them, if I link it to
another recommendation made, would be for seniors.

MR. CHUCK APELIAN: A lot of
halves, but yes.

COMM. CERULLO:
seniors from #3, #4 and #7?

MR. CHUCK APELIAN: Correct.
However, we were told it's illegal. Qur

Yes. And

recommendation would viclate the Fair Housing Law.

COMM. CERULLO: Ckay. But thank
you.

(Laughter.}

MR. CHUCK APELIAN: We were trying
to just be fair to the neighborhood community
board. We were trying to be inclusive to our
neightors and that's what came about. And then we
were told by HPD that it violated Fair Housing.

So it has to be cne-half can go to
the neighborhood community boards: #3, #4, #7.

The other half has to be open to all people.
Within that haif, though we're
still asking for half of senior housing because

ROY ALLEN & ASSOCIATES, INC,, 212-840-11567
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MR. CHUCK APELIAN: We'll make
sure --
COMM. BATTAGLIA:
T'd like to see that.
Thank you so much.
MR, CHUCK APELIAN: We'll make
sure that it's there tomorrow. Absolutely.

-- copy to us,

You.
THE CHAIR: Fred, did you have a
question?

COMM. CERULLO: Justa
clarification regarding the affordable housing
recommendation that was made by the Board.

OIne-haIf of the affordable housing
units, if I'm correct, is already allocated as
proposed, to residents of Community Board #7.

MR. CHUCK APELIAN: Correct.

COMM. CERULLO: It was the
recommendation of the Board to then allocate half
of the -- half to the residents of 3 and 4.

" MR. CHUCK APELIAN: Three and 4,
right.

COMM. CERULLO: So a hundred

percent of all of the -- under that proposal and

s
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it's a need. And also, like I said, there's

funding in place which makes is more economical and

feasible. b
COMM. CERULLO: Understood. Thank
you very much. ’ '
THE CHAIR:V Are there any other
questions for Mr, Apelian?
' (No response.) :
THE CHAIR: Nice to see you. 33
MR. CHUCK APELIAN: Thank you, -
everybody.
THE CHAIR: Thanks.
Dan Hendrick and
Then Jouel Miele; and
Then Jim Conway.
MR. DAN HENDRICK: Good evening.
My name is Dan Hendrick and I'm
here representing the New York League of
Conservation Voters. -
And I'd like to thank you all for
having this hearing and staying all day. :
A number of folks had spoken about ;
the environmental issues at this site. I would just ;

like to add an additional independent imprimatur to
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everything and explain why we support this proposal
as well, :

First is really the visual blight.

For a very long time the Iron
Triangle has been a real eyesore. And despite its
proximity to Downtown Flushing and to Corona, it's
a virtual no-go zone for anyone in that community.
And it's also an area where people are really
clamoring for open space and recreational
opportunities. I know a couple of people have been
kayaking on the Flushing Creek and the Flushing
River. And the current use of Willets Point means
that the waterfront is really off limits.

Second, as we know that Willets
Paint is a huge brownfield site that really should
have been cleaned up years ago. We all know about
the lack of sewers. More troubling is the
widespread contamination from petroleum and
automotive fluids and a number of other Issues.

All of those things are made worse
by the high water table in the area.

Third and finally, and I think
this is really the maost exciting facet for us, is
that we really believe that the proposal for
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191 F
We heard a few of the opponents 3
for this plan say that putting on fill is going to
squish the water table down. Isn't putting on fill
just going to have the fill absorb the water that's
there?

MR. DAN HENDRICK: Over the long
-- yeah, there would be some short-term kind of
settling. But over the longer term the water table
would --

R

COMM. CANTOR: Yes. But as you're
placing fill, that fill is going to take in water. s

MR. DAN HENDRICK: Right. It will |
just simply sort of balance it.

COMM, CANTOR:
layer of water getting squished down.

MR. DAN HENDRICK: Right.

I mean one thing to consider is

I can't picture a

that I know that the water sgurces were mentioned
in the Draft Environment -- I mean some of the

i

testimony I heard eartlier. I don't believe there

are any treatment water mills really proximate to
this site there. So it would be significant. You
have to migrate the water very significantly to

actually get to a drinking water source.
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willets Point reflects a truly 21st century way to
think about urban planning.

The site is close to the No. 7
train. So it epitomizes smart growth because people
don't have the take the train -~ can take the train
to work instead of driving all over the place.

it's closer to highways so if
people do need to drive, they can come in and out
quickly.

We are very excited about the
green building and alternative energy aspects of
this plan, '

And, you know, we really feel that
we can work out the details about affordable
housing and relocating the workers and businesses.
And we do believe strongly that it's possible that
the Iron Triangle really has the potential to
become the Green Triangle and a world-class model
for good design and sustainability.

Thank you.
THE CHAIR: Thank you.
Yes, Irwin Cantor has a question,
COMM. CANTOR: A question
regarding the environmental.
ROY ALLEN & ASSOCIATES, INC., 212-840-1167
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COMM. CANTOR: Thank you.
MR. DAN HENDRICK: Thank you.
THE CHAIR:
Joel Miele; then

Thanks very much.

Jim Conway;

Then Dan Wempa, [ think.

Then Sandra Wilkin.

MR. JOEL MIELE: Gocd evening.

It's good to be back. This brings
back all the memories of going on into the night.

(Laughter.)

MR. JOEL MIELE: I don't envy you.
But it's good to see you again.

My name is Joel Miele. I'm the
First Vice President of the Flushing-Willets
Point/Corona LDC. '

Two years ago local public
officials and community volunteers sought a unified
force to achieve a solution to the problems now of
Willets Point redevelopment. And the Flushing _
Willets Point Corona Local Development Corporation F
was formed. ]

The LDC was needed for two primary
reasons: To bring together the community leaders
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from the community whose name it bears, and to seek
a solution to Willets Point's environmental and
Infrastructure problems.

With input, which began last year,
and which continues to date, the L.DC has galvanized
the three cornmunities to reach out to the Mayor for
his administration's assistance and leadership to
replace this blight which separates the communities
of Flushing and Corona, by virtue of ghetto, with a
vital economic development plan.

The Mayor and his staff have
responded to the plan which accomplishes that goal.

The Mayor's plan provides for the
equitable relocation of the businesses in the
Willets Point area so it will not cause Queens to
lose business nor employment opportunities for the
labor force which now exists.

And a mix of new uses including
residential and commercial development which will
form a middle corridor between Corona and Flushing
which will seamlessly transition travelers through
the three communities.

The plan has the support of the
three communities, the Local Development
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him what kind of acreage would the retention tanks
take.

Would you be able to answer that?

MR. JOEL MIELE: Not that
specifically, but I think generally I can answer
it.

The bottom line Is that there is
only a certain capacity to the storm sewer system
in the County of Queens. It's designed to withstand
it obviously.

In order to make sure that 100
year storm or a twenty year storm or a ten-year
storm is treated, you build a retention tank, as
has been done in Flushing by the way. And the
intent of that is to hold as much of the storm
dratnage as possible and then to meter it out into
the system so that it can be handied properly and
rather than taking a large, untreated splurge of
water.

The size of it is really I don't
think is important. Because the important thing is,
is there space to put it and the answer to that is
ves. It's a matter of whatever size it is. Because
you can put it under a park, as the one in Flushing
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2 Corporation and the Berough President. f 2 has done.
3 The hope and expectation is that 3 There's an enormous community park
4 the City Planning Commission will see the need and 4 on top of the tank. As long as the tank is below
5 accept the proposed solution. 5 grade it doesn't matter what the issue is. You
G The Willets Point area has for 6 don't want it under a building. But there's going
7 fifty years or more, been the stepchild area of 7 to be plenty of open space in the plan that's been
8 Queens County with no one speaking for it and no 8 developed that will permit a retention tank to go
9 one caring. It's long past time for that solution 9 in there. '
10 and situation to be resolved. 10 I know that DEP has looked at it
oxos 11 Thank you. 11 preliminarily and I know that they befieve that
ozot1s 12 THE CHAIR: Thanks, Joel. Really 12 there's adequate space for it and they don't have
13 nice to see you. 13 anhy qualms about it.
oxo1es 14 There's a question from Irwin. 14 COMM. CANTOR: Thank you.
vaoves 1D COMM. CANTOR: Commissioner, 15 MR. JOEL MIELE: Any other
16 Commissioner, Commissioner. 16 guestions?
17 MR. JOEL MIELE: Yes, 17 THE CHAIR:  Any other questions
ozoize 18 Commissioner. 18 for Joel?
czotzs 19 COMM. CANTOR: Joel, the 19 (No response.)
20 gentleman. from Tully -- 20 THE CHAIR: Just always good to
21 MR. JOEL MIELE: Yes. 21 see you,
22 COMM. CANTCR: -- was referencing 22 MR. JOFL MIELE: Good to see you
23 retention tanks as options. 23 to.
24 MR. JOEL MIELE: Yes. 24 Goodnight. I'm going home.
25 COMM, CANTOR: That I had asked 25 (Laughter.}
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2 THE CHAIR: Jim Conway, 2 Meadow, we're one of four institution, the Queens
3 Then Dan Wempa; - 3 Museum of Art, the Queens Theatre in the Park and |
4 Then Sandra Wilkin. 4 the Queens Botanical Garden, being the others, that ‘
5 MR. JIM CONWAY: Good evening, 5 have all either just completed or are in the midst
6 Madame Chair, Commissioners. 5 6 of major capital improvements.
7 My name is Jim Conway. I am that 7 Our institutions together are
8 Mets fan that was quoted in the New York Times 8 bringing in millions of people every years.
9 article last Sunday showing my disappointment that 9 And one of the biggest hurdles we
10 New Yorkers cannot reciprocate the same hospitality 10 face is that we can get people into Queens for a
11 to Chicago baseball fans. 11 day. We can get them to a ballgame. We might get
12 Thirty years ago there was a 12 them to a museum and afterwards it's over. And you
13 famous Queens-based television show called All In = 13 might be able to get them to Flushing for a great
14 the Family. One of the characters -- one of the 14 meal. But you can't get them to stay because
15 characters was very negative and the son-in-law had , 15 there's no "there" there.
16 a vision. Each week we listened to the cacophony % 16 And the convention center piece of
17 of insults hurled at the son in law. 17 this project really is the linchpin, the thing that
18 Unfortunately today in Washington 18 we've been looking at for so many years.
19 Square Park, our Queens residents were stopped - 19 Two thousand to 5,000 registered
20 while they tried to show their freedom of speech. = 20 conventions are not an option right now for New
21 Today we need to build -- - 21 York which means the Association of Science and
22 redevelop Willets Point. We need -- we need to . 22 techneology Centers, the New York Association of
23 have a vision. We need to move forward. We need to 23 Museums, they're never coming ko New York because
24 build it so this way when Queens residents and when 24 they just do not have an option.
25 baseball fans from out of town come to Willets 25 ’ The proposed conventien center and
L ROY ALLEN & ASSQCIATES, INC,, 212-840-1167 ROY ALLEN & ASSOCIATES, INC., 212-840-1167
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2 Point, they should come to watch a tennis game. 2 hotel that's part of this program, this project
3 And the areas around Shea Stadium, around Citi Park 3 we're considering today, will bring that. And our
4 will be useful and not wasteful, b 4 institutions, like I said, include the Mets, the
5 Please support the Willets Point ": 5 USTA, the new Flushing pool. And we are talking g
6 redevelopment. G about billions of dollars of public and private
7 Thank you. T money trying to build a destination, trying to turn
8 THE CHAIR: Thank you for 8 Queens into a cultural center, another cultural
9 coming. 9 center in New York. And this project is the best
10 *applause.) - 10 opportunity we've had for that, And the cultural
11 THE CHAIR: The next speaker is t 11 community of Queens is very much in favor of it.
12 Dan, I think it's Wempa, something close to that; oz0xss 12 Thank you for your attention.
13  and | oo 13 THE CHAIR: Thank you.
14 Then Sandra Wilkin; then il 14 Any questions?
15 Jane Thompson; then. 15 {No response.) !
16 Michael Meyer. 16 THE CHAIR: The next speaker is
17 MS. DAN WEMPA: Chair Burden, 17 Sandra Wilkin; E
18 Commissioners, good evening. 18 Then Jane Thompson;
19 I am Dan Wempa. I am representing 19 Then Michael Meyer:
20 the New York Hall of Science, one of the largest e 20 MS. SANDRA WILKIN: Good
21 cultural institution. 21 afternoon, Chairperson Burden and members of the 3
22 We are located in Flushing Meadows ﬁ 22 Commission.
23 Corona Park. We are immediately adjacent to the 23 I am Sandra Wilkin, President of E
24 site. 24 the Women Builders Council. L
25 And as an institution in Flushing 25 Women Builders Council is a
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leading organization in advocating for expanded
opportunities for women in the construction and
building fields.

I ask that the Commission approve
the proposal to redevelop Willets Point.

i)

This plan will serve as a major -f

economic shot in the arm for New York City. The
benefits are numerous.

The project will provide for
nearly 6,000 good-paying construction jobs.

It will result in the creation of
hundreds of permanent jobs in its retail sector, in
tie new hotel and convention space and on-site
services.

This will be good paying
employment opportunities for residents of New York
City and particularty Queens.

The plan includes important job
retraining opportunities as well, Desperately
needed affordable housing will be provided at
Willets Point.

The Women Builders Council is
particular pleased by the inclusion of new
employment for wornen and minorities in its
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for business for women and minority enterprises.
WBC enthustiastically urges your
passage of this plan. It will be good for New York
City and good for Queens.

THE CHAIR: Thank you. Nice to
you see.

MS, SANDRA WILKIN: Nice to see
you.

THE CHAIR: Any questions?

{No response.)

THE CHAIR: Okay.

The next speaker is Jane Thompson;
and

Then Michael Meyer; and

Then Austin McCann.

Is Jane Thompson still here?

(No response.)

THE CHAIR: Michael Meyer,

MR. MICHAEL MEYER: Good evening.
My name is Michael Meyer. I'm the

President of TDC Development.
We are major developers and land

e S S S e T

owners in Flushing. Our project at the Municipal
Parking Lot in Downtown Flushing, that we were
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construction.

For the first time the Economic
Development Corporation has included an aggressive
compoenent to include women and minority business
enterprises in a major economic development
project.

Borough President Helen Marshall
and Deputy Mayor Robert Lieber, have organized the
W/MBE task force that has developed a comprehensive
package of measures to include W/MBE's in every
phase of the project's development.

WBC is pleased to have played a
prominent role in those deliberations.

The result of the work of the
Borough President and the Deputy Mayor and that of
the task force, has been most impressive. The plan
breaks new grounds in transparency and
accountability. It includes very significant goals
for W/MBE participation which the administration
will pursue.

The Women Builders Council
believes that improving opportunities for W/MBES
will result in a strengthened City economy for

years to come and that Willets Point will open up
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redeveloping with our partners, the Rockefeller
Development Group, is the other major project that

R R e

arose from Mayor Bloomberg's Downtown Flushing
Redevelopment Framework which was created with the

input of community stakeholders and urban planning
professicnals.
So we are local players and we

very w.eii understand the community dynamics. And we
understand that Willets Point is absolutely
critical in achieving the framewerk vision.

Without the Willets Point project,
the new Citi Field and the emerging downtown
Flushing will be stunted and will never achieve its
true potential.

With the Willets Point project as
the framework recognized, a vibrant, mixed use
community will attract business activity and will
be the critical link between Citl Field to the west
and Downtown Flushing to the east.

Queens will finally gain its true
commercial center.

. With a project that will clearly
generate 50 much benefit in the form of jobs, taxes
and environmental cleanup, I ask that the
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Commission, when considering the many emotional
issues involved in such a large urban undertaking,
not succurnb to scare tactics or respond te myths
that suggest -- respond to myths that suggest that
land owners will be victims of a land grab by the
City or that hundreds of currently unprotected
workers will go without City assistance.

We have an historic opportunity to
improve our City in a major way. It's been decades
since an administration has had the will and vision
to undertake such an ambitious project in this
critical area.

No project of this scale and
ambition can be accomplished without displacement.
But the efforts by the City to work with business
owners, retrain workers and not reflexively rely on
eminen’t'domain, demonstrates the commitment of the
City to mitigate that displacement and to achieve
the proje'ct in the most responsible manner.

To do nothing is not acceptable to
the greatest City in the world and would be a
lasting shame.

So thank you.

THE CHAIR: Thank you.

R
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utmost importance for our future. A clean
environment is the legacy we will leave for cur
children. That is why we were excited to hear
about the rezoning and redevelopment proposal for
Willets Point section of Queens.

The international gateway o the
greatest City in the world, New York City is, in
fact, here in Queens. Both New York City airports
are located here. ' i

We, at the Queens IU are excited
about the new rezoning. And even more excited
about the potential of creating architectural

T

statements that will propel forward the Borough of

TR

Queens to the forefront of sustainable design and
that the proposal serves as an example of other
communities, not to mention, of course, the
thousands of jobs that it will create, the much
needed housing to assist in the elimination of _
illegal housing that exists, and the increased b
commercial opporfunities.

This is a site that can revitalize
the essence of Queens to serve as the shining
example of what we can do to be environmentally i
conscious and stand next to our architecturaily
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Austin McCann.

(No response.)

THE CHAIR:

(No response.}

THE CHAIR:

(Mo response.)

THE CHAIR: Alan Weinstein.

After Mr, Weinstein;

Howard Hsu;

And then Jack Kittle,

MR. ALAN WEINSTEIN: Trying to
sit for six hours here.

COMM. CANTOR:

Bill Solecki.

Carina Molnar.

But you have a
softer seat.

(Laughter.)

MR. ALAN WEINSTEIN: Yes.

There's no use in being redundant.
And most of what you have been hearing in favor of
has really been enunciated and let me go before the
bell lady gets me.

My name is Alan Weinstein. Iam
the President of the American Institute of
Architects. Queens Chapter.

Cleaning the environment is of the
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older sister across the East River.

Although there still remains much
work to do and agreements to-be made that is above
and beyond ourselves as architects, we applaud the

efforts of all those that worked so hard to make
this proposal a reality.

Solely for the purposes of
architect design and sustainability, we are pleased
to endorse the Willets Point redevelopment project
and urge you to consider it.

Thank you for your time.

THE CHAIR:
for staying and thank you for your testimony.

Thank you. Thank you

The next speaker is Howard Hsu.

Mr. Hsu.
{No response.)
THE CHAIR: Jack Kittle. )
{No response.) :
THE CHAIR: Eddy Burgess. -
(No response.) _
THE CHAIR: Spencer Ferdinand. E}
{No response.) ]
THE CHAIR: Mike McGuire.

Mr. McGuire will be followed by
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2 Vincent Riso; and * 2 As well as eliminating an
3 Ofenke Lebarty. 3 extremely toxic and dangerous area, reclamation and
4 MR. MIKE MCGUIRE: Good evening. | 4 redevelopment of Willets Point will create a
5 My name is Michael McGuire. I am 5 vibrant, mixed use community.
6 the Director of Mason Tenders' District Council : 6 Along with more than a rmillion g::_
7 Political Action Committee, representing 15,000 E 7 square feet of retail and entertainment space, the ;
8 members of the Laborers' International Union, Narth - 8 plan calls for a convention center and a
9 America in New York City. 9 700-hundred room hotel, 5500 units of mixed income
10 The Willets Point area of Queens ; 10 housing, a half million square feet of office space
11 is ripe for development. It is in a prime location 11 and a large amount of community space, open spaces,
12 that is surrounded by growth inciuding Downtown 12 and public squares.
13 Flushing, the new home of the New York Mets, Citi 13 The economic impact of these
14 Field. 14 improvements is massive. Permanent jobs will
15 Unfortunately, Willets Point is a ; 15 increase five to six-fold following the
16 true blighted area. 16 approximately 20,000 construction jobs that will be
17 1n the early 20th, century willets L 17 created. :
18 Point was a dump where thousands of tons of garbage 18 This will result in more than $1.5
18 ‘were burned each year. After that, It housed a - 19 billion in additional tax revenues for the City E
20 variety of industries that had a severe detrimental . 20 over the 30-year period commencing when the project
21 effect on the area for many years. 21 is completed.
22 There has been a history of open i 22 The Mason Tenders' District
23 petroleum spills and illegal dumping of hazardous 23 Council prides itself in working with communities
24 materials and unidentified chemicals. ; 24 and pledges to aggressively participate in any
25 The fact that the area has no 25 local hiring plan that is agreed upon with the g'
ROY ALLEN & ASSOCIATES, INC., 212-840-1167 ROY ALLEN & ASSOCIATES, INC., 21
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2 sanitary sewers to carry toxins away, including 2 huilding trades.
3 human waste concentrated in area cesspools, means 3 Additionally, we will support the
4 that this contamination mostly remains in the area : 4 use of green building techniques to conserve
9 to this day. I say mostly because some of the 5 energy, manage storm water and to ensure high
6 contamination does get moved. The area's high 7] . performance structures are constructed in Willets
7 water table means that these poisons seep into the 7 Point. _ L‘
8 ground water and get carried down the Flushing 8 It is our belief that while there
9 River and out into Flushing Bay. 9 are hardships for some of the businesses that the ]
10 - Of the approximately 250 business | 10 City will relocate from Willets Point, for the E
11 in Willets Point, roughly 90 percent are auto 11 overall good of the community, and New York City as
12 related. 12 a whole, the Willets Point development projectis a _
13 In this environment, even the most 13 winning plan. F
14 responsible business owners cannot help having some 14 Cleanup of a toxic, blighted site,
15 spills of oil, gascline, transmission fiuids and 15 the building of more than 5,000 units of housing,
16 other carcinogenic materials. 16 and the creation of some 20,000 construction jobs
17 If businesses of this type remain 17 and the conversion of 1,000 current permanent jobs
18 in the area, the land can never be reclaimed to the 18 to 6,000 future permanent jobs and more than $50
19 point where it's safe for human occupation. 19 million in additional revenue for the City every
20 Further, these auto-related 20 year, no one with the best interest of the
21 businesses, two-thirds of which are wbrking out of 21 community at heart could make the argument that
22 rented spaces, have a history of paying depressed 22 this plan is not the best thing for Willets Point. r'
23 wages, averaging less than sixty percent of the New 23 Thank you. :
24 York City average wage for workers in that wszsr 24 {Applause.}
25 industry. ox1zs7 25 THE CHAIR: Thank you. Thank you
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2 very much. oatast 2 responsible for performing all the traffic
3 Let's see. You're Mike McGuire, 3 engineering analysis and disclosing all the
4 right? 4 findings as you read in the book.
5 Vincent Riso. 5 If you have any guestions, I'd be
6 (No response.) 6 happy to answer them.
7 THE CHAIR:  Okenfe Lebarty. 7 THE CHAIR:  Okay. Obviously Mr.
8 A VOICE: He's still here. He said 8 Veeregowda is with Eng-Wong Taub.
-- his stuff is still there. 9 Are there any questions from the
THE CHAIR:  Okay. 10 Commission?
1.W. Victor. oaases 11 (No response.)
{No response.) carsos 12 THE CHAIR: There are not, but
THE CHAIR: Llinh Do. Linh Do. e 13 thanks for staying to answer any questions.
14 Babu Veeregowda, Veeregowda. oo 14 MR. BABU VEEREGOWDA: Thank you.
15 THE CHAIR: I'm sorry. b | 50 15 THE CHAIR: Jason Stern. Jason
Ms. Do. Hi. How are you? ozasas 16 Stern.
MS. LINH DO: Good evening, Chair ozasas 17 (No response.)
18 Burden and Commissioners. : 18 THE CHAIR:  Okay. Maria
19 My name is Linh Do. I'm a Senior - | sz 19 Delucia.
20 Vice President at AKRF. We are one of the principal ': oasze 20 (No response.)
21 preparers of the Draft GEIS. oanses 21 THE CHAIR: Tom McKnight.
22 I am here with -- I guess you had 0ansz 22 MR. TOM MCKNIGHT: Thank you,
23 heard HDR previously address the issues related to A 23 Chair.
24 -- | ot 24 Good evening, everyone, again.
25 THE CHAIR: If you would talk a - 031526 29 Thank you for your patience as the
ROY ALLEN & ASSOCIATES, INC,, 212-840-1167 ROY ALLEN 8 ASSOCIATES, INC., 212-840-1167
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2 little closer to the microphone, that would be 2 testimonies continue.
3 great. 3 But you saved me fto kind of play
4 MS. LINH DO:  Okay. 4 cleanup in the city's presentation and to provide
5 You heard eariier today HDR 5 some clarifications and some additional points that
6 address the issues the infrastructure and hazardous 6 we thought were worth pointing out to the
7 materials. And Eng-Wong Taub, who will follow me 7 Commission.
8 in speaking order, can also address the traffic 8 First of all, I do want to
9 issues. 9 reinforce what my colleague Jonathan tatked about
10 Rather than give you my testimony, § aaeos 10 in terms of business assistance.
1 because you've been here a long time, I would just dl 11 The City has endeavored and is
12 be available to try to answer any questions you may vaeee 12 underway with a very significant business
13 have. ozen 13 assistance program aimed at relocation for
THE CHAIR:  Are there any saseie 14 owner-occupant businesses, acquisition for land or
15 questions for Ms. Do? She's from AKRF. . vaezo 19 property owners, assistance for tenant businesses,
(No response.) catezs 16 and as you'll hopefully hear in the next speaker or
THE CHAIR: No. But thanks for 17 two, a very ambitious workforce assistance program
18 staying. 18 that will be run by La Guardia Community College.
MS, LINH DO:  Thank you. 19 Sa it is a very comprehensive
THE CHAIR: Babu Veeregowda. 20 program. We don't want the Commission leaving the
MR. BABU VEEREGOWDA: Hi. Good 21 room thinking that this hasn't been thought
22 evening. 22 through. And it's being implemented in a very
23 My name is Babu Veeregowda, Senior 23 careful way.
24 Vice President at Eng-Wong Taub and Associates. E b onma 24 Secondly, that early on there was
I'm also a traffic engineer oaicae 29 a discussion of co-location of tenant businesses.
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i think that there are some challenges with that.

But I want to reinforce that if that's something

that we can achieve, we're completely open to

trying to achieve that.

Some of the tenant businesses have
issues related to capacity, to financials, to
having existing lease documents. Given those
constraints, if we can make collocation work, we
will.

Additionally on tenant business
assistance, we talked about bringing on the
expertise necessary to help with relocation of
tenants. The outreach we've done to date has been
providing information about the project, about the
timeline, about the assistance that would be
offered in the future.

Today we're not permitted under
law to provide relocation assistance for tenant
businesses because it gets in between of a
tenant/landlord contract.

Finally, on owner occupant
businesses, I think you've heard from a business
earlier saying that the City hasn't been helping.
And I want to reinforce here that there are

ROY ALLEN & ASSOCIATES, ING., 212-840-1167
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the priorities, to the extent we can, that the
community board is seeking.

So if you have any other
additional questions, 1'd be happy to try to answer
them.

THE CHAIR:  Tom is indeed the
project manager for this very ambitious endeavor
and so any questions that you have, Tom is the
person to ask.

Angela.

COMM. BATTAGLIA:
you either stayed or came back.

MR. TOM MCKNIGHT: I stayed.

COMM. BATTAGLIA:
good to have you here, Mr. McKnight.

I'm very glad

it's really

1 really -- the one point 1 didn't
understand that you said, and maybe it's just my
confusion, is that you will do whatever you can to
provide tenant assistance, but yet you can't step
in between --

MR, TOM MCKNIGHT: Well, it's
just that it's really a timing issue.

COMM. BATTAGLIA: You said today,

you emphasized -- that's right. Today. S0 when can

ROY ALLEN & ASSOCIATES, INC., 212-840-11
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specific businesses, unfortunateiy it's their

decision, we respect that decision, who are

unwilling to work with the City. And.I want,

again, the Commission to get the understanding that
the City has made an effort to reach out and work
with and provide relocation assistance to any
business that is interested in doing so and we'll
continue to do that going forward.

In terms of infrastructure, there
was reference to a 1991 study commissioned to look
at conditions in Willets Point.

We want to reinforce that that was
an economic analysis. It was not an environmental
analysis, an engineering analysis. In the
seventeen years that have past since then, we've
reached a very -- a much more comprehensive
understanding of the challenges, the limitations
and the necessary investments and the work that has
to happen here in order to create new development.

And then lastly, 1 hope from the
testimony from Chair Kelty and Land Use Chair
Apetian, that there has been a very, very thorough
discussion with the community.

We are attempting to achieve all
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You?

MR. TOM MCKNIGHT: Assuming we're |

successful in the ULURP process, that's when we can
do it.

COMM. BATTAGLIA:  And that will
be made clear to these businesses that if, in fact,
this is voted in and we are successful, that those
services will become available to them.

MR. TOM MCKNIGHT: That's
correct.

COMM. BATTAGLIA: Thank you,
Thanks for that clarification.

MR. TOM MCKNIGHT: Sure.

THE CHAIR: I think there's
another question.

Fred.

COMM. CERULLO:
it's -- it may be the same question. But I think

You know what,

some of your conversation was silent, And I just
want to fill in the blanks because you both
understood what you were talking about.
(Laughter.)
COMM. CERULLO: There was
testimony earlier. And [ think the language that

ROY ALLEN & ASSQOCIATES, INC., 212-840-1167
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was used by the business tenant was that they
couldn't discuss these issues with the City or the
City would not because it was illegal. That was the
expression. Whether illegality is the right way to
characterize i, is not important.

And now I see the discussion that
you just had. So could you just clarify right now?
Obviously there have been discussions with owners,
owners of properties and I'm going to assume owner

occupants, owner occupant business.

MR. TOM MCKNIGHT: Businesses,

that's correct. Definitely.

COMM, CERULLO: The tenants
themselves, unless the owner was having a
discussion with the building the tenant was in, a
separate issue, but the individual tenants, there
has not been any discussion with thern.

Is that where the prohibition or
the obstacle has existed?

MR. TOM MCKNIGHT: Well, we have

had extensive oukreach to tenant businesses. We've
done surveys, In our estimation we've spoken to
virtually every tenant business out there.

What we haven't been able to
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MR. TOM MCKNIGHT: Yes.

COMM. CERULLO: Okay. Thank you
very much.

THE CHAIR:  So once the ULURP
is completed, you can talk to the tenants? It's
only upon the completion of the ULURP?

MR. TOM MCKNIGHT: On relocation
options, yes.

THE CHAIR:

Ken Knuckles,

COMM. KNUCKLES:
to clarify, because 1 think Irwin raised this

And on the -- okay.
1 just wanted

question earlier.

Is there any potential for a
wholesale solution, relocation solution akin to
what has been done within, say the flower industry,
in that the bulk of these businesses, those that
haven't found solutions yet, could be relocated, in
whole or in part, to some other location in
proximity to where they are?

MR. TOM MCKNIGHT: Again, we've
-- I think as Jonathan mentioned, we haven't
universally heard an interest in everyone
collocating. I think there are some businesses who

ROYALLEN & ASSOCIATES INC., 212-840-1167
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provide them are relocation options.
COMM. CERULLO:
been able to because there is -~

MR, TOM MCKNIGHT: Because of the

issue of tortuous interference.
COMM, CERULLO: Tortuous
interference with the lease and I guess the --

MR, TOM MCKNIGHT: The contract

between the landiord and the tenant.
COMM. CERULLO:
surprised, but I assumed that that might be the

Okay. I'm not

issue.

And then just to close that up,
once the ULURP process is complete, and assuming
that the ULURP process grants the authority for
this process to continue, that is no longer an
issue and then those tenants can actually interact
with you and you with them about actual specific
relocation plans.

MR. TOM MCKNIGHT: In tandem with

our discussions and negotiations with property
owners.
COMM. CERULLO:  With the

property owner.

And you have not
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are less reliant upon others.
COMM. KNUCKLES:
speaking to what they proposed. I'm asking whether

Yes. I'm not

or not there could be, Is there a theoretical
possibility that this could happen.

MR. TOM MCKNIGHT: This could
happen. Again, it goes back to looking at the
businesses. If we could make it work with a group
of businesses, if they have the financial capacity,
if they have, you know, the capacity as a business
to do that and there's a group of them and they can
work together, that's something we certainly we
want to achieve.

THE CHAIR:
just to reiterate, are not in the same business

The businesses,

so-to-speak. Maybe some of them are in a sense. Is
there a synergy between the different -- they're
all along the same kind of zoning district. But do
they interact with one another or just some of them
do?
MR. TOM MCKNIGHT: Some of them,
1t's our understanding that --
THE CHAIR:
-- some of them need to be -- do some of them

Do they need to be
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benefit by being together?
_ MR. TOM MCKNIGHT: It's our
understanding that some of them may be interested
in moving together.

THE CHAIR:  Are there other
questions?

Yes, Richard Eaddy.

COMM. EADDY: Just one quick
question.

1 had heard reference to a firm of
Howard Stein-Hudson.

MR, TOM MCKNIGHT: Yes.

) COMM. EADDY: Is that the firm
that has been retained to work with the tenants
once the ULURP process is complete?

MR, TOM MCKNIGHT: Woe've actually
had HSA on for a number of months. We brought them
on really to begin the process of just starting to
talk to the tepant businesses. And that really
began in earnest at the beginning of the year. We
brought an outreach vehicle out to Willets Point,
gave them numerous walk-throughs.

COMM. EADBY: You had done
surveys.
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{No response.)
THE CHAIR: Thanks for
staying --
MR. TOM MCKNIGHT: Thanks very
much. )
THE CHAIR:  -- to the end.
Almost the end. Not quite.
Shargn DeVivo; and
Dan Wempa. I can't remember who {
called before.
Sharon DeVivo.
(No response.)
THE CHAIR:

corming up. I guess Sharon DeVivo is not here.

I thought she was

Dan Wempa. And I cannot honestly
remember whether I called you before.

And Charles Wang.

Okay.

And then Peter Magnani,

MR. CHARLES WANG: Thank you,
Madame Chair and members of the Commission, my name
is Charles Wang.

I'm the president of the Asian
American Elderly Housing Development Corporation in
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MR. TOM MCKNIGHT: Right. So

they're really providing the baseline information.
Cornerstone, who Is the relocation

expert, will be assisting in the actual relocation.
COMM. EADDY: Okay. Great.

Thank you.
MR. TOM MCKNIGHT: Sure.
THE CHAIR:  Are there other

questions for Torn?

Yes, Betty Chen.

COMM. CHEN:  Given the 5500
housing units and the anticipated mix of senior
housing and family housing and all others, is it
anticipated that the primary schooi will have
enough capacity to serve the entire development or
might it even have excess capacity for other --

MR, TOM MCKNIGHT: The school is
sized to meet the needs of the community. So the
850 seats meets the needs of that community.

COMM. CHEN: Ckay. Thank you,

THE CHAIR: So yes?

MR. TOM MCKNIGHT: Yes.

THE CHAIR:  Any other questions
for Tom?
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1 am here to, again, urge that
senior housing be given the proper attention. I
heard so many speakers already make the point. And
I would suggest that senior housing should not be
put in the position to pit against the affordable
housing.

. So I would say if we do have your
support of setting aside 20 percent for the .
affordable housing and then give us another ten
percent on top of it for the senior housing alone.

I think that would certai_n!y help to meet the
needs.

We have so many elderly over there
that could really be given this kind of support.

7 And this is the opportunity that 1 hope you will

consider,

And I was just liskening about the
schoal situation. I would hope that the facility
for community purposes, that a child care center be
designed early on so that we will have an adequate
child care facility to accommodate the working
folks and also the residents over there. Because

otherwise, afterwards then the cost for the design
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and the construction will be so much more if we
would do it early on.

So a child care center in addition
to the senior housing is something that we would i_
really urge you guys, the Comnmissioners to o
consider.

Thank you very much.

THE CHAIR: Thank you, Mr. Wang.
We appreciate it.

Peter Magnani;

To be followed Sandra Wikkin.

MR. PETER MAGNANI:

Chairperson, members of the Commission, good to see

Madame

familiar faces here.
I'm a member of the Corona-Willets

Point Flushing LDC Committee.

’ Most of my testimony regarding the
plan has been already been voiced. I'd just like to
emphasize one thing, one portion of the plan that
includes the convention and exhibit center.

I think this is a very important
facility to be built, along with the rest of the »
plan. i

One staftistic: If Queens was a
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Avenue and to eventually create a new pedestrian
biking link to Flushing Meadow-Corona Park.

If you look at a map, you can see -
that link is very readily accessible, just south of
Muss development, mixed use development.

The existing Flushing Bay
promenade, serving East Elmhurst and Corona now,
should be positively linked to the Willets Point
development and not just stop at the DOT vehicular
maintenance facility on the Flushing Bay. This
will encourage residents from these neighborhoods E
to walk and to bike to Willets Point,

We are trying to create a
sustainable development here with a lack of
emphasis on car driving and an emphasis on walking
and biking., And I think this would be a very
important link that would encourage people to come
to the new Willets Point development on bike or

pedestrian paths.

College Point Boulevard is the
gateway to Flushing Meadow Park in Flushing and
should be rehabilitated with a pedestrian scale and
amenities, as well as serving vehicular access.

If you look at the map, College
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separate City, it would the fourth largest City in

the nation after New York City, Los Angeles and L
Chicago. And I think a City of our size deserves a
convention plan. f

Being part of the -~ Chair of the “

Planning Committee of the Local Development
Corporation, we have developed a vision statement
that we think will help knit together the two
adjacent communities to Willets Point.

Now we feel that the planning for
these -~ these links should be emphasized and
implemented along with the development of Willets
Point.

This will create a whole that is
greater than its parts. And we plan to present
this vision statement and plan to try and access
federal funds to help implement these issues, these

projects. 03:32
One point we have is the

waterfront property on the east side of the

Flushing River should be developed into a mixed use

residential development with retail waterfront uses

along the promenade that extend from Northern

Boulevard to a development south of Roosevelt w332
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Point Boulevard is a main, primary -- could be a
main primary access to Flushing Point -- Flushing
Meadow-Corona Park.

I'll just add one more project
that we're pushing.

A new pedestrian bridge between
Flushing and Willets Point should be built in order

to further integrate these two communities. E
1 think Mike Meyer spoke about _
Willets Point being an integral part of the E

Flushing plan. And I think it's very -- Willets
Point is very inaccessible now from Flushing and [

think would help knit the two entities together and
create a link that - Ponti Vecchio would be very
nice, between Flushing and Willets Point to
encourage the linkage and spending your money in
Flushing as well as Willets Point.

THE CHAIR:  Thank you, Peter.
Nice to see you.

MR. PETER MAGNANI: Nice to see

you.
THE CHAIR: Any questions for
Peter Magnani?

(No response.)
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233 1

THE CHAIR:  Nice to see you and i 2

thanks for coming and testifying. 3
Cur next speaker is Sandra Wickin. 4

(No response.) 5

THE CHAIR:  Seth Bornstein. 6

MR. SETH BORNSTEIN: Thank you. _ i

I'm Seth Bornstein. I'm the :j: 3

Assistant Dean for Economic Development at La - 9
Guardia Community College. ; 10
Thank you very much, Chair and - 1M

Commissioners for staying this late and hearing all 12
of the areas of expertise. 13
It's been talked about, the last 14

few hours, about workforce development. La Guardia 15
Community College was designated the agency to work 16
with the people who work down in Willets Point with 17
jobs and.retaining those who would lose their jobs 18
and would be dislocated. And it's something which 19
is key to the college’s mission. 20
La Guardia Community College's 21

adult education program has a long history of 22
providing services to immigrants, young people and 23
people who were incarcerated before, people with 24
serious issues finding jobs. 25

TR
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We will do outreach carefully and
with a iot of sensitivity of the cultural language
issues there. We hope to use our on-site bus,
Training on Wheels, which goes out there. We hope

to find a space on the site into the office. And we
want to work with people to find them jobs, give
them training, find them jobs and follow through so
the jobs are successful,

The mission of the City University
has always been to raise people from the lower

class to middle class. And this project really is
our legacy, I think, in helping people change their
lives to be better.

And it's the first time, to my
knowledge, that EDC is doing seme kind of program
where in addition to developing, they're still
glving it to people that work there. And we're
very pleased to be a part of that project.

It's going to be difficult but
we're looking forward to working with people.

I know Commissioner Battaglia
asked Kathy Wylde about this. And we work with
agencies like Kathy Wylde and the unions to make
sure that training is appropriate and give people

1

2
3
4
5
6
7
8
9
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We are the place they go to help 2

find jobs and raise their level and their career. . 3
So we're absolutely excited and delighted to be 3 4
part of this project. " 5
Just a simple -- I know I have - 6

three minutes but just a simple program synopsis. 7
Project managers are being hired 8

and currently there is a position open. We're 9
looking to designate somebody to run this project 10
entirely on its own as part of the College. But "
there will be a point-person at the College who 12
will run it with divisions in the College that work 13
with people in this situation. 14
We have our Center for Education o 15

and Training, our Workforce Employment Center, - 16
which are all resources to help people find jobs 17
and train them. 18
The program -- it's going to be - 1%

difficult because it's not one size fits all. We 20
realize that there are many different issues of 21
people that worlk in Willets Point now: English as 22
a second language, job skills, cultural skills, 23
language skills. So we would assist with people 24
that work there. 25

59 6?57 sheets
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jobs so they become better citizens in the City.
THE CHAIR: Thank you very much.
Thank you for being here and thank you for
testifying.
The next speaker is Qkenfe
Lebarty, if I pronounced that correctly.
MR. OKENFE LEBARTY: Good

TR T e

Ergesiad

evening.
My name is Okenfe Aigbe Lebarty.
And I am the Government and Community Relations

TR T g

Manager at New Yorkers for Parks, the only
independent, watchdog for all the City's parks,
beaches and playgrounds.

For nearly a hundred years, New
Yorkers for Parks has worked to ensure greener, :
safer and cleaner parks for all new Yorkers.

We are here today to applaud the ]
administration's efforts te increase parks and open
space in Queens, through the Willets Point :
redevelopment, by about eight acres of open space. E

We support the plan to have
maintenance of the open space covered by the
developers, since maintenance funds are very
difficult to obtain, especially in light of the
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current fiscal situation facing the City's economy.

We understand the City is
currently in the early stage of the community
review process of the plan. We hope that as the
process moves along, the administration will
provide a more detailed plan on some lingering
questions such as the total acreage devoted to the
open space?

Will the proposed -- will the
proposed green roof be public or privately
accessible?

What is the shade impact on the
courtyard?

And what are the design standards
for the implementation of the open space?

We look forward to working with
all the stakeholders and the City to ensure that
every park is green, clean and safe today and in
the year 2030.

Thank you.

THE CHAIR: Thank you very much.

Thank you for being here.
THE CHAIR: The next speaker is
Eddy Burgess; and
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We're very 'happy to hear about the

plans and goals to increase pedestrian areas and
open spaces. With gas on its way to $5 a gallon,
it's critical to offer residents alternatives to
driving.

Furthermore, New York City's not
far behind LA for being some of the worst -- having
some of the worst smog in the country. And adding
more traffic from a project -- as the project
progress, it could worsen it so you can't let
Willets Point become a car-dominated community.

The City must think creatively to
think of ways where we can lessen our car
dependence by providing cheaper, cleaner
transportation options.

For example, you open up the
nearby Long Island Railroad stop not just on
gamedays but on other days as well, or work with
the MTA to add bus routes that serves the
communities’ needs once we find out where people
need to'go to work.

And the car share programs are
very encouraging, that have been talked about
before and to reduce the need for car ownership.

" T T
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Then Myra Herce.

MR. EDDIE BURGESS: Hi. Good
evening.

My name is Eddie Burgess. I'm
speaking on behalf of the Environmental Defense
Fund.

Thank you for the opportunity to
testify here today.

First of all, you've all heard how
Willets Point has had a long history of
environmental degradation and neglect.

The Environmental Defense Fund is
pleased that City is considering a plan to clean up
the contamination in the area and restore these
crucial waterways as well.

And the Environmental Defense Fund

is also pleased that the City's considering green
sustainable design of the buildings which, of
course, are crucial to our City's future,
And if any plan moves through, we
must retain the City's commitments to these goals.
What 1 want to focus on today is
thinking about how this plan fits in with
sustainable transportation.
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Finally, Environmental Defense
Fund would not like any increase in the parking
spaces ptanned. We know that people have to get to
work. But if residents are given mass transit
options, they might choose to leave their car at
home.

Big projects like Willets Point,
like the Columbia University expansion, are
opportunities for us to move away from
car-dependent communities to more mass
transit-oriented developments.

So in sum, there may be some
questions about what gets built and how, But we
support a plan that includes green building,
restoration of the contaminated areas and
sustainable public transportation.

Thank you.

THE CHAIR: Thank you very much.

Thank you for coming to speak.
The next speaker is Myra Herce, if

1 pronounced that right.
MS. MRYA HERCE: Yes. Hello.
THE CHAIR: Hi.
MS. MYRA HERCE: How do you do,

heets
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Madame Chairperson, and Commissioners, and former
Board #7 member.

COMM. CANTOR: Hello.

MS. MYRA HERCE: Yes, hi. I was
Chair of the Board when we both were on the board
together.

This kind -- Willets Point goes
back actually to 1983. In 1983 Isetup a
long-range planning committee with a chairperson by

RN R TR

the name of Wellington Chen, The name may be
familiar to some of you. Outstanding young board
member.

And we all sat down. It was a,
what if we had money for the City of New York, what

would we want done for Flushing to make Flushing
the very best in the City of New York?

I'll tefl you what. Willets Point
was one of the items top on the list. We wanted the

linkage with Corona and Flushing. We wanted the

Muni Lot 1 done, and I hope to God we get it done

with Mike Meyers, And we wanted the RKO Keith site

redeveloped which hopefully will be on the horizon,
But as to Wiliets Point, that for

us had one of the greatest potentials. And why?
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how does this great City allow such a disaster to
be there? I have no answers but I hope I have an
answer in the future.
We're looking forward to your
support and we hope it's going to be terrific and
you all can come out to Flushing and enjoy our
wonderful food and our wonderful art shows. Please.
Thank you.
(Applause.)
THE CHAIR:
Is there anyone who hasn't spoken
on this item who would like to do so?

Thank you so much.

Let me remind -~
VOICES: There is one.
THE CHAIR: Without my glasses,
I can't see,

So come up and speak and then you
can fill out a speaker card afterwards.

MR. FRED FU: Thank you, Chairman
Commissioners.

My name is Fred Fru, F-r-e-d, f-u.

I'm the former President of
Flushing Chinese Business Association in 2002 and
‘04,

’
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Because we also wanted, not at that time, later on
as the years passed, we thought about conventions.
The Javits Center was not the only place in the
world and it wasn't the best site in the world for
many shows.

We had in Flushing an enormously
talented Asian community. You would not believe the

high quality art. That would be an ideal place. I (
worked at an art convention at the Javits Center. i

It's not the same.

We want something more cozy. We
want to unite our communities. We have such a rich i
culture in Flushing that Willets Point would be the :

ideal site to have all these linkages with all cur
various outstanding communities and creative
people.

And I'm hot, on Flushing and I'm
hot on Willets Point. And I know that that is what
we need, economics for Flushing and the
environmental cleanup. That is a complaint we get
all the time about the No. 7 line. Are you going to
do anything about the perfume there? That is what
we are told.

And people who want to invest say,
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I just go back to some history.

In 1965, President Johnson pass a
bill from Washington calied the Immigrant Bili,
allowing more immigrant people to reunite in this
country. About ten years, later mid 1970, they had
Spanish people living in Central Queens, a lot of
Asian people in Queens, mostly in Flushing.

' So I was the President of Flushing
Chinese Business Association in 2000. We have 300

members in Flushing Downtown from middie 70s up to

now. So it's 30 years. So for 30 years Flushing
is the same size. It's not bigger. The street is
not expanded and the land is still the same land.
But the population, at least from
census year 2000, at least a 30 percent increase.
If anybody passing by there, the Flushing, the
Downtown, as Mrya said, it's booming. Many people
and it's noisy and a lot of traffic, very busy.
Why? It's because too many people.
Thirty percent increase and the
land is not enough.
And the people need increases not
only to Flushing and Corona and Willets Point, it's
all of the areas is squeezed. So we are looking

T
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2 for where is the land, to increase the land use. 2 CERTIFICATION _
3 That's the reason why five years 3
4 ago, the year 2003, January we have a meeting, 4 STATE OF NEW YORK )
5 Flushing Downtown, Flushing Town Hall, come the : 5 SS.
6 leaders, officer and the City Planning and Queens -'21 & COUNTY OF NEW YORK)
7 Borough Office, together to make a plan for the 7
8 talk about what's the future for Flushing and the ] |
9  waterfront. - ) I, MARC RUSSO, a Shorthand L

10 Then we have idea. We say, why we _ 10 (Stenotype) Reporter and Notary ]

11 put here the Willets Point together. Because if 11 Public within and for the State of : |

12 you want to solve the problem of the Flushing, of 12 New York, do hereby certify that the

13 the waterfront, you must put the Willets Point 13 foregoing pages 1 through 247 taken =

14 together. 14 at the time and place aforesaid, is { :

15 ) 1 in favor for this plan because 15 a true and correct transcription of

16 that's the only way to make the Flushing and Corona " 16 my shorthand notes.

47 people have better life quality. 17 IN WITNESS WHEREOF, I have

18 a Thank you. 18 hereunto set my name this 19th day

19 THE CHAIR: Thank you very much. - 19 of August, 2008,

20 (Applause.) . 20 ;

21 THE CHAIR: Is there anyone else |- 21 MARC RUSSO i

22 who would like to speak who hasn't done so? ' 22 Ok

23 (No response.) 23 * k&

24 THE CHAIR: Let me say that the 24

.25 record will remain open for ten days to receive
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2 written comments on the Draft Environmental Impact
3 Statement. _
4 Let me also take this opportunity §
5 to thank each of the City Planning Commissioners.
6 You're extraordinary and dedicated and attentive, 5
7 and as always, incredibly intelligent gquestions.
8 I also want to thank all of the
9 City Planning staff that have managed this hearing f

10 so well. You've done an excellent, exquisite job. -

1 And I want to thank everyone here,

12 EDC, and anybody who participated in making this

13 hearing so calm, successful and important to the

14 City.

15 with that, this meeting is

16 adjourned.

17 Thank you so much.

18 {Applause.)

19 (At 7:11 p.m., the Wiliets Point

20 Hearing was conciuded.)

21

22

23

24

25

ROY ALLEN & ASSQCIATES, INC., 212-840-1167

age 2

T

45 to 247 of 247 62 of 97 sheets



#

#4111 - 14516
#7 5] - 145:19,
179:20, 181:18,
186:17, 187:22

$

$35,000[11-57:5
$38 11~ 128:20
$38,000 1] - 150:10
$38,400 11 - 108:4
$400 (1} - 129212
$45,000 (11- 179:14
$50 1 -212:18
$500,000 (17 - 19:8
$99,000 1] - 108:5

0411 -243:25

0

0802211 - 10:8
0803811 - 10:9
080382 13- 10:10
080383 11~ 10:11
08038411 - 10:12
08038517~ 10:13

88:15, 89:17, 124:14
12:30 11~ 177:14
133 - 1.7, 1:18,

10:11 '
13,0001 - 123:19
130121 - 108:2,

112:10
1412)- 1:7, 10:12
15102 - 1:7, 10:13
15,000 1] - 209:7
150 [3) - 122:25,

130:2, 130:6
1500 1) - 135:13
1811)- 66:24
18,0001 - 21:22
19111- 63:5
1857 (1~ 12:10
1965 1] - 244.3
1970 (1) - 244:6
198312 - 241:9
1991 31 - 125:3,

125:11, 218:11
199511 - 172:16
19th (1) - 247:18

29171 - 63:4, 67:15

7

3

3in-17:23, 178:14,
179:22, 186:21,
187:3, 187:9, 187:22

304 - 177:6,
244:12, 24416

30,000 (11 - 117:9

30-year1-211:20

30013 - 244:10

3221-175:8, 175:10

32BJ 13- 6:20

35011 - 158:16

3611 - 66:20

391 - 66:23

3:3611- 1:19

7[18]-6:22, 7.5,
10:8, 17:23, 795,
87:7, 90:10, 145:17,
177:3, 178:5, 178:10,
178:20, 178:24,
187:4, 187:9, 190:4,
241:3, 242:22

700,000 (1) - 14:13

700-hundred 11 -
211:9

70s[1] - 244:11

77-year-old (1] -

122:23

7:11 1] - 246:19

8

4

2

1

63 0f 97 Lo

1m-33:12, 56:14,
75:16, 92:11, 162:23,
241:21, 247:13

1,000 21 - 117:15,
212:17

1,100 1) - 107:22

1,700 [2) - 39:4,
159:20

1.2111 - 166:17

1.504-211:18

10 @3 - 1.7, 10:8,
179:18

10,500 |1y - 57:2

10-15 11 - 10:7

100 5 - 32:19, 50:8,
50:9, 178:15, 195:12

100,000 (1] - 175:10

100-year [5] - 35:3,
36:9, 37:12, 75:20,
75:24

106 1] - 59:21

113 - 1:7, 10:9,
179:24

1221~ 1:7, 10:10

1200 (1) - 71:19

125,000 [1] - 120:24

126-96 1] - 144:24

126th 4] - 88:4,

25 - 33:16, 56:17,
92:11, 160:9, 178:7
2,000 (1) - 129:9
2011- 22810
20,000 [4) - 115:3,

164:14, 211:18,

212:16

200 -33:6

2000 [z1 - 244:10,
244:16

2002 [21- 24:20,
24324

2003 1)- 245:4

2004 11- 255

2008 [4)- 1:18, 42.9,
177:6, 247:19 ‘

200911~ 14:16

2017 [31- 92:8,
92:13, 100:14

20302 - 103:14,
237:20

20th (1] - 209:17

21st1]- 190:2

2251131-39:22, 42.7,
43:8

2311]1-63:5

2411 - 125:22

24-hour[1] - 15:6

247 11 - 24713

25111~ 146:18

250 (11- 21010

250,000 1 - 56:13

26013- 2718,
159:20

4191 - 17:23, 59:23,
178:17, 179:22,
186:21, 186:22,
187:3, 1879, 187:22

8-259, 17911

83pp-121:14

8511 - 142:8

850 [21 - 178:17,
226:20

40111-1:14 9
411 -67:2
4211 - 151:3 9y~ 179:15
42nd [3] - 52:23, 9.4 111 - 60:25
53:14, 53:15 90 (13- 210:11
47 11] - 126:15 9001 - 81:18
951 - 40:10
5
A
55 - 21:8, 83:23, i
164:17, 178:20, 239:4 amt- 17714
5,000 [3) - 160:10, abbreviated 1] -
199:19, 212:15 113:13

5,300 21 - 21:23,
272

5,500 [21- 107:18,
115:16

50 - 112:10

500111- 39:24

55111 - 39:23

55,000 121 - 175:11,
175:14

55002 - 211:9,
226:12

6

6{11-178:24
6,000 551 - 115:4,

160:11, 164:158,

201:11, 21218
60[1]-135:16
621(11- 86:16
62-acrep}- 23:14
66 (1]- 169:12

abilities [1] - 86:13
ahility (a1 - 33:3,
157:6, 182:22, 182:24
able p15] - 14:5,
52:15, 64:17, 64:18,
64:20, 64:23, 73:24,
92:22, 98:12, 99:9,
109:8, 195:4, 199:13,
221:25, 222:4
absolutely 5] -
109:4, 156:3, 156:20,
204:10, 234:4
Absoclutely (3] -
112:13, 171:23, 186:8
absotb 1] - 191:5
abstained f11~
180:18
abuse 3] - 145:13,
170:7, 179:2
abused (1] - 169:14
accept)-194:5
acceptable 2] -
150:10, 205:21
accepted 1] - 180:4

ROY ALLEN & ASSOCIATES, INC., 212-840-1167

Access [1]- 96:9

access [12] - 12:5,
23:9, 34:16, 87:3,
8711, 121:6, 142:3,
161:15, 174:7, )
230:17,231:24, 232:3

accessibleq) - 12:7,
81:12, 231:5, 23712

accidents {11 - 69:15

accommodate (7] -
45:9, 76:18, 79: 14,
79:22, 118:21, 1647,
228:23

accommodated [1] -
76:17

accomptish [1] -
169:21

accomplished 13-
205:15

accomplishes 1] -
193:13

accordance 13-
47:18

according [2] -
135:24, 139:22

accordingly 1] -
50:16

account (1)~ 54:20

accountability (11- -
202:19

accountable [1] -
74:14

accounted (1] -
100:14

achieve [10] - 86:19,
12%:6, 121:19,
192:20, 204:14,
205:19, 217:4, 2175,
218:25, 224:14

achieving 2] -
88:12, 204:11

acknowledge [1] -
41:12

ACORN [31- 6:5,
108:20, 149:23

acquire 2 - 49:13,
49:17

acquired [4] - 49:20,
50:4, 51:20, 53:18

acquires 1] - 178:3

acquisition (123 -
26:10, 39:9, 40:20,
47:9, 47:25, 48:5,
49:14, 52:8, 118:186,
178:13, 179:3, 216:14

acquisitions 5] -
49:15, 52:21, 52:24,
118:14, 1724

acreage [2) - 195:2,
2378

acres [10] - 25:10,

ot g —o e v 3:00 PM



779, 79:20, 86:16,
126:15, 135:186,
160:12, 163:10,
169:12, 236:21

Act 4] - 59:13,
59:22, 59:24, 60:10

acti2 - 114:18,
154:3

Action [2) - 7:25,
200:7

action 7] - 49:16,
54:16, 154:6, 154:16,
154:18, 156:3, 179:6

actions 2] - 15:14,
154:25

active [5] - 15:6,
15:15, 40:16, 139:6

actively p17- 121:16

activities [4] - 12:25,
14:3, 79:23, 87:14

activity 5] - 13:23,
154:8, 158:18, 160:9,
173:4, 204:18

actual 2 - 222:19,
226:5

add 181 - 31:7, 36:12,

72:3, 122:4, 140:8,
188:25, 232:5, 239:20
added 2 - 1157,
145:9
adding (3 - 1167,
146:16, 239:9
addition (8] - 42:5,
63:15, 95:3, 104:18,
160:10, 180:12,
229:4, 23517
additional [9] -
20:22, 50:25, 51:21,
09:15, 188:25,
211:19, 212:19,
216:5, 219:5
Additionally {2} -
212:3, 2171
address [13] - 17:17,
25:20, 25:25, 265,
60:24, 64:3, 75:11,
89:13, 153:14,
154:14, 213:23,
214:6, 214:8
addressed (5] -
33:15, 71:25, 89:12,
141:2, 144:9
adequate 3] -
144:11, 186:12,
228:22
adequately i1] -
141:2
adjacent 9] - 37:15,
75:3, 75:7, 86:16,
88:20, 162:24,
179:23, 198:23,

230:10

adjoining 41 - 14:22,
20:3, 20:5, 161:16

adjourned [1] -
246:16

adjudicated {1j -
51:2

Adler 8] - 45, 4:7,
55:19, 58:12, 59:9,
62:7, 65:21, 66:2

ADLER 1] - 62:9

................ 62[11-4:4
Administration 1] -
68:3
administration [7] -
72:2, 118:12, 119:12,
120:6, 202:20,
205:11, 2376
administration’s [2
- 193:8, 236:19
admits 2] - 59:6,
60:11
adult 1) - 233:22
adults (13- 151:16
advance 3} - 20:7,
113:10, 179:4
advanced 1] - 50:8
advantage {2 -
40:11, 162:3
Advantages [1] -
34:25
adverse [1] - 59:3
adversely[1- 18:20
Advisory|s] - 17:2,
17:20, 172:24,
173:22, 173:24
Advocacy (2} - 3:19,
56:2
Advocate 3] - 5:22,
142:22, 144:16
advocates 2] -
108:19, 118:4
advocating 2] -
173:11, 201:2
aesthetic] -
169:19
Affairs{1y-7:14
affected 4 - 117:17,
143:15, 176:13,
176:14
afford (13- 57:3
affordability [9] -
20:11, 25:20, 57:21,
110:21, 110:23,
111:4, 1115, 111:14,
112:4
Affordable [2] - 565,
108:19
affordable (5] -
20:14, 20:17, 25:14,

- ROY ALLEN & ASSOCIATES,

08/20/20 0 i ime v e

56:11, 576, 57:13,
§7:14, 57:24, 103:18,
107:19, 107:20,
107:22, 110:13,
410:15, 111:23,
116:4, 118:4, 118:11,
143:7, 150:3, 150:5,
150:9, 150:15,
150:16, 151:9,
151:10, 151:18,
151:20, 153:22,
161:14, 169:19,
170:8, 175:24,
179:11, 17917,
179:19, 184:3, 184:5,
186:13, 186:15,
187:2, 180:15,
201:21, 2287, 228:11
aforesaid 1] -
247:14
African(1 - 121:12
African-Americans
- 121:12
afternoon (16] - 32:8,
38:17, 47:4, 55:24,

" 62:10, 65:18, 91:20,

102:25, 107:11,
113:2, 117:2, 11735,
159:14, 172:13,
200:21

afterwards [3] -
199:12, 228:25,
243:19

agencies (g1 - 16:23,
17:6, 41:22, 58:23,
106:22, 141:24,
141:25, 235:24

agency 1] - 232:16

aggressive 1] -
202:4

aggressively (1] -
211:24

ago [13] - 33:25,
39:19, 43:15, 125:3,
125:4, 127:3, 128:4,
128:13, 189:17,
192:18, 197:12, 245:4

agree[1- 114:4

agreed [2] - 93:20,
211:25

agreement 3} - 18:7,
166:25, 176:7

agreements [4] -
166:22, 16722,
168:8, 208:4

ahead 11] - 47:25

AIGBE [1)- 8:18

Aigbe 1] - 236:10

aimed [i] - 216:13

air1y - 90:3

airport 1] - 141:24

INC.,

Airport 4~ 75:21,
141:24, 164:2, 1643
airports 5] - 12:6,
23:10, 64:21, 114:24,

158:20, 207:9

akin - 223:16

AKRF 3] - 8:5,
213:20, 214:15

Alan 2] - 206:8,
206:22

ALAN 31 - 7:20,
206:12, 206:17

ALBERT 21 - 6:10,
162:17

Albert 4 - 152:8,
159:11, 162:14,
162:20

Alder (1] - 62:12

Alfred (1] - 2:10

alive11- 31:14

all-encompassing
1] - 144:3

allocate (1] - 186:20

allocated (3] -
179:20, 179:21,
186:16

allocations [i] - 57:6

allow {121 - 19:9,
20:8, 32:22, 35:3,
39:10, 58:25, 79:16,
87:6, 109:25, 163:3, .
178:4, 243:2

allowed 45 - 16:14,
16:15, 22:5, 7410

allowing 2 - 90:2,
244:5

allows [1]- 90:19

Almost4 - 130:2,
130:3, 130:5, 227:8

almost 6] - 30:20,
31:17,61:11, 125:4,
129:9, 153:20

alone {41 - 15:17,
37:9, 151:15, 228:12

ALSO 1~ 2:19

alternate [1] - 48:25

alternative [2) -
163:6, 190:12

Alternative 1 -
106:10

alternatives [2] -
105:4, 239:5

altogether 1] -
142:9

AMANDA 1] - 1:23

Amanda 2] - 2.5,
113:4

ambition 1y - 205:15

ambitious f4] -
94:10, 205:12,
216:17, 219:8

amendment[1) -
10:16

amendments [1] -
10:15

amenities (13-
231:24

Americat] - 209:9

Americanis) - 7:21,
8:11, 29:8, 634,
206:23, 227:25

Americans 3] - 3:19,
56:2, 121:12

amidst 1] - 56:10

amount g] - 25:5,
33:21, 98:3, 100:19,
139:11, 140:11,
150:16, 211:11

Analysis 1] - 63:20

analysis [17] - 59:15,
91:24, 92:6, 92.7,
93:3, 98:11, 100:13,
101:12, 102:11,
102:12, 110:10,
111:8, 111:10, 215:3,
218:14, 218:15

analyzing (1] - 96:14

ancillary (1] - 71:16

Angelapo - 2:7,
2:9, 27:10, 45:18,
111:19, 126:20,
155:15, 155:19,
185:18, 21%:11

Angeles [1]- 230:3

Ann 1] - 29:2

ANN 11 - 3:9

announced [1] - 41:4

announcements [1j
-41:10

answer[17] - 45:5,
68:7, 98:16, 99:9,
12916, 146:5, 1469,
146:14, 177:10,
195:4, 195:6, 195:23,
214:12, 2156,
215:13, 219:5, 243:4

answers 2] - 73:2,
2433

anticipate [1] -
100: 11

anticipated 2 -
226:13, 226115

anticipates [1] -
86:12

anticipating (2] -
86:15, 98:17

antipoverty [1] -
176:11

anyplace [3] - 64:8,
64:10, 64:14

Anyway [1] - 113:20

APELIAN 9] -

212-840-1167

- . - -7 sheets




181:15, 186:2, 18617,
18618, 186:22,
187:6, 187:10,
187:16, 188:11
Apelian 7 - 172:11,
174:23, 181:10,
181:17, 185:17,
188:8, 218:23
PSR 1Y X —

74

apparent 1] - 44:6

appear[i] - 131:12

applaud p4 - 118:12,
165:3, 208:5, 236:18

applauds [1] -
166:21

applause [1] -
198:10

Applause 9] - 77:19,
122:12, 136:9,
168:11, 176:21,
212:24, 243:10,
245:20, 246:18

application 3 -
17:12, 17:16, 61:9

applications 2] -
10:15, 15:10

applied 11 - 154:12

apply (1] - 153:24

appraisal 8] - 40:23,

- 50:6, 51:10, 61:12,

51:13, 51:18, 83:17
appraisals [3] -
26:18, 51:23, 52:25
appraised 13- 50:9
appraiser[1] - 50:7
appreciate 3] -
90:24, 144:17, 229:10
apprentice [2] -
122:3, 167:5
apprenticeship [3] -
121:3, 121:12, 121:15
approach [21- 26:2,
99:21
appropriate [4] -
13:2, 21:13, 41:23,
23525
appropriately 1] -
41:21
approval [15] -
17:16, 42:17, 58:22,
73:5, 73:15, 96:15,
96:16, 111:9, 144:6,
178:6, 180:15,
182:16, 182:21,
183:4, 183:10
approvals [g] - 48:8,
61:15, 61:18, 73:22,
102:4, 102:10
approve [7] - 68:10,

ROY ALLEN & ASSOCIATES,

120:4, 136:4, 1376,
177:22, 178:21, 201:5
approved [1]- 61:17
approximate (1] -
39:22
April 1) - 14:16
Aquifer 1] - 140:2
aquifer 71 - 60:4,
60:9, 139:10, 139:20,
1404, 140:19, 140:24
aquifers 1]~ 139:6
architect (1] - 208:9
Architects 31- 7:21,
85:25, 206:24
architects [1] - 208:5
architectural 11] -
207:13
architecturally [1] -
207:25
ARDIZONNE 4] -
144:23, 147:12,
147:14, 148:2
Ardizonne 1} -
138:2
Ardizzone [3] -
142:16, 144:18,
144:24
ARDIZZONE............

5:23

area[s4] - 10:19,
12:18, 12:21, 13:20,
14:25, 15:12, 18:8,
21:11, 24:23, 252,
44:19, 44:21, 45:9,
547, 61:4, 63:12,
68:17,72:7, 74:4,
75:17, 78:20, 80:18,
92:18, 94:11, 955,
100:15, 103:7,
103:11, 1147,
114:13, 1152,
115:17, 125:8,
125:15, 125:18,
136:15, 138:8,
141:22, 143:22,
146:25, 152:20,
152:22, 153:4, 153:8,
160:16, 161:7, 1657,
170:20, 176:3, 189:9,
189:22, 193:16,
194:6, 194:7, 205:13,
209:10, 209:16,
209:21, 209:25,
210:3, 21074, 210:18,
211:3, 238:15

area'si-210:6

areas [25] - 36:10,
43:21, 43:22, 44:18,
60:4, 78:21, 79:14,
79:17, 79:18, 79:21,
79:25, 80:19, 86:8,

86:13, 104:6, 113:23,
142:4, 146:21, 169:9,
198:3, 233:13, 239:3,
240:16, 244:25

argue 2] - 76:15,
135:23

argument [1] -
212:21

arguments [1]- 37:8

_arise1]- 19:12

arisen (11 - 153:14
arm{1] - 201.8
arose [i} - 204:4
arranged [11- 27:13
art[3) - 242:9,
242:10, 2438
Art1-199:3
arthritis (1] - 133:25
article (1) - 197.9
artist's (1] - 145:22
artistic 1] - 147:5
Arturo[4] - 132:12,
133:14, 133:16,
137:11
ARTURO ) - 5:15,
133:15, 136:16,
136:19, 137:11,
137:15
Asema 2] - 84:25,
102:17
ash ] - 23:17,
32:18, 114:8
ashes(1- 13:5,
29:13, 30:13, 30:14
Ashes 21- 23:19,
29:7
ashes...bounded [1]
- 29012
Asian - 3:19,
8:11, 19:18, 56:2,
22724, 242:8, 2448
Asians (11- 121:13
aside |4 - 43:22,
97:14, 183:21, 228:10
ASIMA 18] - 4:14,
91:19, 95:15, 95:22,
96:5, 96:24, 974,
97:9, 97:16, 97:19,
97:25, 98:21, 99:8,
99:23, 100:10, 101:6,
101:15, 102:5
Asima [s] - 85:14,
91:11, 91:14, 91:18,
91:21
aspect ] - 83:9,
115:13, 160:23
aspects 21 - 89:20,
190:12
assauli(i}- 170:2

assessment [1] -
33:13

assessments 1] -
339

asset 1] - 153:10

assist[3] - 49:21,
207:19, 234:24

Assistance 1] -
165:6

assistance [15] -
38:21, 45:24, 46:2,
164:23, 193:8, 2058,
216:10, 216:13,
216:15, 216:17,
217:12, 217:186,
217:19, 218:7, 219:20

Assistant [4] - 6:20,
8:16, 175:8, 233:9

assisting [31- 39:4,
165:12, 226:5

Associate [4] - 3:19,
4:7, 56:2, 65:21

associated [3] -
78:8, 90:15, 139:17

Associates (1] -
214:24

Association {14] -
3:23, 5:24, 6:9, 9:10,
58:17, 64:4, 69:4,
138:19, 159:16,
160:5, 199:21,
199:22, 243:24,
244:10

assume {2] - 135:25,
221:10

assumed [1] -
222:12

assumes {1j - 58:20

assuming 5] - 48:7,
52:14, 99:20, 107:24,
222:15

Assuming 1] -
220:3

assurances 1) -
73:4

assure [4] - 18:19,
76:12, 174:3, 174:11

Atlantic iy - 121:24

attached 1] - 185:22

attempt 1] - 112:9

attempted (13- 73:6

attempting 1] -
218:25

attempts [1] - 143:19

attendance1]- 2:4

attention [3] - 169:3,
200:12, 228:4

attentive 1] - 246.6

attorney 1y - 170:23

assemble 1] - attract 1] - 204:18
1583:25 attractions 1] -
INC.,

160:17

attracts 1 - 888

audience 2} - 19:24,
232

Auditorium ] - 1:13

Augustz - 1:18,
24719

Austin [z - 203:16,
206:2

authority 21 - 135:5,
222:16

Authority {11 -
141:20

authorizes 1] - 50:8

Auto [1] - 137:11

auto 61 - 43:10,
43:16, 44:21, 159:21,
210:11, 210:20

auto-related [4] -
43:10, 43:16, 44:21,
21020

automated 1] -
106:11

automotive [10] -
32:23, 78:16, 123:11,
123:14, 124:5,
136:15, 141:18,
141:21, 170:8, 189:20

automotive-related
1-124:5

availability 12] -
109:22, 110:4

available (5] - 94:23,
97:24, 131:13,
163:10, 214:12, 220:9

Avella[-79:2

Avenue 3] - 13.7,
124:14, 231:2 _

average [11- 210:24

averaging [1) -
210:23

avoid 1] - 69:9

awarded (1] - 54:7

aware 2] - 25:21,
48:4

awareness [1] -
164:19

B

Babu 31 - 213:14,
214:20, 214:23

BABU 3] - 8:6,
214:21, 215:14

back-to-back[1] -
177:20

background 3} -
92:17, 100:15, 100:17

backups j1} - 69:14

backyard (1] -
173:17

212-840-1167

et et meene w3100 PM




08/20/20cc cuievion 1.

bad j13 - 69:2
balance [2) - 110:12,
191:14
balancing 1] - 25:21
ballgame (1] -
199:11
bank 1] - 53:9
barriers 1] - 147:4
base 147 - 30:23,
81:11, 82:19, 1289
baseball [2) -
197:11, 187:25
based (13} - 24:19,
256, 26:19, 54.4,
62:23, 72:2, 81:11,
81:13, 93:13, 100:5,
104:6, 139:23, 197:13
baseline 11] - 226:3
bases 1] - 99:24
basic 5 - 99:21,
134:17, 135:19,
1442, 161:3
basis [5] - 23:21,
81:2, 102:11, 153:2,
1569:2
BATTAGLIA 17 -
27:11, 27:16, 28:16,
111:20, 112:14,
126:22, 155:17,
1565:20, 171:3,
171:24, 18520,
186:4, 219:12,
219:15, 219:24,
220:6, 220:12
Battaglia 9] - 2.7,
2710, 111:12,
126:20, 155:15,
170:14, 171:2,
185:18, 235:22
Bay [10] - 14:6,
20:23, 33:4, 34:20,
38:4, 86:9, 114.6,
210:9, 231:7, 231:11
beaches [1} - 236:14
bear1 - 138:12
bears1}- 193:2
beating (1] - 145:4
Beaudoin (4] -
159:12, 162:15,
166:4, 166:12
BEAUDOIN 111 -
166:8
BEAUDOIMN.............

6:12

beaufiful (2] - 14:6,
22:6

beautifully (13 -
11:22

became 2] - 24:24,
184:14

Beck 1] - 84:21

become (18] - 12:11,
14:21, 166, 22:5,
30:11, 44:6, 61:4,
67:10, 87:12, 103:22,
117:18, 152:25,
163:3, 167:10,
190:19, 220:9, 236:2,
239012

becoming (11 -
176:19

bedroom [1] -
108:10

beg 1 - 136:4

began [5}- 39:18,
42:9, 16513, 193:5,
225:21

begin (4} - 42:14,
44:7, 76:8, 225:19

beginning [3] - 18:7,
116:22, 225:21

begun 1 - 59:22

hehaif (91 - 5:19,
70:7, 142:22, 144:16,
149:23, 165:17,

-166:14, 175:13, 238:6

behind 2] - 174:14,
239:8

belief[1j- 212:8

believes 21 - 50:23,
202:23

Bell (11 - 15:21

bell (1] - 206:21

Belle 2] - 4:13,
85:25

helow [g] - 32:19,
32:20, 36:11, 37:2,
76:9, 76:16, 140:7,
196:4

beneath [1]- 140:13

beneficial p1} - 90:22

Benefit 1) - 48:19

benefit 8] - 24:16,
31:5, 31:21, 43:18,
135:17, 164:11,
204:24, 225:2

benefited [1]- 123:3

benefits (91 - 15:8,
40:25, 46:5, 113:25,
114:19, 160:7,
161:20, 163:20, 201:9

Bernard [5] -55:19,
58:12, 59:9, 62:7,
62:12

BERNARD 2] - 4:4,
62:9

best(13; - 11:18,
49:12, 54:11, 99:13,
118:23, 125:13,
143:5, 144:13, 200:9,
212:20, 212:22,

241:17, 2425

Betsy 21 - 5:22,
142:22

better (9] - 12:20,
98:13, 109:18, 112:2,
129:5, 171:11,
235:14, 236:2, 245:17

Betty (21 - 2:11,
226:11

between 13 - 13:17,
14:14, 23:10, 33:23,
63:5, 193:21, 204:19,
217:20, 219:21,
222:10, 22418,
232:7,232:16

Beyeriz - 4:13,
85:25

beyond [4] - 106:5,
121:19, 1637, 2085

bicycle {31- 86:13,
95:11, 105:18

Big 113 - 240:8

big191- 78:23,

-87:12, 134:10,

134:20, 155:8,
158:15, 1677, 183:16
big-box - 167;7
bigger[1] - 244:13
biggest[1] - 199:9

bike 23 - 231:13,
231:19

biking [2) - 231:3,
231:17

Bill 21 - 206:4, 244:4

bill 1] - 244:4

billion 4] - 61:2,
160:9, 164:17, 211:19

billions 27 - 178:8,
200:6

kio 1) - 106:6

bio-detention 1] -
106:6

bird 1] - 30:14

bit4) - 74:19, 108:7,
110:16, 121:2

BJp1]-175:10

BJSEIU [1] - 175:9

8lack 11 - 19:15

black 1] - 78:17

blanks j11 - 220:21

BLASS 21 - 512,
132:14

Blass [4 - 122:18,
132:9, 132:16, 133:24

blight (4] - 152:23,
153:9, 182:4, 193:8

blighted [5) - 12:12,
72:5,72:7, 209:16,
212:14

Blinderz - 4:13,
85:25

blocks [21- 16:13,
16:17

Bloomberg [3] -
118:3, 119:10, 165:4

Bloomberg's 1) -
204.4

Board 129) - 6:15,
6:22, 7:5, 17:23, 66:6,
79:4, 145:16, 145:17,
145:19, 168:19,
173:22, 173:24,
177:3, 178:5, 178:20,
178:24, 179:20,
181:18, 182:15,
183:6, 183:10, 185:5,
185:22, 186:14,
186:17, 186:20,
241:3, 241:6

board 23] - 17:4,
2419, 25:16, 73:20,
79:4, 98:7, 144:5,
177:7,177:11,
178:10, 1795,
180:14, 180:16,
180:18, 182:2,
182:21, 183:9,
183:14, 185:10,
187:18, 219:3, 24116,
24112

board's [2) - 57:11,
93:20

Boards 2] - 179:22,
187:3

boards 2] - 110:19,
187:22

Bob11- 1279

bold 1] - 119:24

bond (4] - 109:23,
110:2, 110:3, 110:8

Bono (1] - 1497

book {2 - 127:19,

-215:4

books 1} - 156:22

boom 1] - 167:25

booming (1] - 24418

booms (1] - 173:2

BOR 51 - 11:10,
16:2, 16:7, 20:2,
21119

borders 1] - 163:25

Borenstein 1] -
8517

born 2] - 24:18,
183:14

Bornstein (2] -
233:6, 2338

BORNSTEIN 1] -
233.7

BORNSTEIN...........

BORO (1] - 15:22

Borough [36] - 3:5,
10:6, 10:7, 11:8,
11:15, 17:21, 19:21,
20:9, 22:12, 25:16,
26:22, 5710, 63:23,
73:21, 80:6, 115:24,
125:5, 125:11,
151:19, 165:4,
171:13, 171:25,
172:22, 173:23,
174:2, 175:19, 178:5,
183:6, 183:10,
185:11, 194:2, 202:8,
202:16, 207:14, 2457

borough [4 - 79:19,
163:6, 153:11, 167:18

Borough-wide [1] -
115:24

Botanical (17 - 129:4

bottom 2] - 119:11,
195:8

bought 21 - 53:18,
84:6

Boulevard {7] -
67:12, 68:16, 124:14,
14425, 230:25,
23121, 232:2

Bova 5] - 32:6,
38:14, 46:25, 47.5,
55:5

BOVA11} - 3:15,
47:3, 50:19, 50:22,
51:15, 52:19, 53:13,
54:9, 54:23, 55:3,
55:9

bhox (1] - 167:7

breaks (1} - 202:18

bridge (11 - 232:7

brief[2) - 29:18,
32:14

briefly 31 - 38:20,
4711, 107:15

bring [14) - 20:9,
35:24, 60:7, 76:5,
81:22, 120:7, 144:10,
147:17, 160:6,
162:23, 182:10,
184:11, 192:25, 200:3

bringing (4 - 15:7,
37:24, 189:8, 21712

brings [1] - 192:10

broad 1] - 166:22

brokerj - 127:24

Bronx[s] - 121:24,
127:22, 128:21,
129:21, 142:3

Brooklyn 5] - 80:6,
82:10, 139:5, 140:2,
140:4

brought [s] - 354,

ROY ALLEN & ASSOCIATES, INC., 212-840-1167

v« -7 sheets




60:6, 153:15, 1735,
225:18, 225:22
brownz - 33:7,
33:18
brownfield {2]-
29:22, 189:16
Brownfields [2] -
29:20, 34:24
brutafly (1] - 13423
budget [2] - 94:8,
129:13
Budget (1] - 172:17
Build (1 - 92:7
build (12 - 42:21,
57:11, 60:13, 76:23,
772, 100:14, 1561:2,
167:23, 195:14,
197:21, 197:24, 200:7
buildable [z} - 25:23,
109:15
Builder) - 7:17
Builders (4] -
200:24, 200:25,
201:23, 202:22
building 24} - 13:7,
16:18, 19:9, 40:21,
88:2, 104:4, 106:18,
119:16, 121:7,
145:20, 167:25,
168:6, 173:4, 176:2,
176:7, 183:22,

190:12, 196:6, 201:4, -

212:2, 2912:4, 212:15,
221:16, 240:15
Building (4] - 5:8,
103:21, 120:22,
160:22
buildings [13] -
16:16, 36:6, 76:4,
76:12, 90:4, 105:17,
106:2, 106:3, 122:6,
124:17, 168:2, 238:19
built (9] - 56:24,
73:16, 93:6, 99:19,
110:14, 110:21,
229:23, 232:8, 240:14
bulk 13- 223:18
bulkhead [1] - 146:6
bumper 2z - 66:13
bumper-to-bumper
(13- 66:13
BURDEN [1)- 1:23
Burden s] - 2.5,
62:10, 65:18, 1134,
166:10, 198:17,
200:21, 213:18
BURGESS 1) -
2383
Burgess 3] -
208:20, 237:25, 238:5

BURGESS...............

9:5

burned [1] - 209:19

bus [2) - 235:4,
239:20

business [70] - 17:5,
20:9, 22:10, 24:25,
26:2, 27:18, 27:23,
37:14, 38:21, 39:8,
40:8, 40:17, 41:24,
42:3, 44:4, 44:11,
74:15, 78:6, 79:18,
80:2, 113:11, 115:9,
118:14, 126:24,
127:12, 128:3,
128:11, 134:10,
136:3, 136:14, 138:7,
141:10, 141:14,
141:16, 141:21,

. 144:22, 143:22,

152:15, 153:21,
153:22, 153:23,
168:17, 161:2,

" 163:16, 164.24,

167:13, 170:19,
172:18, 174:7, 1763,
179:9, 183:23,
193:17, 202:5, 203:2,
204:18, 205:16,
210:10, 210:14,
216:10, 216:12,
217:11, 217:23,
218:8, 221:2, 221:11,
221:24, 224:11,
224:16

Business [7] - 5:24,
10, 165:5, 172:15,
173:24, 243:24,
244:10

businesses [83] -
12:23,18:13, 19:11,
19:18, 229, 26:17,
27:12, 27:25, 2814,
31:4, 31:20, 32:23,
33:6, 36:4, 39:13,
39:18, 39:23, 40:2,
40:10, 41:14, 41:17,
41:20, 42:6, 42:7,
42:9, 42:11, 42:25,
43:9, 43:10, 44:10,
44:13, 44:23, 4510,
4515, 45:21, 49:22,
49:25, 71:22, 72:21,
75:18, 80:3, 118:22,
119:22, 124:5,
125:23, 129:2, 134:9,
135:2, 143:24,
146:22, 156:19,
156:21, 1576,
1569:20, 16420,
165:7, 165:18,
169:23, 171:6,

171:22, 173:5, 18018,
180:8, 190:16,
193:15, 210:17,
210:21, 212:9,
216:14, 216:15,

.216:25, 2176,

217:20, 217:23,
218:2, 22017, 221:22,
223:18, 223:25,
224:9, 224:10,
224:15, 225:20

Businesses [5} -
5:14, 5:17, 64:18,
133:20, 221:12

busy 1] - 244:19

buy 2} - 84:5,

129:13
C
cacophony [1] -
197:16

Calendar 1) - 2:17,
10:8, 10:9, 10:10,
10:11, 10:12, 10:13

calendarq- 10:7

calm 1} - 246:13

Camille 21 - 174:21,

757

CAMILLE 5 - 6:19,
175:2

cannot 9] - 34:18,
49:15, 7517, 129:6,
145:9, 161:12,
197:10, 210:14,
227:16

CANTOR 51] -
35:21, 36:17, 37.7,
37:18, 38:6, 44:16,
45:2, 52.6, 53:5,
74:24,76:8, 777,
77:12, 82:15, 82:20,
§2:25, 83:4, 83:8,
83:13, 83:20, 83:23,
84:6, 84:11, 96:20,
96:22, 97:2, 97:5,
97:12, 97:17, 97:21,
98:15, 99:6, 99:11,
100:6, 100:22, 130:9,
130:11, 131:5, 131:8,
131:17, 190:24,
191:11, 181:15,
192:2, 194:15,
194:19, 194:22,
194:25, 196:14,
206:14, 241:4

Cantor[7] - 2:8,
35:20, 44:15, 74.22,
96:21, 131:8, 190:23

cap 5] - 109:23,
110:2, 110:3, 110:8

capable 113 - 19:17

Capacity 1}~ 66:8
capacity [gj- 19:9,
68:14, 146:15, 1959,

217:7, 22410,
22411, 226:16,
226:17

capital (2] - 4.7,
199:6

94:20, 231:16,
239:12, 239:14,
239:23, 239:25,
240:6, 240:11

Car 21 - 94.21,
106:19

car-dependent 1] -
240:11

car-dominated 1] -
238:12

carbon (1] - 104:25

carcinogenic [1] -
210:16

card[2- 715,
243:19

care 9 - 31:4,
31:20, 69:9, 94:23,
119:21, 137:18,
228:21, 228:23, 229:4

career [5] - 18:18,
121:6, 121:20, 122:6,
168:4, 234:3

careful3) - 17:13,
100:21, 216:23

carefully (z1 - 25:15,
235:2

Carina[1 - 206:6

caring [1]- 194:9

carried 1] - 210:8

carry 2] - 22:10,
210:2

cars [3] - 68:19,
94:24, 94:25

case 5 - 40:24,
53:21, 80:25, 113:21,
118:18

Case j1) - 93:4

cases [2] - 41:13,
41:16

catastrophic 1] -
59:5

caused 1] - 67:19

causing (1] - 3416

Cavaluzzipg-2:9

CAVALUZZI2) -
45:19, 46:10

CDm-10:8

census (1] - 244:16

center(34; - 15:2,
20:3, 20:4, 25:11,
43:16, 89:14, 89:16,
89:19, 89:25, 90:14,

ROY ALLEN & ASSOCIATES, INC., 212-840-1167

car[10] - 87.8, 87:13,

109:13, 115:5, 115:8,
153:9, 154:9,-158:10,
158:12, 158:20,
168:22, 161:21,
162:24, 163:18,
1645, 164.9, 167:18,
199:16, 199:25,
200:8, 200:9, 204:22,
211:8, 228:21, 229:4,
229:21
Center [i3]- 6:18,
11:19, 14:11, 75:23,
76:9, 160:19, 1636,
172:16, 173:25,
234:15, 234:16,
242:4, 24210
centered 1) - 182:25
Centers [1] - 199:22
centers (3] - 215,
158:18, 163:13
Central (5] - 6:13,

-67:8, 166:15, 167:2,

244:7

cents (1] - 108:3

centuries [1) - 135:8

century [2] - 190:2,
20917

CEQ - 6.7

CEQR 1] - 96:16

certain [5]- 37:8,
53:7,77:4,96:2, 98:3,
195:9

certainly (12) - 31:14,
44:12, 76:16, 77:18,
111:9, 111:22, 112:2,
164:12, 164:16,
171:24, 224:13,
228:13

Certification p1] -
106:2

certification [4) -
104:5, 104:13, 104:16

certified (11 - 167:5

certify [2] - 104:2,
24742

CERULLO 141 -
186:12, 186:19,
186:24, 187:8,
187:13, 188:5,
220:18, 220:24,
221:14, 222:3, 2227,
222:11, 222:24,223:3

Cerullo (21 - 2:10,
185:19

cesspools [1] -
210:3

CHAIR 18] - 10:4,
11:4, 11.7, 15:24,
16:5, 19:21, 2117,
2212, 22:17, 26:21,
277, 28:17, 28:20,

et mut e w2100 PM



08/20/20 ¢ voicv e ...

28:23, 31:24, 35:18,
38:7, 38:10, 42:22,
43:3, 44:15, 45:18,
46:11, 46:20, 46:24,
50:12, 50:21, 51:3,
52:5, 53:23, 55:4,
55:7, 55:10, 57:19,
58:2, 58:5, 58:8,
58:11, 61:20, 61:24,
62:6, 65:3, 658,
69:17, 69:21, 69:24,
70:10, 70:13, 70:18,
70:25, 71:4, 71:8,
74:21, 77:13, 79.7,
82:12, 84:13, 84:16,
855, 85:8, 85:11,
88:21, 88:24, 89:4,
91:3, 91:7, 91:10,
95:13, 95:16, 96:21,
100:23, 102:18,
102:19, 107:5, 107:9,
110:20, 111:3,
111:12, 111:17,
112:15, 112:18,
112:21, 113:15,
115:21, 116:10,
116:18, 116:19,
120:10, 120:13,
122:8, 122:13,

- 126:18, 129:22,
130:7, 130:10,
131:19, 131:22,
131:25, 132:6, 132:9,
132:11, 133:13,
136:10, 137:9,
137:13, 137:18,
141:5, 142:10,
142:12, 144:15,
144:18, 147:10,
147:13, 147:25,
148:8, 148:13,
148:15, 148:18,
148:20, 148:22,
148:25, 149:5, 149:7,
149:9, 149:11,
149:14, 149:16,
149:21, 149:24,
151:24, 155:12,
157:19, 159:4, 159:6,
159:9, 162:7, 162:12,
165:22, 166:2,
168:12, 170:12,
170:25, 172:5,
174:19, 176:22,
181:2, 181:7, 181:10,
185:15, 186710,
188:7, 188:10,
188:13, 190:22,
192:4, 194:12,
196:17, 196:20,
197:2, 198:8, 198:11,
200:13, 200:18,

203:6, 203:10,
203:12, 203:19,
205:25, 206:4, 206:6,
206:8, 208:13,
208:18, 208:20,
208:22, 208:24,
212:25, 2137,
213:10, 213:13,
213:15, 213:25,
214:14, 214:17,
214:20, 2157,
2156:12, 215:15,
215:18, 215:21,

'219:7, 220:15, 223:5,

223:10, 224:15,
224:24, 2256, 2269,
226:22, 226:24,
227:3, 227:7, 22714,
229:9, 232:19,
232:23, 233:2, 233:6,
236:3, 23722,
237:24, 240:19,
240:24, 243:11,
243:16, 245:19,
245:21, 245:24

Chair 325 - 1:24, 2:5,
6:22, 7.5, 16:25,
58:14,62:10, 77:16,
89:10, 96:20, 111:21,
112:8, 113:4, 1173,
120:20, 142:20,
166:10, 170:17,
176:25, 181:15,
181:18, 181:19,
197:6, 198:17,
213:17, 215:23,
218:22, 22722,
230:6, 233:11, 241:6

Chairman {5 - 2:6,
6:15, 168:19, 177:3,
243:20

Chairperson [s] -
70:5, 162:18, 177:14,
200:21, 229:14, 241:2

chairperson i1 -
241:10

challenges 4] -
41:19, 108:10, 217:2,
218:18

challenging i1] -
41:14

Chamber g;- 6:11,
9:8, 20:7, 162:21,
162:22, 165:10,
165:14, 165:18

chance 3] - 129:2,
132:21, 1339

change [5] - 15:10,
20:16, 119:4, 119:13,
23513

changed 11 - 124:22

changes (11 - 68:10

ROY ALLEN & ASSOCIATES,

changing (1] -
101:17

Chapter2)- 7:22,
206:24

characterize 2} -
78:2,221:6

characters 2] -
197:14, 197:15

Charalambos (1] -
149:9

Charles 21 - 227:18,
22723

CHARLES 2 - 8:10,
22721

cheaper} - 232:15

checkpy - 100:3

checkerboard 1] -
124:21

checklist (1] -
128:16

chemicals [2] -
32:24, 209:24

Chenpy- 2:11,
226:11, 241:1

CHEN 2 - 226:12,
226:21

cherry (1] - 184:20

cherry-pick 1] -
184:20

Chicago 21 - 197:11,

230:4

Chief [3] - 3:16, 47:6,
171:12

child 131 - 228:21,
228:23, 229:4

children 3] - 145:8,
169:19, 207:4

chime [11 - 45:20

Chinese [31 - 9:10,
243:24, 244:10

choice {1y - 47:16

choose 1] - 240:6

chop 2y - 124:7,
170:8

chosen[2) - 74:11,
178:4

Chuck s - 158:16,
172:11, 174:23,
181:10, 181:17,
185:15, 185:16,
185:20

CHUCK pioy - 7:4,
181:15, 186:2, 186:7,
186:18, 186:22,
187:6, 187:10,
187:16, 188:11

circles (1) - 129:17

circuit1]- 73:6

cited (1] - 297

Citiro) - 11:21,
14:186, 63:7, 88:2,

INC. r

121:23, 1983,
204:13, 204:19,
209:13

cities (31 - 163:22,
164:4, 173:9

citizen 1] - 31:17

citizens 31~ 129:14,
171:19, 236:2

CITY - 1:2,1:3

City 2251 - 2:3, 2:4,
2:18, 3.7, 3114, 316,
4:15, 4:17, 5:8, 6.7,
6:13, 8:9, 10:15, 11:3,
15:8, 16:23, 17:86,
20:10, 21:10, 22:5,
24:16, 25:3, 25:5,
26:15, 27:21, 305,
30:21, 34:23, 35:8,
39:16, 40:20, 46:5,
47:10, 4717, 47:22,
48:5, 48:8, 48:9, 497,
49:11, 49:16, 49:20,
50:7, 51:11, 52:2,
53:21, 56:6, 56:12,
57:9, 59:11, 59:25,
60:5, 60:19, 61:14,
61:16, 62:17, 63:20,
63:23, 65:19, 67:25,
72:3,72:8,72:13,
72:16, 72:19, 73:8,
73:9, 7412, 74:14,
74:18, 75:13, 788,
78:11, 78:13, 82:5,
82:9, 83:12, 83:22,
86:4, 86:21, 92:20,
94:7, 94:18, 94:20,
94:25, 106:22, 113:3,
113:10, 114:2,
117:10, 118:8, 118:9,
118:21, 119:25,
120:4, 120:6, 120:22,
122:24, 123:18,
124:6, 125:12,
125:25, 1265,
126:15, 126:24,
129:3, 130:23,
130:24, 132:20,
132:24, 133:2,
134:11, 1354,
135:25, 136:5,
136:20, 139:14,
139:21, 139:25,
140:10, 141:24,
143:6, 144:2, 1457,
145:10, 14717,
147:18, 150:15,
150:23, 151:2, 151:5,
152:11, 152:18,
153:11, 153:24,
154:7, 154:19, 156:4,
157:8, 158:11,
159:22, 159:24,

160:8, 160:18,
161:12, 161:22,
162:18, 163:5,
163:17, 163:19,
163:22, 1647,
164:11, 164:25,
165:19, 166:15,
166:18, 166:22,
166:25, 16724,
168:9, 171:20,
173:21, 174:14,
175:5, 175:12,
175:14, 175:23,
176:4, 176:17, 178:3,
178:25, 179:7,
182:11, 183:16,
183:24, 185:8,
185:12, 194:4, 201:8,
201:18, 202:24,
203:5, 205:7, 2058,
205:10, 205:186,
205:19, 205:22,
207:8, 2079, 2099,
210:24, 211:19,
212:10, 212:11,
212:19, 216:11,
217:24,218:4, 2186,
221:3, 221:4, 230:2,
230:3, 230:4, 235:10,
236:2, 237:3, 237:18,
238:14, 239:13,
241:15, 241:17,
243:2, 2456, 2465,
246:9, 246:14

city's[21- 173:3,
216:4

City's 1241 - 12:6,
24:18, 50:23, 51:24,
60:18, 103:13, 111:6,
113:24, 114:15,
114:16, 117:12,
119:23, 121:9, 144.3,
152:15, 166:16,
167:17, 167:23,
236:13, 237:2,
238:18, 238:20,,
238:22, 239:7

City-owned 1] -
147:18

Citywide [2) - 119:2,
119:10

civic[21- 17:5,
154:22

claim 3] - 50:25,
51:21, 1346

claiming[1 - 72:4

CLAIRE [5] - 4:21,
112:25, 113:18,
115:23, 116:18

Claire [g} - 91:17,
102:23, 112:22,
113:6, 116:12, 125:5,

212-840-1167

e v -7 sheets




69 of 97 .-

171:14, 171:25
clamoring 1] -
189:10
clarification 4} -
39:2, 81:11, 186:13,
220:13
clarifications {1] -
216:5
clarify (4] - 53:25,
96:4, 221:8, 223:13
class 8- 15:2,
117:25, 118:7, 119:5,
121:8, 190:19, 235:12
classics [1]- 29:8
CLC 1 - 166:21
clean12] - 81:22,
81:24, 83:5, 114:5,
114:11, 114:12,
119:23, 125:18,
184:21, 207:2,
237:19, 238:14
Cleanit] - 83:6
cleaned (11 - 189:17
cleaner 2] - 236:17,
239:15
cleaning 2] -
103:15, 113:22
Cleaning 2 -
119:15, 206:25
Cleanup [2] - 34:24,
212:14
cleanup {5) - 24:6,
137:2, 204:25, 21624,
242:21
clear [9] - 24:14,
24:25, 41:6, 51:16,
57:19, 114:20, 154:5,
182:11, 220:7
clearing p1j - 161:5
clearlyq) - 5217,
64:15, 747, 204:23
clever 1y - 168:24
client[1]- 128:8
close g~ 5215,
9019, 114:23, 115:3,
126:7, 166:13, 180:4,
198:12, 222:14
closely 3] - 86:3,
92:19, 94:17
closer {41 - 90:19,
149:24, 190:8, 214:2

closing [6] - 19:23, '

21:16, 21:20, 42:18,
60:25

closure 111 - 182:10

co 3] - 43:18, 44:5,
216:25

co-locate [1]- 445

co-location (2] -
43:18, 216:25

coal (71 - 23:17,

ROY

114:8

Caalition 11 - 56:5

colleague 4] -
28:10, 49:23, 70:8,
216:9

collection 2] -
81:19, 134:14

College 15} - 8:17,
18:22, 39:3, 75:22,
78:25, 160:16, 165:2,
216:18, 23121,
231:25, 233:10,
233:16, 234:11,
234:12, 234:13

college’s [1] - 233;20

College's 1] -
23321

coflocating [1) -
223:25

collocation [1] -
217:9

Columbia 2] -
121:25, 240:9

combine[i]- 57:2

comfortably {1} -
64:16

coming 12} - 31:25,
41:10, 66:22, 125:21,
132:2, 168:13, 181:3,
198:9, 199:23,
227:15, 233:3, 240:20

COMM [130] - 27:11,
27:16, 28:16, 35:21,
36:17, 37:7, 37:18,
38:6, 437, 43:20,
44:14, 44:16, 45:2,
45:19, 46:10, 51:8,
52:6, 53:5, 53:24,
54:19, 54:25, 7424,
76:8, 77:7, 7712,
77:15,77:20, 7724,
79:6, 79:8, 81:10,
82:11, 82:15, 82:20,
82:25, 83:4, 83:8,
83:13, 83:20, 83:23,
84:6, 84:11, 828,
90:5, 90:23, 95:19,
95:23, 96:19, 96:20,
96:22, 972, 975,
97:12, 97:17, 97:21,
98:15, 99:6, 99:11,
100:8, 100:22,
100:24, 101:14,
101:21, 102:15,
111:20, 112:14,
126:22, 129:24,
130:3, 130:9, 130:11,
131:5, 131:9, 131:17,
136:13, 136:17,
137:8, 1419, 141:13,
141:17, 142:5,
165:17, 1565:20,

157:21, 158:9, 152:3,

170:16, 170:24,
171:3, 171:24,
185:20, 186:4,
186:12, 186:19,
186:24, 1878,
187:13, 188:5,
190:24, 191:11,
191:15, 192:2,
194:15, 194:19,
194:22, 194:25,
186:14, 206:14,
219:12, 219:15,
219:24, 220:6,
220:12, 220:18,
220:24, 221:14,
222:3, 222:7, 222:11,
222:24, 223:3,
223:12, 224:3, 2259,
225:14, 225:24,
226:6, 226:12,
226:21, 2414
command (1] - 110:5
commence [1] -
49:16
commenced 2] -
54:17, 105:10
commencing [1] -
211:20
commend 2] -
118:3, 169:5
comment 2] -
124:10, 183:12
commented [1] -
519
conumnents [g] -
10:23, 11:12, 60:16,
130:14, 139:14,
177:11, 182:24, 246:2
commerce [2} -
115:6, 115:10
Commerce [7] -
8:11, 9:8, 207,
162:21, 165:10,
165:14, 165:18
Commerce's [1] -
162:22
commercial [7] -
21:3, 21:5, 82.7,
160:16, 193:20,
204:22, 207:21
Commission [37] -
22:15, 28:18, 5637,
57:9, 58:14, 61:22,
62:11, 65:19, 73:4,
73:13, 84:14, 91:5,
107:7, 111:15, 112:9,
113:4, 120:4, 120:20,
126:12, 130:8, 133:3,
1417, 162:10,
162:19, 166:19,
173:22, 185:12,

194:4, 200:22, 201:5,
205:2, 215:10, 216:7,
216:20, 218:5,
227:22, 22914
commission [3] -
46:12, 72:24, 131:20
COMMISSION [1)-
1:3
commissioned [2] -
125:12, 218:11
Commissioner [13] -
4:18, 45:7, 62:16,
107:13, 170:14,
170:15, 170:25,
194:15, 194:16,
194:18, 235:22
Commissioners [13]
- 2:4, 46:15, 51:6,

- 70:5, 117:3, 122:20,

142:20, 166:11,
176:25, 181:186,
197:6, 198:18,
213:18, 229:8,
233:12, 241:2,
243:21, 246:5
commit[1)- 135:5
commitment [5] -
110:7, 111:6, 117:13,
185:2, 205:18
commitments [2] -
73:10, 238:22
committed [13] -
26:9, 417, 41:21,
47:23, 9412, 103:18,
104:15, 104:16,
107:19, 108:17,
118:10, 173:25,
175:24
committee (3] -
170:6, 177:15, 241:10
Committee 1] -
5:13, 5:186, 7:25, 172,
17:21, 66:8, 133:20,
177:14, 209:7,
22917, 230:7
Commiftfees [1] -
172:24
commonij] - 135:8
communities [21] -
12:3, 23:11, 57:17,
95:8, 115:6, 121:9,
161:17, 167:11,
173:6, 174:9, 1937,
193:9, 193:23,
193:25, 267:17,
211:23, 230:10,
232:9, 240:11,
242:13, 242:16
communities' (1] -
239:21
Community (26] -
6:22, 7:5, 8:17, 8:19,

ALLEN & ASSOCIATES, INC., 212-840-1167

17:23, 18:22, 39:3,
79:4, 145:15, 14516,
145:19, 177:3, 178:5,
178:10, 178:20,
178:24, 179:20,
179:21, 181:18,
186:17, 187:3,
216:18, 233:10,
233:16, 233:21,
236:11
community [77] -
13:2,17:4, 1724,
19:15, 19:16, 19:17,
24:19, 25:6, 259,
25:15, 31:5, 31:21,
66:12, 56:15, 56:18,
57:11, 73:8, 73:20,
74:13, 79:3, 79:4,
87:15, 87:21, 88:20,
93:19, 94:15, 987,
108:7, 108:23,
110:17, 110:19,
117:22, 143:6,
143:16, 152:15,
163:21, 157:16,
160:7, 160:11,
163:17, 169:16,
169:18, 174:13,
175:25, 176:5,
176:13, 177:6, 179:5,
183:9, 183:12,
183:14, 185:9,
187:17, 187:22,
189:8, 192:19,
192:25, 193:2, 196:3,
200:11, 204.6, 204:9,
204:18, 2115,
21111, 212:11,
212:21, 218:24,
219:3, 226:19,
226:20, 228:21,
237:4,239:12, 242:8
community-based
11 -24:19
community-
oriented (1} - 169:16
commute (1] - 63:13
companies (2] -
119:6, 123:13
company g} - 28:13,
7911, 122:24, 123:2,
127:20, 128:6, 1317,
137:10, 141:20
compared [2] -
30:18,178:8
comparison [1] -
67:14
compatible 1] -
12:25
compensation (13} -
50:3, 50:5, 50:6,
50:24, 50:25, 51:22,

et mup e w3100 PM

;



08/20/20C. .o o

54:3, 54:10, 54:21,
134:25, 136:7, 1377
compete {1 - 96:17
competing {1} -
“109:11
complaint (1] -
242:21
complementary [2] -
13:25,21:5
complete [g] - 19:13,
21:24, 48:9, 111:10,
178:9, 184:13,
222:15, 225:16
completed [10] -
33:17, 33:19, 34:2,
41:4, 4113, 111: 11,
180:22, 1995,
211:21, 2236
completely 5 -
161:19, 184:22,
184:23, 217:4
completion [4] -
34:22 58:24, 92:8,
2237
complex 2] - 90:17,
150:4
complicated [3] -
17:19, 27:3, 118:17
component [z0] -
26:7, 49:25, 87:10,
87:18, 87:19, 88:14,
96:25, 97:3, 976,
97:10, 107:16,
108:16, 108:25,
111:24, 178:22,
179:12, 179:15,
179:16, 184:5,202:5
components 2] -
57:25, 179:1%
comprehensive sj -
13:19, 40:14, 95:10,
104:19, 105:11,
119:186, 202:10,
216:19, 218:17
comprehensively [1]
-19:4
compress (1} - 139:8
compressed 2] -
140:14, 140:20
comprised [1] -
17:21
comprising [1] -
169:12
compromise [1] -
144:5 .
compromised 1] -
2.7
con[1}-19:25
conceivably 2] -
83:4, 83:8
concentrated (1] -

210:3

concepti4 - 69:7,
72:26,73:13

conceptually 1] -
44:20

concern [4] - 56:8,

98:7, 100:7, 184:19

concerned [1] -
153:16

concerning [2] -
49:8, 165:15

concerns i3] - 13:22,
68:13, 144:12

conclude [g] - 42:23,
50:13, 88:21, 88:25,
95:14, 147:10

concluded 1] -
246:20

concluding [1] -
21:18

conclusion 3] -
49:7, 171:18, 174:10

condemnation [4] -
52:13, 52:14, 54:14,
61:14

condense [1}- 19:22

conditions {12] -
17:17, 32:15, 33:14,
32:17, 54:5, 54:16,
54:20, 59:7, 73:23,
76:3, 93:13, 218:12

Conditions [2] -
92:13, 93:5

condos [1] - 150:20

conducted [1] -
177:9

conducting 11] -
93:2

conduit[13- 102:10

conference [1] -
158:22

configure 1] - 46:3

confirmp- 33:17

conflict[t - 180:19

confluence 1] -
143:23

conform [1]- 179:24

confused 1] - 83:14

confusion {1} -
219:19

congestion 4 -
63.9, 66:14, 67.6,
67:19

congregate [1] -
44:24

conjunction (1] -
10:22 .

connect 2] - 86:13,
160:13

connecting [1] -
88:17

ROY ALLEN & ASSOCIATES,

connection [3] -
33:5, 88:17, 132:5

connections 2] -
92:2, 95:11

connector (1] -
1317

conquer [1] - 1457

conquered [2] -
145:4, 145:6

CONSCIous [1] -
207:25

Conservation [2] -
7:7,188:20

conservation [1] -
106:4

conservative [3] -
93:2, 98:11, 100:18

conserve [1]- 212:4

consider[7}- 1167,
136,23, 136:24,
191:18, 208:11,
228:18, 2297

considerable (1] -
68:13

consideration 2] -
17:14, 57:10

considered (3} -
20:20, 109:22, 150:5

considering (7] -
18:10, 106:21, 154:4,
200:3, 205:2, 238:14,
238:18

Constantople [i] -
127:4

constituents (1] -
156:16

constitute 1] - 50:24

constraints (4] -
24:3, 24:14, 537,
217:9

constructed 4] -
48:16, 48:24, 98:19,
212:6

construction [31] -
18:2, 19:13, 21:23,
26:25, 76:18, 82:5,
82:9, 104:9, 105:25,
106:13, 106:15,
115:3, 121:4, 1217,
121:11, 121:14,
121:22, 122:3, 122.8,
130:20, 159:21,
164:15, 167:12,
168:7, 173:2, 201:3,
201:11, 202:2,
211:16, 212:16, 2282

Construction 5] -
5:8, 76:12, 120:23,

constructively (1] -
156:18

93:9

consultants j4] -
40:7, 102:7, 104:19,
104:22

Consulting 3] - 4:5,
4.7, 65:21

consumer 1] -
163:21

contact(s) - 1816,
39:21, 40:3, 40:12,
80:20

contacted (2] -
7721, 127:3

contain 1] - 32:24

contaminants (1) -
23:20

contaminate [1] -
140:24

contaminated [3] -
333, 60:2, 75:17,
103:15, 113:22,
114:8, 114:11, 240:16

contamination [12] -
23:16, 139:4, 138:9,
139:19, 140:7,
140:18, 140:22,
161:4, 189:19, 210:4,
210:6, 238:15

Conte {4 - 138:3,
144:21, 148:15,
148:16

context [1]- 86:24

contingency [1] -
183:22

contingent [1] -
61:18

continually 2] -
23:20, 72:5

continue [11] -
17:10, 18:5, 392:11,
41:23, 42:21, 45:10,
49:11, 185:11, 216:2,
218:9, 222:17

continued [g] -
16:23, 17:24, 1533,
165:11, 170:2, 170:10

continues 2] -
167:24, 193:6

continuing [2] -
94:12, 108:14

contract (4] - 136.5,
136:6, 217:21, 222:9

contractors [2] -
123:22, 1674

contrary [1] - 69:6

consultant [2] - 24:9,

39:14

controlled 1) -
150:18

controls (1] - 79:11

convened ) - 17:2

convention [27] -
20:3, 20:4, 25:11,
89:14, 89:16, 89:18,
89:25, 90:14, 109:13,
115:7, 158:10,
168:12, 158:21,
161:21, 162:23,
163:13, 163:18,
164:5, 164:9, 167:18,
199:16, 199:25,
201:14, 211:8,
229:21, 2305, 242:10

conventions 3] -
163:8, 199:20, 242:3

conversation 2 -
44:3, 220:20

conversations [3] -
44:9, 83:16, 152:21

conversion [1] -
212:17

convert[i] - 169:15

conveyance [2] -
182:18, 1837

conviction [1] -
73:25

convince [1]- 124:8

Conway (5] - 181:14,
188:16, 192:6, 197:2,
1977

CONWAY 11)- 197:5

CONWAY. .....ccovveeeeee

cooperate [3] -
80:23, 80:25, 157:12

cooperative [1] -
156:12

coordinated (1] -
357

coordinating (1} -
106:22

cooardination [1] -
102:14

copies[1]- 62:4

copy3]- 1854,
185:23, 186:4

Corace [3;- 122:17,
132:6, 132:7

Corais (11- 122:17

corner 1] - 94:4

Cornerstone [1] -
226:4

Coronaiz9] - 8:14,

123:22,173:23 contributions 13 - 11:23, 12:3, 13:17,
constructive 1] - 39:11 21:6, 30:8, 86:8, 86:9,
118:5 contributor 1] - 1157, 117:16,
INC., 212-840-1167

.~ - -7 sheets




710of 97 Liienn

144:25, 160:15,
160:18, 168:20,
169:9, 169:11,
171:21, 189:7,
192:22, 193:10,
193:21, 198:23,
229:16, 231:3, 231:8,
232:4, 241:20,
244:24, 245:16

Corona-Willets (1] -
22916

Corona/Elmhurst [1]
- 56:16

corporation [2] -
134:20, 169:7

Corporation [24] -
3:8, 3:14, 3:17, 4:15,
4:17, 4:23, 6:16, 7:10,
8:9, 8:12, 47:7, 113:8,
143:14, 154:20,
154:21, 164:22,
165:9, 168:21,
177:10, 192:22,
194:2, 202:4, 227:25,
230:8

correct[7] - 82:24,
90:11, 101:4, 186:16,
220:11, 221:13,
24715

Correct (5] - 36:7,
36:20, 37:16, 186:18,
187:10

correctly 31 - 35:22,
100:8, 236:7

corridor 1} - 193:21

cost(2-41:2,
228:25

costs [7] - 46:8,
54:18, 109:14,
10917, 178:12,
178:13

Council {22] - 5:6,
5:9, 6:13, 7:17, 7:24,
2517, 73:8, 7412,
103:21, 117:8, 1206,
120:23, 160:22,
166:15, 167:2,
185:13, 200:24,
200:25, 201:23,
202:22, 209:6, 211:23

councilman {1] -
79:2

counsel (1] - 58:186

Counsel @31 - 3:17,
322,477

counseling [1] -
18:18

countries [1] - 145:6

country (4] - 145:7,
148:4, 239:9, 2446

COUNTY [13-247:6

County 7] - 162:25,

163:19, 164:12,
165:19, 170:23,
194:8, 195:10
couple 8] - 43:15,
111:8, 144:19, 150:8,
167:11, 168:2,
181:23, 189:11
course 8] - 13:25,
52:14, 79:15, 101:12,
109:7, 128:11,

-207:17, 238:20

court[1] - 52:4

courtesy [2] - 28:24,
169:3

courts [1] - 51:2

courtyard 1] -
23714

cover[1] - 99:24

covered {2) - 469,
236:23

cozy [1] - 242:12

" create [22] - 15:11,

15:12, 24:22, 25:6,
28:5, 86:19, 86:25,
115:3, 115:5, 115:16,
117:22, 118:5, 161:3,
164:14, 169:17,
207:18, 211:4,
218:20, 230:15,
231:2,231:14, 232:15
created [7] - 24:21,
44:18, 44:19, 69:13,
72:20, 204:5, 211:17
creates [1) - 64.24
creating [5] - 43:16,
103:15, 158:17,
167:11, 207:13
creation 5] - 105:20,
114:18, 165:5,
201:12, 212:16
creative [1] - 242:16
creatively (11~
239:13
Creek [2] - 146:8,
189:12
crime 2] - 145:18,
152:22
crisis [1] - 56:11
criteria) - 35:12
critical [ - 26:6,
95:6, 114:15, 1207,
164:8, 204:11,
204:19, 205:13, 239:5
crossroads 13 -
238
crucial (31- 13:16,
238:16, 238:20
culminate 17 - 59:13
cultural 1111 - 11:24,
13:3, 23:13, 11422,
163:21, 198:21,

ROY ALLEN & ASSOCIATES,

200:8, 200:10,
234:23, 23533
culture [1] - 242:14
curb 1] - 36:22
curbside (2)- 78:12,
81:19
curious 1) - 78:2
currenty14] - 18:16,
32:21, 33:2, 33:24,
54:11, 57:23, 78:24,
79:22, 106:5, 1447,
163:14, 189:13,
212:17, 237:2
custom 11} - 28:23
customer i} - 81:11
customers [1] -
64:19
cutis) - 66:17,
66:20, 66:23, 67:2,
69:13

D

daily11- 64:25

DAN17; - 5:10, 7.6,
7:13,122:19, 127:2,
130:2, 130:5, 131:3,

©131:6, 131:15,

131:23, 188:17,
191:7, 191:13,
191:17, 192:3, 198:17

Dan (23 - 65:14,
70:2,.70:3, 71:10,
71:11, 71:12, 116:22,
120:18, 122:15,
122:17, 122:21,
132:6, 132:7, 174:24,
181:11, 188:14,
188:18, 1927, 197:3,
198:12, 198:19,
22710, 22716

dangerous [1] -
211:3

DANIEL f18] - 4:10,
71:12, 75:9, 76:21,
77:10, 77:23, 78:3,
79:24, 81:15, 82:17,
82:23, 83:2, 83:6,
83:10, 83:19, 83:21,
83:25, 84:8

date [5] - 41:12,
54:12, 71:25, 92:8,
193:6, 217:14

daughters [1] -
150:11

days 3] - 49:6,
239:19, 245:25

deal 2] - 41:13,
67:22 '

deals 7] - 26:10,
26:14, 26:19, 32:10,
40:20, 41:5

dealtp) - 81:2
Dean 2] - 8:16,
233:9
debt 1] - 1458
DEC 31 - 32:25,
35:11, 60:13
decades 4] - 34:22,
74:16, 144:2, 205:10
decided 2)- 72:19,
7314
decision [7] -
110:24, 110:25,
144:13, 145:16,
156:13, 218:3
deciston-making 1]
-156:13
decisions [1]- 158:8
dedicated {41 - 19:9,
81:17, 1655, 2466
deep}-129:4
deeper[1]- 57:21
Defense [g) - 5:13,
5:16, 9:6, 133:20,
238:6, 238:13,
238:17, 240:2
defined[1) - 168:5
definite 21 - 110:7,
1456:19

Definitely 21 - 15:25,

221:13

definitely 51 - 19:19,
20:20, 70:22, 71:9,
108:11

definitionpy- -
107:23

degradation 3] -
64:24, 103:8, 238:12

degrees [1]- 138:15

Del[1]- 2:12

delayni-63:11

delays [7 - 63:9,
63:14

deliberations []-
202:14

delighted (1] - 234:4

delightful ;13- 156:4

Delucia[-215:19

demand [1}- 110:3

demagraphics [2] -
57:16, 167:16

demolition 1] -
59:18

demonstrates 2] -
48:18, 205:18

DeNello [1} - 39:2

denial (1] - 52:13

denied (21 - 61:13,
72:22

denounce [1j -
135:12

deny 1] - 156:2

DEP [21 - 139:25,
196:10

Department [13] -
2:3, 4:19, 20:21,
20:24, 52113, 59:24,
63:21, 68:3, 863,
107:14, 175:5,
176:17, 179:8

dependence [1] -
23%:15

dependency 1] -
878

dependent (1] -
240:11

deposit (1] - 93:23

depressed 1] -
210:22

depth {1] - 43:24

Deputy [11] - 3:16,
4:19, 10:21, 24:20,
476, 84:2, 107:13,
128:23, 185:3, 202:9,
202:16

deputy [11- 127:9

descent 1] - 135:14

described 2] -
54:22, 145:21

deserve [1} - 18:11

deserves 1] - 230:4

Design ] - 103:24

design 118) - 16:22,
69:10, 85:22, 85:24,
87:16, 87:25, 88:11,
103:25, 104:8,
104:10, 146:25,
169:20, 190:20,
207:15, 208:9,
228:25, 237:15,
238:19

designate [2] -
15:12, 234:10

designated [4] -
49:4, 158:2, 179:17,
233:16

designation 1] -
10:17

designed [7] - 35:13,
73:7,86:11, 147:16,
179:16, 195:10,
228:22

designs {11 - 96:13

desire 23 - 53:11,
16116

desired 1] - 60:7

Desperately 1] -
201:20

desperately 1] -
115:7

despite [5] - 47:14,
67:24, 143:18, 144:2,
189:6

ot et mwwe wean 3100 PM



destination [4] -
87:20, 88:8, 115:9,
200:7

destroy [3] - 133:4,
133:10

destroying (1] - 74:3

detail (17 - 181:22

detailed [2] - 38:23,
2377

details [3) - 28:15,
46:18, 190:15

detention 2] - 35:9,
106:6

determination 1] -
52:20

determinations 2] -
49:8, 49:10

determine [4] -
33:20, 34:8, 83:17,
125:13

determined {51 -
40:22, 54:10, 72:16,
125:14, 135:23

determining (2] -
54:21, 105:10

detrimental [1] -
209:20

devastating [1] -
74:7

develop (31 - 20:22,
31:3, 14718

developed (3] - 64:2,
92:18, 184:16,
184:17, 196:8,
202:10, 230:8, 230:22

_ developer [26] -

18:2, 19:8, 72:23,
7310, 73115, 7412,
93:8, 93:15, 93:21,
94:12, 94:13, 104:17,
105:21, 106:23,
106:25, 145:13,
147:22, 154:15,
154:17, 154:24,
1566, 158:2, 167:3,
178:4, 182:23, 1848

developers 4 -
146:18, 147:19,
203:23, 236:24

developing [1] -
235:17

DEVELOPMENT [1]
-1:6

Development [43] -
3.8, 3:14, 4:15, 4:17,
4:20, 4:23, 6:16, 7:10,
7:19, 89, 8:12, 8:16,
10:22, 11:12, 13:10,
13:15, 17:7, 19:4,
56:9, 103:4, 104:21,
107:13, 107:14,

ROY

08/20/20 0 cucaian o1

113:8, 143:13, 144:8,
154:20, 154:21,
164:13, 164:21,
165:9, 168:21,
177:10, 178:25,
179:7, 192:22,
193:25, 202:4,
203:22, 204:3,
227:25, 230:7, 233:9
development a4] -
13:8, 13:9, 184,
18:20, 19:7, 20:7,
20:12, 2112, 22:4,
24:4, 25:8, 25:13,
34:12, 35:2, 357,
35:11, 35:14, 35:16,
53:3, 56:22, 577,
74:8, 74:11, 86:10,
86:15, 87:5, 93:3,
98:5, 99:19, 103:10,
103:19, 103:23,
104:6, 107:2, 113:21,
119:14, 119:25,
135:18, 135:22,
139:8, 140:6, 143:23,
146:12, 146:14,
146:16, 153:21,
153:22, 153:23,
154:8, 156:4, 156:17,
157:7, 158.7, 163:11,
164:18, 165:20,
168:9, 169:7, 169:8,
169:10, 172:18,
173:15, 174:4,
174:16, 177:5,
178:12, 193:11,
193:20, 202:6,
202:12, 209:11,
212:12, 218:20,
226:16, 230:13,
230:23, 230:25,
231:6, 231:10,
231:15, 23119,
233:15
developments (3} -
56:24, 104:2, 240:12
develops 2] - 45:6,
45:13
DeVivo [3) - 227:9,
22712, 22715
devoted [1}- 237:8
DGEIS [5) - 62:23,
64:15, 66:11, 139:3,
139:17, 139:23,
140:23, 141:3
Plpy-139:3
diagram [ - 94:4,
95:9
dialogue 1 - 118:5
Diamond [1] - 45:4
difference 7] -
33:23, 126:9

ALLEN & ASSOCIATES,

different 4] - 15:16,
147:9, 224:18, 234:21
difficult g1 - 53:11,
86:23, 80:13, 168:23,

173:12, 234:20,
235:20, 236:25

digitp1y- 67:17

dilapidated 1] -
211

diligently [1] -
178:25

dire[11- 115:15

direct 3] - 20:25,
34:19, 139:24

direction 21 - 67:2,
88:15

directions (1] - 67.8

directly 2] - 34:20,
179:22

Director (43 - 6:20,
7:24, 175:8, 209:6

Directors [2] - 6:15,
168:20

dirt 1y - 143:3

disappointment 1 -
1979

disassembled [1] -
184.22

disaster 23 - 170:3,
2432

discharge 2] - 33:4,
33:6

disclose 1] - 98:13

disclosed 11]- 98:2

disclosing [1] -
215:3

discourage 1] - -
167:7 :
discuss 8] - 27:24,
39:3, 47:11, 83:11,
115:14, 175:22,
184:10, 221:3

discussed 2] -
101:7, 110:16

discussing 2] -
40:18, 66:9

discussion [10] -
27:21, 43:25, 80:21,
112:3, 182:3, 216:25,
218:24, 2217,
221:16, 221:18

discussions 4] -
77:25, 108:18, 221:9,
222:22

disenfranchised [1]
-173:14

dislocated [1] -
233:19

displace {11- 159:19

Displaced 1 - 180:7

displaced is] -

INC.,

119:22, 150:13,
161:18, 165:2, 171:7
displacement [4] -
134:18, 135:15,
205:15, 205:19

disposal {1 - 81:18

dispose [1] - 82:16

disposition 3] -
10:17, 53:8, 178:2

disruptive 1] -
164:24

distance 1] - 68:22

distribute (1) -
125:23

distributor (2] -
123:24, 124:2

district 113~ 15:19,
16:9, 21:4, 30:8,
32:17, 3312, 34:11,
34.25, 85:22, 105:16,
224:19

District (5] - 7:24,
15:12, 45:4, 209:6,
211:22

district's (1] - 160:25

district-wide 1] -
33:12

districts [1] - 158:18

diverse[1]- 1219
_diversification 1] -
158:25

diversify (1] - 30:23

divided [1] - 86:7

divisions [1] -
234:13

DO 31 - 213:17,
214:4, 214:19
........... 21311 - 8:4

document 1] -
13717

documentation {1} -
179:5

documented [1] -
32:24

documents 5} -
138:22, 139:18,
139:23, 140:24, 2178

dollar 21 - 30:25,
B61:3

dollars (4] - 108:2,
161:22, 184:7, 200:6

domain [29] - 18:10,
47:10, 47:12, 47:15,
48:2, 483, 48:7,
48:10, 49:14, 49:18,
50:5, 51:20, 53:18,
54:2, 54:8, 60:23,
72:4, 118:17, 145:14,
163:19, 153:25,
154:6, 154:11,

178:21, 179:6,
181:25, 182:4,
182:15, 205:18

Domain [3] - 47:19,
48:11, 49:19

dominate [1) - 87:15

dominated 1] -
23912

done 23] - 25:5,
33:20, 42:20, 51:18,
61:11, 68:10, 83:16,
91:24, 96:3, 97:18,
99:25, 151:19,
161:18, 172:23,
176:4, 180:22, 183:6,
195:15, 196:2,
217:14, 221:23,
223:17, 225:24,
241:16, 241:21,
245:22, 246:10

DOS 171 - 81:18,
81:19

DOT 9] - 92:20,
93:15, 94:13, 96:8,
96:14, 98:10, 102:9,
102:13, 231:10

DOT's 1] - 58:25

doubt i) - 12:22

down [15] - 60:8,
75:6, 76:11, 80:7,
115:22, 124:7,
129:18, 147:2, 147:6,
177:20, 191:4,
191:16, 210:8,
233:17, 24114

Downtown [14] -
12:3, 13:14, 21:86,
24:21, 75:22, 153:3,
189:7, 203:25, 204:4,
204:20, 209:12,
244:11, 244:18, 2455

downtown [1] -
204:13

Dr3] - 38:15, 84:22,
85:3

Drafts) - 10:24,
138:21, 184:14,
191:20, 213:21, 246:2

drain 2] - 37:4, 38:2

drainage [3) - 32:22,
134:13, 195:17

draw [2] - 14:25,
86:24

drawing 1] - 144:5

dredging (1] - 146:7

drew [1]- 14:12

Drinking [1] - 60:10

drinking [13- 191:25

drive [2] - 94:25,
190:9

driven [1] - 155:4

212-840-1167

. — « -7 sheets



driver 1] - 69:7

drivers (1] - 617

driving 51 - 101:17,
158:7, 190:7, 231:16,
239:6

drop 1]- 90:16

droughts [1] - 140:4

drums1] - 145:5

due {41 - 92:15,
92:16, 135:14, 143:23

Due (11- 12:17

duly 1] - 45:16

dump g - 23:17,
114:8, 209:18

dumped (1] - 23:21

dumping [z - 114:9,
209:23

dunning (1] - 105:16

duration - 17:25
- During [2] - 24:24,
66:19

during (10] - 17:25,
19:13, 21:22, 33:15,
53:16, 63:16, 977,
97:8, 140:4, 173:12

dynamics 1] - 204:9

E

e-mails 1] - 39:24
Eaddy (3] - 2:13,
100:23, 2258
EADDY [s] - 100:24,
101:14, 101:21,
102:15, 225:9,
225:14, 225:24, 2266
early 7] - 44:8,
177:13, 209:17,
216:24, 228:22,
229:3, 2374
earn[1] - 57:5
earnest[1] - 225:21
ease [1] - 134:17
easier (3] - 44:20,
52:25, 156:14
easily 1] - 90:15
East[s] - 12:3,
13:17, 21:6, 208:2,
231:8
east (3] - 8318,
204:20, 230:21
eastern 1] - 1216
Easyi1 - 12:5
eating (1] - 30:7
€conomic [25] -
13:23, 15:8, 20:7,
30:21, 113:21,
114:19, 119:25,
134:25, 143:8,
158:18, 160:7, 160:9,
161:7, 162:5, 163:7,

L ROY

730f 97 L0 00

163:12, 164:12,
167:10, 173:15,
174:4, 193:11, 201:8,
202:6, 211:13, 218:14
Economic {16] - 3:8,
3114, 415, 417, 819,
8:16, 10:22, 143:13,
154:20, 164:21,
165:9, 177:9, 178:25,

1797, 202:3, 233:9

economical [7] -
184:4, 188:3

_ economically (2] -

16916, 173:12

economically-
viable (1] - 169:16

economics 1] -
242:20

economies [1] -
128:10

economy [14] -
30:16, 30:18, 32:12,
39:15, 74:6, 114:15,
114:17, 116:3, 121:9,
158:25, 167:21,
173:10, 202:24, 237:2

Ed1}-120:17

EDC [45] - 18:5,
18:12, 18:15, 20:21,
39:13, 39:18, 39:20,
417, 42:19, 71:25,
73:5, 73:14, 73:24,
74:2, 74:10, 75:14,
77:11,77:21, 80:20,
80:22, 81:3, 817,
84:3, 86:3, 91:22,
23:20, 103:3, 103:18,
104:15, 104:18,
118:13, 127:3, 127:9,
127:18, 143:19,
145:22, 147:17,
147:20, 154:24,
1572, 15715,
166:24, 1837,
235:16, 246:12

EDC's (41 - 38:20,
39:7, 71:20, 73:17

EDDIE |7 - 95,
238:3

Eddie (13- 238:5

Eddy (2 - 208:20,
237:.25

edge 2] - 38:3,
89:25

EDPL [11- 48:17

education {1} -
233:22

Education 1] -
234:15

Edward j1) - 120:21

EDWARD [2) - 57,

120:19

EEO1]- 172:24

effect 6] - 54:7,
59:5, 60:9, 94:10,
170:3, 209:21

effectively 1] -
161:19

effects [1)- 94:15

efficiencies [1] -
106:5

efficiency [t -
104:25

effort 111 - 18:12,
18:15, 24:20, 39:7,
43:12, 103:20,
118:13, 118:21,
154:23, 165:8, 218:6

efforts [10] - 18:6,
38:20, 42:8, 49:12,
114:12, 12118,
179:9, 205:16, 208:6,
236:19

eight [5] - 25:10,
63:11, 151:14,
160:12, 236:21

Eighteen 1] - 26:25

Eighty (11- 121:10

Eighty-seven 1] -
121:10

EIS [6] - 58:24, 59.6,
59:17, 60:9, 60:11,
64:2

either[s) - 52:3,
63:17, 77:11, 199:5,
219:13

elderfy 1] - 228:15

Elderly gz - 8:11,
227:25

elected 3] - 17:4,
17:22, 28:24

electeds (2] - 24:25,
183:11

element 1) - 87:24

Elena - 138:3,
144:21, 148:15

elevate 1] - 139:12

elevated 21 - 37:4,
86:22

elevation 7] - 32:21,

33:18, 33:24, 35:3,

35:4, 124:12, 124:16

elevations [1] - 34:3
eleven [4)- 63:14,
66:21, 100:18, 185:7

eligibtlity 1] -
179:13

eligible 11 - 52:18

eliminating 1] -
211:2

elimination {i] -
20719

Elmhurst 4 - 12:3,
13:18, 21:7, 231:8

emergencies [1] -
140:5

emergency 3] -
62:21, 63:18, 64:12

Emergency [1] -
64:22

emerging {1] -
204:13

eminent 28) - 18:10,
47:9, 47:12, 4715,
48:2, 48:3, 486,
49:14, 49:18, 50:5,
51:20, 63:18, 54:2,
54:8, 60:23, 72:4,
118:17, 145:13,
153:18, 153:25,
154:5, 154:10,
178:21, 1796,
181:25, 182:4,
182:15, 205:18

Eminenti4) - 47:19,
48:10, 48:11, 49:19

emotional 1) - 205:2

emotionally [1] -
147:3

emphasis 2] -
231:16

emphasize [1] -
229:20

emphasized 2] -
219:25, 230:12

employ{4) - 21:22,
71:18, 122:24, 129:25

employed [1] -
121:16

employees [7] -
123:4, 127:13, 128:8,
141:18, 142:6, 142:8,
159:20

employers [1] -
152:16

Employment [1] -
234:16

employment ] -
13:24, 18:17, 18:18,
193:17, 201:17,
201:25

empty 13- 135:21

enable [1] - 20:25

enabled 1] - 134:12

enact] - 166:22

encompassed {13 -
116:2

encompassing [1] -
1443

encourage g - 45:8,
87:5, 104:16, 105:24,
167:6, 174:14,
231:12, 231:18,

ALLEN & ASSOCIATES, INC., 212-840-1167

23217

encouraged 2] -
26:17, 955

encouraging {2} -
40:2, 239:24

end [12] - 26:13,
29:19, 36:13, 37:25,
44:7,76:2, 99:12,
158723, 170:9, 182:5,
227:7,2278

endeavor(1]- 219:8

endeavored [1] -
216:11

endorse 21 - 170:6,
208:10

enemies (1] - 145:6

Energy (31 - 103:24,
104:25, 106:4

energy [3] - 105:4,

190:12, 212:5

Eng 4 - 8:7, 214:7,
214:24, 215:8

Eng-Wong [4] - 8:7,
214:7, 214:24, 2158

engage [2) - 88:4,
90:24

engaged [3] - 40:16,
81:6, 159:21

engaging 2 - 43:2,
118:4

engine 2] - 30:21,
167:10

Engineer] - 5:20

engineer 4 - 62:13,
65:23, 138:14, 214:25

Engineering (1] -
32:10

engineering i5] -
62:14, 138:15,
138:17, 215:3, 218:15

engineers [1] -
138:10 _

Engineers (2} - 3:12,
66:4 _

English 1) - 234:22

enhanced [2] - 14:4,
167:6

enhancement[1] -
18:17

enjoy (3] - 14:2,
30:6, 243:7

enormous [2] - 255,
196:3

enormously {1j -
242:7

ensure 7} - 93:18,
94:14, 106:25,
164:23, 212:5,
236:16, 237:18

ensuring(1]- 117:13

enter[1] - 126:23

ot ot e wren 3100 PM

e AR e e e e i g e i e m et aaeie me m T e e we



entering [1] - 40:3

enterprise [1] -
148:4

enterprises [3] -
37:15, 202:6, 203:2

entertainment 4] -
23:13, 87:19, 167:16,
2117

enthusiastically (1 -
203:3

entire 11} - 15:9,
19:3, 23:14, 24:86,
32:17, 56:12, 59:15,
76:6, 163:4, 171:16,
226:16

entirely 1] - 234:11

entities (2 - 18:14,

1232:14

entitled 113 - 50:5

entrances [5] -
36:16, 69:6, 69:8,
69:10, 76:11

entry (1] - 123:2

entry-level (1] -
123:2

enunciated [1] -
206:20

Environment [3] -
11:2, 11:3, 191:20

environmenti1] -
13:21, 48:14, 48:22,
116:3, 119:15,
138:15, 161:10,
17012, 206:25, 207:3,
210:13

environmental [26] -
12:19, 13:20, 23:15,
24:5, 29:24, 33:14,
54:6, 54:15, 54:20,
58:16, 58:19, 92:4,
96:2, 98:4, 103:8,
113:25, 124:11,
138:17, 162:5,
188:24, 190:25,
193:3, 204:25,
218:14, 238:12,
242:21

Environmental [15] -
3:22, 4:11, 9.6, 10:24,
35:5, 89:12, 71:13,
74:6, 103:24, 138:21,
238:6, 238:13,
238:17, 2402, 246:2

environmentally 2]
- 169:15, 207:24

envy[1]- 192:13

epitome 1) - 114:24

epitomizes [1] -
190:5

equal 21 - 121:19,
178:11

ROY

08/20/20 0 vuicr e o s

Equality [z - 3:20,
56:3

equitable 27 - 18.7,
193:15

escrow 1] - 93:22

especially 4] -
24:16, 94:24, 121:3,
236:25

essence (1] - 207:23

essential 1] -
134:17

essentially 2] -
34:15, 36:14

establish 5] - 28:2,
33:23, 93:21, 117:24,
158:21

established (7] -
21:10, 32:20, 33:25,
93:5, 135:9, 172:16,
178:12

estate [3) - 127:20,
127:24, 129:10

esfimate (1) - 100:7

estimated [1] -
159:20

estimation 1] -
221:23

EUGENE 11 - 6:21

Europe [1] - 163:23

evaluate 2] - 347,
139:15

evaluated {2] - 34:4,
36:8

evening [20] - 63:13,
66:23, 112:25,
142:19, 162:17,
166:9, 168:17, 175:3,

' 176:24, 188:17,

192:9, 197:5, 198:18,
203:20, 208:4,
213:17, 214:22,
215:24, 236:8, 238:4

event[y - 97:14

events 2] - 99:20,
163:21

eventually (13-
2312

everyday 3 - 12:13,
81:20, 125:8

eviet 1} - 135:20

evidence 2} - 41:7,
48:17

evolved [1]- 13:12

exact[1) - 155:2

exactly (3) - 38:5,
80:15, 84:23

Exactly [21- 51:15,
55:3

example (4] - 53:15,
207:18, 207:24,
239:17

ALLEN & ASSOCIATES,

examples [1] - 63:8

excavations (1] -
81.23

exceed [1]- 104:17

exceeds [1] - 107:3

excellent 2] -
172:22, 246:10

exception1}- 16:6

excess [2] - 63:10,
226:17

exchange [1]- 51:22

excited 6] - 94:19,
190:11, 207:4,
207:11, 207:12, 234:4

exciting (17- 189:24

excludes 1;- 57:5

exciuding 1] -
178:12

Excuse (2 - 70:25,
147:12

excuse 2 - 97:22,
173:20

executing {11- 93:16

Executive [2 - 3.7,
171:13

exercised 1] - 69:9 '

exercising 2} -
53:20, 13565
exhaust 3] - 18:9,
146:11, 179:2
exhaustive (1} - 46:6
exhibit ] - 162:24,
163:13, 163:18,
164:5, 164:9, 229:21
exist [3] - 34:10,
54:6, 99:7
existed (3] - 37:9,
76:3, 221:20
existence [2] -

C170:19,170:22

existing [18]- 12:23,
27:12, 31:4, 32:15,
34:5, 36:4, 36:6,
36:24, 37:22, 37:24,
60:12, 68:16, 72:21,
94:15, 139:24,
143:24, 217.8, 231.7

exists [} - 33:5,
54:5, 69:8, 150:15,
193:18, 207:20

exit[2) - 68:24, 68:25

exits (4] - 59:7, 69:2,
69:6, 69:10

expand (1] - 59:10

expanded p4] -
14:24, 167:6, 201:2,
244:14

expect[s) - 41:9,
42:20, 69:12, 101:3,
184:21

expectancy i) -
69:7

expectation 11-
194:3

expected [3] - 12:20,
67:6, 150:19

expecting (1] - 99:16

expects [1]- 160:8

expenses [4] - 41:2,
41:3, 46.7

experience 6} -
31:15, 52:22, 65:24,
138:17, 157:17,
167:25

experiencing 1] -
173:2

expert 4] - 42:14,
60:3, 124:11, 226:5

expertise [} ~
217:13, 233:13

experts (1] - 59:9

explain 3] - 60:3,
133:7, 189:2

explained (1] - 49:23

Explains 1] - 48:18

explanation [1] -
50:18

exploitative [1j -
119:4

explore (1] - 108:14

express 4] - 56:8,
175:13, 17616,
176:18

expressed [1] -
15711

expression 1] -
221:5

Expressway [7] -
58:21, 66:15, 67:13,
68:20, 80:17, 94:3,
97:7

exquisite [1] -
246:10

extend [z} - 20:23,
230:24

extensive i5] -
1312, 16-21, 288,
92:5, 221:22

extensively [1] -
28: 1

extent [z - 98:13,
219:2

extraordinary [ -
118:20, 246:6

Expanding [1] - extreme [1] - 69:9
16:12 Extremely (i} - 67:5
expansion {1]- extremely 5 -
240:9 67:20, 100:18,
INC.,

164:10, 178:8, 211:3
eye[]-78:17
eyes 2] - 14:9, 146:8
eyesore [7] - 169:20,
189:6

F

f-u - 243:22
FAA[1]- 89:21
fabricate 1] - 123:19
fabricating 11 -
122:24
fabricator 1} -
123:18
fabulous 1) - 11:20
face (4] - 75:4,
115:15, 118:8, 199:10
faces[1]- 229:15 .
facet) - 189:24
facilities [16) - 11:24,
13:3, 36:16, 36:18,
71:16, 78:7, 789,
78:20, 78:22, 78:24,
81:16, 87:22, 114:22,
130:21, 160:12,

16717

facility (121 - 20:24,
80:5, 80:6, 80:7,
81:25, 82:6, 827,
125:22, 228:20,
228:23, 229:23,
2311

facing (13- 237:2

fact[22) - 13:6, 36:8,
37:17, 64:3, 73:21,
75:22, 76:24, 78:15,
80:21, 109:24,
117:15, 123:11,
143:24, 15417,
158:5, 158:19,
182:14, 182:21,
1683:2, 207:9, 209:25,
220:7

facts {21 - 74:5,
75:14

fail (31 - 54:2, 147:2,
147:17

failed [2) - 60:19,
73:18

fair 1oy - 18:7, 26:19,
40:21,54:4, 77:5,
84:19, 118:15, 168:3,
187:17

Fair ) - 131:17,
187:12, 187:20

faith - 18:6

faithfully (1] - 14:18

fall j23 - 44:8, 74.4

falling 1] - 129:8

familiar (31 - 109:24,
229:15, 241:12

212-840-1167

.« «7 sheets




families 121 - 114:2,
115:15

family 7 - 108:3,
108:4, 108:8, 108:12,
132:23, 133:4, 226:14

Family[1}- 197:14

famous 1] - 197:13
- faniz - 14:18, 197:8

fans[51- 14:13,
21:25, 31:16, 197:11,
197.25

fantastic 21 - 13.7,
2913

fars) - 33:11, 73:24,
155:7, 182:16, 2398

Farber4) - 162:16,
166:6, 168:14, 168:18

FARBER 4] -
168:17, 170:21,
171:10, 172:3-

FARBER....cccvvvirrnannn

6.14
farm[1] - 2213
fastyp) - 177:20
fatal 3] - 58:19,
59:16, 61:19
father 1] - 125:6
favor 3] - 23:3,
23:4, 29:21, 72:22,
84:18, 84:20, 120:15,
152:3, 165:20, 185:2,
200:11, 206:19,
245:15
fearpy-74:2,74:5
feasibility [51 - 34:8,
109:6, 109:8, 161:20,
165:14
feasible (5] - 24:9,
79:21, 92:21, 93:13,
188:4 _
featuresiy] - 16:11
Februarypy - 42:9
Federal [10] - 58:23,
58:24, 60:10, 68:2,
68:7, 68:10, 95:25,
96:10, 145:10, 1846
federal (7] - 59:18,
61:9, 76:19, 101:24,
102:4, 102:10, 230:18
federal-eligible (11 -
59:18
Feds[11- 102:14
feed 2 - 44:24,
45:10
feeding [2] - 124:13,
124:22
feet[17] - 24:7,
24:11, 36:13, 36:15,
36:25, 37:2, 38:5,
61:2, 63:25, 76:6,

ROY

750f97 ¢

124:13, 124:20,
127:13, 140:9,
169:18, 211:7, 211:10

" FEINSTEIN ) -

122:19, 1272, 130:2,
130:5, 131:3, 131:6,
131:15, 131:23
Feinstein (10] - 5:11,
65:15, 70:3, 71:11,
116:22, 120:18,
122:15, 122:21,
122:22, 130:12
FEINSTEIN..............

510

felt (21 - 84:3, 158:5

FEMAT1] - 32:19

Ferdinand {13 -
208:22

few o - 24:11,
36:23, £5:15, 80:12,
91:13, 106:20,
124:25, 137:22,
191:2, 233:15

Field (101 - 11:21,
14:17, 63:7, 88:2,
121:24, 160:18,
204:13, 204:19,
20914

fields [2] - 33.7,
201:4

fifteen (11-17:17

Fifteen y1)- 180116

Fifty i1 - 130:5

fifty (5] - 20:12,
107:25, 108:9,
110:17, 123:12, 194:7

fight - 151:22

fighting 31 - 20:16,
§0:8, 151:7

figure (2] - 108:15,
156:17

figured 1] - 109:18

file 11 - 50:25

filed (17 - 113:19

files (11- 51:21

fill 271 - 33:18,
33:21, 34:9, 34:13,
36:13, 60:6, 78:10,
81:21, 81:22, 81:24,
82:4, 82:16, 83:5,
83:6, 127:12, 128:16,
140:9, 140:11,
140:12, 140:15,
191:3, 191:4, 191:5,
191:12, 220:21,
243:19

filed (1] - 127:17

filling 111 - 35:2

final 2y - 73:12,
73:15, 178:4, 178:6,

ALLEN & ASSOCIATES,

182:23, 182:24,
183:3, 183:10,
183:12, 185:10
finally (4 - 127:16,
184:14, 189:23,
204:21
Finally 5] - 34:6,
68:23, 184:24,
217:22, 240:2
- financial 7] - 109:6,
109:8, 129:4, 156:23,
164:11, 164:22,
224:10
Financial {1 - 75:23
financials 11 - 217:7
findings 14 - 32:16,
49:8, 49:11, 215:4
Fine p11 - 85:11
finerp1)- 28:15
finish (17 - 15:23
finished[1]- 11:5
finishing {11- 111:8
Fire [2] - 63:20, 643

 fire [2] - 64:6, 64:9

firm 21 - 225:11,
22514

firmer 1 - 109:19

First(9) - 7:9, 56:6,
68:20, 160:6, 178:2,
189:4, 192:16, 216:8,
238:10

firstza1- 11:7, 19:6,
26:14, 28:25, 36:9,
47:15, 48:7, 55:13,

' 84:21, 105:14,

113:24, 122:15,
123:8, 134:5, i52:4,
152:8, 153:18,
167:18, 175:4,
175:13, 176:10,
177:24, 202:3, 235:15

fiscal (11 - 237:2

fish2) - 44:18, 453

Fishman's 1] -
176:9

fit 3y - 150:21,
151:5, 151:6

fits (2] - 234.20,
23824

Fitzgerald 1] - 29:10

Five) - 142:8

five (8] - 19:6, 30:25,
127:15, 129:20,
132:23, 183:15,
211:15, 245:3

fix (4] - 72:19, 1257,
132:20

fixtures (1] - 40:22

flanked [1] - 12:2

flaw 1] - 5916

flaws [31 - 58:19,

INC.,

61:19, 144:9

flight (21 - 61:5,
164:3

flood 3] - 35:3,
35:25, 76:14

flooded |2 - 23:22,
76:13

flooding (21 - 34:16,
143:4

floodplain11] -
24:2, 32:20, 33:22,
36:10, 75:20, 75:24,
76:10, 76:13, 76:17,
76:19, 140:10

floor 1] - 29:21

flourish (11 - 125:19

flow 21 - 99:15

flower 1] - 223:17

fluids (2) - 189:20,
210:15

Flushing [0} - 9:8,
9:10, 11:23, 12:4,
13:15, 13:17, 14:6,
20:22, 20:23, 21:2,
216, 24:21, 24:22,
30:7, 30:8, 34:20,
56:11, 7319, 74:8,
86:8, §6:9, 88:18,
114:5, 114:6, 1156,
117:16, 145:17,
146:7, 160:14,
160:18, 162:10,
171:21, 175:18,
188:7, 189:12,
192:16, 192:21,
183:10, 193:21,
195:15, 195:25,
198:22, 198:25,
199:13, 200:5,
203:24, 203:25,
204:4, 204:14,
204:20, 209:13,
210:8, 210:9, 229:17,
230:22, 231:3, 2317,
231:11, 231:22,
232:3, 232:8, 232:12,
232:13, 23216,
232:18, 241:16,
241:20, 2427,
242:14, 242:18,
242:20, 2437,
243:24, 244:8, 244.9,
244:11, 244:12,
244:17, 244:24,
245:5, 2458, 245:12,
245:16

Flushing-Corona[1]
- 86:8 .

Flushing-Willets 4]
-192:16

Flushing/Willets 14
- 4:22, 79, 8:14,

212-840-

113.7

focus [21- 62:18,
238:23

focused 1] - 104:23

focusing (2 -
138:23, 158:17

fold11- 211:15

folks [21 - 188:23,
228:24

follow 45 - 45.7,
49:18, 214:7, 235:8

followed 112} - 22:22,
32:4,65:12, 91:12,
112:23, 132:12,
162:5, 159:11, 172:8,
181:11, 208:25,
22912

following 9] - 17:17,
32:14, 33.9, 34:10,
42:17, 177:15,
17724, 180:6, 211:15

Following (11-97:12

food |21 - 123:16,
2438

footprint[1) - 139:12

Force 1] - 24:21

force [5] - 25:4,
192:20, 193:18,
202:10, 202:17

forced [1) - 150:25

forceful 1) - 135:14

forefronti) - 207:15

foregoing (1] -
24713

Forgive (2] - 132:7,
137:23

form1-127:11,
127:12, 127:186,
128:22, 193:21,
204:24

formed 2z - 113:9,
192:23

former jg) - 24:20,
32:18, 62:16, 113:15,
171:13, 171:25,
241:2, 243:23

forth (6] - 21:25,
47:19, 49:19, 90:16,
101:25, 146:24

forty [6] - 33:25,
57:4, 62:15, §2:25,
66:18, 153:20

forward g21] - 53:3,
94:14, 98:6, 116:5,
120:5, 144:13, 155:4,
156:22, 157:12,
160:4, 162:3, 162:13,
165:11, 169:8,
176:19, 197:23,
207:14, 2189,
235:21, 237:17, 243:5

1167

P N

.-3:00 PM




foughtp)- 119:3

foul (1]- 29:12

foundations 1] -
34:8 '

founded (17 - 135:18

founders 1} -
135:22

founding [1] - 56:4

four (11]- 26:14,
27:13, 41:4, 58:18,
64:5, 104:6, 104:12,
108:3, 108:4, 127:15,
199:2

fourth 1) - 230:2

Fourth 1] - 60:11

FPMy1)- 4.9

framework (51 -
13:15, 15:15, 90:2,
204:11, 204:17

Framework {1 -
2045

Fred [4] - 185:19,
186:10, 220:17,
243:22

FRED ) - 9.9,
243:20, 243:22

free (1 - 146:19

Free11- 148:4 )

freedom 1) - 197:20

Freedom {1} - 60:18

freelyy - 53:18

freeway [11- 59:4

frequency (1] - 90:20

frequent 1] - 143:4

friend (1]- 136:14

friendly [z - 180:3,
180:12

frontg) - 173:10

Fru-243:22

fruitful oy - 78:4,
83:16

fruition 1] - 120:8

FU [11 - 243:20

............. 2431 -9:9

full (51 - 34:11,
34:25, 152:22,
174:15, 177:11

fully 71 - 17:11,
26:9, 41:12, 42:20,
94:7, 98:23, 174:13

function 2] - 34:14,
146:23

functioning 1] -
23:25

Fund s - 9:6, 93:22,
238:7, 238:13,
238:17, 240:3

fund 4] - 156:23,
178:11, 182:19,
183:13

funded [3] - 94:7,
98:23, 145:25
funding 1] - 108:8,
129:6, 184:6, 188:3
funds 6} - 26:17,
03:18, 159:25, 1787,
230:18, 236:24
funny 1y - 146:3
Furthermore [1] -
2397
Future (1] - 93:5
future [30] - 15:16;
21:21, 21:24, 30:12,
33:15, 35:14, 63:7,
86:4, 86:12, 93:189,
04:13, 99:3, 100:3,
100:20, 102:12,
116:2, 117:13,
121:25, 132:23,
133:4, 167:23,
169:25, 174:8, 207:2,
212:18, 217:17,
238:20, 243:4, 245:8
futures (2 - 145:10,
167:23

G

Gail 2 - 38:15, 39:2

gain 2] - 143:20,
204:21

Gale 7] - 84:22,

1323

gallon [1] - 239:4
galvanized [1] -
193:6
game [3) - 61.6,
101:13, 198:2
gameday [5] - 63:6,
92:11, 101:4, 101:5,
101:11, 101:18
gamedays [4] - £8:8,
88:9, 101:12, 239:19
garbage 3] - 134:13,
137:3, 209:18
Garden]- 199:4
gardens [1]- 29:14
gas[i- 2394
gasoline 1] - 210:15
gates(1- 14:16
gateway 121 - 207.7,
231:22
gather[1] - 42:12
Gatsby [z - 23:18,
29:9
gears [1] - 120:25
GEIS 17 - 213:21
Gene sy - 172:10,
174:22, 176:23,
177:2,181:21
GENE [21 - 176:24,
1819

ROY ALLEN & ASSOCIATES,

08/20/20 - cccaan .

general i3] - 33:17,
81:3, 177:12

generally [4) - 51:13,
54:10, 69:2, 195:6

generate () - 92:20,
160:8, 164:16, 204:24

generated [4] -
101:9, 101:11,
101:19, 161:23

generates [1)- 92:12

generation [2] -
92:6, 105:3

generations (3] -
119:4, 145:8, 169:25

Generic (1] - 138:21

gentleman 1} -
19420

gentlemen 1] -
142:20

geographic 1] -
158:25

geometry (] - 68:14

Georgio (13- 149:9

geotechnical 1] -
34:6

Gerrard 31 - 55:18,
58:11, 58:15

GERRARD 12 -
58:13, 62:3

GERRARD..............
................ 58 (1]- 3:21

ghetto 13- 193:10

qifts (1] - 26:16

given [10] - 28:24,
45:25, 46:2, 73:21,
183:6, 185:5, 2284,
228:16, 240:5

Given 4} - 118:20,
143:21, 217:8, 226:12

glad [21 - 759,
219:12

glasses [11- 243:16

goal 7] - 39:7,
88:12, 103:20, 121:5,
134:18, 169:22,
193:13

goals {51 - 74:4,
103:13, 202:19,
238:22, 239:3

God [1] - 241:21

gold 1] - 104:13

gong{1]- 146:13

good-paying 1) -
201:11

Goodnight [1] -
196:24

goods 3] - 12:24,
19:12, 38:16

Gotbaum [z - 5:22,
142:22

Gouveia 4] - 22:24,

INC.,

32:5, 38:13, 38:18

GOUVEIA g -
38:16, 42:24, 43:19,
43:23, 44:25, 45:12,
48:4, 46:17, 46:22

GOUVEIA................
................. 38 -3:13

Government (4] -
7:14, 8:19, 145:11,
236:11

government's [1] -
47:15

Gpuveia1]- 28:10

grab 1) - 205:6

grade [15] - 32:20,
35:25, 36:9, 36:18,
36:22, 37:12, 37:13,
37:24, 38:4, 60:7,
76:5, 140:9, 1965

grades {4 - 33:24,
36:11, 37:23, 75:2

Grand [1)- 67:8

grants [1} - 222:16

grasp[1]- 109:19

grassroots (1] -
157:16

Great (31 - 23:18,
29:8, 226:6

great[19] - 21:18,
229, 23:8, 2313,
24:15, 26:5, 36:19,
44:17, 67:22, 87111,
88:6, 88:7, 114:16,
122:5, 148:5, 183:11,
199:13, 214:3, 243:2

Greater 1} - 7:25

greater 3j - 13:24,
125:3, 230:16 .

greatest s1- 13:21,
74:2, 173:2, 205:22,
207:8, 241:25

Green j4 - 103:21,
104:9, 160:22, 190:19

green {13] - 14:3,
20:22, 104:4, 113:24,
117:22, 119:16,
160:21, 190:12,
212:4, 237:11,
237:19, 238:18,
240:15

greener [2] - 103:11,
236:16

greenways (1] -
86:14

grey (- 106:8

grocery (2] - 44:19,
45:3

grotesgue [1] -
2914

Ground{11- 121:23

ground (2] - 11:21,

210:8

grounds {11 - 202:18

groundwater 1] -
138:24

group {4] - 80:3,
81:4, 224:9, 224:12

Group 3] - 4.8,
158:15, 204:3

groups (5] - 20:16,
25:17, 52:16, 154:22,
1577

grow [3] - 25:2,
29:13, 39:11

growing (1) - 74:17

grown [2] - 13:4,
165:15

growth s - 100:186,
100:17, 104:3, 143:9,
163:12, 167:10,
190:5, 209:12

GRUEL. 2 - 10:6,
11:6

Gruel (11- 2:17

guaranteeing [1] -
119:8

Guardiapz- 8:17,
18:22, 39:3, 75:21,
89:22, 141:24, 164:2,
165:2, 216:18, .
233:10, 233:15,
233:21

guess [6] - 100:6,
140:25, 156:11,
213:22, 222:8, 22715

guests [1] - 1647

guidelines (8] -
58:25, 73:10, 85:23,
89:22, 105:20, 106:24

guys 2] - 45:8,
229:6

H

212-840-

half 341 - 23:2,
36:12, 36:13, 36:15,
36:25, 37:2, 385,
55:12, 64:6, 64:7,
66:17, 69:13, 86:3,
a0:10, 127:3, 128:4,
128:12, 128:13,
151:8, 179:15,
179:18, 179:21,
184:3, 186:15,
186:20, 186:21,
187:4, 187:21,
187:23, 187:24,
87:25, 211:10

half-mile (1] - 90:10

Hall g1 - 1:12, 7:15,
198:20, 245:5

hall (11 - 13:14

halves (13- 187:7

1167

.+ < -1 sheets




hand {11) - 26:14,
68:12, 68:25, 69:2,
69:6, 63:8, 69:9, 90:8,
133:3, 133:11, 158:3

handed [2] - 135:21,
139:2

handful 21 - 41:13,
41:20

handicapped [1) -
147:4

handle 31 - 78:22,
81:23, 118:13

handled {21 - 78:11,
195:18

happy (91 - 42:19,
95:12, 156:25,
15717, 171:11,
171:18, 215:6, 219:5,
239:2

harangue [1} -
173:18

hard g9 - 39:21,
51:16, 132:18,
132:21, 132:25,
133:6, 133:8, 133:25,
208:6

hardships (1]-212:9

haven iz - 117:24,
123:10
hazardous 5] -

32:12, 138:23, 161:4,

209:23, 214:6
hazards.j1] - 59:8
HDQ 1} - 10:13
HDR 4] - 3:12, 32:9,

213:23, 214:5
head 1) - 84:3
heading [1] - 59:11
headlong 111 - 144:6
health 13- 161:9
healthy 1) - 167:22
Healy [1] - 148:23
hear 5] - 24:8,

149:25, 2074,

216:16, 239:2
heard 126] - 67:22,

74:25, 75:25, 76:22,

90:8, 95:21, 101:23,

108:6, 108:13,

108:21, 108:22,

109:7, 109:11, 123:6,

154:13, 164:14,

183:17, 191:2,

191:21, 213:23,

214:5, 217:23,

223:24, 22511,

228:5, 238:10
HEARING [1] - 1:5
Hearing 1] - 246:20
hearing [16] - 10:14,

10:20, 10:25, 25:24,

48:10, 48:12, 49:7,
99:11, 127:5, 134:6,
177:7, 188:22,
206:19, 233:12,
2469, 246:13

hearings [4] - 10:23,
17:16, 79:5, 181:20

heart sy - 11:17,
114:21, 133:3,
133:11, 212:21

heat [2] - 133:24,
134:13

Heath [1] - 166:12

Heather 3] - 159:12,
162:15, 166:4

HEATHER 2] - 6:12,
166:8

heavily 2 - 30:24,
60:2

heavy ;- 676,
73:23,82:9

height 3] - 89:22,
89:24, 90:3

heights 1} - 16:18

Heights 1] - 56:18

heid (4 - 10:21,
10:25, 39:24, 181:20

HELEN 1] - 3:4

Helen 4} - 11:8,
11:15, 165:4, 202:8

Hello 4] - 23:86,
132:14, 240:23, 241:4

help [32- 18:12,
18:16, 19:2, 205,
27:24,28:13, 7419,
93:11, 94:5, 106:25,
109:18, 151:2,
155:23, 155:24,
156:8, 156:13,
156:21, 156:24,
171:6, 1719, 171:11,
174:3, 174:11, 182:9,
210:14, 217:13,
228:13, 230:2,
230:18, 232:14,
234:2, 23417

helped 3] - 17:7,
19:19, 151:2

helpful (2 - 157:18,
171:5

helping 5} - 74:15,
157:12, 157:15,
217:24, 235:13

helps (3] - 102:13,
151:17, 158:11

HENDRICK 5] -
188:17, 191:7,
191:13, 191:17, 192:3

Hendrick 3] -
181:12, 188:14,
188:18

. ROY ALLEN & ASSOCIATES,

FTof97 4

7.6

Hendricks 1] -
17424

Herce 2] - 238:2,
240:21

HERCE (31 - 240:23,
240:25, 241:5

................. 240111 - 9:7
hereby ] - 247:12
hereunto (1] -

247:18
HGQ [17- 10:11
hip) -241:5
Hi @) - 55:23, 17522,

213:16, 214:21,

238:3, 240:24
HIATT (101 - 47:3,

50:19, 50:22, 51:15,

52:19, 53:13, 54:9,

54:23, 553, 55:9
Hiatt [5] - 32:6,

38:14, 47:2, 475,

55:5

............ 47 111- 3:15
high [g] - 23:25,
34:14, 36:5, 159:18,
167:17, 189:22,
210:6, 212:5, 242:9
higher (4] - 12:20,
37:14, 75:3, 124:18
highest 2] - 54:10,
92:12
highly (1) - 123:3
Highway 5] - 66:8,
68:2, 68:10, 69:5,
95:25
highway 91 - 23:9,
58:23, 56:10, 66:12,
67:18, 67:21, 87:11,
94:5, 96:11
highways (51 -
80:16, 81:14, 86:22,
163:25, 190:8
Hill (1] - 160:15
hills 113 - 29:14
hire j13 - 167:5
hired 2} - 43:25,
234.8
hiring [3j - 44:2,
93:9, 211:25
Hispanic1]- 121:13
Historic (1] - 59:21
historic g - 12:17,
23:15, 59:18, 117:19,
166:21, 205:9
history 9] - 139:4,
139:18, 160:25,

INC.,

173:3, 209:22,
210:22, 233:22,
238:11, 244:2

hold 2 - 48:9,
195:16

Holder (1] - 149:5

hole 1) - 132:20

holistic (11-118:21

Holly 9] - 91:16,
102:22, 107:10,
107:12, 110:20,
111:25, 112:16,
112:18

HOLLY 71 - 4:18,
107:11, 111:2, 111:7,
111:16, 112:13,
112:20

Home[1]- 11:20

home [g] - 12:13,
30:12, 66:22, 108:23,
112:5, 196:24,
200:13, 240:7

honestp)-81:2

honestly 2 - 81:7,
227:16

honking 1} - 61:4

honorahle (13 -
62:10

hope (18] - 40:11,
61:16, 89:12, 108:15,
116:2, 116:7, 122:4,
137:5, 194:3, 218:21,
228:17, 228:20,
235:4, 235:5, 2375,
241:21, 243:3, 2436

hopefully 3 - 1073,
216:16, 241:23

Hopefully 1] - 30:12

hoping 1] - 31:13

horizon 1] - 241:23

hospital 1] - 61:5

hospitality (2) -
117:13, 197:10

hosting j17- 163:20

hot {21 - 242:18,
242:19

Hotel (31 - 5:5, 1177,
118:3

hotel 15 - 20:3,
20:5, 25:11, 90:15,
115:8, 117:10, 118:6,
162:24, 164:6, 164.8,
167:17, 200:2,
201:14, 211:9

hotels (1] - 163:14

hour[13] - 23:2,
55:12, 63:9, 66:20,
66:24, 67:3, 67:11,
67:16, 92:11, 132:19,
164:3

hours 9] - 63:17,

66:18, 66:21, 125:22,
150:8, 168:23,
177:13, 206:13,
23315

housed 11 - 209:19

households ) -
56:13, 57:3, 574,
112:10, 112:11,
161:14

housekeeping (1] -
114:10 '

Housing 10] - 4:19,
8:11, 56:5, 107:14,
108:19, 155:2, 158:3,
187:12, 187:20,
227:25

housing e - 20:17,
20:18, 25:9, 25:14,
56:11, 57:2, 57:13,
57:14, 57:24, 103:16,
107:16, 107:18,
108:8, 108:12,
108:15, 108:21,
110:13, 110:15,
111:23, 112:5,
115:14, 115:15,
115:17, 118:4, 118:6,
118:11, 143:7, 150:3,
150:5, 150:9, 150:15,
150:17, 1519,
151:15, 151:16,
151:20, 153:22,
160:11, 161:13,
167:15, 169:19,
170:8, 175:24,
179:11, 17915,
179:16, 179:17,
179:19, 184:3, 184:5,
184:9, 186:13,
186:15, 187:25,
190:16, 201:21,
207:18, 207:20,
211:10, 212:15,
226:13, 226214,
228:4, 228:6, 228:8,
228:11, 228:12, 229:5

housings (1] -
151:10

Howard 4 - 40:8,
206:10, 208:15,
225:12

HPD 3] - 150:17,
179:18, 187:20

HSA{1- 22518

Hsu 3] - 206:10,
208:15, 208:16

hub 1] - 88:18

HUD 1] - 107:25

Hudson [3] - 40:8,
52:23, 225:12

huge {4 - 56:23,
80:22, 110:4, 189:16

212-840-1167

et et e e 3:00 PM




hugging [1] - 88:16
human s} - 135:4,
135:19, 146:7, 210:3,

21019
hundred [g) - 24:2,
33:22, 35:25, 78:12,
130:3, 140:9, 142:8,
186:24, 236:15
hundred-year[2] -
24:2, 35:25
hundreds [5].- 61:6,
154:25, 169:17,
175:17, 201:13, 2057
Hunters [3] - 56:21,
56:24, 112:3
HUQ 13- 10:12
hurdles (1] - 199:9
hurled (1] - 197:17
hydraulic [2- 37.6,
139:5

48:21, 59:3, 62:24,
71:22, 82:4, 138:23,
139:16, 211:13,
237:13
Impact 41 - 10:24,
74:7,138:21, 2462
impacted [4] - 18:20,
02:14, 92:23, 93:10
impacts o - 21 :1_1,
63:5, 66:10, 66:12,
67:4, 67:24, 74:8,
93:25, 98:8, 98:12
impeded [11- 60:17
implernent 2] -
21:13, 230:18
implementation [4] -
18:3, 143:18, 174:15,
23716
implemented {3) -
17:11, 216:22, 230:13

hydraulically [1] - implicit 13- 98:15
38:2 importance [2] -
hydrogeologic (1] - 25:21, 2072
60:3 important [28] -
16:11, 23:7, 39:14,
| 49:25, 79:25, 80:2,

87:17,92:25, 112:12,

I-67811] - 58:22

idea fg] - 45:20, 50:2,
69:3, 75:16, 76:5,
77:8, 94:20, 158:23,
24510

ideal 141 - 143:22,
163:24, 2429, 242:15

ideas 2] - 155:5,
156:9

identified [21 - 13:15,
16:24

identify (3] - 33:13,
43:12, 93: 11

if-l-can-find-one-
that's-qualified [1] -
173:19

ignore [1] - 169:25

ignores i) - 60:9

illegal 8y - 114:9,
136:20, 136:23,
136:24, 187:11,
207:20, 209:23, 221:4

illegality (1] - 221:5

iflegally (1] - 134:16

Imagine 1] - 74:18

immediately 2] -
75:7, 198:23

Immigrant 1] -
244:4

immigrant 1] -
2445

immigrants 2] -
135:13, 233:23

impact (101 - 48:14,

ROY

08/20/20c cuvnvivn - -

117:20, 118:25,
121:13, 138:11,
141:23, 152:24,
153:5, 157:13,
157:14, 158:20,
162:2, 164:10,
195:22, 201:19,
221:6, 229:22,
231:18, 246:13
importantly 111 -
154:20
imposed [1] - 34:23
impossible [3] -
24:4, 53:9, 146:17
impression [1] - 52:9
impressive {1] -
202:17
imprimatur ) -
188:25
improper 1] -
114:10
improve [1] - 205:10
improved [1] -
161:12
improvement 12 -
31:18,98:23
improvements is] -
67:25, 68:5, 109:12,
199:6, 211:14
improving 3] -
53:10, 68:4, 202:23
IN 1] - 247:17
in-depth 13 - 43:24
inaccessible 1] -

ALLEN & ASSOCIATES,

232:13

inadequate {23 -
23:23,68:22

Inaudible 1] - 85:7

Inc3 - 4:11, 8:5,
71:14

incarcerated 1) -
23324

inches {1y - 36:23

include (13] - 16:11,
57:24, 63:6, 92:13,
106:22, 107:18,
134:25, 167:2,
167:14, 180:6, 200:4,
202:5, 202:11

included 7] - 20:5,
57:17, 57:25, 105:21,
111:5, 178:19, 202:4

includes [14] - 21:24,
25:8, 25:13, 40:25,
56:21, 57:13, 57:15,
94:2, 105:15, 158:12,
201:19, 202:19,
229:21, 240:15

including (14] -
17:25, 25:25, 34:4,
35:2, 60:23, 73:19,
74:6, 106:8, 109:15,
121:2, 160:17,
193:19, 209:12, 210:2

inclusion [1) -
201:24

inclusive j21 - 13:12,
187:18

income 141 - 20:13,
20:19, 25:9, 57:16,
107:21, 107:22,
107:25, 108:3,
112:10, 118:6,
150:10, 161:14, 211:9

income 1) - 179:13

incomes [1] - 167:15

incorporated 1] -
35:10

increase [g] - 20:11,
160:10, 211:15,
236:19, 239:3, 240:3,
244:16, 244:21, 245:2

increased [5] -
21:10, 69:14, 178:15,
179:12, 207:20

increases [1] -
244:23

increasing [1] -
25:18

increasingly [2] -
12:11, 1589:23

incredible [1] -
167:25

incredibly [1] - 246:7

indeed [4] - 30:21,

INC.,

76:13, 122:13, 219:7
Indeed 1) - 139:22
indenture 1] - 122:2
independence [] -

121.6
independent [5) -

50:7, 126:2, 126:3,

188:25, 236:13
Indian 1] - 123:16
indicated 1] - 97:13
indicates [2) - 63:21,

66:11
indication 11] -

111:13
individual 5] -

35:15, 37:19, 52:16,

155:6, 1587, 221:17
indoor 1 - 105:18
industrial [11] - 33:5,

43:13, 43:14, 43:22,

72:17,74:4, 125:15,

159:22, 160:16,

161:2, 161:18
industries (2] -

135:17, 209:20
industry o) - 78:17,

79:13, 82:5, 123:11,

123:14, 130:20,

141:18, 210:25,

22317
Industry 31 - 3:22,

58:17,138:118
inform 1y -48:12
informal [1] - 161:2
information 121 -

38:23, 42:12, 60:21,

62:22, 62:23, 63:19,

112:7, 137:17,

143:15, 143:20,

217:15, 226:3
Information [1] -

60:19
informed [z - 144:3,

144:13
infrastructure [14] -

23:23, 24:10, 32:12,

34:11, 72:22, 752,

103:9, 109:16,

123:22, 139:13,

159:25, 161:3, 214:6,

218:10
Infrastructure 5] -

21:9, 21:12, 24:13,

03:21, 93:24, 193:4
initial (2] - 21:8, '

93:22
initiative (1] - 106:21
Initiatives 5] -

105:10, 105:15,

105:23, 121:4, 174:4
injected 117- 140:19

injury - 72:3

innovation [11 -
104:10

innovative 1] -
106:7

innovative [4) -
94:18, 105:8, 119:25,
168:24

inoperability {13 -
62:19

input s} - 16:4, 73:8,
178:6, 183:9, 193:5,
204:6

insane (1] - 150:12

insists (2] - 178:10,
178:24

inspection 1] - 34:5

install [21 - 24:9,
72:21

installed (11 - 34:18

instance 1] - 94:19

instead (3] - 30113,
140:20, 190:7

Institute (3) - 7:21,
66:4, 206:23

institution [3] -
198:21, 198:25, 192:2

institutions g -
11:25, 13:3, 114:22,
166:24, 199:7, 200:4

instructions 1] -
106:25

insultpn-72:3

insults (1 - 197:17

integral 3] - 96:18,
169:9, 232:11

integrate (4] - 87:18,
104:3, 160:17, 232:9

integrated (1} -
87:25

intelligent 1] - 246:7

intends [1] - 40:20

intensified (1] -
165:8

intent (21 - 52:17,
195:16

interact 2] - 222:18,
224:20

interchange [5] -
58:21, 69:14, 61:15,
68:17, 69:11

interchanges [2] -
59:2, 59:17

interest 15 - 1087,
108:14, 108:23,
109:2, 109:4, 154:3,
165:5, 168:6, 1587,
171:17, 171:19,
180:19, 212:20,
22324

interested [5) - 39:8,

212-840-1167

. — —. -7 sheets




42:3, 46:13, 218:8,
2254

interesting 2] -
31:9, 124:18

interference 2] -
222:6,222:8

interior (- 124:20

infermixed [11 - 69:7

International 1] -
209:8

international {31 -
135:10, 152:15, 207:7

Intersection {1] -
66:7

intersections [g] -
63:4, 63:6, 63:11,
63:14, 63:16, 92:14,
92:23, 93:10

Interstate [1} - 95:25

intervention’(1] -
52:4

interview (2 - 1477,
1478

intimated (1] - 80:24

intolerable [1) -
67:10

invalidate 1] - 59:15

investjz - 159:24,
242:25

investigating [1] -
105:23

investigation () -
33:16, 34:7

investigations [2] -
33:10, 42:16

investment [4] -
24:12, 152:17, 163:3,
166:23

investments (2] -
88:9, 218:19

involved [5] - 61:2,
68:9, 118:24, 143:11,
205:3

Iron s - 87:4,
134:19, 143:25,
189:5, 190:18

iron 2] - 130:23,
130:24

Ironworks 2] - 5:11,
122:23

irresponsible 11] -
61:13

Irwin[11] - 2:8,
35:20, 44:15, 52:5,
74:22, 82:14, 96:21,
130:10, 190:23,
194:14, 223:13

Island 1] - 239:18

island [1] - 125:19

isolated 3] - 13:5,
86:21, 125:20

ROY

issue 23] - 25:20,
26:4, 30:17, 68:24,
99:22, 115:12, 141:2,
153:18, 154:14,
157:25, 161:13, .
161:22, 177:7, 179:4,
181:25, 182:18,
1965, 219:23,
221:17, 222:6,
222:13,222:18

issued [2] - 25:4,
49:11

issues [23]- 17:18,
34:10, 59:10, 60:23,
62:19, 85:18, 109:13,
150:3, 153:14,
182:17, 183:2,
188:24, 189:20,
205:3, 213:23, 214:6,
214:8, 2177, 221:3,
230:18, 233:25,
234:21, 2354

item 4] - 10:5, 11:8, _

129:13, 243:13
items (1] - 241:19
itself (7] - 68:21,

71:24, 73:18, 78:17,

88:7, 101:9, 211:23
U -207:11
IVOE - 7:12

J

JWi-213:11

Jack [3) - 1497,
206:11, 208:18

Jackie ) - 14:17

Jackson 1] - 56:18

Jamaicas] - 6:18,
152:19, 153:4,
172:15, 173:24

Jane (4] - 198:15,
200:18, 203:13,
20317

Jansveld 2 - 91:11,
91:21

JANSVELD 17] -
91:19, 95:15, 95:22,
96:5, 96:24, 97:4,
97:9, 97:16, 97:19,
97:25, 98:21, 928,
99:23, 100:10, 1016,
101:15, 102:5

JANSVELD.............

4:14
January 1] - 245:4
Jasoni{2 - 215:15
Javits (31 - 163:6,
242:4, 242:10
Jeanp) - 116:24
JFK 13- 164:2

ALLEN & ASSOCIATES,

JIMz) - 7:11, 197:5

Jim s} - 181:14,
188:16, 192:6, 197:2,
1977

jitney (11 - 90:16

job i1} -989:13,
121:2, 133:5, 1337,
147:6, 147:7, 174:7,
179:10, 201:19,
234:23, 246:10

jobless (17- 173:7

jobs [471- 12:15,
27:2, 28:4, 28:5, 82:9,
115:3, 115:4, 117:14,
117:25, 119:2,
119:18, 126:4, 129:9,
143:7, 150:14,
160:10, 161:18,
164:15, 167:12,
168:5, 168:7, 170:7,
176:6, 1768, 176:14,
201:11, 201:13,
204:24, 207:18,
211:14, 211:16,
212:16, 212:17,
212:18, 233:18,
233:25, 234:3, )
234:17, 235:7, 235:8,
235:9, 236:2

JOEL 9] - 7:8,

$192:9, 192:13,

194:17, 194:21,
19424, 195:5,
196:15, 196:22

Joel 8] - 174:25,
18113, 188:15,
1925, 192:15,
194:12, 194:19,
196:18

Johnsonpi- 244:3

join 1] - 86:8

JONATHAN 10] -
3:13, 38:16, 42:24,
43:19, 43:23, 44:25,
45:12, 46:4, 46:17,
46:22

Jonathan [g] - 22:24,
28:9, 32:4, 38:13,
38:18, 49:22, 216:9,
22323

Joseph g - 138:2,
142:16, 144:18,
144:24, 162:16,
166:6, 168:14, 168:18

JOSEPH [10] - 5:23,
6:14, 144:23, 147:12,
147:14, 148:2,
168:17, 170:21,
171:10, 172:3

journeypersons [1] -
121:17

judiciously [1] -

47:16

June [i1- 1776

junioriz - 121:3,
121:11

junkii - 170:8

junkyards 1] -
152:23

justice 1] - 134:6

justifyz1- 129:8,
128:12

justifying p1j - 72:4

K

INC.,

K-8 1] - 178:17
Karen(7) - 2:186,
43:6, 51:7, 797,
136:12, 141:8, 157:18
KATHRYN [7]- 6:6,
152:9, 155:18,
156:10, 157:24,
158:14, 159:8
Kathryn 1] - 155:12
Kathy (5] - 152:4,
152:10, 159:6,
235:23, 235:24
kayaking 1] - 189:12
keep [7] - 94:5,
114:17, 126:6,
132:22, 133:5, 151:8,
179:8
Keith (1] - 241:22
Kelty [51- 172:10,
174:22, 176:23,
177:2, 218:22
KELTY 2 - 176:24,
1819

............... 176 g~ 6:21
Keni1] - 223:11
Kendall [1]- 172:8
Kennedy 1] - 145:24
Kenneth(1]- 2:6
KEVIN j13] - 3:11,

4:8, 32:7, 367, 36:20,

3716, 37:20, 70:4,

70:12, 70:15, 70:23,

712,717
Kevin[1g] - 4:9, 5:19,

22:22,32:2,32:9,

55:21, 60:3, 65:12,

69:24, 70:6, 70:7,

70:11, 70:14, 7016,

71:8, 74:25, 138:13
key 4 - 184:2,

184:17, 184:18,

233:20
Kicked (1] - 173:20
kickoff 1] - 42:15
kidpj - 132:23
Kids (1] - 129:14

kill 1y - 67:20

killing [11- 122:9

kind [231 - 18:22,
43:16, 45:6, 54:6,
56:19, 73:25, 76:23,
79:16, 83:14, 86:25,
87:13, 99:2, 119:24,
129:11, 153:7, 191:8,
195:2, 216:3, 224:19,
228:16, 235:16, 241:8

Kittle [2) - 206:11,
208:18

Kittredge [3] - 84:24,
85:12, 85:13

KITTREDGE 7] -
85:16, 88:23, 89:2,
89:15, 90:12, 91:2,
91:8

KITTIREDGE............

4:12

knit 2 - 230:9,
232:14

knowledge [1] -
235:16

known [1]- 33:13

knows (31 - 39:13,
42:19, 69:2.

KNUCKLES [4) -
120:24, 130:3,
223:12, 2243

Knuckles 2] - 2:6,
22311

L

LA [1]-239:8
Labor[3]-6:13,
166:15, 167:2
labor g1 - 135:4,
166:16, 166:22,
168:3, 176:11,
180:10, 193:18
Laborers' 1] - 209:8
lack g] - 103:9,
144:2, 144:3, 161:3,
189:18, 231:15
lacked {13 - 74:16
ladies {11 - 142:19
lady i1} - 206:21
LAFARGUE 1] -
142:17
LaFargue 3] -
137:25, 142:15,
14221

5:21
laid (7] - 46:5, 86:17
land [42] - 18:8, 39:8,
39:19, 40:2, 40:17,
40:21, 41:15, 42:3,

212-840-1167

ot —op e w3100 PM

:




B A

42:6, 42:25, 739,
97:24, 100:8, 100:9,
100:11, 103:15,
123:12,124:9,
126:14, 134:8,
134:22, 1356,
135:16, 136:22,
163:10, 169:15,
170:6, 178:12, 1837,
183:8, 203:23, 205:6,
210:18, 216:14,
244:14, 244:22, 2452
fand (2 - 181:19,
218:22
landfill (1] - 32:18
landing 13 - 82:22
landlord (1] - 222:10
landlords (1) - 32:23
landowners 1] -
118:22
lane 2] - 99:4, 997
language [7] - 15:18,
147:5, 167:2, 220:25,
234:23, 234:24, 235:3
large [18] - 138,
24:5, 31:21, 35:14,
41:14, 45:9, 52:22,
87:10, 87:19, 99:17,
115:8, 143:22, 144:8,
146:22, 163:20,
195:19, 205:3, 211:11
farge-scale [3] -
24:5, 35:14, 52:22
largely 1 - 160:15
larger|1] - 163:13
largest (101 - 78:10,
123:15, 123:17,
123:21, 123:24,
124:2, 130:22,
1652:15, 198:20, 230:2
Last 7] - 14:12,
115:20
last[14] - 40:6, 41:5,
50:19, 87:24, 967,
115:13, 124:25,
128:24, 163:9,
177:19, 184:25,
193:5, 197:8, 233:14
lasting 1] - 205:23
lastly (1]- 218:21
late (11 - 233:12
Latino 2] - 19:16,
135:13
Laughter [g] - 26:23,
84:12, 113:17,
187:15, 192:12,
196:25, 206:16,
220:23
Law 71- 1:11, 47:20,
48:10, 48:12, 49:19,
60:19, 187:12

ROY

0B/20/20.0 vo . saiun -1

law [6] - 54:15,
76:19, 76:20, 197:15,
197:17, 21719

laws [3] - 58:19,
135:10, 135:25

layer - 191:16

layout[1] - 87:4

Layout[; - 16:20

layouts [1] - 16:12

LDC [10) - 8:14,
15710, 170:18,
170:21, 171:6,
192:17, 192:24,
193:6, 22917

leach (1] - 33:7

lead (21 - 103:22,
154:22

leaders 5] - 17:24,
110:17, 174:2,
192:25, 2456

leadership 2] -
157:10, 193:8

Leadership 1] -
103:24

leading 71 - 161:12,
201:2

League - 7.7,
188:19

lease[21 - 217:8,
222:8

leased {17 - 53:19

least s] - 24:11,
58:18, 108:9, 164:24,
244:15, 24416

leave [15] - 27:9,
29:17, 37:9, 61:25,
62:3, 70:17, 71:9,
131:10, 137:16,
138:11, 151:22,
162:12, 207:3, 240:6

laaving [z] - 88:19,
216:20

Lebarty [4] - 209:3,

LEBARTY [1] - 236:8
LEBARTY......ccceeeeau
crreennn 236 (1 - 8:18
Lee 4] - 55:14,
55:17, 55:22, 55:25
LEE [4] - 55:23,
57:22, 58:4, 58:10

............. 5501)-3:18
LEED [5 - 103:23,
104:5, 104:16,
105:25, 179:25
LEED-ND 3] -
103:23, 104:5, 179:25
left10)- 15:17,
31:10, 59:7, 68:25,
69:2, 69:6, 69:9,

ALLEN & ASSOCIATES, INC., 212-840-1167

213:7, 2367, 236:10 -

130:24, 161:3, 161:6
left-hand (4] - 68:25,
68:2, 62:6, 69:9
legacy [3] - 161:3,
207:3, 235:13
legal [9] ~ 33:24,
36:9, 36:11, 36:18,
37:11, 37:13, 384,
135:24, 147:20
legislation 3 -
29:20, 29:22, 109:24
Leicht(4) - 91:16,
102:22, 107:10,
107:12
LEICHT (g] - 107:11,
111:2, 111:7, 111:18,
112:13, 112:20
LEICHT it

leisure 11 - 14:2

lengths 1} - 26:5

lengthy 2] - 59:12,
59:20

less ;5] - 57:5, 67:10,
17914, 210:23, 224:2

lessen[1]- 239:14

lesser[1] - 98:12

letter 3)- 40:5,
185:2, 185:22

letters 1} - 39:25

letting (11 - 180:24

level [13] - 20:19,
36:2, 62:24, 76:14,
76:16, 76:19, 112:11,
123:2, 124:17,
124:18, 157:16, 2343

levels (45 - 32:20,
104:12, 141:4, 112:3

LEVENTHAL {13] -
53:24, 54:19, 54:25,
77:15, 77:20, 77:24,
79:6, 89:9, 90:5,
90:23, 95:19, 95:23,
96:19

Leventhal 6} - 2:14,
53:23, 74:23, 77:13,
89:8, 95:18

licensed 2 - 65:22,
138:14

Lieber ] - 84:2,
127:9, 128:23, 185:3,
185:23, 202:9

lies (1] - 139:20

fieu-49:14

life (1 - 93:13, 98:11,
113:15, 150:24,
151:12, 151:22,
245:17

lifetime 1] - 169:13

lift (11 - 8022

light 121 - 155:23,
236:25

Light{- 112:16

likely[1]- 61:12

fimbo 11 - 53:12

limit 1) - 50:15

limitations 2] -
12:19, 218:18

limited 37 - 12:16,
41:2, 41:3

limifing [1] - 34:16

limits [2) - 107:25,
189:14

linchpin 1] - 199:17

fine (41 - 129:13,
184:13, 195:8, 242:22

lines [21 - 86:22,
173:10

lingering (11 - 2377

LINH [4] - 8:4,
213:17, 214:4, 21419

Linh3- 213:13,
213:19

link 6] - 1874,
204:19, 231:3, 231:5,
231:18, 232:15

linkage 3] - 104:7,
232:17, 241:20

linkages [1] - 242:15

linked 21 - 60:4,
2319

links 1] - 230:12

LIRR[1)- 877

Lisan - 32:6, 38:14,
46:25, 47:5, 50:17,
55:5, 55:7

LISAD1- 3:15,
473, 50:19, 50:22,
51:15, 52:19, 53:13,
54:9, 54.23, §5:3,
55:9

Lisoni 51 - 122:16,
132:3, 132:4

list (5] - 32:14, 466,
73:18, 151:15, 241:19

listen 1] - 150:7

listened 1]- 19716

listening 3] - 17:15,
25:15, 228:19

literature (13 - 29:8

live [10] - 13:18,
22:6, 116:4, 117:15,
118:2, 119:20, 150:4,
175:18, 175:17,
175:19

lived (3] - 150:23,
151:12, 1561:21

lives 1] - 235:14

living 31 - 167:4,
168:5, 244:7

load (2 - 67:23, 97:6

loans 1] - 53.9

lobbying (2] -
134:10, 134:11

Local [12] - 4:22,
6:16, 6:20, 7:10,
113:7, 15421,
168:20, 175:8,
175:10, 192:22,
193:25, 230:7

tocal i - 17:3,
17:22, 19:10, 22:9,
63:3, 67:21, 76:20,
106:13, 161:17,
167:12, 171:5, 173:7.
180:9, 192:18, 204:8,
211:25

locality (2] - 48:15,
48:23

locate 2] - 44:5,
79:17

located [11] - 12:21,
23:10, 32:17, 35:13,
44:5, 75:23, 136:14,
165:7, 179:22,
198:22, 207:10

locating (1) - 90:6

locafion 23] - 23:8,
43:18, 45:21, 45:22,

. 48:25, 492, 424,

80:14, 82:3, 83:11,
86:21, 89:14, 95:24,
104:7, 133:5, 142:2,
142:8, 143:25,
163:24, 16420,
209:11, 216:25,
223:20

Location 2] - 16:16,
16:22

iocations [1] -
169:23

long-range (2] -
103:14, 241:10

long-term 1] - 15:7

look 18] - 14:7, 14:8,
41:18, 52:4, 53:14,
54:15, 80:23, 94:18,
98:10, 100:21, 112:4,
120:5, 162:13,
176:18, 218:11,
231:4, 231:25, 237:17

looked i5) - 37:22,
43:21, 80:19, 158:19,
196:10

looking (22} - 31:13,
44:13, 57:20, 72:18,
93:4, 100:20, 101:8,
101:19, 108:17,
108:24, 109:3, 109:5,
109:7, 111:7, 112:7,
169:8, 199:18, 224:8,
234:10, 235:21,
243:5, 244:25

—v - -7 sheets



looks [3) - 92:7,
127:19, 165:11

Los (1} - 230:3

fose [3]1 - 128:9,
193:17, 233:18

losing (2] - 128:8,
130:15

low [7] - 36:5, 67:20,
107:21, 107:23,
118:5, 119:4, 161:14

low-income {1] -
107:21

low-wage {11 - 119:4

lower (3] - 369,
112:10, 235: 11

lowers [1] - 40:17

lowest [z} - 89:24,
134:23 .

Loyst 141 - 4:9, 5:19,
55:21, 65:13, 69:24,
69:25, 70:7, 70:11,
70:12, 70:18, 71:8,
138:14, 138:20, 1387

Ltd 4] - 4.9

Luxury (i1 - 150:20

M

M/WBE 21 - 172:24,
173:22

MWBE's 1] - 19:10

M3-111-146:23

Madame [21] - 10:4,
19:21, 22:12, 58:13,
70:5, 77:18, 89:10,
96:20, 111:21, 117:3,
120:20, 122:19,
142:20, 162:18,
170:17, 176:25,
181:15, 1976,
227:22,229:13, 241:2

Madelyn 7] - 22:21,
26:21, 28:18, 28:20,
38:19, 40:19, 42:13

MADELYN (g1 - 3.5,
23:6, 26:24, 27:15,
28:7, 28:22

Magnani 3j -
227:20, 229:11,
232:24

MAGNANI 23 -
229:13, 232:21

MAGNANIL...............

mails (1] - 39:24
main [5] - 58:3,
71:15, 86:6, 232:2,
232:3 C
mainline [1] - 68:21
maintenance [3] -
231:11, 236:23, .

ROY

uuuuuuu

236:24

Major 1] - 24:12

major [22] - 22:3,
30:5, 30:16, 82:4,
86:18, 87:3, 88:9,
08:18, 98:22, 143:23,
153:10, 163:25,
164:3, 167:10, 174:2,
199:6, 201:7, 202:6,

203:23, 204:3, 205:10

majority [2] - 32:18,
439

mali ;- 87:13

Malloy 2] - 120:17,
120:21

MALLOY [11- 120:19

MALLOY ...ccovvreamainan
............... 120 1) - 5.7

manage 1] - 212:5

managed [2] - 35:8,
248:9

Management [2] -
63:19,172:17

Manageriz - 8:19,
236:12

manager [1] - 219:8

managers [1] - 234:8

mandated 1] -
105:15

mandatory 1] -

| 177:25

Manhattan [3] -
81:13, 82:8, 142:3

manner 4] - 21:14,
64:21, 64:23, 205:20

manufacturer 1} -
123:15

manufacturing (2] -
32:23, 126:4

Map 11]- 10:15

map (4 - 10:16,
79:10, 231:4, 231:25

MARC 2] - 247:9,
247:21

Marc 2] - 2:23

marginalized (1] -
173:14

Mariafz - 2:12,
215:18

MARILYN 4] - G:4,
149:19, 149:22, 150:2

Marilyn 2] - 143:14,
149:20

Market1) - 121:24

market g - 20:12,
26:19, 40:21, 44:18,
44:19, 154:6

market's (1] - 163:12

markets (1] - 172:19

Marshall [g1- 11:9,
11:15, 25:16, 165:4,

ALLEN & ASSOCIATES,

166:7, 168:16, 172:7,
172:14, 202:8
MARSHALL 7] -
11:10, 15:22, 16:2,
16:7, 20:2, 21:19,
172:42
MARSHALL.............

817

marshlands 3 -
140:14, 140:15,
140:20

Mason [3] - 7:24,
209:6, 211:22

mass 5] - 12:7,
114:23, 163:25,
240:5, 240:11

massive(}-211:14

master[3) - 86:12,
121:5, 165:16

match 11 - 35:13

matches [1]- 30:4

maferial 5] - 17:14,
78:10, 81:22, 106:15,
138:23

materials [51- 32:12,
106:13, 200:24,
210:16, 214:7

matter (4 - 10:14,
123:11, 195:24, 196:5

maximum [2} - 64:4,
93:3

Maximum [1] - 16:18

Mayor [16] - 10:21,
24:21, 43:14, 84.2,
118:3, 119:9, 126:9,
127:9, 128:23, 165:3,
185:3, 193:7, 193:12,
202:9, 202:16, 204:4

Mayor's [4] - 1716,
134:15, 173:22,
193:14

Mays [2] - 148:14,
149:17

MAYS (31 - 149:18,
149:22, 150:2

.............. 149 1] - 6:4
Maze (13- 149:20
McCann 23 - 203:16,

206:2
MCCARTHY (5] -

327, 36:7, 36:20,

37:16, 37:20
McCarthy [s] - 22:23,

32:3, 32:9, 35:21,

38:8, 74:25, 75:25,

76:22

INC.,

311
McGuire 4} -
208:24, 208:25,
209:5, 213:3 _
MCGUIRE 11] - 209:4
MCGUIRE.........ccceee
............... 2091 -7:23
McKnight (2 -
215:21, 219:16
MCKNIGHT [24] -
215:22, 219:14,
219:22, 220:3,
220:10, 220:14,
221:12, 22121,
222:5, 222:9, 222:21,
223:2, 223.8, 223:22,
224:7, 224:22, 225:3,
225:13, 22517,

. 226:2, 226:8, 22618,

226:23, 2275
MCKNIGHT.............

8:8

McRae 11~ 2:15

Meadow [4] - 1992,
231:3, 231:22, 232:4

Meadow-Corona [2)
-231:3, 2324

Meadows {g] - 11:23,
30:7, 86:9, 88:18,
160:18, 198:22

Meadows-Corona
31- 11:23, 86:9,
160:18

meal 1]~ 199:14

mean 13] - 45:13,
53:2, 79:25, 80:24,
89:2, 99:25, 125:25,
150:19; 161:11,
168:4, 184:14,
191:18, 191:20

meaningful 2} -
168:4, 174:7

means [g] - 18:9,
73:9, 86:10, 182:12,
189:13, 199:21,
210:3, 210:7

measurable 1] -
174.6

measures (4] -
21:13, 82:20, 93:12,
202:11

mechanism 2] -
110:22, 183:5

mediapj- 153:15

Media) - 2:22

medical (1}- 64:12

meet o] - 20:17,
35:11, 39:10, 487,

103:20, 128:13,
161:24, 184:7,
226:19, 228:13

meeting (5] - 39:18,
127:18, 177:8, 245:4,
246:15

meetings 6] - 13:14,
17:2, 17:9, 17:13,
39:24, 177:19

meets (3] - 107:3,
121:18, 226:20

mega 5] - 129.6,
129:7, 134:4, 134:21,
1353

Mellon 31 - 38:15,
84:22, 853

Mellow [1] - 84:22

member 7] - 56:4,
66:5, 145:22, 173:21,
229:16, 241:3, 241:13

Member [1] - 25:17

members [22] -
58:14, 62:10, 65:19,

794, 115:11, 117:15,

120:20, 120:24,
162:18, 175:11,
175:14, 175:16,
17517, 177:11,
180:14, 180:16,
180:18, 200:21,
209:8, 22722,
229:14, 244:11

memorialization 1]
- 1856

memories (1] -
192:11

mentally [1] - 147:3

mention 1] - 207:17

mentioned [11] -
27:12, 43:7, 43:24,
68:2, 79:9, 79:15,
92:14, 98:22, 1714,
191:19, 223:23

message [1]- 77:18

met 3] - 40:8, 73:24,
157:10

meter (13- 195:17

method 2] - 179:2,
179:3

Metropolitan [1] -
66:3

Mets [5] - 11:20,
14:18, 31:16, 1978,
200:4, 209:13

Meyer s} - 198:16,
200:19, 203:15,
203:19, 203:21,
232:10

MEYER [1] - 203:20

212-840~-1167

ot vt e w3100 PM

;
E




08/20/200c vvierivv - -0

Meyers (1] - 241:22

Michael [16] - 55:17,
55:20, 58:11, 58:15,
59:10, 61:20, 62:8,
65:10, 65:16, 65:20,
198:186, 200:18,
203:15, 203:19,
203:21, 209:5

MICHAEL {9} - 3:21,
4:6, 7:18, 7:23, 58:13,
62:3, 65:17, 69:23,
203:20

microphone [1] -
214:2

mid 2] - 25:11,
244:6

mid-sized [11- 25:11

midday 1] - 66:19

middle 7] - 50:17,
118:5, 119:5,121:8,
193:21, 235:12,
24411

midst (i) - 199:5

MIELE (8] - 192:9,
192:13, 194:17,
194:21, 194:24,
195:5, 196:15, 196:22

Miele 5] - 174:25,
181:13, 188:15,
192:5, 192:15

................. 192111-7:8
mightyiz - 53:4,
90:21, 98:12, 99:2,
101:16, 101:17,
113:16, 199:11,
199:13, 222:12,
226:17, 240:6
migrate (1]- 191:24
mike [1] - 149:25
MIKE [1] - 209:4
Mike 5} - 176:9,
208:24, 213:3,
232:10, 241:22
mile (21 - 20:10,
164:2
miles [11] - 66:18,
66:20, 66:21, 66:23,
66:24, 67:3, 67:11,
67:15, 164:2
milk11-129:13
mitlion [131- 21:8,
60:25, 63:25, 81:23,
82:21, 93:23, 128:20,
129:12, 166:17,
183:15, 211:6,
211:10, 212:19
millions 2] - 14:18,
199:8
mills (11 - 191:22
mind 1] - 15:23

minimum [4] -
104:17, 107:18,
123:3, 179:12

minorities [4] -
173:11, 173:13,

174:5, 201:25

minority [4] - 19:10,
180:8, 202:5, 2032

minute 71 - 50:15,
63:21, 64:10, 64:14,
90:13, 126:13, 153:14

minutes 14] - 23:9,
26:22, 63:10, 64:5,
64:7, 64:10, 64:13,
89:5, 113:14, 124:25,
169:2, 234:7

mispronounced [1] -
132:7

misrepresentation
[11-123:8

mission 2] - 233:20,
23510

misused [1] - 169:14

mitigate (4] - 92:22,
94:15, 98:13, 205:19

Mitigation 14] - 21:9,
03:22, 97:21, 97:22

mitigation 116 -
21:13, 63:16, 92:20,
93:12, 93:17, 83119,
03:24, 97:23, 98:3,
88:16, 98:19, 99:2,
178:7,178:11,
182:19, 183:13

mix g] - 21:3, 87:22,

- 107:20, 167:15,

193:19, 226:13
mixed [11] - 25:9,
87:15, 90:4, 90:19,
103:10, 107:21,
204:17, 211:5, 211:9,
230:22, 2316
Mizoni(1) - 116:24
MMQ - 10:8
mobile (1] - 42:10
mobilize 1] - 156:14
model 5] - 117:22,
153:6, 155:3, 162:4,
172:17, 190:19
models 1] - 167:7
moderate {4} - 20:13,
107:21, 107:24,
161:14
modes 1) - 95:4
Modification 1] -
96:9
modifications (1) -
096:10
Molnar j1] - 206:6
moment[1] - 54:14
momentum (1] -

ROY ALLEN & ASSOCIATES,

42:21

Monday 1] - 90:9

money [8] - 14:13,
46:2, 97:14, 147:17,
183:24, 2007,
232:17, 241:16

monitor (1 - 21:11

Monitoring (1] - 93.6

monitoring [3] -
93:10, 83:11, 83:14

Monserrate [My-
2517

Monsignor [1] -
148:22

months 1101 - 17:2,
41:5, 41:10, 60:20,
111:9, 127:15,
127:17, 166:24,
177:19, 225:18

morning (3] - 63:8,
66:16, 177:13

mortgaged [1] -
53:19

most [25) - 35:11,
40:5, 44:12, 49:25,
56:12, 56:14, 56:17,
56:20, 67:13, 75:21,
76:3, 76:4, 87:9,
97:11, 113:22,
117:16, 118:6, 118:7,
128:9, 170:9, 189:24,
202:17, 205:20,
206:19, 210:13

Most 3] - 36:21,
182:25, 229:18

mostly [3)- 210:4,
210:5, 244:8

Motel 2] - 5:5, 1177

mother[i]- 151:3

motion 3] - 180:2,
180:3, 180:11

motions (2] - 177:16,
180:12

motto [1] - 176:10

move [g] - 53:3,
144:13, 157:12,
160:4, 162:3, 169:23,
177:21, 197:23,
240:10

moved [2] - 53:22,
210:6

moves [5] - 94:13,
121:19, 156:13,
237:6, 238:21

moving [8] - 41:2,
45:20, 46:7, 47:25,
49:24, 114:17,
171:18, 2255

MR (isg] - 327, 36:7,
36:20, 37:16, 37:20,
38:16, 42:24, 43:19,

INC.,

43:23, 44:25, 45:12,
46:4, 46:17, 46:22,
55:23, 57:22, 584,
58:10, 58:13, 62:3,
62:9, 65:17, 69:23,
70:4, 70:12, 70:15,
70:23,71:2, 717,
71:12,75:9, 76:21,
7710, 77:23, 78:3,
79:24, 81:15, 82:17,
82:23, 83:2, 83:6,
83:10, 83:19, 83:21,
82:25, 84:8, 85:16,
88:23, 89:2, 89:15,
20:12, 91:2, 91:9,
117:2, 120:19,
122:19, 127:2, 130:2,
130:5, 131:3, 131:6,
131:15, 131:23,
132:14, 133:15,
136:16, 136:19,
137:11, 137:15,
138:5, 141:12,
141:15, 141:19,
142:7, 142:17,
144:23, 147:12,
147:14, 148:2,
159:13, 162:17,
168:17, 170:21,
172:12, 176:24,
181:9, 181:15, 186:2,
186:7, 186:18,
186:22, 187:6,
187:10, 187:16,
188:11, 188:17,
191:7, 191:13,
191:17, 192:3, 192:9,
192:13, 194:17,
1904:21, 194:24,
195:5, 196:15,
196:22, 197:5,
203:20, 206:12,
206:17, 209:4,
214:21, 215:14,
2156:22, 219:14,
219:22, 220:3,
220:10, 220:14,
221:12, 221:21,
222:5,222:9, 222:21,
223:2,223:8, 223:22,
2247, 224:22, 225:3,
225:13, 22517,
226:2, 226:8, 226:18,
226:23, 2275,
22721, 22913,
232:21, 233.7, 2368,
238:3, 243:20
MRYA 11 - 240:23
Mrya (1] - 244:18
MS 71 - 10:6, 11:6,
236, 26:24, 27:15,
28:7, 28:22, 473,

50:19, 50:22, 61:15,
52:19, 53:13, 54:9,
54:23, 553, 55:9,
91:19, 95:15, 95:22,
96:5, 96:24, 97:4,
97:9, 97:16, 97:19,

'97:25, 98:21, 99:8,

99:23, 100:10, 101:6,
101:15, 102:5,
102:24, 107:11,
1112, 1117, 111:16,
112:13, 112:20,
112:25, 113:18,
115:23, 116:18,
149:19, 149:22,
150:2, 152:9, 155:18,
166:10, 157:24,
158:14, 159:8, 166:8,
171:10, 172:3, 175:2,
198:17, 200:20,
203:8, 213:17, 214:4,
214:19, 240:23,
240:25, 241:5

MTA 1] - 239:20

multifi] - 61:2

multi-billion (1] -
61:2

multiple (13- 62:4

multiyear1) - 13:13

Muni (1] - 241:21

Municipal (1] -
203:24

Museum 2] - 14:25,
199:3

museum 1] - 199:12

Museums [1] -
199:23

Muss 21 - 13:7,
2316

must 271~ 17:10,
17:18, 18:5, 18:12,
18:15, 19:4, 20:5,
20:21, 24:6, 487,
68:9, 73:23, 93:15,
116:5, 125:10, 1449,
161:18, 164:6,
164:19, 164:22,
165:8, 179:16,
179:24, 184:12,
238:22, 239:13,
24513 '

MWBE 1] - 174:15

Myra2) - 238:2,
240:21

MYRA 3] - 2.7,
240:25, 241:5

myriad 1] - 106:20

myths 2 - 205:4,
2055

212-840-1167

we - -7 Sheets




N

83 0f 97 v

nail (13- 80:8

name {471 - 38:18,
47:5, 55:25, 58:14,
62:12, 65:20, 70:6,
70:10, 71:12, 91:21,
103:2, 107:12, 1176,
120:21, 122:21,
132:16, 137:9, 138:6,
141:19, 142:21,
144.24, 149:18,
149:19, 152:8,
189:15, 162:20,
166:12, 168:18,
172:14,175:7,177:2,
188:18; 192:15,
193:2, 197:7, 203:21,
206:22, 209:5,
213:19, 214:23,
227:22, 236:10,
238:5, 241:11,
243:22, 24718

names {4] - 55:15,
91:13, 137:22, 144:20

Nat 5] - 53:23,
74:23, 7713, 89:8,
95:17

Nathan 1] - 2:14

nation [2] - 1485,
230:3

nation's[1}- 173:9

National (g1 - 11:19,
14:10, 59:12, 59:21,
64:3, 160:19

national (3] - 103:25,
107:3, 172:17

Nations (13- 135:9

native (1)- 106:16

nature [1] - 37:11

naught (11 - 114:13

ND 3] - 103:23,
104:5, 179:25

near 1] - 125:24

nearby 4] - 14:10,
160:13, 163:22,
23918

nearly (5 - 21:22,
57:4, 160:11, 201:11,
236:15

necessarily [1] -
53:2

necessary [9] -
21:10, 33:21, 97:15,
103:9, 13911,
139:15, 140:11,
217:13, 218:19

necessity [1] -
169:22

Ned [1]- 65:15

need [47j - 19:2,
19:19, 30:23, 33:14,

41:14, 41:15, 45:15,
52:4, 57:25, 76:23,
86:19, 86:25, 88:9,
100:8, 108:11, 114:4,
115:21, 1257, 1259,
126:2, 127:13,
127:14, 127:23,
128:2, 128:22,
146:20, 147:8,
163:12, 164:18,
169:22, 176:15,
184:9, 188:2, 190:9,
194:4, 197:21,
197:22, 197:23,
224:24, 22425,
239:22, 239:25,
242:20, 244:23
needed [g] - 24:13,
102:12, 1156:7, 156:4,
160:11, 1788,

192:24, 201:21,

207:19

needing (1] - 100:11

needs [21] - 24:5,
26:2, 26:6, 3%:10,
87:25, 88:4, 88:5,
88:6, 109:22, 1187,
120:2, 154:4, 161:24,
161:25, 163:16,

- 167:21, 176:2,

226:19, 226:20,
228:14, 239:21
negative (2] - 1565:9,
197:15
neglect(1] - 238:12
neglected [3] - 72:8,
117:21
negligent1}- 137:4
negotiate [ - 27:22,
39:9, 49:12, 51:11,
73:14,175:23, 182:12
negotiated [4] - 41:8,
48:6, 49:13, 49:15
negotiating [2j -
26:9, 47:23
negotiation is] -
18:9, 42:15, 7213,
115:19, 179:2
negotiations [i0] -
40:3, 40:16, 43:2,
53:25, 77:22, 817,
126:23, 166:24,
182:5, 222:22
neighborhood [19] -
15:7, 86:20, 86:21,
86:24, 87:20, 87:23,
B8B:7, 88:19, 103:22,
103:25, 113:24,
114:17, 117:21,
119:17, 153:2,
160:20, 160:21,
187:17, 187:22

Neighborhood [1] -
104:8

neighborhoods jo; -
80:16, 114:3, 117:16,
117:25, 119:19,
125:24, 160:14,
161:16, 231:12

neighboring (2] -
21:5, 16711

neighbors [1} -
187:19

Neil [5] - 84:24,
85:12, 85:15, 91:5

NEIL 181 - 4:12,
85:16, 88:23, 8%:2,
89:15, 80:12, 91:2,
91:9

network i8] - 12:8,
66:10, 66:12, 67:21,
94:5, 94:16, 156:23,
1577

Never[1]- 132:21

never (8] - 62:24,
132:20, 132:24,
145:19, 182:5,
189:23, 204:14,
210:18

new [57] - 13:23,
14:2, 14:3, 14:6,
14:25, 15:7, 18:18,
18:20, 20:8, 21:24,
22:9, 34:3, 34:18,
35:12, 35:24, 35:25,
44:18, 44:19, 46:3,
58:20, 58:25, 60:13,
71:5, 72:23, 93:12,
94:2, 95:11, 86:10,
103:15, 103:16,
104:2, 104:3, 105:25,

1 114:16, 136:23,

141:21, 146:12,
146:16, 153:10,
159:25, 160:18,
167:16, 167:17,
167:19, 193:19,
200:5, 201:14,
201:24, 202:18,
204:13, 207:12,
209:13, 218:20,
231:2, 231:18, 2327,
236:17

NEW 3] - 1:2, 247:4,
247.6

New 1123] - 1:10,
1:16, 2:3, 3:7, 3:10,
3:14, 3:16, 4:15, 4:17,
5:5, 5:8, 6.7, 6:13,
7.7, 7:14, 7:25, 8:8,
8:19, 12:5, 15:8, 22:4,
29:2, 30:5, 30:6,
30:21, 30:25, 31:8,
32:24, 47:10, 47:17,

47:22, 485, 54:13,
60:5, 62:14, 62:17,
63:20, 63:24, 65:23,
68:3, 72:8, 76:17,
78:7,78:13, 82:5,
86:20, 89:21, 94:20,
94:24, 103:7, 109:25,
113:23, 114:16,
117:7,. 117:10, 118:8,
119:14, 120:22,
121:8, 122:5, 122:24,
123:16, 123:18,
125:25, 129:3,
130:23, 130:25,
134:15, 1354,
139:21, 139:24,
144:25, 146:18,
147:17, 150015,
150:24, 152:11,
166:5, 163:5, 163:17,
163:19, 163:22,
164:7, 164:11,
164:25, 165:19,
166:14, 166:25,
167:17, 171:20,
17225, 173:21,
175:11, 175:14,
175:23, 178:25,
179:7, 188:19, 197:8,
197:10, 198:20,
199:20, 199:22,

- 199:23, 200:9, 201:8,

201:17, 203:4, 207:8,
207:9, 209:9, 209:13,
210:23, 212:11,
230:3, 236:12,
236:15, 2397,
24115, 241:17,
247:12

newly 1) - 93:16

newspapers (1] -
128:25

nextizoy - 10:5,
22:21, 32:2, 38:12,
46:25, 51:22, 56:15,
56:19, 65:10, 84:17,
85:5, 91:10, 94:7,
102:20, 107:9, 111:8,
112:21, 142:14,
1699, 168:14,
198:11, 200:16,
203:13, 207:25,
208:15, 216:16,
233:4, 236:6, 237:24,
240:21

nice j51- 116:11,
150:20, 155:18,
194:13, 232:16

Nice 7] - 162:8,
188:10, 203:6, 203:8,
232:20, 232:21, 233.2

NICOLAS |7 - 6:8,

ROY ALLEN & ASSOCIATES, INC., 212-840-1167

159:13

Nicolas (4] - 152:5,
159:10, 159:15, 162:7

night 21 - 177:8,
192:11

nightmare 2] -
29:25, 61:4

NIMBYism [1] -
78:18

nine (3] - 63:15
63:25, 78:12

ninety (2~ 496,
100:14

no-go (1] - 189:83

noisy {1 - 24419

nominal 1] - 98:17

non ) - 88:8, 92:2,
82:11, 95:4, 101:4,
101:11

non-gameday 3] -
92:11, 101:4, 101:11

non-gamedays (1] -
88:8

non-vehicular 2] -
92:2, 85:4

none 5] - 115:17,
122:25, 125:24,
126:16, 146:23

nonstructural {1] -
64:5

nontoxic 13- 106:12

Nenunion (1] - 119:6

normal (2 - 51:10,
183:23

norms [11- 135:9

North 1] - 209:8

north (4] - 88:14,
88:15, 82:19, 89:23

north-south 1] -
88:15

northbound [3] -
66:16, 67:2, 67:4

northeast[1] - 94:4

Northeastern 1] -
13113

Northern19) - 67:12,
68:16, 80:4, 80:12,
124:14, 128:2, 128:3,
1288, 230:24

northern 2] - 89:25,
a0y

Nos 1] - 1.7

nos 1] - 10:7

Notary (1] - 247:10

note [3) - 92:25,
96:12, 100:12

noted 3) - 42:13,
45:16, 94:4

notes [1] - 247:16

nothing [e) - 53:19,
©68:5, 68:8, 146:2,

it mp e w00 PM



151:19, 205:21
notice (1}~ 179:4
Notice [1]- 10:20
notified (1] - 28:25
nowhere [2] -

150:14, 153:23
number (13} - 13:24,

25:18, 36:19, 45:9,

59:6, 79:20, 146:22,

160:2, 160:17,

161:13, 188:23,

189:20, 225:18
numbers 2] - 12:15,

83:24
numerous s -

13:13, 17:13, 34:15,

40:15, 201:9, 225:23
nurse [1] - 151:3
NYSDOT (2] - 68:12,

68:18 )

O

08/20/2000 o cnivn ot

O'Rouke (1] - 55:20
O'Rourke [5] - 59:10,
62:8, 65:11, 65:16,
65:20
O'ROURKE [z -
65:17, 69:23
O'ROURKE.............
cererenarsneenenenn 89 [1] =
4.6
objection (1] - 58:3
objective [1] -
134:16
obligation 111- 26:16
obstacle j1 - 221:20
obstruct 1} - 166:16
obtain 1] - 236:25
ohviously 8] -
109:14, 109:21,
110:4, 110:12,
110:21, 142:2,
142:25, 195:11
Obviously [2] -
215:7, 2219
occupancy 1] -
a7:18
occupant 4] - 42:5,
216:14, 217:22,
221:11
occupants 2 -
39:22, 221:11
occupation 2] -
119:5, 210:19
occupied [2] -
123:12, 123:13
occupy 1] - 141:15
occur (3 - 67:24,
78:19, 99:20
occurred (1] - 53:15

Octoberqi} - 122:2

odor[1] - 146:8

OF 31 - 1:2, 247:4,
2476

Ofenke 1) - 209:3

off-site (1] - 24:13

offer 31 - 30:9,
128:18, 239:5

offered 3)- 171:15,
171:16, 217:17

offers 4} - 31:22,
40:15, 104:5, 169:13

Office g} - 10:21,
17:6, 47:6, 63:19,
127:4, 134:15,
172:16, 245:7

office 5] - 25:11,
42:10, 71:15, 167:18,
211:10, 235:6

Officer 2z} - 2:17,
171:13

officer[1] - 245:6

officials [71- 17:4,
17:22, 28:24, 69:5,
134:11, 192:19

offs '[1] -161:24

offset (11 - 54:17

often [5] - 154:2,
173:4, 1737, 173:16,
173:19

oil[(11-210:15

QOKENFE 21 - 8:18,
236:8

Okenfe 31 - 213:7,
236:6, 236:10

Olaya 31 - 132:12,
133214, 133:16

OLAYA 51 - 133:15,
136:16, 136:19,
137:11, 137:15

5:15
old 35 - 140:14,
140:15, 173:18
older {1] - 208:2
Olivares [3] - 122:18,
132:9, 132:16
OLIVARES.............

5:12
Olivarez (1] - 132:13
OLIVAREZ [1] -
132:14
Olympic p1f - 14:23
omits 1] - 60:13
on-sife 2] - 201:14,
2354
On-site (1)- 106:6
once 13- 11:11,
35:6, 51:24, 93:6,

ROY ALLEN & ASSOCIATES,

98:9, 100:3, 16913,
222:15, 223:5,
225:16, 239:21

once-and-a-lifetime
111- 169:13

One 91 - 50:21, 78:5,
86:6, 89:20, 101:2,
186:15, 197:14,
229:25, 230:20

one [82] - 13:21,
29:7,28:12, 30:11,
30:24, 31:7, 33:22,
35:4, 35:6, 38:25,
397, 42:11, 45:21,
52:9, 52:12, 53:3,
57:14, 83:21, 647,
64:10, 64:14, 66:18,
69:18, 78:24, 80:12,
89:7, 100:12, 10015,
113:22, 115:25,
118:6, 120:14, 1223,
123:7, 123:21,
130:15, 132:24,
133:23, 135:7, 138:7,
138:10, 141:22,
142:25, 145:21,
145:25, 155:24,
158:24, 163:9,
163:25, 171:4, 173:2,
173:19, 180:14,
180:20, 182:2,
184:13, 184:19,
184:23, 187:21,
191:18, 194:8, 184:9,
195:25, 197:14,
198:20, 199:2, 1999,
212:20, 213:20,

- 219:17, 224:20,

225:9, 229:20, 232:5,
234:20, 241:19,
241:25, 243:15

one-and-a-half [1] -
64:7

One-half{1 - 186:15

ane-half (1] - 187:21

one-on-one 2] -
39:7, 42:11

one-site (1] - 52:12

one-thousandth [1] -
122:3

ones [1] - 96:14

ongoing i85 - 18:14,
23:15, 23:19, 44:3,
77:25,78:4, 108:18,
110:10

oops [1] - 84:17

open [30] - 14:3,
14:17, 14:22, 16:21,
25:10, 42:2, 44:13,
81:2, 87:21, 103:16,
143:14, 160:12,
167:19, 183:2,

INC.,

187:23, 189:10,
196:7, 202:25,
209:22, 211:11,
217:4, 234:9, 236:19,
236:21, 236:23,
237:9, 237:186, 239:4,
239:17, 245:25
Openis) - 14:10,

14112, 14:13, 21:25,

30:4
opened [1]- 14.20
operate 4] - 141:10,

"141:14, 141:16,

164:20

operation iz - 59:4,
81:21

operations {13 -
42:12

operative {1} - 26:12

opinion [1] - 139:7

opponents [1] -
191:2

opportunities [20] -
13:24, 14:2, 100:5,
103:17, 121:2, 122:5,
167:13, 168:5,
173:16, 174:5, 174:8,
174:12, 189:11,
193:17, 201:3,
201:17, 201:20,
202:23, 207:21,
240:10

opportunity [28] -
30:20, 31:22, 40:11,
567, 103:7, 113:5,
117:19, 119:13,
11918, 121:19,
133:10, 133:18,
143:8, 152:12,
153:10, 158:21,
162:4, 169:13,
174:17, 1755, 1765,
176:18, 184:25,
200:10, 205:9,
228:17, 238:8, 246:4

Opportunity (1] -
173:23

oppose (1] - 71:20

opposed 2] - 57:20,

57:23

opposition g} -
23:4, 55:11, 55:14,
116:22, 120:18,
122:14, 137:21,
180:17

optimistic (1] -
109:20

option (21 - 199:20,
199:24

options [g] - 35:10,
194:23, 222:2, 223:9,
239:16, 240:6

order[10] - 25:2,
34:13, 35:23, 51:20,
93:18, 143:19,
195:12, 214:8,
218:20, 232:8

orders(1]- 51:12

organization (5] -
165:22, 156:7,
166:16, 171:17, 201:2

organizations 2 -
17:5, 44:22

organized [2] -
169:8, 202:9

orientation [2] -
87:5, 105:17

oriented [5] - 86:20,
88:11, 88:14, 169:186,
240:12

origins 1] - 12:17

otherwise 3] -
124:8, 132:4, 228:25

Otherwise [11- 61:3

ourselves [1] - 208:5

outcome 1] - 134:10

outcomes (1} -
121:20

outcry 1] - 78:24

outer (1} - 167:18

outfali (11 - 35:11

outfalls 31 - 34:5,
60:12, 60:14

outreach [10] - 28:9,
38:23, 407, 40:15,
42:10, 42:15, 217:14,
221:22, 225:22, 235:2

outside [3) - 131:13,
136:25, 164:8

Outstanding 1) -
241:12

outstanding [1] -
24216

overatl 8] - 35:10,
90:21, 98:18, 142:9,
163:15, 169:10,
179:24, 212:11

overburdened 1] -
80:10

overcrowded 3} -
56:14, 56:17, 56:20

overload [2) - 63.2,
©64:25

overseeing (] - 47:9

overview 2] - 32:11,
91:24

overwhelmed 13 -
146:21

own [19] - 26:18,
37:19, 51:10, 70:19,
70:21, 72:15, 76:24,
78:21, 83:17, 125:19,
126:14, 126:16,

212-840-1167

- . - -7 sheets

1
|
|
I



127:22, 136:14,
148:3, 151:2, 173:16,
234:11

owned 5] - 19:10,
12722, 127:25,
128:20, 129:21,
147:18

owner[21] - 27:22,
39:9, 39:22, 42:3,
42:5, 50:4, 50:10,
50:22, 51:13, 51:18,
51:21, 54:17, 141:10,
170:18, 216:14,
217:22, 22110,
221:11, 221:15,
222:25

owner-occupant 1]
-216:14

owners [35] - 17:5,
18:6, 26:3, 26:11,
27:13, 39:19, 40:2,
40:17, 41:24, 42:6,
42:25, 47:23, 4724,
49:13, 49:21, 50:2,
51:9, 53:6, 53:20,
53:21, 129:6, 1387,
147:24, 148:3, 154:2,
176:2, 182:13,
203:24, 2056,
205:17, 210:14,
216:15, 221:9,
221:10, 222:23

ownership 3] -
108:24, 112:5, 239:25

owns [1]- 126:15

P

p.ma)- 1:19, 92:11,
246:19
pace [1]- 50:15
package [4] - 46:18,
105:20, 185:24,
202:11
packages {1} - 46:5
packets[1] - 38:23
Page[n - 3:3, 4:3,
5:3,6:3,7:3,83,93
pages 1} - 247:13
paid 1] - 183:19
painfully (1) - 48:4
pales 1 - 30:17
paper{i] - 128:16
paraded [1]- 75:15
parading (11- 72:5
paragraph 1] -
115:20
parcel [5] - 24:4,
131:13, 131:14,
169:14
parcel-by-parcel 1}
-24:4

parcels (4 - 34:17,
41:15, 79:10, 83:18

parent 1] - 150:11

parents (1]- 151:16

park4 - 72:17,
195:25, 196:3, 237:19

Park 121 - 11:23,
30:7, 86:9, 88:19,
160:18, 197:19,
198:3, 198:23, 189:3,
231:3,231:22, 2324

parking 7] - 94:18,
105:8, 105:18,
106:10, 106:11,
178:14, 240:3

Parking (1] - 203:25

Parks 4} - 8:20,
20:21, 236:12, 236:16

parks [5] - 43:13,
167:19, 236:13,
236:17, 236:19

Parkway i)~ 67:8

part (28] - 156:3, 23:5,
58:22, 60:5, 815,
90:7, 92:15, 92:16,
95:7, 96:18, 98:5,
98:24, 101:15,
105:11, 105:19,
105:21, 106:23,
108:20, 152:24,
153:15, 169:10,
200:2, 223:20, 230:6,
232:11, 234:5,
234:11, 23519

participate [1] -
21124

participated [1] -
246:12

participating {1 -
121:22

participation [3] -
17:13, 173:15, 202:20

particular 5] - 78:6,
80:5, 80:18, 141:2,
201:24

particularly [2] -
79:15, 201:18

particulars (1] -
181:23

parties 23 - 143:15,
171:17

Partner1]- 4:13

partner 1} - 85:24

partners [1] - 204:2

partnership (2] -
31:3,172:23

Partnership 5] - 6:7,
162:11, 152:14,
155:2, 158:4

parts js] - §9:25,
88:11, 141:21,

141:23, 230:16
Parts 13- 141:20
party 1) - 53:8
pass [s] - 12:13,

80:15, 84:11, 1477,

244:3
passage [1] - 203:4
passed [3] - 29:20,

109:25, 242:3
passing 1] - 244:17
past 3} - 66:2,

194:9, 218:16
Patel 131 - 91:15,

102:20, 103:2
PATEL 1) - 102:24

............. 1021 - 4:16

paths [21- 86:14,
231:20

pathway [2] -
139:24, 140:23

patience 31 - 29:5,
31:6, 215:25

pattern 1] - 104:8

pattemms (1] - 101:17

paved (1] - 134:13

pay 7] - 40:21,
129:10, 145:9,
146:19, 167:4, 176:7

paying [3] - 201:11,
201:16, 210:22

payment 2] - 50:8,
50:23

peak [6] - 63:9,
63:17, 92:11, 96:23,
101:3, 101:10

pedestrian [7] -
86:14, 95:11, 231:2,
231:20, 231:23,
232:7, 239:3

Pedestrian[1] -
161:15

pedestrians 2] -
87:6, 90:21

Pennisi 4] - 152:7,
189:11, 162:14,
162:20

PENNISI (1] - 162:17

PENNISI.....ccovveevenes

6:10

penny (11 - 132:24

People (7] - 66:22,
182:5

people [713 - 12:23,
19:24, 20:19, 21:22,
21:23, 24:25, 31:10,
47:14, 61:5, 66:16,
78:18, 88:8, 90:14,
90:16, 94:25, 101:16,
116:8, 117:25, 1187,

119:19, 119:21,
122:25, 125:6,
129:25, 130:13,
130:15, 133:10,
145:4, 147:2, 147:19,
150:8, 151:9, 154:13,

-156:15, 158:5, 170:4,

187:23, 189:9,
189:11, 190:5, 190:9,
199:8, 199:10,
231:18, 233:17,
233:23, 233:24,
234:14, 23417,
234:22,234:24,
235:7, 235:11,
235:13, 235:18,
235:21, 235:25,
239:21, 240:4,
242:17, 242:25,
244:5, 244:7, 244:8,
244:18, 244:20,
244:23, 24517
peri4) - 19:8, 93:19,
179:14, 179:18
percent [35] - 20:12,
20:13, 20:14, 25:14,
40:10, 50:8, 50:9,

- 57:4, 100:15, 100:16,

107:19, 107:25,
108:2, 108:9, 109:3,
109:9, 109:19, 110:8,
110:17, 121:10,
121:14, 123:12,
150:9, 178:11,
178:16, 179:13,
183:20, 183:22,
186:25, 210:11,
210:23, 228:10,
228:12, 244:16,
244:21

perfectyi] - 80:14

performance [1] -
212:6

performed 7] -
32:15, 33:10, 33:13,
347, 35:6, 92:5,
138:20

performing {1} -
215:2

perfume (1) - 242:23

perhaps [51 - 43:12,
121:13, 131:16,
155:23, 171:5

Perhaps (1] - 131:15

period [6] - 52:17,
53:16, 151:20,
177:10, 211:20

permanent 7 -
27:2, 1154, 164:15,
167:12, 201:13,
212:17,212:18

Permanent{1] -

211:14

permission 1] -
138:9

permit 1] - 196:8

permits 4] - 41:16,
41:23, 78:8, 79:15

permitted 1] -
21718

permitting 1] -
60:13

person 4] - 145:12,

171:12, 219:10,

234:12

perspective 1] -
131:11

persuasive [2] -
130:16, 130:18

PETER 5] - 54,
8:13, 117:2, 229:13,
232:21

Peter 9] - 112:23,
116:20, 116:25,
117:6, 120:11,
227:20, 229:11,
232:19, 232:24

petroleum (4] -
23:20, 32:24, 189:19,
209:23

phase [31- 33:12,
33:18, 202:12

phased [5] - 19:5,
52:8, 52:21, 52:24,
534 -

phases 2] - 18:3,
180:22

PHILIPS 13- 70:15

PHILLIPS 241 - 43:7,
43:20, 44:14, 51:8,
70:4, 70:12, 70:23,
71:2, 717, 79:8,
81:10, 82:11, 136:13,
136:17, 137:8, 141:9,
141:13, 141:17,
142:5, 157:21, 1589,
159:3, 170:16, 170:24

Phillips 1131- 2:16,
43:6, 45:8, 51:7, 60:3,
70:6, 70:14, 70:16,
136:12, 1418,
157:19, 170:14,
170:15

PHILLIPS.........cccn.o-
................... 7011-4:8

Phoenix ¢1j - 30:14

phone 1] - 39:24

phonetic 1 - 39:2

physical (1} - 12:18

physically 1) - 147:3

pick 1} - 184:20
" picked [13- 18123

picture (31 - 98:18,

ROY ALLEN & ASSOCIATES, INC., 212-840-1167

nearp raaeg e

.~3:00 PFM




137:3, 191:15
pictures[1] - 72:6
piece (5] - 105:14,

126:10, 128:16,

128:21, 199:16
pieces i1 - 163:10
pilot (1] - 103:23
pioneering 1] -

119:16
pipes (3] - 123:25,

124:2
piti - 2287
pits 13- 33:7
place 221 - 22:6,

34:13, 44:11, 79:21,

81:9, 94:24, 116:4,

133:6, 133:25,

135:15, 140:15,

145:20, 151:11,

154:15, 154:18,

167:9, 188:3, 190:7,

234:2,242:4, 242:9,

247:14
placed |2 - 121:11,

121:14
placement (2 -

157:4, 175:25
places [1}- 22:9
placing 1 - 191:12
plague (] - 73:3
Plains 1] - 62:17
plan a3 - 13:19,

15:13, 15:19, 16:9,

16:10, 17:11, 21:8,

24:18, 256, 258,

25:13, 25:22, 5713,

57:20, 57:23, 71:21,

71:24, 72:23, 73:12,

86:12, 86:17, 91:25,

107:186, 107:17,

115:25, 116:5,

119:23, 124.25,

126:13, 1287,

134:24, 135:18,

135:23, 136:22,

140:8, 144:4, 1448,

144:9, 1553, 158:12,

159:18, 161:11,

163:15, 165:6,

165:16, 166:20,

167:14, 174:15,

178:4, 182:23, 183.3,

190:13, 191:3,

193:11, 193:13,

193:14, 193:24,

196:7, 201:7, 201:19,

202:17,203:4, 211:8,

211:25, 212:13,

212:22, 229:19,

229:20, 229:24,

230:5, 230:16,

230:17, 232:12,

236:22, 2375, 2377,
238:14, 238:21,
238:24, 240:15,
2457, 245:15
PLAN[1)- 16
Plan (101 - 6:9, 10:18,
13:10, 17:8, 56:9,
103:4, 159:16, 160:4,
178:19, 178:23
plan's 11 - 167:3
planes (2 - 8822,
146:11
planned j21- 22:7,
240:4
Planner 2 - 6:9,
159:16
planning [13] -
13:11, 17:3, 17:9,
24:19, 62:15, 85:25,
86:6, 104:20, 104:24,
190:3, 204:6, 230:11,
241:10
PLANNING 11- 1:3
Planning (23] - 2:4,
2:18, 22:15, 56:7,
57:9, 63:20, 65:19,
72:24, 86:4, 94:18,
113:3, 120:4, 133:2,
162:18, 166:18,
175:5, 176:17,
185:12, 194:4, 230:7,
245:6, 246:5, 246:9
plans 7] - 48:9,
49:21, 145:18,
151:10, 153:12,
222:20, 239:3
plant[1] - 146:4
Planting [1] - 106:18
plants [1]- 106:16
PlaNYC 1) - 103:14
platinum 1] - 104:14
play 31 - 157:14,
167:15, 216:3
played [1] - 202:13
players [i] - 204:8
playgrounds (2] -
167:19, 236:14
playing 1] - 165:11
pleased 12) - 22:18,
26:13, 40:9, 41:11,
165:13; 172:21,
201:24, 202:13,
208:9, 235:19,
238:14, 238:18
pleasure [21- 11:11,
116:17
pledges (1] - 211:24
plenty [1] - 196:7
plus (31 - 146:19,
155:8, 163:10
podium 1} - 27:9

ROY ALLEN & ASSOCIATES,

08/20/200c coivinn oot

POINT[1]- 16

point[17} - 15:20,
16:10, 38:25, 795,
84:5, 89:24, 100:2,
140:25, 145:21,
156:11, 162:2, 169:5,
210:19, 219:17,
228:5, 230:20, 234:12

Point 2241 - 3:22,
5:13, 5:16, 5:24, 8:14,
10:18, 10:19, 11:12,
11:17, 12:11, 134,
13:9, 13:10, 13:16,
14:8, 15:4, 15:5,
15:11, 16:25, 17:7,
17:20, 18:4, 18:8,
18:16, 18:21, 19:3,
19:15, 21:.4, 21:21,
22:3,23.7, 2312,
24:5, 24:15, 253,
26:4, 297, 29:11,
29:23, 29:24, 30:11,
30:15, 30:19, 31.4,
3111, 31:18, 31:22,
36:10, 36:14, 37:25,
39:5, 39:8, 39:14,
42:6, 42:10, 47:24,
49:17, 56:8, 56:21,
56:25, 58:17, 62:21,
63.22, 64:6, 71:16,
71:21, 71:23, 72:5,
72:7,72:16, 73:16,
T4:15, 75:22, 76:25,
77:4, 79:2, 86:5, 88:5,
92:16, 95:7, 100:13,
101:9, 101:10,
101:20, 103:4, 103:6,
103:12, 103:19,
103:22, 104:21,
105:12, 106:3, 107:2,
107:16, 112:3, 113:5,
114:5, 114:14,
114:24, 115:16,
117:11, 117:18,
118:11, 118:23,
118:25, 1199,
119:24, 120:5, 122:4,
123:9, 123:10,
123:13, 123:17,
123:20, 123:23,
§24:3, 1257, 1256:13,
127:6, 132:17,
133:20, 133:22,
134:10, 134:17,
135:15, 135:16,
137:2, 138:8, 138:18,
139:24, 140:13,
143:2, 143:11,
143:21, 144:7,
144:24, 145:15,
153:8, 160:4, 160:16,
160:24, 162:4, 163:3,

INC.,

163:9, 163:15,
16413, 165:15,
165:20, 166:19,
167:9, 167:11,
168:20, 169:9,
169:13, 172:24,
175:15, 175:18,
176:6, 177:5, 177:23,
178:3, 179:23, 180:5,
180:7, 189:13,
189:16, 190:2,
192:21, 192:22,
193:16, 194:6,
197:22, 198:2, 198:5,
201:6, 201:22,
202:25, 204:10,
204:12, 204:16,
2076, 208:10,
209:10, 209:15,
209:18, 210:11,
211:4, 212:7, 212:10,
212:12, 212:22,
218:12, 22522,
229:17, 230:10,
230:14, 231.9,
231:13, 231:19,
231:21, 232:2, 232:3,
232:8, 232:11,
232:13, 232:16,
232:18, 233:17,
234:22, 236:20,
238:11, 239:12,
240:8, 2418, 241:18,
241:24, 242:14,
242:19, 244:24,
245:11, 245:13,
246:19
Point’s (1] - 193:3
Point-Corona 2 -
8:14, 168:20
point-person [1} -
234:12
Point/Corona [5] -
4:22, 6:16, 7:10,
113:7, 192:17
pointed {1] - 40:19
pointing 1} - 216:6
points 5] - 45:15,
87:3, 157:22,216:5
poisons {1} - 210:7
Policy 13- 59:13
policy (1] - 154:19
Political (4] - 6:20,
7:25, 175:8, 209:7
poliutants (2 -
34:19, 60:8
polluted 31 - 1147,
114:12, 170:7
pollution 1 - 170:10
Pontipy-232:15
pool (21 - 14:20,
200:5

212-840-

poor {4 - 62:20,
72:25, 133:10, 150:21

poorly (1] - 23:24

popular 113 - 14:21

populated (1] - 56:12

population 2] - '
99:14, 244:15

portion {11 - 229:20

portrayed [1] -
155:10

position (4 - 51:25,
52:2, 228:7, 234:9

positive [2] - 45.6,
174:4

positively (1] - 231:9

possession [1} -
134:22

possibilities (1] -
174:13

possibility (2] -
184:15, 224:6

possible (17] - 348,
41:8, 52:18, 86:15,
877, 88:186, 109:16,
110:14, 118:24,
126:24, 134:24,
161:19, 164:24,
177:20, 182:12,
190:17, 195:17

possibly[i] - 72:6

post[2)- 101:13,
115:24

post-game [1] -
101:13

postpone (1] - 178:2

potential[17] -
12:19, 21:11, 30:15,
33:14, 41:18, 41:24,
61:4, 68:23, 69:14,
93:12, 114:25, 161:8,
170:3, 190:18,
204:15, 207:13,
22315

potentially [z -
130:15, 139:6

potentials [1] -
241:25

potholed (1] - 143:3

poverty 11~ 176:10

power (1] - 153:25

Power[t}- 105:3

practice [1] - 65:25

practiced [1] - 62:14

practices 13- 161:2

practicing [2j -
62:25, 170:23

precedence [1] -
147:21

precedent 2] -
120:8, 176:6

precedent-setting

1167

- - -7 sheets




87 of 97 L. venn

2)- 120:8, 176:6
precious [1] - 134:8
predecessor 1] -

14:5
predictiy - 98:25
predicted (21 - 6711,

67:15
predominately 11 -

135:13
preference 1] -

110:18
preferences 1] -

110:14
pregame (1} - 101:13
pregnant i1} -

174:12
preliminarily {1] -

196:11
praliminary (2] -

44:9,96:13 .
prepared [10] - 26:5,

26:18, 50:7, 127:19,

127:20, 138:13,

138:20, 156:20,

156:22, 156:24
preparers {1} -

213:21
PRES 5) - 11:10,

15:22, 16:2, 16:7,

20:2, 21:19
presence i - 88:3
presentsj- 11:11,

32:11, 91:23, 169:25,

174:18, 177:4,

180:24, 230:16
PRESENT (11- 2:19
Present[1]- 1654
presentation [3] -

147:16, 177:9, 216:4
presented [7] -

41:20, 48:17, 48:19,

73:13,177:15,

177:23, 182:23
presently p1j - 163:7
Preservation [3] -

420, 59:22, 107:14
preserving [1] -

119:2
president 21 - 4:11,

22724
President [s0] - 3:5,

37, 4:5, 4:22, 535,

5:8, 5:11, 6.7, 6:11,

6:18, 7:9, 7:14, 717,

7:19, 7:21, 8:5, 8:11,

11:8, 11:15, 11:16,

17:22, 19:22, 22:13,

25:16, 26:22, 57.10,

66:3, 71:13, 73:21,

113:6, 117:7, 120:22,

122:22, 1255,

126:12, 1279,
133:19, 151:19,
152:10, 162:21,
171:12, 171:13,
171:25, 172:15,
172:22, 174:2, 176:9,

.185:12, 192:16,

194:2, 200:23, 202:8,
202:16, 203:22,
206;23, 213:20,
214:24, 243:23,
244:3, 244:9
President's [1] -
173:24
Press 1] - 2:21
press (1] - 60:8
pressing 1] - 118:7

presumably 1] -
78:20

pretreat 1] - 33:3

pretreatment[1] -
34:17

pretty (3] - 46:8,
99:21, 99:22

prevailing [3] -
167:4, 168:6, 176:8

prevent i~ 119:10

preventing [1] -
3514

previously 2] -
92:14, 213:23

price [1]- 134:23

prides ] - 211:23

primary 5] - 39:7,
478, 192:24, 226:15,
232:2,232:3

prime 1} - 209:11

principal (11 - 213:20

principles [2) - 86:7, '

104:3

priorities [4] - 25:22,
109:11, 180:6, 219:2

priority [z - 162:23,
179:3

Private [z} - 129:6,
154:2

private (13 - 26:10,
49:12, 53:20, 65:24,
94:24, 135:17,
147:.22, 153:3,
154:15, 1584:17,
158:2, 158:7, 200:6

privately {5} -
127:22, 12725,
128:20, 129:20,
23711

privately-owned (3]
- 127:22,127:25,
128:20

privilege [1] - 115:24

prop] - 19:25

ROY ALLEN & ASSOCIATES,

problem - 23:19,
57:3, 72:20, 81:8,
99:17, 245:12

problematic[1] -
53:10

problems [g] - 54:6,
73:3, 78:5, 139:13,
152:23, 183:17,
183:18, 192:20, 193:4

Procedure [4] -
47:20, 48:10, 48:12,
49:19

procedures [2) -
47:19, 48:18

proceed (3} - 19:4,
74:11, 154:8

proceeding 11 -
54:14

process [43j - 13:13,
17:11, 18:2, 127,
24:24, 44:2, 447,
47:12, 48:4, 51:10,
54:22, 58:24, 59:12,
59:20, 60:13, 61:9,
73:6, 73:7, 92:5,
96:15, 96:16, 98:4,
101:24, 104:11,
105:10, 119:22,
134:18, 143:12,
143:14, 1446,
153:17, 154:24,
156:13, 162:3,
165:12, 220:4,
222:15, 222:16,
222:17, 225:16,
225:18, 237:5, 2376

produce [1)- 137:4

producer 1] - 30:5

product1] - 13:11

products (1] -
123:16

Professional {11 -
519

professional [4] -
62:13, 65:22, 93:9,
138:14

professionals [1] -
2047

profit (21 - 134:20,
147:23

program [18] - 34:24,
93:15, 94:21, 103:14,
105:22, 121:4, 155:3,
176:10, 176:11,
176:12, 200:2,
216:13, 216:17,
216:20, 233:22,
234:7, 234:19, 23516

Program[1] - 93:6

programs {11j -
106:19, 108:8, 108:9,
110:15, 110:18,

INC.,

121:3, 12112,
121:15, 167:6,
175:25, 239:23

- progress 6] - 13:2,

41:12, 42:19, 151:10,
170:9, 239:11
prohibition 1] -
221:19
projectiios]- 11:13,
17:19, 17:25, 18:8,
21:21,22:4, 274,
32:13, 33:10, 47:22,
48:14, 48:16, 48:20,
48:21, 48:24, 49:2,
49:5, 49:9, 534,
53:14, 53:17, 58:18,
58:20, 59:4, 61:17,
63:11, 6715, 689,
71:22, 7311, 74:13,
87:8, 87:18, 884,
88:14, 92:9, 93:6,
94:2, 94:10, 94:13,
95:25, 96:18, 96:25,
98:9, 98:24, 100:3,
101:9, 101:20,
101:21, 103:23,
109:12, 110:5,
113:10, 114:2,
114:20, 115:13,
116:8, 112:13,
119:25, 120:8,
121:25, 134:5,
134:21, 135:3, 136:5,
1376, 143:18, 148:6,
155:8, 155:9, 158:2,
159:17, 160:2, 160:5,
166:23, 175:15,
176:14, 176:19,
177:21, 178:9,
181:23, 183:22,
183.23, 199:17,
200:2, 2009, 201:10,
202:7, 203:24, 204:3,
204:12, 204:16,
204:23, 205:12,
205:14, 205:20,
208:10, 211:20,
212:12, 21715,
219:8, 2325, 234:5,
234:10, 235:12,
235:19, 239:10
Project (41 - 19:4,
49:17, 92:16, 2348
project's 1] - 202:12

projected (21 - 67:13,

92:8

projection ] -
99:14

projects [13] - 22:18,
47:18, 52:22, 73:19,
92:17,100:14,
121:22, 1297, 157:2,

168:9, 230:18, 240:8

promenade [6] -
14:6, 14:7, 20:23,
20:25, 230:24, 231:8

prominentij -
202:14

promise (1] - 179:8

promote 11 - 163:12

pronounced {3} -
166:4, 236:7, 240:22

pronunciation p1] -
137:23

propel 11- 207:14

proper [3] - 32:22,
76:4, 228:4

properly [3]- 35:13,
89:12, 185:18

properties [12] -
34:16, 41:22, 53:17,
75:3, 756, 77:4,
127:19, 127:21,
127:23, 12725,
129:20, 221:10

Property 111 - 118:16

property 54 - 10:17,
17:5, 18:6, 26:2,
26:11, 26:20, 27:22,
47:9, 4723, 47:24,
47:25, 48:5, 49:12,
49:13, 49:17, 49:21,
50:2, 50:4, 50:10,
50:24, 51:17, 51:20,
51:25, 52:2, 53:10,
53:20, 53:22, 54:3,
54:4, 54:11, 54:17,
59:19, 76:2, 76:25,
77:3, 118:14, 124:12,
124:18, 126:10,
126:11, 126:25,
128:21, 138:7,
145:12, 147:18,
147:22, 148:3, 154:5,
178:3, 179:3, 216:15,
222:22, 222:725,
230:21

proponents [1] -
158:15

preportion 1] -
118:10

proposal (1] -
13:12, 73:3,73:22,
83:22, 186:25, 189:2,
189:25, 201:6, 2075,
207:16, 208.7

proposals 3] - 20:6,
73:23, 9310

Proposals 1] -
19:11

propose [1] - 170:5

proposed (34 -
48:13, 48:25, 49:4,
49:8, 62:20, 67:25,

212-840-1167

et ot mvoe we.o 300 PM

4

A
Y
i

R Ty T T T R e T P S




68:5, 68:14, 68:22,
68:25, 91:25, 92:6,
92:9, 93:17, 93:19,
103:4, 103:5, 1036,
104:20, 105:12,
107:2, 139:8, 140:2,
163:12, 159:19,
160:20, 161:12,
163:2, 186:17, 194:5,
199:25, 224:4,
23710, 237:11
proposes i - 13:19
proprieties [1] - 37:4
protect 7] - 28:6,
39:17, 135:10,
146:13, 151:8, 161:9,
167:22
protected 1] - 168:3
protecting 1] -
1455 '
Protection 1) - 64:4
protest i) - 136:25
proud [4] - 29:21,

S 30011, 121:21, 150:24
prove 1] - 7412
proven 1] - 121:20
provide 211 - 12:24,

18:18, 19:12, 39:15,
40:25, 416, 46:19,
60:20, 72:13, 81:18,
106:24, 130:22,
163:14, 163:19,
201:10, 216:4,
217:19, 2187,
219:20, 222:2, 2377
provided [g] - 12:16,
72:12, 153:2, 174:6,
178:18, 201:21 )
provides 2] - 80:13,
193:14
Providing [1] -
119:18
providing (8] -
74:16, 103:16,
175:24, 1765,
217:15, 226:3,
23323, 239:15
provisions [2] -
76:11,77:5
proximate [1} -
191:22
proximity (3] -
114:23, 189:7, 223:21
psychics [1] - 183:19
PUBLIC 1j- 1:5
public (34] - 10:14,
10:20, 17:15, 23:9,
25:10, 26:17, 41:22,
4717, 47:21, 48:12,
48:13, 48:14, 48:18,
48:20, 57:15, 65:24,

____  ROY ALLEN & ASSOCIATES,

08/20/200 voica i -t

78:23, 88:17, 134:5,
155:4, 158:6, 159:25,
161:9, 167:20,
169:18, 170:7, 177:7,
177:12, 178:18,
192:18, 200:6,
211:12, 23711,
240:17

Public [5] - 2:20,
5:22,142:22, 144:16,
247:11

public/private [1] -
31:3

publicly 2] - 26:8,
135:12

pump ] - 35:12

pumped [1] - 60:4

purchase [2] - 187,
486

purchased j1§- 77:5

pure[]-72:2

purely 1] - 98:2

purpose {3) - 48:11,
48:19, 89:14

purposes j71 - 208:8,
228:21

pursuant2) - 11:2,
154:19

pursue [1] - 202:21

pursued {1 - 164:19

purview (1] - 27:24

pushing [1] - 232:6

put 28] - 35:23, 37:8,
37:9, 37:10, 43:15,
75:2, 78:25, 83:21,
97:14, 108:15, 1259,
125:16, 125:17,
129:12, 133:3,
133:11, 145:20,
146:7, 183:20,
183:24, 184:7,
195:23, 195:25,
228:7, 245:11, 24513

putting 5] - 88:17,
96:8, 131:11, 145:23,
191:3, 191:4

Q

qualified 21 -
160:21, 173:19

qualities (2] - 16:20

quality &) - 13:24,
$17:14, 119:2,
167:17, 242:9, 245:17

Quality 21 - 11:2,
11:3

qualms 1] - 196:13

QUEENS [g)- 11:10,
15:22, 16:2, 16:7,
2002, 2119

queens [1] - 15:8

Queens [97] - 3.5,
6:11,6:22, 7:5, 7:22,
10:7, 11:8, 11:16,
11:18, 12:10, 14:24,
17:21, 22:4, 23:8,
24:17, 25:16, 30:8,
56:5, 56:10, 63:23,
64:8, 64:11, 64:14, .
80:4, 80:12, 81:12,
82:8, 86:8, 108:19, -
1158:9, 128:2, 128:3,

-128:8, 130:20,

131:13, 139:5,
139:25, 140:4, 151:6,
151:12, 151:20,
152:17, 152:24,
153:9, 154:22,
158:20, 160:17,
162:21, 162:22,
162:25, 163:11,
163:14, 163:16,
163:19, 164:12,
165:4, 165:10,
165:14, 165:18,
165:19, 170:23,
171:14, 175:18,
175:20, 177:3, 1785,
179:22, 180:8,
193:16, 194:8,
195:10, 197:13,
197:19, 197:24,
199:2, 199:3, 199:4,
199%:10, 200:8,
200:11, 201:18,
203:5, 204:21,
206:24, 207:6, 2079,
207:11, 207:15,
207:23, 209:10,
228:2, 229:25,
236:20, 244:7, 2448,
245:6

Queens-based 1] -
197:13

Queensboro [1] -
160:15

questions [s7] -
22:15, 27:9, 28:17,
35:19, 38:8, 43:5,
46:14, 51:4, 51:5,
55:5, 68:6, 61:21,
65:5, 69:19, 82:13,
84:14, 89:7, 91:4,
95:12, 100:25, 102:8,
102:16, 1076,
112:15, 116:14,
120:11, 122:10,
126:19, 130:8,
131:19, 142:10,
148:11, 155:14,
159:4, 162:9, 165:24,
181:5, 185:16, 188:8,
196:16, 196:17,

200:14, 203:10,
214:12, 214:15,
215:5, 215:9, 215:13,
219:5, 219:9, 2257,
226:10, 226:24,
232:23, 2378,
240:14, 246:7

queue 1] - 68:19

quick (4] - 52:18,
100:24, 142:3, 225:9

quickly (21 - 95:20,
190:10¢

quite [3] - 108:6,
110:16, 2278

quote 2] - 69:6,
98:17

quoted 31 - 31;12,
128:24, 197:8

R

INC.,

race [1]- 119:11

Radhika (31 - 91:15,
102:20, 103:2

RADHIKA {21 - 4:16,
102:24

rail 13 - 86:22

Railroad 1] - 239:18

rain 1] - 134:13

rained ['1] -373

raise [7] - 33:21,
34:13, 36:14, 124:20,
140:9, 234:3, 235:11

raised 5] - 17:18,
24:6, 124:12, 124:15,
223:13

raising [2] - 24:10,
384

rampis] - 61:18,
67:17, 68:22, 68:24

ramps {16] - 61:10,
66:10, 67:9, 67:11,
67:18, 68:14, 68:15,
68:20, 69:13, 94:3,
94:7, 96:11, 98:22,
99:15, 1014:24, 102:12

ran[i- 7511

Randy [3] - 137:25,
142:14, 142:21

RANDY 2] - 5:21,
142:17

range [4] - 103:14,
112:10, 160:7, 241:10

rarely (21 - 47:15,
115:25

rate 2] - 20:13,
150:10

rates [1]- 57:16

rather 5] - 35:6,
84:5, 156:17, 158:6,
195:19

Rather] - 214:10

rating (1) - 104:2
Raul [1] - 149:12
RE[11-1:6
reach [4] - 64:21,
163:7, 193:7, 2186
reached 131 - 49:186,
52:3, 218:17
reaches 1} - 76:14
reaching 13- 417,
41:13, 42:4
read (16) - 13:22,
29:11, 55:15, 62:2,
84:23, 91:13, 134:3,
137:22, 138:10,
142:23, 144:19,
1527, 180:11,
181:21, 185:21, 215:4
readily [z - 12:7,
2315
reading [2] - 69:25,
162:13
ready [3] - 55:16,
111:41, 174:11
real (1] - 337,
86:20, 87:22, 88:20,
93:10, 93:13, 98:11,
127:20, 12724,
129:10, 1896
reality [3] - 163:4,
176:19, 208:7
realize 3] - 121:5,
185:10, 234:21
realized 4] - 143:10,
174:14, 182:3, 182:8
realizes 1] - 178:22
realizing (1] - 185:9
really (531 - 20:4,
20:16, 44:11, 45:14,
56:10, 57:8, 579,
57:13, 57:15, 57:25,
61:2, 76:6, 80:25,
83:2, 86:24, 87:6,
87:25, 88:4, 88:9,
93:4, 112:12, 116:11,
123:9, 124:24, 126:8,
129:19, 158:15,
168:16, 158:24,
171:5, 184:18,
184:25, 189:4, 189:9,
189:14, 189:16,
189:24, 189:25,
190:14, 190:18,
191:22, 195:21,
199:17, 206:20,
219:15, 219:17,
219:23, 225:19,
225:20, 226:3,
228:16, 229:6, 235:12
Really (11 - 194:12
Realty [3- 3:23,
58:17, 138:18

212-840-1167

o - -1 sheets




reason s - 30:10,
30:11, 49:3, 134:24,
2453

reasonable [2] -
46:8, 182:12

reasonabfly {1] -
100:7

reasons 51 - 116:6,
141:22, 160:3,
182:20, 192:25

receive [31 - 10:23,
64:19, 245:25

received [1] - 38:22

receives 1] - 488

recentiij- 40:5

recently (4] - 14:20,
42:13, 166:25, 173:8

reciprocate [1] -
197:10

reclaimed [1]--
210:18

reclamation [2} -

153:4, 211:3

recognize [5] - 27:3,
94.9, 135:25, 164:18,
169:21

recognized (1] -
204:17

recommend 2] -
17:186, 57:12

recommendation 5]
- 185:21, 186:14,
186:20, 187:2, 187:5,
187:12

recommendations

- [5]-24:22, 25:4,

57:11, 105:9, 135:10
recommends [1] -
64:4
reconnect [1] - 86:7
reconnecting [1] -
a5:7
record {5] - 11:14,
73:17, 121:18,
152:186, 245:25
recover{i] - 54:18
recreation) - 21:4
recreational [] -
11:24, 13:3, 23:13,
103:17, 114:22,
189:10
recycle 1] - 82:18
recycled 1]~ 106:12
recycling (1} -
106:14
redevelop [5] -
71:21, 84:9, 119:9,
197:22, 2016
redeveloped [2] -
160-8, 241:23
redeveloping (2] -

ROY

134:19, 204:2

Redevelopment 3 -
115:2, 166:20, 204:5

redevelopment 32 -
155, 24:15, 26.7,
27:5, 52:23, 86:5,
88:5, 92:6, 103:6,
103:12, 105:13,
114:14, 115:16,
117:12, 117:17,
120:5, 160:3, 160:6,
160:25, 161:23,
163:2, 167:9, 177:23,
178:22, 179:23,
180:5, 192:21, 198:6,
207:5, 208:10, 211:4,
236:21

reduce 2 - 87:8,
238:25

reduces [1} - 89:24

reduction ;- 105:2

redundant 1] -
206:18

reestablish 1] -
18:13

reference 3] - 29:6,
218:11, 225:11

referencing [1] -
19422

referrals {2 - 121:11,
121:14

reflects (71 - 5715,
190:2 '

reflexively 1] -
205:17

refused 1] - 41:17

regard [3] - 27:11,
39:8, 53:.7

regarding [5] -
165:5, 177:5, 1777,
186:13, 190:25,
229:18

Regardiess 1] -
41:19

region [s] - 12:9,
15:9, 39:16, 113:23,
164:8, 164:16

Regional [3] - 6:9,
159:16, 160:4

regional 2} - 13:23,
87:11

registered 2] -
62:13, 199:19

regular (1] - 23:21

regularly 1] - 23:22

regulation [1] -
15:19

regulations [1) -
179:18

rehabilitated 2] -
52:11, 231:23

reinforce 4] - 216:9,
217:3, 217:25, 218:13

relnforces (1] -
158:24

Reinvent1]- 117:20

reiterate 2] - 42:18,
224:16

reject(1]- 61;16

relate 11 - 86:24

related [121 - 10:23,
21:12, 43:10, 43:16,
44:21, 87:14, 123:14,
124:5, 21012,
210:20, 213:23, 2177

Relations 2] - 8:19,
236:11

relative 1] - 98:17

relevant[1] - 41:22

reliant {1]- 224.2

relocate pi03 - 18:13,
28:2, 2B:14, 43:17,
78:16, 78:19, 79:13,
83:24, 84:4, 212:10

relocated [3] - 78:25,
83:9, 223:19

relocating 1] -
190:16

Relocating [1] -
161:17

Relocation [1] -
165:6

relocation [39] -
26:10, 27:14, 38:21,
39:6, 39:9, 40:20,
40:24, 40:25, 41:18,
41:24, 42:14, 44:2,
45:25, 49:22, 126:24,
128:7, 130:14,
134:25, 136:6,
136:21, 136:22,
136:23, 1377,
156:19, 157:5,
158:12, 164:22,
165:8, 193:15,
216:13, 217:13,
217:19, 218:7, 222:2,
222:20, 223:8,
223:16, 226:4, 226:5

relocations [4] -
118:14, 164:24,
179:9, 179:10

rely [2) - 30:24,
2056:17

remain (g] - 80:4,
92:24, 121:15, 143.2,
173:7, 184:21,
210:17, 245:25

remaining [2] - 36:4,
179:21

remains [3] - 25:23,
208:3, 210:4

remarks 2] - 21:18,
147:11

remediated 4] -
75:17, 184:12,
184:19, 184:23

remediation & -
13:20, 35:5, 54:18,

97:14, 97:20, 109:16

Remediation 1] -
34:21

remember (2] -
22710, 227:17

remind {21 - 50:14,
243:14

reminds (1) - 152:20

removal 2] - 72:14,
134:14

remove [1j- 72:20

removed[1]- 7518

rendering (1] -
145:22

Renewable [1]-
105:4

Renewal (5] - 10:18,
10019, 152:19,
178:19, 178:23

renewal [6] - 15:12,
15:13, 15:18, 16:10,
113:12, 113:20

rentis] - 136:18,
136:19, 141:14,
150:17, 150:18

rented 1] - 210:22

renters 21 - 27:19,
136:2

renting 1] - 28:2

repair 2] - 72:10,
158:21

repeated [3] - 143:19

replace [3] - 82:3,
94:23, 193:9

replaces [1]- 169:20

replacing (1] - 34:11

replicated [1] -
172:19

Report 2 - 96:9,
168:16

reportis] - 13:22,
138:10, 138:13,
177:15, 181:21

Reporter 2] - 2:24,
247:10

representatives 2] -
17:23, 39:20

represented (1] -
19:20

representing [7} -
16:4, 117:9, 120:23,
166:17, 188:19,
198:19, 209:7

Representing 2] -

ALLEN & ASSOCIATES, INC., 212-840-1167

4:9, 5:22
represents [4] -
27:17, 1562:14, 153:9,
175:10
Request(i)- 1911
request 3] - 20:6,
93:20, 120:3
requested 13- 60:20
requests [1] - 60:19
require [6] - 77:9,

193:20, 97:23, 108:9,

140:12, 167:3
required (4 - 16:21,
35:15, 98:5, 102:4
requirement 2] -
20:18, 96:10
requirements [5] -
16:19, 34:22, 59:23,
178:14, 179:13
requires (4] - 58:22,
59:17, 61:2, 160:24
requisite [1] - 48:8
Research 1] - 66.6
resembling {1] -
143:3
reserve 1] - 60:22
residences 1] -
21:24
residential (16] -
13:8, 19:15, 87:21,
88:19, 89:18, 90:3,
90:19, 97:6, 109:15,
125:23, 143:22,
153:2, 160:14,
178:15, 193:20,
230:23
residents (18] - 15:7,

' 22:8, 25:2, 48:15,

48:23, 64:16, 173:7,
179:20, 186:17,
186:21, 187.3,
197:19, 197:24,
201:17, 228:24,
231:12, 239:5, 240:5

resolution (1] -
10:16

resolved 2] -
118:23, 194:10

Resource 3] - 6:18,
172:15, 173:25

resource [2] - 153:6,
157:14

resources [5] - 15:3,
134:17, 138:24,
161:22, 234:17

respect j4} - 48:3,
63:18, 169:3, 218:3

respected (1} - 158:5

respectfully [1]-
120:3

respond ] - 19:11,

et —g —e e w3100 PM




64:23, 96:3, 99:20,
205:4, 206:5

responded 2] -
98:20, 193:13

response 65} -
22:16, 28:19, 38:9,
46:16, 55:6, 58:7,
61:23, 62:21, 63:19,
63:22, 64:5, 65.7,
§9:20, 75:5, 84:15,
85:4, 91:6, 102;18,
107:8, 112:17,
116:15, 120:12,
122:11, 131:21,
132:5, 132:8, 142:11,
148:12, 148:17,
148:19, 148:21,
148:24, 149:4, 149:6,
149:8, 149:10,
149:13, 149:1%5,
169:5, 162:11,
165:25, 181:6, 188:9,
196:19, 200:15,
203:11, 203:18,
2086:3, 206:5, 206.7,
208:17, 208:19,
208:21, 208:23,
213:6, 213:12,
214:16, 215:11,
21517, 215:20,
227:2,227:13,
232:25, 2335, 24523

responsibility 4 -
478, 136:2, 154:23,
161:9

responsible 7] -
93:8, 93:16, 118:15,
143:17, 205:20,
210:14, 215:2 -

rest 1] - 229:23

restaurants (1] -
307

restoration 1] -
240:16

restore[1] - 238:15

resuit(1z) - 13:14,
32:18, 33:5, 35:15,
40:14, 61:12, 103:10,
156:3, 201:12,
202:15, 202:24,
211:18

resulting {2 - 32:22,
66:13

results 31 - 82:10,
93:14, 153:7

retail (19) - 13:25,
21:3, 2512, 87:10,
87:18, 88:13, 89:17,
90:17, 86:25, 97:3,
g97:10, 101:10,
101:17, 1676,
167:16, 168:6,

ROY

08/20/2000 co oo

201:13, 2117, 230:23
retain [2) - 28:3,
238:22
retained (3] - 104:18,
138:18, 225:15 _
retaining {1] - 233:18
retention [7] - 76:24,

772, 779, 194:23,

195:2, 195:14, 196:8
retrain {11 - 205:17
retraining (2] -

179:10, 201:20
return 1] - 144:4
reunite (1j- 244:5
reusing 1} - 106:8
revenue 3] - 30:5,

30:25, 212:19
revenues [1] -

21119
Reverend [1] -

148:22
review [7]- 17:10,

48:13, 90:9, 92:4,

98:4, 138:21, 237.5
Review [z1- 11:2,

11:3
reviewed [3] - 35:8,

93:15, 138:22
reviewing (] - 17:12
revitalize 2 -

119:24, 207:22
rewards (1] - 27:5
reworking [1] - 61:3
rezoning {2) - 207:5,

20712
RFP 8] - 20:5,

105:21, 105:24,

106:23, 110:22,

111:5, 143:14, 184:14
RFPs [1]- 167:3
Ribas 21 - 149:3
richz - 150:20,

242:13
Richard [7]- 2:13,

55:14, 55:17, 55:22,

55:25, 100:23, 225:8
RICHARD 5 - 3:18,

55:23, 57:22, 584,

58:10
rid [z - 80:9, 126:6
ridden 1] - 1562:23
riddled [1]- 71:24
ridges [1] - 29:14
ridiculous [1] -

150:25
right-hand 1] - 69:8
right-of-way (1] -

99:7
rights 7] - 53:21,

60:22, 119:9, 126:12,

135:4, 135:20, 135:24

ALLEN & ASSOCIATES,

rings [1] - 15:21

rink 1] - 14:22

ripe [1] - 209:11

rises (1] - 30:14

rising (11 - 11:21

risk{1]- 87:12

risks 13- 275

Riso [ - 209:2,
2135

River [g] - 20:23,
114:5, 189:13, 208:2,
210:9, 230:22

river...a[1} - 29:13

Rivera - 174:21,
175:7

RIVERA [} - 175:2

RIVERA........ccccerrere
............... 175pn1-6:19

Riveria[i- 172:9

RKO 1] - 241:22

road 4] - 37:2, 75.8,
82:19, 94:16

roads [4] - 36:15,
124:13, 125:16,
146:15

roadway [4] - 36:24,
61:3, 62:20, 63:3

roadways [4} -
33:19, 34:18, 35:2,
143:23

Robert 2] - 185:3,
202:9

Robinson 1] - 14:17

Rockefeller [1] -
204:2

role [¢] - 68:4,
165:21, 157:14,
165:11, 171:5, 202:14

Ronderas [1] -
159:10

Ronderos 2] -
152:6, 159:15

RONDEROS [1] -
159:13

RONDEROS............
................. 1591 - 68

roof 4] - 23711

roofs (1] - 106:18

room [4] - 88:19,
95:21, 211:9, 216:21

Roosevelt 31 - 13:6,
124:14, 230:25

Rosenthal 3] -
137:24, 138:4, 138:6

RCSENTHAL 51 -
138:5, 141:12,
141:15, 141:19, 142:7

ROSENTHAL..........

518
Rothblatt (1] -

148:12
Rotunda 1] - 14:17
roughly 2] - 42.7,
210:11
route (1] - 20:25
routes 2] - 34:3,
239:20
Ruben 21 - 149:3
rule (1] ~ 70:19
Rules [1] - 46:6
rutes (1] - 47:18
run 43 - 90:15,
216:18, 234:10,
234:13
running 3] - 98:9,
100:4, 157:25
runoff (1] - 32:22
runways [1] - 89:23
rush 1]~ 144:6
Russo [1] - 2:23
RUSSO0 2 - 247:9,
24721

S

INC.,

sad (1) - 1347

safe 23- 210:19,
237:19

Safe 1] - 60:10

safer[1) - 236:17

safety [3] - 59:3,
59:8, 68:24

sale 5] - 50:6,
126:25, 154:4, 154:5,
183:8

Salvaging [1] -
106:14

Sandra - 192:8,
197:4, 198:14,
200:17, 200:23,
229:12, 233:4

SANDRA 31 - 7:16,
200:20, 203:8

sanitary 195 - 23:24,
33:4, 34:4, 35:12,
72:12, 123:25,
125:10, 125:17, 210:2

sat(z)- 125:5,
241:14

satisfied (11 - 118:18

saturated 1] -
140:14

Saturday [4] - 92:10,
96:23, 101:4, 101:11

Saturdays [1] - 66:25

saved [1] - 216:3

saw (1] - 31:8

scale 6] - 24:5,
35:14, 52:22, 119:17,
205:14, 231:23

scarce[1]- 161:24

scarcity (11 - 134:8

scare (1} - 205:4

scenario ] - 93:3

Scenario[1] - 93:4

Schadler (3] -
144:22, 148:18,
148:20

scheduled [1] -
92:17

scheme p11- 95:11

school 9] - 25:10,
129:14, 150:12,
167:20, 169:18,
178:18, 226:15,
226:18, 228:20

School 11~ 1:11

schooling [1] -
146:24

schools 1) - 143:8

Schuler1) - 158:16

Schulman 1} - 91:17

science 3] - 15:2,
76:7

Science [3]- 7:15,
188:20, 199:21

scope [1]- 144:8

Scoft(1]-29:10

SCULLY p171-71:12,
759, 76:21, 7710,
77:23,78:3, 79:24,
81:15, 82:17, 82:23,
83:2, 83:6, 83:10,
83:19, 83:21, 83:25,
84:8

Scully [61 - 65:14,
70:2, 71:10, 71:13,
74:24,79:8

SCULLY....cconveenees
4:10

seamlessly [1j -
193:22

searching 11 - 145:5

seat] - 206:15

seats [21- 178:17,
226:20

Second (1j- 189:15

second [g] - 53:16,
69:18, 75:19, 86:18,
101:22, 105:19,
154:14, 157:24,
234:23

seconded [11- 180:3

Secondly 1] -
216:24

Secretary (3] - 10:4,
11:5, 149:2

Section 21 - 59:21,
59:23

section (3] - 66:3,
175:18, 2076

212-840-1167

v - -7 sheets




sector 3 - 135:17,
169:22, 201:13
secure ] - 41:23
sediment[1]- 34:9
see [s6] --11:4,
19:24, 22:14, 22:18,
27:8, 35:18, 37:23,
43:4, 45:6, 45:13,
51:24, 58:5, 61:21,
65:5, 69:18, 87:2,
89:6, 92:15, 95:6,
95:9, 100:4, 116:11,
116:13, 127.7,
133:23, 141:5,
148:10, 150:13,
150:16, 151:12,
1565:13, 155:19,
158:19, 162:8,
' 168:23, 173:4,
180:21, 181:4, 181:8,
186:5, 188:10,
192:14, 194:4,
194:13, 196:21,
196:22, 203:7, 203:8,
213:3, 2217, 22914,
231:4, 232:20,
232:21, 233:2, 243:17
seeing [1] - 159:22
seek[] - 193:2
seeking 3] - 116:3,
140:3, 219:3
seem [2 - 455,
129:5
seepi]- 210:7
seeping [1) - 140:21
sees (1) - 52:2
segments (1) - 32:12
SEIU (1] - 6:20
seizure (1] - 135:6
seizures (1] - 135:11
selected 5 - 18:23,
28:13, 42:14, 103:21,
164:25, 167:3
selection [31- 18,2,
19:7, 49:3
self(z) - 75:14, 88:6
self-serving [1] -
75:14
self-sustaining 1] -
88:6
sell (4 - 145:13,
147:22, 147:24, 148:3
SENATOR{11- 28:4
Senator ] - 3:10,
29:2, 31:24
send {3 - 46:11,
46:21, 12711
Senior[m - 4.7, 6:9,
8:5, 65:21, 159:16,
213:19, 214:23
senior[i4] - 108:14,

i~ ROY ALLEN & ASSOCIATES,

108:16, 108:21,
112:5, 129:14,
151:15, 172:17,
184:9, 187:25,
226:13, 228:4, 228:6,
228:12, 229:5

seniors 5] - 1518,
184:2, 184:4, 187:5,
1879

sense [11] - 44:12,
54:21, 125:2, 126:13,
129:15, 144:10,
150:12, 151:11,

151:21, 183:24,

224:17

sensible 2] - 26:18,
144:5

sensibly (1)- 153:24

sensitive (1] - 1822

sensitivity 1] -
235:3

sent 2] - 40:5,
127:17

sentence [2; - 50:20,
50:21

separate [3] - 54:16,
221:17, 230:2

separates (1] - 193:9

SEQRA111- 102:11

sequence (1] - 52:11

series {2 - 24:22,
135:9

serious [3] - 12:18,
136:8, 233:25

seriously (1] - 26:4

serve [7] - 163:12,
163:16, 168:8,
181:18, 2017,
207:23, 226:16

served [3] - 48:13,
48:20, 66:6

serves [5] - 102:9,
102:11, 115:6,
207:16, 239:20

service [7] - 80:14,
82:7,82:8, 12%:11,
130:20, 168:6, 176:7

services [19) - 12:24,
13:25, 18:19, 19:12,
39:15, 64:13, 72:18,
74:16, 80:13, 104:19,
130:21, 144:2,
146:20, 171:16,
201:15, 220:9, 233:23

serving (6] - 12:8,
75:14, 115:24,
167:15, 231:8, 231:24

session {2]- 29:19,
90:9

sessions 4] - 1313,
17:3, 17:10, 42-11

set(12) - 42:9, 43:14,
43:22, 47:19, 49:18,
73:10, 124:17,
146:24, 147:20,
154:21, 241:9, 247:18

setback1- 16:19

Seth (3] - 85:18,
233.6, 233.8

SETH [21- 8:15,
2337

sefting (31 - 120:8,
176:6, 228:10

settled (1] - 32:19

settlement [2] - 42:4,

52:3
settlements 1] -
41:8
settling (1) - 191:9
setup (1] - 46:8
seven4 -~ 94:23,
121:10, 151:14,
17719
seventeen (1} -
218:16
Severali- 12717
several 5] - 17:6,
40:17, 41:9, 73.19,
92:23
severe [3] - 63:9,
71:22, 209:20
sewage 3] - 134:12,
146:3, 146:4
sewer [22] - 23:24,
23:25, 32:21, 33:5,
34:3, 34:4, 34:14,
34:19, 35:10, 35:23,
37:3, 378, 37:9,
3710, 72:11, 7513,
123:24, 123:25,
124:2, 125:18, 1959
sewers [8]- 72:12,
76:22, 76:23, 125:10,
125:17, 143:3,
189:18, 2102
shade [1]- 237:13
shallow 1] - 33:18
shame 1 - 205:23
shaped 1] - 17:7
share {6] - 106:19,
109:4, 113:5, 121:2,
143:15, 239:23
shared p1] - 94:22
sharing 13 - 94:20
Sharon 3 - 2279,
227:12, 22715
Shea (4 - 14:14,
31:10, 63:7, 198:3
shed (1]~ 1565:23
shift[23- 120:25,
173:9
shining [1] - 207:23

shipments [1] -
64:19

shirking {11- 161:8

Shirley1j - 2:15

Shop 1]- 137:12

shop (4] - 22:6,
124:7, 130:23, 130:24

shopping 11]- 87:13

shops1j- 170:9

short[s) - 42:2, 59:8,
73:6, 74:4, 95:2,
191:8

short-circuit [1] -
73.6

short-term1] -
191:8

shaortage 117 - 115:15

shortcomings (1] -
71:24

shortest 11 - 164:23

Shorthand 13 -
247:9

shorthand 1} -
24716

shot[1]-201:8

Show 2] - 128:19,
128:21

show 97 - 41:24,
92:10, 128:19,
128:20, 136:5,
136:22 137:3,
197:13, 197:20

showed 4] - 79:10,
94:22, 127:21, 169:4

showing11]- 1979

shown 2 - 140:23,
146:2

shows 9] - 20:8,
58:17, 64:16, 747,
139:4, 163:21, 242:6,
2438 -

Shulman s} -
102:23, 112:22,
113:6, 125:5, 171:14,
171:25

SHULMAN (4] -
112:25, 113:18,
115:23, 116:18

4:21
sic 2] - 105:16,
139:12
sick- 134:2
side [7] - 19:14,
19:16, 29:12, 68:7,
83:17, 95:24, 230:21
sides [1] - 56:24
sidewalks 11 -
134:12
siege 11 - 150:6

INC., 212-840-1167

sight [1] - 68:22

sightlines 1] - 59:8

sign 5] - 7018,
70:20, 70:21, 71:4,
715

signal [1] - 144:4

signed 11 - 137:7

significant [15] -
59:3, 63:5, 66:12,
68:19, 97:11, 109:14,
118:10, 139:13,
139:19, 152:16,

173:4, 173:9, 191 123,

202:19, 216:12

significantly [1] -
191:24

silent {1] - 220:20

Silver 11 - 104:13

simple 31 - 68:8,
234:6, 234:7

simply 6] - 14:2,
41:17, 57:23, 68:8,
143:20, 191:14

single 21 - 150:11,
150:16

Single (13- 67:17

Single-digit 1] -
67:17

sister j11 - 208:2

sit{31- 129:18,
150:7, 206:13

site 731 - 18:24,
23:14, 23:17, 23:22,
23:24, 24:6, 24:10,
24:13, 32:19, 33:22,
33:24, 34:20, 35:3,
35:6, 35:15, 41:15,
42:16, 52:8, 52:12,
53:8, 60:2, 60:7, 76:6,
85:23, 86:25, 87:11,
87:12, 89:20, 90:7,
104:21, 104:24,
106:6, 106:9, 106:15,
106:17, 128:7, 139:4,
139:9, 139:12,
139:18, 139:20,
140:7, 156:6, 156:16,
158:13, 160:8, 161:5,
161:21, 161:23,
164:6, 169:16,
178:18, 179:24,
180:22, 184:12,
184:13, 184:16,
184:19, 184:21,
184:23, 188:24,
189:186, 190:4,
191:23, 198:24,
201:14, 207:22,
212:14, 235:4, 235:6,
241:22, 242:5, 242:15

site-specific [2] -
4115, 1287

i
"

PRI T

et —eg —ooe w3100 PM



sited (1] - 80:18
sites o] - 36:21,
36:25, 41:18, 41:25,
43:12, 57:14, 86.16,
153:25, 154:2
sitting [1)- 168:22
Situated (1) - 114:21
situation g} - 36:5,
51:19, 100:5, 1337,
194:10, 228:20,
234:14, 2372
situations 1) -
154:13
SiX [ - 24:6, 124:13,
124:20, 140:8,
175:11, 206:13,
211:15
six-fold11- 211:15
sixteen (3] - 132:17,
138:186, 172:19
sixty (31- 71:17,
163:10, 210:23
sixty-plus (1} -
163:10
size 8] - 14:23,
16:12, 77:8, 185:21,
195:24, 230:4,
234:20, 244:13
sized (4}~ 25:11,
35:13, 41:21, 226:19
skating 1] - 14:22
skill 1] - 121:5
skills [91¥ 18:17,
121:4, 121:11,
121:15, 121:22,
122:4, 234:23,234:24
skippl-21:15, 222,
30:2
Sky 2] - 145:23,
145:25
slightly (1]~ 124:17
slow 1] - 67:5
slower 1] - 66:13
slowing 1] - 74:6
small 7] - 29:12,
41:20, 60:12, 134:9,
136:3, 172:18, 178:8
Small 3] - 5:13,
5:16, 133:20
smatler (1] - 163:7
smart 2] - 104:3,
190:5
Smart[1) - 104:7
smog - 2399
snow [2- 72:13,
134:14
so-to-speak 1] -
22417
softer 1] - 206:15
soil 3] - 114:12,
139:16, 140:7

ROY

08/20/20°C cCcc oo o

soils 31 - 139:8,
139:11, 140:13

solar 1} - 105:17

sold j13 - 53:19

sole [1} - 139:20

Solecki [ - 206:4

solely 21 - 81:18,
81:19

Solely - 208:8

solid3j- 78:12,
78:13, 80:5, 80:7

solidifies (1] - 121:8

solution g - 87:9,
156:18, 192:20,
193:3, 194:5, 1949,
22316

solutions 1] -
223:19

solve [2] - 99:17,
245:12

solved 1} - 161:17

solving (1]- 61:19

Someocne 1] - 85:9

someone {2} - 1262,
136.18

somewhat (1] -
130:16

Somewhere [1] -
184:13

son [3] - 133:5,
197:15, 197:17

son-in-law [1] -
197:15

soon4] - 14:24,
40:12, 110:25, 129:5

soon-to-be-
expanded [1] - 14:24

sorry 9] - 70:10,
71:4,97:22, 103:5,
129:17, 131:8, 1427,
149:17, 213:15

sort (6] - 30:17, 44.3,
46:8, 53:12, 87:14,
19114

sorts (1] - 144:4

sought[1 - 192:19

sound (11 - 169:15

sounds 2] - 112:2,
130:15

source (3] - 139:20,
153:8, 191:25

sources [2] - 135:20,

-181:19

South 25~ 1:15,
152:19

south (g - 56:22,
56:25, 76:2, 88:15,
90:4, 230:25, 231:5

southbound 3] -
67:7, 6712

southern [z] - 36:13,

ALLEN & ASSOCIATES,

3725
space [28] - 20:22,
25:9, 25:10, 25:12,
46:3, 87:21, 90.3,
103:16, 115:8,
160:12, 167:19,
169:18, 170:7,
189:10, 195:23,
196:7, 196:12,
204:14, 211.7,
211:10, 211:11,
235:8, 236:20,
236:21, 23623,
2379, 23716
spaces [6] - 14:3,
16:21, 210:22,
211:11, 238:4, 240:4
Spanish [1] - 2447
speaker 28] - 117,
22:21, 32:2, 38:12,
46:25, 55:13, 65:10,
85:5, 91:10, 102:20,
107:9, 112:21,
120:15, 130:18,
142:14, 159:9,
168:14, 171:4,
198:11, 200:16,
203:13, 208:15,
216:16, 233:4, 2366,
237:24, 240:21,
24319
Speaker 8] - 3:3,
4:3, 5:3, 6:3, 723, 8:3,
9:3, 122:20
speakers [14] -
17:15, 23:3, 234,
25:25, 55:11, 84.18,
84:19, 116:21,
120:15, 122:14,
162:2, 169:4, 228:5
speaking 9] - 28:25,
85:9, 99:16,-102:7,
124:25, 194:8, 214:8,
224:4, 238:6
speaks1-73:18
Special 1] - 15:11
special [4] - 15:19,
16:6, 85:22, 105:16
specialist (11- 44:3
specific j113 - 15:14,
15:20, 16:10, 39:10,
41:15, 41:16, 46:5,
102:8, 128:7, 218:2,
222:19
specifically 21 -
154:12, 195:6
speculation (1] -
72:2
speech 11 - 197:20
speed 21 - 66:13,
147:14
Speeds {1] - 67:10

INC.,

speeds 9] - 66:17,
66:19, 66:23, 66:25,
67:5, 67:15, 67:17,
67:20, 69:13

Spenceri] - 208:22

spend [1]- 124:24

spending [1] -
23217

spent[1] - 182:2

spillback 2] - 67:20,
68:19

spilled (13- 23:21

spills (21 - 209:23,
210:15

spirit{13- 156:12

spite (1] - 74:17

splitt] - 110:19

splurge [1] - 195:19

spoken {5] - 127:6,
169:4, 188:23,
221:23, 243:12

sponge [1] - 140:17

spot (1] - 14:21

spots [1] - 184:20

Square 2] - 1:14,
197:19

square [5] - 60:25,
63:25, 127:12,
169:17, 211:7, 211:10

squares [(1]1- 211:12

squeeze {4} - 60:8,
139:9, 140:6, 140:16

squeezed [3) -
68:15, 159:23, 244:25

squeezing 2] -
139:16, 140:16

squish (1] - 191:4

squished 1] -
191:16

SSn1-2475

stabilized [1] -
150:18

stable11- 119:5

Stadium 5] - 14:15,
31:10, 63:7, 121:23,
198:3

stadium [1] - 88:16

staff (4] - 2:18,
137:19, 193:12, 246:9

stage 1] - 237:4

stages [2)- 184.16,
184:17

staggering [1} - 59:6

stake[1]- 1749

stakeholders 71 -
17:4, 118:24, 1207,
144:11, 174:3, 204:6,
23718

stakes (1] - 159:17

stand {41 - 119:10,
174:10, 174:14,

207:25

standard (1] - 103:25

standards 71 -
106:5, 107:3, 166:23,
168:3, 168:4, 179:25,
23715

stands (2] - 103:23,
115:18

start (31 - 47:13,
61:14, 107:24

started (1] - 24:20

starting 2 - 161:6,
225:18

startup [1] - 46:2

starving 1] - 134:16

state [7] - 54:14,
59:18, 61:9, 102:13,
139:18, 167:5, 180:21

STATE 1) - 2474

State [31] - 3:10,
11:2, 29:2, 30:6,
30:22, 30:25, 32:25,
34:23, 53:22, 54:13,
58:23, 58:25, 60:13,
62:13, 65:23, 68:3,
69:4, 78:7, 96:8, 96:9,
96:13, 102:2, 102:3,
102:9, 109:25,
134:11, 141:25,
145:7, 145:10, 183:5,
24711

Statement (4] -
10:24, 74:7, 138:22,
246:3

statement 7] - 81:3,
113:13, 113:19,
142:23, 144:16,
230:8, 230:17

statements [2] -
165:3, 207:14

states 141 - 139:3,
173:6, 173:9, 175:11

States [3j - 163:23,
164:4, 172:20 ‘

station [g) - 35:12,
78:11, 78:14, 80:12,
81:17, 81:22

stations [z1- 78:10,
84:4

statistic [1] - 229:25

Staviskypp - 29:2

STAVISKY [1)- 29:4

STAVISKY .. .......cc.n.
................. 29113-3:9

stay (1} - 199:14

stayed iz} - 219:13,
219:14

staying [6] - 188:22,
208:14, 21418,
215:13, 227:4, 23312

steal(1)- 124.8

212-840-1167

v w -7 sSheets




steel (21 - 122:23,
123:17

Stein 2] - 40:8,
225:12

Stein-Hudson 2} -
40:8, 22512

stems 1) - 117:12

Stenotype [1] -
247:10 '

step21- 51:22,
219:20

stepchild [1] - 1947

Stern[2) - 215:15,
215:16

still {131 - 37:14,
110:2, 110:3, 130:22,
155:21, 175:22,
187:25, 203:17,
208:3, 213:8, 2139,
23517, 24414

stips (11 - 185:7 -

stipulation (1] -
177:24

stipulations 1] -
185:8

stockpiling 21 -
82:21, 83:3

stonewalling (15 -
60:18

stop (4] - 53:20,
90:10, 231:10, 239:18

stopped {1] - 197:19

storage 2 - 41:2,
46:7

stores 21 - 13:8,
167:8

Storm ] - 34:17

storm [25] - 23:25,
24:10, 32:21, 33:2,
34:3, 34:14, 34:19,
35:9, 37:3, 374,
37:12,60:12, 72:11,
76:23, 105:5, 106:6,
125:17, 195:9,
195:13, 195:14,
195:16, 212:5

story 4] - 31:8, 31:9,
132:19, 152:20

straight ) - 80:17

strategic (1] - 13:16

strategically (11-
i2:21

strategies 6} -
94:19, 105:3, 105:5,
105:8, 106:8, 106:10

strategy [71 - 38:24,
39:3, 40:15, 43:14,
1056:12, 105:14,
105:19

street12) - 16:22,
35:23, 35:24, 36:22,

ROY

37:14, 72:10, 75:2,
86:20, 88:3, 124:18,
244:13

Street 9 - 30:24,
31:2, 52:23, 53:14,
53:15, 88:16, 124:15,
126:3, 126:4

street-oriented [1] - _

86:20

streets (12 - 16:13,
34:14, 365, 37:23,
67:21, 124:16,
124:21, 124:22,
125:9, 134:13,
135:21, 143:3

strengthened (1] -
202:24

strengthening {17 -
121:8

strict 1] - 89:21

strictly (13 - 82:7

stringent 1] - 35:11

strong [5] - 88:3,
154:9, 157:8, 167:21,
175:14

stronger 1] - 155:8

strongly 5] - 27:4,
095:3, 116:7, 118:9,
190:17

structural 3] - 64:9,
122:23, 123:17

structured [1} -
1472

structures [1] -

2126

struggling (1] -
150:21

studied [1] - 63:4

studies 171- 32:15,
72:15,96:2, 97:17,
99:13, 99:18, 13%:15

Study (1) - 140:2

study [ - 126:12,
125:14, 125:186,
132:24, 140:3,
165:15, 218:11

stuff)- 213:9

stunted 1] - 204:14

Subcommitiee (1] -
66.7

subcommittee [1] -
181:19

subjecty)- 115:18

submitted 1j- 17:14

subsidies 1] -
100:23

subsidy 21- 110:5,
110:8

substantial 2] -
17:18, 159:25

substantive [2] -

128:15, 129:18
substitute [2) -
70:20, 71:6
" suburban 2] -
87:13, 1677
subway [4) - 877,
90:10, 90:16, 90:20
succeed 1] - 165;9
successful [5] -
74:3, 121:20, 220:4,
220:8, 235:9, 246:13
succumb (1] - 205:4
suffer(y- 135:14
suffered §1 - 103:8
suffering (1] -
133:22
suffers 2] - 23:14,
23:23
suggest s} - 45:13,
77:3, 205:5, 228:6
suggested (1] -
79:25

* Suitable (1} - 104:24

suitable [3) - 45:21,
82:3, 83:11

sum [3)- 69:12,
88:10, 240:13

summary [2] - 64:15,
138:25

summer [3] - 42:15,
44:8, 146:9

Sunday [3] - 132:18,
197:9

Sunday's [1}- 31:8

Sunnyside/
Woodside [1] - 56:21

supervision 11 -
16:24 .

supplemental'[‘l] -
168:17

supply 4 - 139:21,
139:25, 14122,
141:23

support18} - 14:18,
74:5, 117:11, 119:8,
160:2, 172:22,
175:15, 176:16,
176:18, 1822, _
193:24, 1985, 212:3,
228:10, 228:16,
236:22, 240:15, 243:6

supported (2] -
1646, 174:5

‘supporting 3] -
116:8, 164:9, 179:5

supportive 13-
18:19

supports [1] - 160:5

surface [7] - 62,20,
138:24 '

surfaces (17 - 33:7

surprised 1] -
222:12

surrogate {1] -
154:24

surrounded (3] -
23:12, 86:22, 209:12

surrounding (9] -
15:3, 39:16, 95:8,
114:3, 114:13, 143:6,
143:16, 146:21, 173:6

survey (2] - 33:19,.
34:2

surveys 7 - 221:23,
225:25

survive [1]- 129:2

Susan [1] - 84:21

Susanna 3] -
144:22, 148:18,
148:20

sustainability 8] -
103:3, 103:14,
104:20, 104:22,
107:4, 162:5, 190:20,
2089

sustainable (16] -
15:15, 22:5, 35:9,
87:9, 103:11, 103:18,
105:11, 105:20,
105:22, 106:21,
109:12, 267:15,
231:15, 238:19,
238:25, 240:17

Sustainable 13-
105:5

sustaining 13 - 88:6

swimmers [t] -
32:25

swimming [1] -
14:20

switch 7j - 23:3,
55:11, 84:18, 116:21,
120:15, 122:14, 152:2

syndrome 1] -
173:19 :

synergy [1] - 224:18

synopsis (1] - 234:7

system [18] - 33:2,
35:23, 35:24, 37:8,
37:9, 60:5, 61:3,
62:20, 63:3, 68:11,
72:11, 75:8, 96:11,
104:2, 124:2, 158:4,
195:9, 195:18

systematic [1] -
135:19

systems [t] - 34:17

T

table 5] - 23:25,
189:22, 191:4, 1919,
210:7

ALLEN & ASSOCIATES, INC., 212-840-1167

" Tac1]-75:8
" tactics ) - 205:4

tailor 1] - 29:23

tailor-made [1] -
29:23

Takp] - 36:5

takings (2} - 53:4,
53:16

talented (1) - 242:8

taller (1]- 90:3

tandem 1) - 222:21

tangible[1]- 174:6

tank 7] - 76:24,
772,779, 195:14,
196:4, 196:8

tanks 2] - 194:23,
195:2

target1} - 112:9

Task[i] - 24:21

task [3]- 25:4,
202:10, 202:17

Taub j4) - 8:7, 214:7,
214:24, 215:8

tax @3y- 129:11,
146:19, 211:19

tax-free [1] - 146:19

taxes 2] - 129:10,
20424

taxpayers [1] - 26:16

TDC2)- 7119,
203:22

team1]- 14:18

tearp1} - 146:8

technical 13 -
164:23

techniques 1j -
212:4

technology 2 -
104:9, 199:22

television 1] - -
197:13

template 1 - 168:9

ten (11} - 53:16,
90:13, 94:23, 164:2,
178:11, 183:20,
183:22, 195:13,
228:11, 244:8, 245:25

ten-minute [1j -
90:13

ten-ycar[z - 53:16,
195:13

tenant 221 - 18:13,
18:23, 38:21, 39:22,
42:7, 42:8, 4211,
43:8, 43:9, 44.2,
216:15, 216:25,
2176, 21711,
217:19, 219:20,
221:2, 221:16,
221:22, 221:24,
222:10, 225:20

)
b

et mp e e =3:00 PM



08/20/20. . cc.covn i

tenant/landlord 13 -
217:21
tenants (1] - 26:3,
42:16, 43:25, 1297,
133:24, 217:14,
221:14, 221:17,
222:18, 223:8, 225:15
tend 13- 44:24
Tenders' [3] - 7:24,
209:6, 211:22
tennis (13- 198:2
Tennis (4] - 11:19,
14:11, 30:4, 160:19
termis) - 15617,
191:8, 191:9
Terminal (11 - 121:24
terminology 1} -
147:21
terms p6} - 43:21,
52:25, 75:5, 77:22,
99:14, 108:2, 112:3,
130:14, 1537,
153:11, 157:4,
157:15, 1568:10,
216:10, 218:10
terrific 1 - 243:6
test1] - 105:17
testify s - 22:18,
29:3, 142:13, 181:3,
238:9
testifying (31 -
137:14, 233:3, 236:5
testimonies 1) -
216:2
testimony [19] -
23:5, 24:8, 29:17,
38:11, 61:25, 65:4,
77:17,95:21, 122:9,
153:16, 162:13,
165:23, 1774,
191:21, 208:14,
214:10, 218:22,
220:25, 229:18
THE 2191 - 1:2, 10:4,
11:4, 1.7, 1524,
16:5, 19:21, 21:17,
22:12,22:17, 26:21,
277, 28:17, 28:20,
28:23, 31:24, 35:18,
38:7, 38:10, 42:22,
43:3, 44:15, 45:18,
46:11, 46:20, 46:24,
50:12, 50:21, 51:3,
52:5, 53:23, 554,
65:7, 55:10, 57:19,
58:2, 58:5, 588,
58:11, 61:20, 61:24,
62:6, 65:3, 65:8,
69:17, 69:21, 69:24,
70:10, 70:13, 70:18,
70:25, 714, 718,
74:21, 77:13, 79:7,

82:12, 84:13, 84:16,
85:5, 85:8, 85:11,
88:21, 88:24, §9:4,
91:3, 91:7, 91:10,
95:13, 95:16, 96:21,
100:23, 102:16,
102:19, 107:5, 107:9,
110:20, 111:3,
191:12, 11:17,
112:15, 112:18,
112:21, 113:15,
115:21, 116:10,
116:16, 116:18,
120:10, 120:13,
122:8, 122:13,
126:18, 129:22,
130:7, 130:10,
131:19, 131:22,
131:25, 132:6, 132:9,
132:11, 133:13,
136:10, 137:9,
137:13, 137:18,
141:5, 142:10,
142:12, 144:15,
144:18, 147:10,
147:13, 14725,
148:8, 148:13,
148:15, 148:18,
148:20, 148:22,
148:25, 149:5, 1497,
149:9, 149:11,
149:14, 149:16,
149:21, 149:24,
151:24, 155:12,
157:19, 159:4, 159:6,
159:9, 162:7, 162:12,
165:22, 166:2,
168:12, 170:12,
170:25, 172:5,
174:19, 176:22,
181:2, 181:7, 181:10,
185:15, 186:10,
188:7, 188:10,
188:13, 190:22,
192:4, 194:12,
196:17, 196:20,
197:2, 198:8, 198:11,
200:13, 200:186,
203:6, 203:10,
203:12, 203:19,
205:25, 206:4, 206:6,
206:8, 208:13,
208:18, 208:20,
208:22, 208:24,
212:25, 2137,
213:10, 213:13,
213:15, 213:25,
214:14, 214:17,
214:20, 2157,
215:12, 215:15,
215:18, 215:21,
219:7, 220:15, 223:5,

ROY ALLEN & ASSOCIATES,

223:10, 224:15,
224:24, 2256, 226.9,
226:22, 226:24,
227:3,227:7,227:14,
229:9, 232:19,
232:23, 233:2, 2336,
236:3, 237:22,
237:24, 240:19,
240:24, 243:11,
243:16, 245:19,
245:21, 24524
Theatre (1] - 199:3

* Thee 1~ 106:24

themselves [4] -
18:14, 31:17, 53.7,
221:15

theoretical (1] -
224:5

therefore [2] - 83:23,
93:5

Therefore (3] - 69:8,
144:10, 174:10

they've 5] - 51:14,
52:24, 73:24, 78:3,
80:10

thinking (2] - 216:21,
238:24

third 13 - 56:20

Third 2] - 59:25,
189:23

thirds (13- 210:211

thirteen 1) - 67:3

thirty 5] - 20:13,
65:23,72:9, 164:17,
179:13

Thirty (21 - 197:12,
244:21

Thomas [1] - 148:23

Thompson [4) -
198:15, 200:18,
203:13, 203:17

thorough [1] -
218:23

thoughtfully (1] -
47:16

thousand 3] - 26:25,
155:24, 19919

thousands 7] - 61:6,
167:12, 167:14,
169:17, 175:19,
207:18, 209:18

thousandth 1] -
122:3

threatening [1] -
119:7

Three (21 - 82:4,
186:22

three 151 - 26:22,
36:13, 50:15, 63:10,
87:3, 89:5, 108:10,
113:14, 126:16,

INC. r

151:7, 168:22, 193:7,
193:23, 193:25, 2347
three-bedroom (1] -
108:10

three-minute [1] -
50:15

thriving [5)- 71:23,
T2:17, 74:3, 152:25,
160:14

throughout [¢] -
75:13, 82:9, 106:17,
172:19, 174:15,-
17416

throughs (1] -
225:23

Tik 2 - 36:5, 75:8

Tik-Tac-Toe {1 -
75:8

Tik-Tak-Toe[1] -
36:5

Tim 2] - 168:16,
172:7

timeline (11 - 217:16

timely (4] - 21:14,
64:19, 64:21, 64:23

timing 1] - 219:23

Timothy 21 - 1667,
172:14

TIMOTHY [7 - 6:17,
172:12 )

Tishman[11- 1:13

title (1] - 49:20

TOBY [1]- 3:9

Toby (1 -29:2

today {3an - 12:12,
16:16, 22:19, 25:25,
26:4, 29:15, 30:17,
62:18, 71:20, 72:24,
92:15, 99:13, 115:11,
123:5, 123:7, 1268,
143:2, 152:13,
152:21, 163:13,
153:16, 154:10,
164:14, 166:11,
171:4, 174:18, 175:6,
180:24, 183:17,
197:18, 200:3, 214:5,
219:24, 236:18,
237:19, 238:9, 238:23

Today [3) - 197:21,
217:18, 219:25

Toe [2] - 36:5, 75:8

together [16] - 1415,
43:15, 88:10, 96:8,
14411, 192:25,
199:7, 224:13, 225:2,
225:5, 230:9, 232:14,
241:7, 245:7, 245:11,
245:14

token 1) - 182:10

tolied [1] - 39:23

~

Tomis] - 215:21,
2197, 219:9, 226:10,
226:25

TOM j25) - 8:8,
215:22, 21914,
219:22, 220:3,
220:10, 220:14,
221:12, 221:21,
222:5,222:9, 222:21,
2232, 223:8, 223:22,
224:7, 224:22, 2253,
225:13, 225:17,
226:2, 226:8, 226:18,
226:23, 2275

tomorrow 1] - 186:8

tons [4] - 78:12,

-81:18, 123:19, 209:18

Tony 1] - 79:2

took [2) - 40:10,
127:15

tooth (1] - 80:8

top 4] - 23:19,
196:4, 228:12, 241:19

topic [1] - 135.7

Toroy1y-2:12

tortucus 1] - 222:6

Tortuous 1] - 2227

toss [1] - 135:21

total i3] - 27:18,
107:22, 237:8

touch 1} - 123:7

towards 13 - 29:18,
44:7, 59:11

town [4} - 13:13,
56:15, 89:24, 197:25

Town i1 - 245:5

toxic 2] - 211:3,
212:14

toxins (1) - 210:2

trade 4} - 20:8,
147:5, 161:24, 163:20

Trade {21 - 76:9,
137:12

trade-offs [1] -
161:24

trades (5] - 121:5,
121:7, 121:16, 1226,
212:2

Trades [4] - 5:6, 5:9,
117:7, 120:23

traditionally [1] -
23:2

Traiffic (31 - 21:8,
62:17, 93:22

traffic (351 - 21:11,
59:7, 59:9, 59:15,
62:14, 66:17, 66:25,
679, 69:12, 91:24,
93:2, 93:9, 93:24,
94:5, 94:11, 9720,
08:8, 98:11, 98:23,

212-840-1167

~ . - -7 sheets




99:13, 100:13,
100:19, 1013, 101:5,
101:8, 101:11,
101:19, 10312,
146:16, 214:8,
214:25, 21562,
239:10, 244:19

trails p1] - 143:3

train (4] - 190:5,
190:6, 234:18

Train 2 - 145:24,
145:25

trained 12) - 123:4,
130:13

Training [2] - 234.16,
2355

training {3 - 168:4,
235:8, 23525

transcription 1] -
24715

transfer (10] - 78:9,
78:11, 78:13, 79:18,
80:5, 80:7, 80:11,
81:17,81:22, 84:4

transform (11- 1037

transformation 1} -
1562:19

transit 9 - 12:8,
23:9, 87:5, 88:18,
a0:21, 114:23,
163:25, 240:5, 240:12

' transit-oriented 1] -

240:12

transition (1 -
193:22

transmission {1} -
210:15

transparency [11 -
202:18

transportation {7] -
12:8, 62:15, 64:25,
95:4, 238:25, 239:16,
240:17

Transportation [g] -
20:24, 59:24, 66:4,
66:6, 686:4, 69:5

travel [2)- 18:25,
140:23

travelers (1] - 193:22

Travelers 1] - 64:20

treated (1] - 195:14

treating 31 - 1068,
136:24, 136:25

treatment 5] - 33:8,
105:7, 106:7, 146:3,
191:22

tremendous 1] -
163:20

trend 11 - 173:13

Triangle [5]- 87:4,
134:19, 143:25,

ROY

85 of 97 el

189:6, 190:18, 190:19

tried (2) - 817,
197:20

triggers [1] - 59:20

trip 1 - 92:5

trips (1] - 95:2

trouble (1] - 129:4

troubling [1] -
189:18

trucking (1] - 128:10

trucks [11- 125:21

true [7] - 93:4,
1561:21, 175:24,
204:15, 204:21,
209:16, 24715

truly @) - 176:12,
176215, 190:2

trust) - 171:25

try (8] - 44:11, 45:8,
78:16, 78:19, 110:13,
214:12, 219:5, 230:17

trying 111 - 61:5,
126:5, 126:6, 126:15,
156:16, 187:16,
187:18, 200:7, 217:5,
231:14

Trying (1] - 206:12

Tully [ - 4:11,
71:13, 71:15, 75:12,
81:5, 123:22, 194:20

tune 1} - 99:4

turn iz - 58:15,
200:7

turming 2] - 82:21,
113:23

twelve 21 - 128:17,
132:19

twenty (131 - 20:13,
25:14, 39:22, 66:18,
107:19, 109:3, 109:9,
109:19, 110:7, 125:4,
150:9, 195:13

Twenty [21- 125:3,
180:14

Twenty-one [1] -
180:14

twenty-one {1} -
66:18

Two ;- 180:18,
192:18, 199:19

two 48] - 14:9,
14:14, 22:18, 23:10,
24:6, 31:9, 31:16,
36:12, 36:15, 36:24,
36:25, 38:5, 41:5,
56:23, 57:6, 62:18,
63:10, 64:6, 64:9,
64:13, 67:10, 75:14,
76:6, 78:6, 81:18,
100:24, 108:10,
12412, 124:20,

ALLEN & ASSOCIATES,

127:3, 128:5, 150:3,
153:14, 15722,
158:20, 164:3,
177:19, 177:24,
182:17, 182:20,
192:24, 210:21,

'216:17, 230:9, 23229,

232:14
two-and-a-half (1] -
64:6
two-hour (1] - 164:3

" two-thirds (1} -

210:21
type 3] - 45:24,
78:22,210:17
types [2] - 12:15,
78:19

U

U.sm-11:19,
14:12, 14:13, 21:25,
30:4, 103:21, 160:21

ultimately {4] -
134:19, 182:9,
182:21, 185:13

ULURP 1171 - 1:5,
10:23, 42:17, 48:7,
48:9, 73:6, 73.7,
111:9, 154:25,
157:25, 184:14,
220:4, 222:15,
222:16, 223:5, 2237,
225:16

umbrella (11 - 166:15

unacceptable [1] -
143:20

unconditional [1] -
179:9

undeniable 1] -
114:3

under [15] - 34:23,
48:10, 52:8, 54:8,
54:11, 58:18, 59:12,
59:21, 150:6, 155:2,
169:14, 186:25,
195:25, 196:6, 217:18

under-used 1] ~
169:14

underestimated {1 -
140:11

underlying [1] -
1389

underperforming (1]

47:22, 139:15

undertaking (1] -
205:3

underway [1] -
216:12

unforeseen [3] -
93:24, 98:2, 98:8

unfortunate 2] -
169:24

Unfortunately (3] -
73:17, 197:18, 209:15

unfortunately 2] -
48:4, 218:2

unidentified 1] -
209:24

unified 2 - 182:16,
192:19

Union 13- 209:8

unionis]- 71:18,
117:9, 117:14, 1217,
121:15, 180:10

unions (3] - 166:16,
176:11, 235:24

unique [2] - 67:5,
103:7

unite (1] - 242:13

United (47 - 135:9,
163:23, 164:4, 172:19

units (17} - 25:14,
57:2, 107:18, 107:22,
108:10, 115:17,
150:18, 160:11,
161:13, 167:15,
178:15, 186:16,
187:2, 211:9, 212:15,
226:13

universally 11 -
223:24

University 4 - 1:10,
12125, 235:10, 240:9

unlawful (11-61:13

unless 2] - 75:18,
221:15

unmitigated [3] -
597, 62:24, 92:24

unprecedented (2] -
63:2, 64:25, 118:13

unprotected 1] -
2057

unrealized [1] -
114:25

unreasonable [13 -
183:21

S161:7 ; :—?-;SONM -
Understood {1] - i
Unsafe [1] - 69:13
188:5 .
unsightly (13- 12:12
understood 3] - Unsignatized {1 -
35:22, 101:2, 220:22 g o
66:7
undertake 2] - ntreated i1l -
104:19, 205:12 1;5,1';“ e
undertaken 2] - )
INC.,

unusual [1] - 89:21
unwilling (1] - 218:4
up [48] - 13:4, 35:24,
36:15, 37:11, 37:13,
42:9, 60:7, 68:20,
70:19, 70:20, 71:5,
71:16, 76:5, 78:25,
80:14, 88:17, 97:6,
98:9, 100:3, 103:15,
107:21, 107:25,
108:4, 113:22, 114:5,
114:12, 119:15,
119:23, 123:5,
125:18, 126:8, 140:8,
143:14, 147:15,
153:15, 154:22,
1843, 184:11,
18%:17, 202:25,
222:14, 227:15,
238:14, 239:17,
241:9, 243:18, 244:11
upgrade 1} - 35:15
upper i - 112:11
urban 16] -~ 15:12,
15:13, 15:19, 16:9,
85:21, 85:24, 86:20,
87:20, 88:3, 113:20,
153:21, 154:8,
161:10, 190:3, 204:6,
205:3
Urban - 10:18,
10:19, 113:12,
152:19, 178:19,
178:23

urbanismi) - 104:4

urge 5] - 112:7,
165:17, 208:11,
228:3, 229:6

urges [1]- 203:3

urging {13 - 166:18

use-specific 1] -
41:16

useful |71 - 82:18,
198:4

uses [10] - 12:18,
12:20, 16:14, 43:10,
87:22, 104:2, 159:21,
167:7, 193:19, 230:23

USTA 2 - 14:10,
200:5

usualy- 173:13

utilize (13- 140:4

utmosti} - 207:2

\'

Vai[1 - 148:5

Valley (2 - 23:18,
29:7

valley 5] - 13:5,
29:11, 30:13, 37:21,
757

212-840-1167

et g s w3100 PM




08/20/20.. o ..o ...

valleys 1] - 37:19

valuable (4] - 12:24,
39:15, 80:13, 158:6

value [8) - 26:19,
40:21, 40:22, 50:9,
54:4 754,775,
83:18

valued j2 - 51:25,
52:3

values [1] - 154:6

Van 4] - 58:21,
59:5, 619, 66:15,
67:4, 67.7,67:12,
68:16, 68:20, 94:3,
97:7, 99:16, 101:23,
102:6

Vanderbilt (1) - 1:12

vanish [1]- 82:2

vanishes (1] -
150:17

variety (1] - 209:20

various [2] - 76:12,
242:16

Vecchio 1) - 232:15

Veeregowda [5] -
213:14, 21420,
214:23, 215:8

VEEREGOWDA 2] -
214:21, 215:14

VEEREGOWDA.......

vehicle 21 - 99:15,
225:22

vehicles 11-64:22

vehicular 7] - 92:2,
92:12, 94:11, 95:4,
100:19, 231:10,
231:24

venue f1] - 185:10

venues 2] - 23:14,
28:2

vetted (1] - 96:13

vetting ] - 52:25

viable [7] - 25:6,
25:23, 74:13, 131:14,
143.7, 169:16, 174:3

vibrant{7] - 12:2,
23:10, 74:17, 103:10,
154.9, 204:17, 211:5

Vice [12]- 2:6, 3.7,
4:11, 7.5, 7:9, 7:14,
8:5, 71:13, 181:17,
192:16, 213:20,
214:24

vicinity 1j- 67:18

victims [4) - 134:4,
134:8, 135:11, 205:6

Victor(1]- 213:11

video [1] - 34:4

views 13- 113:5

Vincent 71 - 209:2,
2135

violate 1] - 187:12

violated 1] - 187:20

violates [2] - 59:23,
60:9

violation (2] - 135:3,
135:19

virtual (1] - 189:8

virtually [3) - 24:4,
47:21, 221:24

virtue {11~ 193:10

vis 2] - 95:25

vis-a-vis[1] - 85:25

vision j12] - 15:15,
25:7, 8522, 86:4,
144:8, 163:3, 197:16,
197:23, 204:11,
205:11, 230:8, 230:17

visit[1]- 22:6

visiting [1] - 164:7

visitors [3] - 14:25,
22:8, 163:21

visual {11 - 189:4

vital (17 - 193:11

vocally 15 - 79:3

voice 2] - 31:18,
143:12

VOICE 41 - 85.7,
85:9, 132:10, 213:8

voiced 2] - 144:12,
229:19

voices [1] - 116:7

VOICES 1] - 243:15

volumes [1] - 92:12

volunteers (1] -
192:19

Vote (1] - 148:6

vote 6] - 111:13,
165:20, 166:19,
180:12, 182:16, 185:2

voted 4] - 180:14,
180:16, 182:21, 220:8

Voters (21 - 7.7,
188:20

votes {1)- 111:15

W

WIMBE (2] - 202:10,
202:20

WIMBE's [1] - 202:11

WIMBES 1] - 202:23

wage (3)- 119:4,
123:3, 210:24

wages [51- 167:4,
168:5, 168:6, 1768,
210:23

Wait11-69:18

wait (1] - 126:13

waiting [1] - 151:15

ROY ALLEN & ASSOCIATES,

walk 51 - 12:12,
87:6, 90:13, 225:23,
231:13

walk-throughs 1] -
22523

walkable [2] - 86:19,
87:14

walking 2] - 30:6,
231:16

wall 2] - 15:2, 34:15

Wall [4) - 30:24,
31:2, 126:3

wandered 11 - 31:10

Wang (3] - 227:18,
227:23, 229:9

WANG [1] - 227:21

......... 22711~ 8:10
wants [3) - 126:9,
142:25, 147:20
WARD 11- 117:2
Ward 5] - 112:24,
116:20, 116:25,
117:6, 120:11

................. 117 111- 54
Washington [3] -
1:14, 197:18, 244:4
Waste [41- 1057
waste 71 - 78:12,
78:13, 80:5, 80:7,
106:7, 146:7, 210:3
wasfieful [1]- 198:4
waster (17- 79:18
watch [1] - 188:2
watchdog 1] -
236:13
watching 1] - 30:4
water (36} - 23:25,
24:10, 33:3, 33:18,
34:17, 37:3, 38:3,
60:5, 60:12, 76:14,
105:6, 105:7, 106:4,
106:6, 106:7, 106:9,
139:21, 139:25,
140:5, 140:16,
140:17, 140:19,
189:22, 191:4, 191:5,
191:9, 191:12,
19116, 191:19,
191:22, 191:24,
191:25, 195:20,
210:7, 210:8, 212:5
Water (1] - 60:10
waterfront (9 - 14:4,
86:10, 88:18, 161:16,
189:14, 230:21,
230:23, 245:9, 245:13
waterways [2] -
114:13, 238:16
ways {3} - 140:3,

INC.,

152:20, 239:14
wayside [1] - 129:8
WBC 2 - 202:13,

203:3
week (5] - 40.6, 97:8,

128:13, 128:24,

197:16
weekends (11 - 95:2
weeks [3] - 14:9,

-14:14, 41:10

weights 1] - 34:9
Weinstein [3] -
206:8, 206:9, 206:22
WEINSTEIN [2 -
206:12, 206:17
WEINSTEIN.............

7:20

well-trained [1] -
130:13

Wellington 1] -
241:11

wells [3] - 139:6,
139:25, 140:2

WEMPA 1] - 198:17

Wempa (6)- 192:7,
197:3, 198:12,
198:19, 227:10,
22716

713

west[1] - 204:19

westbound 111 -
67:12 _

western (1) - 19:14

wheat1]- 22:14

Wheels (1] - 2355

WHEREOF [1] -
24717

White [1] - 62:17

Whitehouse [1] -
172:16

Whitestone [5] -
67:7, 68:16, 80:17,
81:12, 97:7

who'd 1] - 19:24

whole (] - 24:16,
143:7, 153:11,
212:12, 223:20,
230:15

wholesale [31- 45:3,
160:24, 223:16

Wickin) - 233:4

wide 3] - 33:12,
115:24, 160:7

widenings 21 - 92:4,
097

widespread (1] -
189:19

Wilkin [¢] - 192:8,

212-840-

197:4, 198:14,
200:17, 200:23,
229:12
WILKIN 21 - 200:20,
203:8
WILKIN.....ccorrcrranne
............... 2001 -7:16
WILLETS [11- 1:6
Willets 217} - 3:22,
5:13, 5:16, 5:24, 6:15,
10:18, 10:18, 11:12,
11:17, 12:11, 13:4,
13:9, 13:10, 13:186,
14:8, 15:4, 155,
15:11, 16:25, 17.7,
17:20, 18:3, 18:8,
18:16, 18:21, 19:3,
19:14, 21:4, 21:21,
22:3, 237, 2312,
24:5, 24:15, 25:3,
26:3, 29:7, 2911,
2223, 29:24, 30:10,
30:15, 30:19, 31:3,
31:11, 31:18, 31:22,
36:10, 36:14, 37:25,
30:4, 39:8, 39:14,
42:6, 42:10, 47:24,
49:17, 56:8, 56:25,
58:17, 62:21, 63:22,
64:6, 71:16, 71:21,
71:23,72:5, 72:7,
72:16, 73:16, 74:15,
76:25, 774, 86:5,
88:5, 92:15, 957,
100:13, 101:9,
101:10, 101:19,
103:4, 103:6, 103:12,
103:19, 103:22,
104:20, 105:12,
106:3, 107:2, 167:16,
113:5, 114:5, 114:14,
114:24, 115:16,
117:11, 11718,
118:11, 118:22,
118:25, 119:9,
119:24, 120:4, 122:4,
123:8, 123:10,
123:13, 123:16,
123:20, 123:23,
124:3, 125:7, 125:13,
127:6, 132:17,
133:19, 133:22,
134:10, 134:16,
135:15, 135:16,
137:2, 138:8, 138:18,
139:24, 140:13,
143:2, 143:11,
143:21, 144:7,
144:24, 145:15,
153:8, 160:4, 160:24,
162:4, 163:3, 163:9,
163:15, 164:13,

1167

v - -7 sheets




165:15, 165:20,
166:19, 167:9,
167:11, 168:20,
169:9, 169:12,
172:23, 175:15,
175:18, 176:6, 177:5,
177:23, 178:3,
179:23, 180:5, 180.7,
189:13, 189:15,
190:2, 192:16,
192:21, 192:22,
193:3, 193:16, 194:6,
197:22, 197:25,
198:5, 201:6, 201:22,
202:25, 204:10,
204:12, 204:16,
207:6, 208:10,
209:10, 209:15,
209:17, 210:11,
211:4, 212:6,.212:10,
212:12, 212:22,
218:12, 225:22,
229:16, 230:10,
230:13, 231:9,
231:13, 231:19,
232:8, 232:11,
232:12, 232:16,
232:18, 23317,
234:22, 236:20,
238:11, 239:12,
240:8, 241:8, 241:18,
241:24, 242:14,
242:19, 244:24,
245:11, 245:13,
246:19

willing [9] - 26:11,
26:12, 40:9, 40:12,
42:2, 83:11, 126:23,
128:14, 129:18

willingness [2] -
112:4, 157:11

WILLS (31 - 26:24,
28:7, 28:22

Wils 4) - 22:21,
28:18, 38:19, 51:9

WILS 21 - 23:6,
27:15

.............. 23p1-3:6
wind 13~ 115:22
winning [1]- 212:13
wins[1]- 227
winterp}- 72:14
wish 1 - 45:10
withstand 1] -

195:10
WITNESS 1] -

247:17
women g} - 19:10,

173:11, 173:13,

174:6, 201:3, 201:25,

202:5, 203:2

ROY ALLEN & ASSOCIATES,

Women 6] - 7:17,
180:8, 200:24,
200:25, 201:23,
202:22

women-owned [1] -
19:10

wonderful {7] - 243:8

wondering 2] -
77:21,100:9

Wong 4] - 8:7,
214:7,214:24, 215:8

word [3] - 26:12,
97:22, 12421

worker{11- 17310

Workers 31 - 5:14,
5:17, 133:21

workers j33] - 18:16,
18:23, 18:25, 19:18,
22:8, 26:3, 27:17,
27.25, 28:3, 39:4,
117:10, 118:22,
119:3, 134:9, 136:2,
136:7, 146:25,
150:13, 155:24,
156:5, 156:8, 156:18,
1575, 165:2, 166:17,
167:5, 173:5, 1767,
180:7, 190:16, 205:8,
205:17, 210:24

workers'[2] - 119:9,
167:23

Workforce 2] -
165:6, 234:16

workforce [7] -
71:18, 85:18, 1577,
167:22, 180:6,
216:17, 233:15

works [3] - 44:13,
90:2, 102:13

world 8] - 14:9,
15:2, 129:12, 190:19,
205:22, 207:8, 242:5

World [z] - 75:22,
76:9

world-class 2] -
15:2, 190:19

worried [2] - 68:18,
68:21

worse [2] - 114:9,
189:21

worsen [1] - 239:11

worsta) - 72:6,
126:10, 239:8, 239:9

Worst [11- 93:4

worth [43- 275,
51:17, 68:5, 216:6

written 5] - 17:14,
39:25, 60:16, 138:25,
246:2

wrongful {2} - 135:5,
135:11

'Wyck 114 - 58:21,
59:5, 61:10, 66:15,
67:5, 67:7,67:13,
68:16, 68:20, 94.3,
977, 99:16, 101:23,
102:6

Wyck-Whitestone-
Northern[1}- 68:16

Wylde i51- 152:4,
152:10, 157:21,
235:23, 23524

WYLDE [g) - 152:9,
155:18, 156:10,
157:24, 158:14, 159:8

Y

Yankee [2] - 14:15,
121:23

yards [2] - 81:23,
82:21

Yards 121 - 5223,
121:24

YARIN 51 - 5:18,
138:5, 141:12,
141:15, 141:19, 1427

Yarin [z] - 137:24,
138:6

Yasveld [1] - 84:25

year [38] - 14:12,
15:6, 19:8, 24:2,
32:19, 33:22, 35:25,
39:19, 53:16, 81:24,
82:21, 86:2, 92:8,
96:7, 96:17, 100:16,
113:11, 123:20,
127:2, 128:4, 128:12,
132:17, 140:10,
150:16, 151:14,
170:22, 177:18,
172:14, 193:5,
195:13, 209:19,
212:20, 225:21,
237:20, 244:16, 2454

year's (1] - 94:7

year-around [1] -
156

years {43] - 13:11,
19:6, 33:25, 34:21,
43:15, 62:15, 62:25,
65:24, 71:17, 72:9,
74:9, 114:9, 115:25,
125:3, 125:4, 1273,
128:5, 133:23, 137:4,
138:16, 140:21,
146:18, 151:4, 151:8,
163:20, 164:17,
189:17, 192:18,
194:7, 19712, 189:8,
199:18, 202:25,

INC.,

209:21, 218:16,
236:15, 242:3, 244:6,
244:12, 245:3

YORK 31 - 1:2,
2474, 2476

York [114] - 1:10,
1:18, 2:3, 3.7, 3:10,
3:14, 3:16, 4:15, 4:17,
55, 5:8,6:7, 6:13, .
7.7, 7114, 7:25, 8:9,
12:5, 15:8, 22:5, 29:2,
30:5, 30:6, 30:21,
30:25, 31:9, 32:25,

47:10, 4T:17, 47:22,

48:6, 54:13, 60:5,
62:14, 62:17, 63:20,
63:24, 65:23, 68:3,
72:8, 78:7, 78:13,
82:5, 86:20, 89:21,
94:20, 94:24, 103:7,
109:25, 113:23,
114:18, 117:7,
117:10, 118:8,
119:14, 120:22,
122:24, 123:16,
123:18, 125:25,
129:3, 130:23,
130:25, 134:15,
135:4, 139:21,
139:25, 144:25,
147:17, 150:15,
152:11, 156:5, 163:5,
163:17, 163:20,
163:22, 1647,
164:11, 164:25,
165:19, 166:14,
166:25, 167:17,
171:20, 172:25,
173:21, 175:12,
175:14, 175:23,
178:25, 1797,
188:19, 197:8,
198:20, 199:21,
199:22, 199:23,
200:9, 201:8, 201:17,
203:4, 207:8, 2079,
209:9, 209:13,
210:24, 212:11,
230:3, 239:7, 241:15,
241:17, 247:12
Yorker 1] - 150:24
Yorkers [6] - 8:20,
122:5, 197:10,
236:12, 236:16,
236:17
Yorks'f] - 121:8
young (7] - 31:10,
122:5, 132:22,
133:11, 151:16,
233:23, 24112
yourself [31 - 50:16,
50:17, 71:5

YVETTE [21 - 10:6,
116
Yvette[y- 2:17

z

Zero 1]~ 121:23

Zip 13- 94:21

ZMQ 13- 10:9

zone [2] - 146:23,
189:8

zoned p]- 41:21

zoning [81- 10:16,
15:11, 15:18, 54:12,
85:22, 105:16, 224:19

ZRQ - 10:10

212-840-1167

t——r —ww w300 PM




i
i
1
1
i
i
¥
i
1
i




APPENDIX K.2

WRITTEN COMMENTS RECEIVED
ON THE WILLETS POINT DGEIS
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CHAIR.
HIRAM MONSERRATE
COUNGE. MEMBER. 1% DISTRICT VETERANS COMMITTES
?:Er nm‘grﬂou ::.zm DLACK. EATIND fc ASIAN CAUCLS
EAST ELMEURST, MY 11367
'CRL: [71) 25-3HY
FAX: (718) 105-4145 OF cozjm::; s
IMRL & CREVIFNAL RRSTIGES
0 CITY HALT OFFIEE . Tae CITY OF NEW YORK R,
250 BROKIZAAY, ROOM 1748
S YORK, BTV 10007 STATE & PRDBRAL LSCITATION
TEL: (212) 7065862 )
FAX: LY #42-77S (VT RLICHIS
August 12, 2008

Commisstoner Amanda M. Burden
NYC Department of City Planning
22 Reade Street

New York, New York 10007-1216

Dear Commissioner Burden:

We write to share with you our absolute opposition to the current Willets Point
Development Plan.

The project that comes hafors the Department of City Planning on August 13Mis
far from the best our city can offer for a long-term plan that will affect hundreds of
thousands of residents for decades to come. Unfortunarely, this is & product of a flawed
process that has continuously ignored the requests of the community in pursuit of a top-
down planning process that sets a dangerons precedent for large-scale development
prejects citywide.

Since the first community meetings of the Flushing redevelopment process, when
community residents expressed a desire fo include the fron Triangle in any long-term
development plans, the details of this plan have been determined not by residents, but by
the Economic Development Corporation.

This state of affairs is not for a lack of community feedback. On the contrary, the
community has been outspoken in its attempts to work with the EDC to 1esolve what it
considers to be gaping holes in the plan. First and forernost, despite a two year, two-tiered
RFP process o determine 2 developer, the comtunity has yet to be informed of who will
be responsible for the project’s implementation. Additionally, the community has unified ' I
around ant agenda calling for a plan that takes eminent domain off the table in all , I
acquisition negotiations, a guarantee that fifty percent of new housing created will be '
affordable, a comprehensive relocation and compensation plan for current small business
owners and employees and a community benefits agreements that includes a congestion
titigation plam.



Despite these community outerys fot a proactive, rather than reactionary, mole in
the plaoning process, the EDC has refused to provide details in regards to community
concerns. This lack of communication has resulted in deep opposition within the
community. Residents, community leaders, effordable housing advocates, and current
business owners and employees have unified around their similar demand for - quite
simply — more information.

This trajectary is documented in the plan’s first step in the ULURP process. The
vote in the representative community board (CB 7) was held after five hours of intense
debate and passed by a slim margin — but orly after Deputy Mayor Lieber wrote that he
would address the Board’s concerns, which miror those mentioned above. However, to
date these assurances have vet to tum nto answers. Rather, the ULURP calendar goes
forward and the commaunity’s requests continue to fall on deaf cars,

As members of the City Council, we are deeply disappointed that the process thus
far has, in effect, negated previous efforts to create a standard for community engagement
in city development projects. Simply put, we will not allow the Willets Point model to ..
become a precedent for future development projeets in the city.

&
We recognize that the Administration has made a significant improvement to this
project by committing that any new jobs created at the site will be quality jobs, However,
as of today there are no commitments that either existing workers or residents of the
surrounding neighborhoods are slated to receive any priority or set-asides for the
permanent jobs created as 4 result of redevelopment.

Before this project proceeds to a doomed fate in the City Council, we strongly

. urge the Administration to come to the table and work with us to address and resolve the
issues of the Willet Point community. We strongly believe that inclusive planning
procedures mnd economic development can be mutually beneficial to the city as a whole
and the surrounding communities, rather than exclusive. We lock forward to working
with you to make this ideal a reality.

Sincerely,
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Council Member District 21 Council Member District 19
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Commenter #3
THE ASSEMBLY

STATE OF NEW YORK

ALBANY
COMMITTEES
NETTIE MAYERSCGHN Heaith
Assemblywoman 27™ District ’ Labor
ALBANY QFFICE
Room 748, Legislative Office Building,
Albany, New York 12248
(518) 455-4404 .
DISTRICT OFFICE
159-06 7157 Avenue
Flushing, New York 11365 . . .
(718) 969-1508 - Willets Point Redevelopment Testimony

City Planning Commission
Wednesday, August 13, 2008

As the Assemblywoman representing Willets Point, I want to encourage
the city planning commission to support this long overdue development
of Willets Point. The creation of this Urban Renewal Area is a much
appreciated signal of the City’s commitment to improving the “Iron
Triangle”. This mixed use plan improves the environmental conditions
in the area, creates much needed-affordable and market rate housing, and
expands the Flushing Meadow Park destination. For too long, this
valued area has been a source of grief to the surrounding communities.

The negative impact on the environment has been substantial. The Jjunk
yards, garbage and stagnant water have made willets point one of the
most undesirable locations in the Borough. The proximity to the
waterfront and Flushing Meadows Corona Park only exacerbates the
very serious negative environmental impacts.

I think it is important to the entire area and the borough that we work to
revitalize this location. We have an opportunity to turn this blight on
our environment and community into a development, which provides
Jobs for area residents and enhances the neighboring recreational and
cultural facilities. The Willets Point Urban Renewal Area presents an
opportunity to make significant improvements in a long underutilized
area. These improvements will not only create a significant windfall for
the City, it has the potential to positively impact on the lives of
thousands of Queens residents.



This development plan provides 5,500 new units of housing, with 1,100
set aside for affordable housing, new retail, recreational and school
space and creates 20,000 new construction jobs and 6,100 permanent
jobs in the retail, convention and hotel portions of the plan. Compare
that to the mess we have now, and I think the benefits are obvious.

I congratulate the city on their agreement with the unions, ensuring
reasonable wage and benefit standards for all jobs created, thereby
enabling working families to remain in our communities and not force
them to flee to the more affordable suburbs. In addition, I applaud the
city’s commitment to ensuring that 20% of total dollar value of
construction contracts will be awarded to minority owned firms; 5% to
Women owned companies and 25% reserved for queens based
companies.

I believe that if the overall plan is examined in the context of the
surrounding Flushing, College Point and Corona communities, the
benefits of this project will be enormous.

I am therefore hopeful that this redevelopment will move forward
quickly. But let me say this, we are also mindful of the existing
businesses in the Willets Point community, These businesses should be
treated fairly, and the City must do everything possible to ensure their
relocation in as smooth and painless a transition as possible. I am much
encouraged by the creation of a dedicated Business Relocation and
Workforce Assistance Plan for the area businesses, and I commend
EDC and the Department of Small Business Services for all that they
have done so far to assist these businesses. I am sure they will continue
to work with the business community to get them relocated.

I look forward to continuing to work with Mayor Bloomberg, Borough
President Marshall, EDC and former Borough President Shulman to
ensure that this very, very important project is successful.

Thank You.



Commenter #2

HELEN M. MARSHALL 7 (718) 286-3000
TDD (718) 286-2656

PRESIDENT -
: TELECOPIER (718) 286-2885

CITY OF NEW YORK
OFFICE OF THE

PRESIDENT OF THE BOROUGH OF QUEENS
120-55 QUEENS BOULEVARD
KEW GARDENS, NEW YORK 11424-1015

QUEENS BOROUGH PRESIDENT HELEN MARSHALL TESTIMONY TO
CITY PLANNING COMMISSION ON WILLETS POINT
AUGUST 13, 2008

GOOD AFTERNOON, | AM QUEENS BOROUGH PRESIDENT HELEN
MARSHALL.

WILLETS POINT IS AT THE HEART OF MANY OF THE BEST THINGS
"IN QUEENS: |
v THE U.S. NATIONAL TENNIS CENTER
v HOME OF THE METS
v FLUSHING MEADOWS CORONA PARK AND ITS MANY
- RECREATIONAL FACILITIES AND CULTURAL INSTITUTIONS
v IT IS FLANKED BY THE VIBRANT COMMUNITIES CORONA,
EAST ELMHURST AND DOWNTOWN FLUSHING |
v EASY ACCESS TO BOTH OF NEW YORK CITY’S AIRPORTS
v AND IS READILY ACCESSIBLE BY MASS TRANSIT AND THE
TRANSPORTATION NETWORK SERVING THE REGION.

SINCE 1957, WHEN | CAME TO QUEENS, | HAVE SEEN WILLETS
POINT BECOME INCREASINGLY BLIGHTED AND UNSIGHTLY. THE
- NUMBERS AND TYPES OF JOBS PROVIDED THERE ARE LIMITED.

-1-



DUE TO THE ORIGINS AND HISTORIC USES OF THE AREA, THERE
ARE SERIQUS PHYSICAL AND ENVIRONMENTAL LIMITATIONS ON
THE POTENTIAL FOR HIGHER AND BETTER USES THAT WOULD BE
EXPECTED OF AN AREA SO STRATEGICALLY WELL LOCATED.

THERE IS NO DOUBT THAT THE EXISTING BUSINESSES AND
PEOPLE WHO WORK THERE PROVIDE VALUABLE SERVICES AND
GOODS. HOWEVER, THESE ACTIVITIES ARE NO LONGER
COMPATIBLE OR APPROPRIATE TO THE PROGRESS OF THE
COMMUNITIES, CULTURAL INSTITUTIONS AND RECREATIONAL
FACILITIES THAT HAVE GROWN AROUND WILLETS POINT SINCE
ITS DAYS AS AN ISOLATED “VALLEY OF ASHES".

THE WILLETS POINT DEVELOPMENT PLAN IS THE PRODUCT OF
MANY YEARS OF PLANNING. THIS PROPOSAL EVOLVED FROM
AN EXTENSIVE AND INCLUSIVE MULTIYEAR PROCESS OF
NUMEROUS SESSIONS AND TOWN HALL MEETINGS. THE RESULT
WAS THE DOWNTOWN FLUSHING DEVELOPMENT FRAMEWORK
WHICH IDENTIF.IED 'WILLETS POINT AS THE CRITICAL AND
STRATEGIC CONNECTOR BETWEEN CORONA AND FLUSHING .+

EST FCMEVEST 7%//“&@_&3;%

THE PLAN PROPOSES COMPREHENSIVE ENVIRONMENTAL
REMEDIATION OF THE AREA, NEW REGIONAL ECONOMIC
ACTIVITY WITH A GREATER NUMBER OF QUALITY EMPLOYMENT
OPPORTUNITIES, COMPLEMENTARY RETAIL AND SERVICES. AND
OF COURSE, NEW OPPORTUNITIES TO SIMPLY ENJOY MORE



LEISURELY ACITIVITIES ON THE NEW GREEN OPEN SPACES AND
ENHANCED WATERFRONT.

IN TWO WEEKS, THE EYES OF THE WORLD WILL BE ON THE USTA
| U.S. OPEN AT THE NEARBY NATIONAL TENNIS CENTER. LAST
YEAR THE U.S. OPEN DREW 700,000 FANS. IN APRIL 2009, THE
GATES OF CITIFIELD AND JACKIE ROBINSON ROTOUNDA WILL
OPEN FOR THE MILLONS OF METS FANS WHO FAITHFULLY
SUPPORT THEIR TEAM. THE RECENTLY OPENED SWIMMING
POOL WILL BECOME AN EVEN MORE POPULAR SPOT WHEN THE
ADJOINING SKATING RINK IS OPENED. THE SOON TO BE
EXPANDED QUEENS MUSEUM WILL DRAW NEW VISITORS TO THE
AREA AND THE HALL OF SCIENCE, A WORLD CLASS SCIENCE
CENTER, ARE ALL PART OF THE MANY SUCH RESOURCES

SURROUNDING WILLETS POINT.

THE REDEVELOPED WILLETS POINT WILL BECOME AN ACTIVE 24-
HOUR, YEAR ROUND NEIGHBORHOOD WITH NEW RESIDENTS
BRINGING LONG TERM ECONOMIC BENEFITS TO QUEENS, NEW
YORK CITY AND THE ENTIRE REGION.

THESE APPLICATIONS WOULD:
v CHANGE THE ZONING
v CREATE A WILLETS POINT SPECIAL DISTRICT
v DESIGNATE AN URBAN RENEWAL AREA
v CREATE AN URBAN RENEWAL PLAN



THESE ACTIONS SET A VERY SPECIFIC VISION AND FRAMEWORK
FOR AN ACTIVE AND SUSTAINABLE FUTURE VERY DIFFERENT
FROM WHAT IT IS TODAY OR WOULD BE IF LEFT ALONE.

THE LANGUAGE OF THE ZONING RIEGULATIONS, SPECIAL
DISTRICT AND URBAN RENEWAL PLAN ARE VERY SPECIFIC TO
THE POINT THAT IMPORTANT FEA‘TU.RES INCLUDING STANDAI:-IDS
FOR THE SIZES AND LAYOUT OF BLOCKS AND STREETS, THE
USES TO BE ALLOWED, LOCATION OF BUILDINGS ON THE
BLOCKS, MAXIMUM BUILDING HEIGHTS AND SETBACK
REQUIREMENTS, LAYOUT AND QUALITIES OF THE EXTENSIVE
REQUIRED OPEN SPACES, LOCATION AND DESIGN OF THE
STREETS, AND CONTINUED CITY AGENCIES SUPERVISION ARE

ALL IDENTIFIED.

AS CHAIR OF THE, WILLETS POINT ADVISORY COMMITTEE, |
CONVENED ¢WOF MEETINGS AND PLANNING SESSIONS
WITH ALL OF THE LOCAL STAKEHOLDERS - ELECTED OFFICIALS,
COMMUNITY BOARDS, PROPERTY OWNERS, CIVIC AND
BUSINESS ORGANIZATIONS, THE MAYOR'S OFFICE AND SEVERAL
CITY AGENCIES THAT HAVE HELPED SHAPE THE WILLETS POINT
DEVELOPMENT PLAN. THESE MEETINGS AND PLANNING
SESSIONS MUST CONTINUE WELL AFTER THE REVIEW PROCESS

UNTIL THE PLAN IS FULLY IMPLEMENTED.



AFTER REVIEWING THE APPLICATION, PARTICIPATION IN
NUMEROUS MEETINGS, CAREFUL CONSIDERATION OF ALL
WRITTEN MATERIALS SUBMITTED TO ME, AND LISTENING TO
ALL OF THE SPEAKERS AT MY PUBLIC HEARING, | RECOMMEND
APPROVAL OF THIS APPLICATION WITH THE FOLLOWING FIFTEEN
(15) CONDITIONS TO ADDRESS THE SUBSTANTIVE ISSUES THAT

HAVE BEEN RAISED:

e THE WILLETS POINT ADVISORY COMMITTEE COMPRISED OF
THE QUEENS BOROUGH PRESIDENT, LOCAL ELECTED
OFFICIALS, REPRESENTATIVES FROM COMMUNITY BOARDS
3, 4 AND 7, AND OTHER COMMUNITY LEADERS SHOULD BE
CONTINUED FOR THE DURATION OF THE PROJECT,
INCLUDING DURING DEVELOPER SELECTION,
CONSTRUCTION, IMPLEMENTATION AND ALL OTHER
PHASES OF WILLETS POINT DEVELOPMENT;

e EDC MUST CONTINUE ITS GOOD FAITH EFFORTS WITH THE
PROPERTY OWNERS TO COME TO A FAIR AND EQUITABLE
AGREEMENT FOR THE PURCHASE OF THEIR LAND IN THE
WILLETS POINT PROJECT AREA AND EXHAUST EVERY
MEANS OF NEGOTIATIONS BEFORE CONSIDERING THE USE
OF EMINENT DOMAIN.;

e EDC MUST MAKE EVERY EFFORT TO HELP TENANT
BUSINESSES RELOCATE AND REESTABLISH THEMSELVES AS

ONGOING ENTITIES;
e EDC MUST MAKE EVERY EFFORT TO CONTACT AND HELP



THE  CURRENT  WILLETS POINT WORKERS WITH
ENHANCEMENT OF THEIR EMPLOYMENT SKILLS, FINDING
NEW EMPLOYMENT, AND PROVIDE CAREER COUNSELING
AND OTHER SUPPORTIVE SERVICES TO ASSURE THAT THEY
ARE NOT ADVERSELY IMPACTED BY NEW DEVELOPMEN T

yLETs POINT; [ | /s C/m,\
C2er w&fc&(m /cua a??
e EDC, AND UPON SELECTION OF TH DEVELO ER, MUST/Zf

PROVIDE PROJECT UPDATES TO THE WILLETS POINT i
ADVISORY COMMITTEE ON THE PROGRESS OF THENY, 3
PROJECT ON A QUARTERLY BASIS; /

e THE ENTIRE WILLETS POINT DEVELOPMENT PROJECT MUST
PROCEED COMPREHENSIVELY AND MUST NOT BE PHASED;

e FOR THE FIRST FIVE YEARS OF THE DEVELOPMENT
PROCESS, BEGINNING WITH SELECTION OF A DEVELOPER,
$5600,000 PER YEAR SHOULD BE DEDICATED TO CAPACITY

"BUILDING THAT WOULD ALLOW LOCAL MWBES TO
'RESPOND TO REQUESTS FOR PROPOSALS TO PROVIDE ANY
GOODS OR SERVICES THAT WILL ARISE DURING AND AFTER
CQNSTRUCTION IS COMPLETED; AND FOR AN ONGOING
OUTREACH EFFORT THAT WILL INFORM AND PROMOTE
OPPORTUNITIES AVAILABLE TO THE COMMUNITY AND
MWBE FIRMS FOR THE PROVISION OF GOODS AND

SERVICES FOR THE PROJECT;

e A CONVENTION CENTER WITH AN ADJOINING HOTEL MUST
- BE INCLUDED IN ANY RFP RESPONSES TO BE ELGIBLE FOR
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e TO ADDRESS THE DIRE NEED F
DEVELOPMENT SHOULD INCLUDE A SUBSTANTIAL
OPPORTUNITY FOR HOME OWNERSHIP. POSSIBLY, CO-OPS
THAT WOULD ADD STABILITY TO THE NEW WILLETS POINT 7, /&f
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e TO CREASE AFFORDABILlTY E DEVELOPMEN SHOUL /

BE FIFTY PERCENT MARKET RATE, 30 PERCENT MODERATE M
INCOME AND 20 PERCENT AFFORDABLE.;

e CITY PLANNING AND EDC MUST WORK TO DEVELOP DIRECT
CONNECTIONS BETWEEN WILLET POINT, DOWNTOWN
FLUSHING, CORONA AND EAST ELMHURST.;

e EDC AND THE PARKS DEPARTMENT MUST DEVELOP
ADDITIONAL GREEN SPACE ON THE FLUSHING RIVER AND
EXTEND THE FLUSHING BAY PROMENADE TO THE I
DEPAR T,0F TRANSPORTATION FACILITYU/X/@;4 2

o ﬁ-lE RETAIL Al'skDJCOMMERCIAL Mi L/NC/TT-}E%LLETS POINT
DISTRléT SHOULD BE COMPLEMENTARY TO THE
NEIGHBORING COMMERCIAL CENTERS IN DOWNTOWN
FLUSHING AND CORONA;

AN INITIAL $5 MILLION TRAFFIC AND INFRASTRUCTURE
MITIGATION FUND SHOULD BE ESTABLISHED AND
INCREASED IF NECESSARY. THE CITY SHOULD MONITOR
THE POTENTIAL IMPACTS ON AREA TRAFFIC AND



INFRASTRUCTURE RELATED TO THE DEVELOPMENT AND
IMPLEMENT APPROPRIATE MITIGATION MEASURES IN A

TIMELY MANNER;

e THE DEVELOPMENT SHOULD BE ENVIRONMENTALLY
SUSTAINABLE AND CONFORM TO THE HIGHEST LEED-
NEIGHBORHOOD STANDARDS POSSIBLE.

AFTER | SUBMITTED MY RECOMMENDATION, DEPUTY MAYOR
ROBERT C. LIEBER AND | ANNOUNCED MWBE, LOCAL BUSiNESS_
AND WORKFORCE GOALS FOR THE PROJECT AND A $2.5 MILLION
FUND THAT WILL ASSURE THAT MINORITY, WOMEN OWNED
BUSINESES, LOCAL LABOR AND BUSINESSES WILL HAVE
OPPORTUNITIES TO FULLY PARTICIPATE IN THE ECONOMIC
ACTIVITY THAT WILL BE GENE.RATED AT WILLETS POINT. THE
FUNDING WILL HELP THESE FIRMS WITH CAPACIITY BUILDING AND
A VENDOR/PROCUREMENT MATCHING PROGRAM THAT WILL
ENABLE THEM TO RESPOND TO ALL PROJECT RELATED
CONTRACTING OPPORTUNITIES. | |

IN CLOSING, THE WILLETS POINT PROJECT IS ABOUT THE FUTURE -
A FUTURE THAT WILL EMPLOY NEARLY 18,000 PEOPLE DURING
CONSTRUCTION AND MORE THAN 5,300 PEOPLE _ WHEN
COMPLETED. A FUTURE THAT INCLUDES NEW RESIDENTS, FANS
OF THE U.S. OPEN AND METS WHO WILL WANT TO COME EARLY
OR STAY AFTERWARDS FOR A BITE TO EAT OR TO SHOP, VISIT
TRADE SHOWS OR CULTURAL EVENTS AT THE NEW CONVENTION



CENTER OR THE NEARBY CULTURAL INSTITUTIONS.
p {//54@52 C- WC{ /4/ WM

. é
LI?WILL ﬂOINT Ié A MAJ DEVELOPMENT PROJECT FOR QUEENS
AND ALL OF NEW YORK CITY. IF ALLOWED TO BECOME THE

SUSTAINABLE, BEAUTIFUL PLACE TO VISIT, SHOP, LIVE AND WORK
AT - THAT WE HAVE PLANNED, THEN EVERYONE WINS - THE
WORKERS, NEW RESIDENTS, VISITORS AND SURROUNDING

COMMUNITIES..

THIS WILL ONLY HAPPEN, IF THIS PROJECT IS APPROVED WITH THE
CONDITIONS' I'VE OUTLINED ASSURING THAT ALL OF NEW YORK
WILL HAVE A CHANCE TO PARTICPATE IN THE NEW FUTURE OF

WILLETS POINT.

THANK YOU FOR YOUR CONSIDERATION.



Commenter #1

Improving Access to City Services

Public Advocate Betsy Gotbaum on Willets Point
Development: Compromise is Necessary

“No one wants Willets Point to remain as it is today, with potholed streets
resembling dirt trails, no sewers and frequent flooding. We all want what is
best for both the surrounding community and for the city as a whole. We
all want viable jobs, affordable housing, more schools and the opportunity
for economic growth. All of this can be realized in Willets Point, but only
if everyone involved has a voice in the process.

The Economic Development Corporation should open up the RFP process:
and share information with all affected parties. For the surrounding
comrnunity to not know who will be responsible for the implementation of
this project — despite their repeated attempts to work with the EDC in order
to gain this information — is simply unacceptable.

Given that Willets Point is such a large area, ideal for both business and
residential development due to the confluence of major roadways, and the
fact that many of the existing businesses in the Iron Triangle have been in
that same location for decades (despite the lack of basic city services), the
city’s lack of an informed and all-encompassing plan should signal a return
of sorts back to the drawing board for a sensible compromise, and not a
headlong rush into the approval process.

The current Willets Point Development Plan is large in both vision and
scope, but this plan has deep flaws which must be addressed. Therefore it
makes sense to bring all the stakeholders together, give adequate time for
all concemns to be voiced, and then make an informed decision on how to
best move forward.”

~ Contact: Gia Storms
(212) 669-4813; (917) 626-0757



| Commenter #43
Tuiry ENVIRONMENTAL, INC.

127-50 NoORTHERN BOULEVARD

TEL 718-446-7000
FLusHING, NEw YOrk 11368

Fax 718-426-8757
Fax 718-458-5199

Testimony of Daniel Scully
Vice President, Tully Environmental, Inc.
City Planning Commission Hearing

Willets Point Redevelopment, August 13, 2008

My name is Daniel Scully and I am the Vice President of Tuily Environmental, Inc.
Tully has had its main office and many ancillary facilities in Willets Point for over 60

years. We employ a union work force of over 1200 people.

I am here today to oppose the EDC’s plan to redevelop Willets Point. Not only will this
project have a severe impact on the businesses that are currently thriving in Willets Point,
the plan itself if riddled with shortcomings that, to date, have not been addressed by the
EDC and is based on pure speculation from the administration. To add insult to injury,
the City is justifying its use of eminent domain by claiming Willets Point is blighted and
continually parade around the worst pictures it can find of the area. But Willets Point is
not blighted, it is neglected. It is neglected by New York City and has Been for over 30
years. No street repair, dilapidated storm sewers and no sanitary sewers. The City
doesn’t even provide snow removal in the winter. By its own studies' the City
determined that Willets Point would be a thriving industrial park were it only to get these

services that have been intentionally withheld.

Now the City has decided to “fix” the problem it created. They will remove all of the
existing businesses and install the infrastructure we have been denied for a new
developer. However, the plan that is before the Planning Commission today is little more
than a concept and a poor concept at that. They have no answers for the many problems
that plague this proposal but give the Commission assurances that they will work them

out after the approval. That is why the EDC has attempted to short circuit the ULURP



REAFT FAN

process. The ULURP process is designed to give the community and the City Council

input over land use in the City. It is a means to get commitments from the developer and

to set guidelines for the project. To do this, a final plan, not a concept, should be
presented to the Commission. But the EDC has decided that it will negotiate with a
developer and it will have the final approval of what will be built in Willets Point.
Unfortunately, the EDC’s record speaks for itself. It has a long list of failed projects

including several in Flushing,

The Community Board and the Borough\President_ have given their approvals only if the
EDC can successfully address their many concerns over this project. So far, the EDC has

not been able to do so with any conviction.

Our greatest fear is that the EDC will succeed in destroying a thriving industrial area only

to fall short of its goals. There are many facts that support this fear including a slowing "

economy and an environmental impact statement that clearly shows the devastating
impacts this development will have on Flushing for years to come. The EDC should not
be allowed to proceed with this development until it has chosen a developer and can
prove to the City Council and the community that this is a viable project and will be
accountable for it. Until that time, the City should be helping the businesses of Willets
Point by providing the services we have lacked for decades. We have been growing and
vibrant in spite of the City; imagine what we could do if the City were to giveusjusta

little help.



Commenter #42

May 10, 2007

Ms. Asma Syed, Planner
New York City Economic Development Corporation
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RE: Willets Point

Dear Ms Syed,

t am a property owner in the Willets Point area slated for proposed redevelopment. | am writing
this lefter to add too and reiterate some of the comments | made at the pubiic scoping meeting
held in Flushing, New York on Tuesday May 1st, 2007.

To my knowledge this is the third attempt by the city to take this property from its rightful and legal
owners, and give it to big business and the politically connected few. To do so by Eminent
Domain is shameful and in reality illegal. Eminent Domain as | understand it , was originally
conceived and put into law to benefit the public at large when absolutely necessary. Now, in the
hands of greedy developers and unscrupulous politicians it has become a vicious and voracious
monster gobbling up properties and destroying families simply for their own monetary gain.

The media and the city of New York depict Willets Point. property owners and businesses as the
villians who have created the squalor, blight and environmentally hazardous conditions that exist
in parts of the area.. The finger of blame for these conditions has to be pointed at the true villians;
the city of New York , its agencies, and the developers working with them in consort to steal this
property. They have created and perpetuated a cycle of greed and avarice by1) levying taxes for.
services never given 2) issuing violations for not providing same services 3) collecting fines for
these violations and then denying the property owner or business the right to rectify the situation! i
We are stonewalled at every attempt to improve our property by the bureaucrats in the agencies ;
run by the city for this purpose. Hundreds of thousands of dollars in taxes are coilected by the city
yearly from Willets Point property owners. How much is that over the last thirly years? My guess
is well info the hundreds of millionsil!!! This is a case of purposeful neglect on the part of the city.
Keeping this property within their grasp so that when they are ready they could unleash their
creation of the ugly monster of Eminent Domain and take everything. This is not Eminent
Domain to beautify an area for the public good; this is not the Dept. of Environmentat Protection
protecting its citizens; this is STEALING property from ifs rightful owners simply because they can - ;
and giving it fo a chosen few. :

New Yorkers are a pretty savvy group of people. Do they really think human beings choose to live
and work in such horrible conditions and deliberately keep it that way?? | believe the people of
New York have been conveniently denied the truth regarding Willets Point so the city can use
them for support in their takeover attempts. | wonder if there is a news source or journalist
willing to tell the citizens of New York the truth about Willets Point without always slanting the
articles in favor of the city? 1 personally have tried for years to correct conditions on my property.
I have hired and paid lawyers, architects, surveyors, etc., all to no avail because of that stone wall
| mentioned .. The bureaucracies of New York. | was actually told by one architect and | quote "
The city greases its own way Mrs. Presti, | cannot help you"! This was in reply to my guestion;” If
the city can build a recycling plant complete with sidewalks, sewers, water supply, bathrooms,
etc., right down the street from me then why can't | do the same on my property? The question
begs to be answered along with many others. By the way, that architect told me he worked on that

recycling plant. interesting???

e e i g i

! would like to know why the Mayor and his agencies never contacted the property owners when
they were meeting with their potential new tenants for our property? Everything points to ]
* deliberately denying the property owners a part in the process of redevelopment in order to

accomodate only those whom they chose and who are politically connected . These people have :
not paid thousands of dollars in taxes yearly nor toiled and earned their living here as have the



owners and their families. They have no preferential rights here. Why are they being given them
by the city? It is morally and unconscionably wrong to take property from its owner and give it to
big business and private interests the city has made deals with. SHAME ON YOU MR.MAYOR,;
SHAME ON YOU HELEN MARSHALL.AND SHAME,SHAME ON YOU CLAIRE SHULMAN
WHOSE REGIME AS FORMER BOROUGH PRESIDENT SEEMS TO HAVE BEEN THE
BIRTHPLACE OF THIS TAKEOVER PLANI! | find it arrogant and shameful that youarenowa

partner with the deveiopers trying to take our property!

The city spoke of helping to relocate businesses. To Where?? Another industrial park? To start
the whole cycle of Eminent Domain again when some developer and their political friends seea -
fine opportunity for themselves? Pretty lucrative for the politicians and developers. Certain
DEATH and DISASTER for the business! Every businessman knows a business's long standing
in one location builds a reliable reputation and creates a client base that grows steadily. You
cannot re-locate that!! The process takes years! There are hundreds of people and their families
impacted adversely by this. Mayor Bloomberg, you were elected to represent us ALL, not to

condemn the people of Willets Point!!

Willets Point is in large part an Industrial Park. It was created to house heavy industry. The cify
itself has placed some of the businesses there. The area encompasses 61 acres. That is more
than enough acreage to build a proper industrial park with sewers,water supply, sidewalks,
bathrooms etc., like the recycling plant mentioned earlier, to house re-located businesses. It
could be located on one side of that beautiful park shown in the plans for the area for all to sharel!
On the other side in the shadow of Ciiifield there is more than enough space to accomodate the
private investors with their restaurants, shops, office buildings, etc.

The fact that Willets Point has sutvived in spite of itself and has paid millions to the city over the
years, testifies to its necessity and viable economic contributions to New York and its citizens.
This area can be redeveloped and accomodate all interested parties. The cily and its citizens
stand to benefit from an ALLIANCE with the property and business owners of Willets Point; Not a
fight with them for an unfair takeover. That would be a terrible waste of the tax dollars of every
hard working citizen of New York. ‘ s

Yours truly,

rene Presti

Cc: Mr. Anthony Fodera
Mr. Howard Feinstein
Mr. Neil Soni
Mr. Dan Scully
Mr. Thomas Mina
Mr. Daniel Sambucci
Mr. Richard Musick
Mr. Nelson Johnson




Commenter #41
Page 1 of 2

NEIL GAGLIARDI Re Wlllets Pomt Speech

From: John YOUNG

To: GW_READE:"Michael Meyer@fandtgroup.com"@GW_READE.gwia
Date: 8/14/2008 5:05 PM

Subject: Re: Willets Point Speech

CC: GAGLIARDI, NEIL; PHILLIPS, Mark

-Michael -
Thank you for sending us your remarks and certainly for providing this compelling testimony at
yesterday's Planning Commission hearing.

Best,
John

>>> Michael Meyer <Michael. Meyer@fandtgroup.com> 8/14/2008 4:38 PM >>>
John,

As requested, below is the text of my speech to the Commission yesterday.

Best regards,

Michael

.Hellg,
My name is Michael Meyer, president of TDC Development. We are major developers and landowners in
Flushing. Qur project at the Municipal Parking Lot in downtown Flushing which we are re-developing with our
partners, The Rockefeller Development Group, is the other major project that arose from Mayor Bloomberg’s
“Downtown Flushing Re-Development Framework” which was created with the input of community
stakeholders and urban planning professionals.

S0, we are local players who well understand our community dynamics. We understand that Willets Point is
critical to achieving the framework vision. Without the Willets Point project the new Citifield and emerging

downtown will be stunted and never achieve its potential. With the Willets Point project, as the Framework
recognized, a vibrant mixed use community will attract business activity and WIH be the critical link between
Citifield and Flushing. Queens will finally gain its commercial center.

With a project that will clearly generate so much benefit in the form of jobs, taxes and environmental clean-up, |
ask that the commission when considering the many emotional issues involved in such a large urban
undertaking not succumb to scare tactics or respond to myths that suggest that landowners will be victims of a
land grab by the city or that the hundreds of currently unprotected warkers will go without city assistance.

We have an historic opportunity to improve our city in a major way. It's been decades since an administration
has had the will and vision to undertake such an ambitious project in this critical area. No project of this scale
and ambition can be accomplished without displacement. But the efforts by the city to work with business
owners, retrain workers and not reflexively rely on eminent domain demonstrates the commitment of the city
to mitigate that displacement and achieve the project in the most responsible manner.

To do nothing is not acceptable to the greatest city in the world and would be a lasting shame.

file://C:\Documents and Settings\queens\Local Settings\Temp\XPgrpwise\48A465E3GW ... 8/14/2008



Page 2 of 2

Michael Meyer
President

TDC Development International, LLC
member of the F&T Group

136-20 38th Ave.

Flushing, NY 11354

Tel: {718) 713-0268

Cell: (914) 629-5072

Fax: (718) 888-7752
michael.mever@fandtgroup.com
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Commenter #40

169-06 22nd Avenue
Whitestone, NY 11357
August 25, 2008

City Planning Commission
22 Reade Street
- New York, NY 10007 .

Re: TESTIMONY — Willets Point Proposed Redevelopment
Dear Commissioners:

I would like to bring to your attention the following information pertaining to the Willets Point
Redevelopment Plan that is presently being considered by the Commission.

(1)  CLARIFICATION OF COMMUNITY BOARD'S RECOMMENDATION

Community Board 7 intended its conditional approval to be considered a negative recommendation
for purposes of Charter §197-d(b)(2), if the conditions that the Board established are not adopted by the
Commission; however, the Board neglected to so state within its written recommendation.

Pursuant to ULURP Rules, Community Board conditional approvals may be classified into two
groups: (1.) Those which state that the conditional approval shall be considered a negative recommendation
for purposes of Charter §197-d(b)(2), if certain conditions that the Board establishes are not adopted by the
Commission; and (2.} Those which do not so state. The former fype of conditional approval, which can
convert to a DIS-approval if conditions are not adopted by the Commission, maximally elevates the
significance of the conditions. It is this more grave type of conditional approval that Community Board 7
intended to grant, as concerns the present Willets Point Redevelopment Plan.

~During the Community Board 7 Land Use Committee meeting on June 23, 2008, a Committee
member explicitly asked the Commiittee Chair, on the record, whether the Board would intend a conditional
approval, if granted, to be considered a negative recommendation under circumstances described within the
ULURP Rules. The Committee Chair responded, "Without a doubt.” ‘

On June 23, 2008, relying in part upon the Committee Chair's representation that a conditional
approval in this instance would be intended to convert to a negative recommendation under certain
circumstances, as permitted under ULURP Rules, the Committee voted to approve with numerous conditions.
On June 30, 2008, prior to the full Community Board vote, the Board Chair re-affirmed, on the record, that
a conditional approval, if granted in this instance, would convert to a negative recommendation if the
conditions were not subsequently adopted. Relying on the representations of both the Board Chair and the
Committee Chaif, the full Community Board voted to approve with numerous conditions.




If 2 Community Board intends its conditional approval to be considered a negative recommendation
under circumstances specified within ULURP Rules, then, pursuant to ULURP Rules, the Board must so
state within its recommendation. However, although the Board Chair and the Committee Chair orally
communicated to members, on the record and prior to the Board's vote, the Board's intent to invoke the
ULURP provision which triggers conversion of a conditional approval into a negative recommendation under
certain circumstances, the Board's post-vote written recommendation omits any such statement.
Accordingly, the Board's written recommendation constitutes a breach of key representations made to Board
members prior to their votes, and on which Board members relied when formulating their votes. Moreover,
the Queens Borough President and the City Planning Commission have never been duly informed of the
Board's intent that its conditional approval be considered a negative recommendation under circumstances
specified within ULURP Rules, with the resulting heightened significance of the Board's conditions. As a
result, the Queens Borough President granted conditional approval, without ever having been duly informed
of the severity of the Board's conditions. This is inconsistent with ULURP Rules, and utterly unacceptable,
given what is at stake.

(2.)  BUSINESS SURVIVAL - THE PRIORITY

During the Commission's public hearing on August 13, 2008, a Commissioner asked EDC's
‘representative whether there are plans to relocate existing Willets Point automotive businesses together in
a group, or in clusters. Doing so would help to ensure the survival of those particular businesses, which are
interdependent to a much higher degree than was expressed on August 13. However, at City Hall on
November 29, 2007, Robert Leiber testified that there is no such plan.

- EDC has asserted that at present, it cannot relocate tenant businesses, for fear of committing tortious
interference. Meanwhile, the Willets Point businesses now operate under heightened anxieties, because no
one has made their survival the top priority if the redevelopment proceeds.

The automotive businesses of Willets Point are undeservedly much-maligned. That they have survived
for decades despite the area's ridiculously pitiful infrastructure proves that their services are very much in
demand. Indeed, customers deliberately travel to the Willets Point automotive district from the entire tri-state
area, and far beyond. If these businesses must move to make way for redevelopment, every courtesy must
be extended to them, and they must be absolutely indemnified against any and all losses that may occur
before, during and after the relocation. Anything less will strike New Yorkers as unfair. And, the City should.
find a way to maneuver around claims of tortious interference, so that it may immediately formulate and
announce a comprehensive relocation plan, and thereby show these businesses a clear path to their survival,

Finally, it is insulting to suggest, as redevelopment proponents do, that autornotive workers will be
"better off" retrained for other jobs. Willets Point employs many master mechanics who have spent their lives
perfecting their craft. :



(3.) "JUNKYARDS"MYTH

It is well documented elsewhere that Willets Point is home to numerous large, non-automotive
industrial businesses, which employ hundreds of skilled individuals. There is no truth to the popular myth that
the area consists only of "junkyards," and the Commission should not be fooled by any such claims,

(4.)  HOUSING UNDER RUNWAY APPROACH

The periodic, ear-splitting noise of overhead jet aircraft has made Shea Stadium, which is across the
street from Willets Point, the Jaughingstock of American sports venues. An element of the proposed Willets
Point redevelopment plan is the construction of housing units, to be situated directly beneath the well-worn
flight path to LaGuardia's runway. Understand that Willets Point is at the closest possible location to this very
active runway. Standing in Willets Point, airport aircraft fly so low overhead that one can practically see the
pilots through the windows. The noise is absolutely deafening.

City Council member Leroy Comrie has told ACORN that he doubts that any affordable housing can
ever be built at Willets Point, because under the circumstances, to provide successful sound insulation will
require extremely expensive construction techniques that no developer will want to employ, unless the
resulting units are of the luxury type.

(5) KELO

The decision of the U.S. Supreme Court in the Kelo matter apparently has opened the door to the
use of eminent domain to acquire property in circumstances such as Willets Point. However, to prevent
eminent domain abuse that could potentially occur in the wake of Kelo, the overwhelming majority of states
in the Union have enacted local laws that restrict the use of eminent domain to traditional purposes, New
York is among the handful of states that have not yet done so — but not for lack of desire.

The strong sentiment within the City and the nation is that taking one man's private property, against
the will of its owner, to eventually transfer it to another private entity only for the purported purpose of
"economic development,” is inconsistent with the spirit of the Constitution's eminent domain provision, and the
respect for property rights that is a foundation of America. The Commission should not approve a plan that
relies upon exploiting a controversial 5-4 Supreme Court decision to which New York State law makers have
not yet responded.

(6.) REPAIRS

The Commission should support the development of Willets Point as a natural outgrowth of the
installation of essential infrastructures and provision of basic City services, which for decades have been
deliberately withheld from Willets Point. Existing Willets Point businesses are eager to collaborate with the
City to improve and transform the area. Indeed, there are businesses located in Willets Point that routinely
design and execute very large-scale infrastructure and building projects, and whose expertise and convenient
location could expedite improvements. In this respect, Willets Point is wholly distinguished from New London,



Connecticut (home of Suzette Kelo at the time of her lawsuit), where no businesses existed that were either
already contributing to the City's economy, or that were capable and desirous of developing the area.

Respectfully Submitted,
N s G
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Robert W. LoScalzo
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Commenter #39

138-27 78th Drive
Flushing, New York 11367
August 25, 2008

City Planning Commission
22 Reade Street
New York, NY 10007

Re: TESTIMONY - Willets Point Proposed Redevelopment
Dear Commissione_rs:

it should come as no surprise that tensions flare with regard to the Willets Point
proposal, as indeed they should, given the havoc it will create in the destruction of over 225
businesses and the dislocation of over 1,300 employees and thousands of their dependents.
While the City may relocate a few of the larger businesses, there is no way all or even a
majority of the businesses will be relocated, nor all the employees not only retrained but
placed in other comparable jobs; and anything the city says to the contrary must be
dismissed as political fantasy. They will simply be discarded at the altar of the real estate
interests.

Apart from the plethora of flaws inherent in the proposal, which in and of themselves
warrant its rejection, there are three distinct aspects that merit close scrutiny;

1. No one knows exactly how much taxpayer money will be spent to acquire all of the
property, to be given to the developer free of charge; how much the city will spend to repair
the infrastructure; how much will be spent for access and ingress to the area; and how much
in subsidies, either directly or indirectly, including tax breaks, the cost of which taxpayers will
absorb, the developer will receive. Whatever the taxpayer bill is said to be, history tells us
that when all is said and done, miscalculations, inflation and cost over-runs will greatly
increase the taxpayer cost.

2. The linchpin for the proposal is that Willets Point does not have streets or sewers, and_
requires infrastructure repair. The existing Willlets Point businesses for years have been
paying taxes and have requested these repairs be made. But they have been ighored,
because the city willfully refused to do so. deciding the area should be kept in disrepair so
that it could argue that very fact, as a reason to justify a football stadium or some other fat-
cat real estate development. This willfulness goes as far back as the tenure of Donald
Manes, Claire Shuiman's predecessor; and extends through her tenure. as well as that of
Helen Marshall, her successor; and the tenures of State Senator Toby Stavisky and State
Assembiywoman Nettie Mayersohn. The support by these four persons who have have
been in public office ad nauseam, and who are members in good standing in the "| love reat
estate developers” club, and failed in all these years to ever it 3 finger to help the Willets



Point businesses, is not only arrogant, but reprehensible. To do so now for the benefit of their
real estate friends, is unacceptable, and particularly since no reason exists why the repairs
cannot be made at this time and the current businesses remain. That Ms. Shulman and her
cohorts participated in the current infrastructure problems and now seek to- portray its
condition as a reason to support the proposal, reduces hack politics to a new low. Shulman's
admonition that City Councilman Hiram Monserrate, an opponent of the proposal, should be
ashamed, is misplaced. It is Ms. Shulman who should be ashamed.

3. The city intends to use eminent domain to take private property if the owners refuse to
sell. The taking of property for a public use is one thing. But taking it to turn over to a private
real estate developer is different and will represent an ominous precedent in this city.
One can easily envision the real estate interests gloating over the fact that Willets Point will
have effectively created the mechanism to destroy all small businesses and any and all
private property. Will your neighborhood and your property be next?

As to Mss. Shulman, Marshall, Stavisky and Mayersohn, like old soldiers, the time
has come for them to fade away. The fate of Willets point should not be in their hands, but in
those of elected officials who are not beholden to real estate interests, and who care about
the little people.

Sincerely,

Benjamin M. Haber
718-380-3955



Commenter #38

{FODERA FOODS

August 12, 2008

To The New York City Planning Commission

Re: Redevelopment Proposal for Willets Point

This testimony is submitted as an expression of my outrage regarding the Willets Point
Development project as presented by the New York City Economic Development
Corporation.

Under the guise of a “plan” designed to “provide economic stimulus to a blighted area”,
New York City, through its agency the NYEDC has been executing a carefully crafted
campaign aimed at justifying the razing of Willets Point and with it the eradication of the
neighborhood and businesses which have provided millions of dolars in economic benefits
and tax revenue and thousands of jobs for generations. For upwards of forty years, the
business owners of Willets Point have asked for the infrastructure, maintenance and basic
services that other taxpaying businesses in New York City receive, but the city chose to
continually ignore the pleas. It seems that there was always a grander plan for Willets
Point. During the 1980’s and 1990’s, project after project attempted to acquire the property
at Willets Point. Finally, in 1993, a study authorized by then Borough President Claire
Schulman concluded that the best use for the area was industrial/manufacturing. It was
recommended that the infrastructure be implemented and the area would develop on its
own. The infrastructure was never implemented and a barrage of eminent domain projects
ensued; a stadium for
stadium for.th

Fax: 718, 672.3052
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growth and development we could provide for the community? Held in economic limbo, we
could do nothing but continue to ask for services, run our business and wait for the next
“big project” to attempt to acquire our property and as Borough President Helen Marshall
put it,

“Here it is, the Queen Mary of economic development.” Not only has the city’s neglect
resulted in a public perception of ‘blight”, (Deputy Mayor Lieber said at a recent Crains
Breakfast Forum, “ Look up blight in the dictionary and you will see a picture of Willets
Point”.), but it also prevented us from investing in and expanding our business, resulting in
being designated as “underutilized”. This “plan” is an egregious assault on our livelihoods
and property rights and an insult to our dignity and humanity. How could the city ever
provide “just compensation” for what we have endured or the disruption to our lives yet to
come? Tom Mcknight stated at a Community Board 7 meeting that they may be unable to
relocate some businesses and Deputy Mayor Lieber stated recently that some businesses
might not survive. The arrogance and insensitivity is astounding. How could this be
acceptable? You must acknowledge that you are not voting to implement a specific project,
rather you are voting to raze a vital and bustling economic community based on convincing
promises, conditions and contingencies carefully construed to justify the destruction of
livelihoods and death of our American dream.

It’s time to be honest about the reality of this project. What exactly is the “plan” that you
are evaluating? There is no developer. There are promises of a convention center,
affordable housing, a school and retail opportunities that claim to provide 20,000
construction jobs and 5,000 permanent jobs. There are promises of job training, and
worker protection but no guarantees of new jobs. The reality is that the employees of
Willets Point are skilled professionals who earn excellent, middle-income wages. These
employees neither n pecialized professionals who want

] need or want

' Fax 718 672 3052
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Is it the “Marshall Plan”, complete with list of conditions that includes everybody except the
current/business property owners in the process, or the Marshall Plan plus the CB7
conditions, or a new laundry list of promises designed to force a flawed plan through a
corrupted process? Whatever it turns out to be, one fact is certain. The “gun” of eminent
domain remains on the table and as long as it is there, the commitment to fair and equitable
negotiations is simply not believable. Thirty council members know that this plan is deeply
flawed and have the courage and integrity to demand specific answers to the ambiguous
issues and commit to removing eminent domain from the process. The City Planning
Commission has the opportunity to join these Council members in restoring integrity to
this process. The acrimonious atmosphere surrounding the development of Willets Point
must be replaced by an honest, cooperative spirit that focuses first and foremost on
meeting the needs of the community, the business/property owners, and the development
goals rather than individual and political agendas.

I have been a business/property owner in Willets Point since 1974. My brothers,
sisters and I represent the third generation of Fodera Foods, Inc., which was started
by my grandfather, an Italian immigrant in 1935. Our business is not a chop shop or
junkyard; nor is it an eyesore. We operate a wholesale bakery products distribution
facility in a clean, well-maintained historic building with a lush, green front lawn.

However, in its efforts to justify the need to level the community, the city has been
waging a campaign to portray Willets Point as “a gritty area of chop shops and auto
related industry in the shadow of the new Citifield Stadium?, riddled with crime and
illegal activity as well as highly contaminated. I've never heard of razing a
neighborhood due to illegal activity; it would seem that we have law enforcement to
handle that. As for widespread contamination, the city has yet to show data that
supports this. Representatives
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the 100 year flood plain yet none needed to be razed, sacrificing livelihoods in the
process to mitigate this situation.

Willets Point is a portrait of the American Dream. The businesses of Willets Point
represent a microcosm of the surrounding communities of Flushing, Corona, and
Jackson Heights and provide the people of these communities with professional,
upwardly mobile employment opportunities. My business, as well as those of my
neighbors, have stood the test of time and continue to be successful in spite of the
uncertain economic environment. [ share Mayor Bloomberg’s belief that Willets
Point can be New York’s next great neighborhood but not his vision. The property
owners of Willets Point are ready, willing and able to continue to grow and develop
in Willets Point. With the implementation of the necessary infrastructure, and the
support and protection of our property rights, we will not only be New York’s next
great neighborhood, we will be America’s next great neighborhood. Given the
opportunity, we will be able to expand and implement our development projects
long on hold. We have the ability to invest in ourselves and in Willets Point. With
infrastructure in place, the area will attract quality business and development. A
new Willets Point will emerge-nitty-gritty and pretty! Willets Point will become a
model of sustainable, responsible development for the 215t century, for we will
sustain and preserve that which is most fundamental to our American way of life-
our inalienable rights and the survival of the American dream.

Sincerely,

Fodera Foods, Inc.

Anthony Fodé

718:478:8000°
2800:282.4460°
“ Fax: 718,672.3052
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Commenter #34

WOMEN BUILDERS COUNCIL, INC.
QPENING NEW DOORS

Statement by Sandra Wilkin
President, Women Builders Council

Contact: Walter McCaffrey
718 683-1500

Good afternoon Chairperson Burden and members of the
Commission.

I am Sandra Wilkin, President of the Women Builders Council.
Women Builders Council is a leading organization advocating for
expanded opportunities for women in the construction and building
fields. -

I ask that the Commission approve the proposal to

re-develop Willets Point.

This plan will serve as a major economic shot in the arm for New
York City. '

The benefits are numerous.

The project will provide for nearly 6,000 good paying construction
jobs.

It will result in the creation of hundreds of permanent jobs in its retail
sector, in the new hotel and convention space and on-site services.



These will be good paying employment opportunities for residents of
New York City and particular Queens.

The plan includes important job re-training opportunities as well.
Desperately needed affordable housing will be provided at Willets

Point.
The Women Builders Council is particularly pleased by the
inclusion of new employment for women and minorities in its

construction.

For the first time, the Economic Development Corporation has

" included an aggressive component to include women and minority

business enterprises in a major economic development project.

Borough President Helen Marshall and Deputy Mayor Robert Lieber
have organized a W/MBE Task Force that has developed a
comprehensive package of measures to involve W/MBEs in every
phase of the project’s development. WBC was pleased to have
played a prominent role in those deliberations.

The result of the work of the Borough President and Deputy Mayor |
and that of the task force has been most impressive. |

The plan breaks new grounds in transparency and accountability. It
includes very significant goals for W/MBE participation which the
administration will pursue.

Women Builders Council believes that improving opportunities for
W/MBEs will result is a strengthened city economy for years to
come.

WBC enthusiastically urges your passage of this plan.

It will be good for New York City and good for Queens!



These will be good paying employment opportunities for residents of
New York City and particular Queens.

The plan includes important job re-training opportunities as well.
Desperately needed affordable housing will be provided at Willets
Point.

The Women Builders Council is particularly pleased by the
inclusion of new employment for women and minorities in its
construction.

For the first time, the Economic Development Corporation has
included an aggressive component to include women and minority
business enterprises in a major economic development project.

Borough President Helen Marshall and Deputy Mayor Robert Lieber
have organized a W/MBE Task Force that has developed a
comprehensive package of measures to involve W/MBEs in every
phase of the project’s development. WBC was pleased to have
played a prominent role in those deliberations.

The result of the work of the Borough President and Dei)uty Mayor
and that of the task force has been most impressive.

The plan breaks new grounds in transparency and accountability. It
includes very significant goals for W/MBE participation which the
administration will pursue.

Women Builders Council believes that improving opportunities for
W/MBESs will result is a strengthened city economy for years to
come. | .

WBC enthusiastically urges your passage of this plan.

It will be good for New York City and good for Queens!






Commenter #33

Statement of Michael B. Gerrard
Arnold & Porter LLP
Concerning Draft Generic Environmental Impact Statement
Willets: Point Development Plan

August 13, 2008

My name is Michael Gerrard. I am environmental counsel! to the Willets Point Industry
and Realty Association. | | |
This project has at least four fatal flaws under the environmental laws.
| First, the project assumes a new interchange with the Van Wyck Expfessway, part of I-
678. This requires approval of the federal and state highway agencws and completion of the
federal EIS process. State DOT’s guldelmes allow new interchanges only if they w111 not have
“a significant adverse impact on the safety and operation of the freeway.” But the project will |
have a catastrophic effect on the Van Wyck. The EIS admits a staggering number of unmitigated '
traffic conditions. The left exits and short sightlines are safety hazards. Our traffic experts
Bernard Adler and Michael O’Rourke will expahd on this. Thus the City is heading toward a
lengthy process under the National Environmental Pbli_cy Act that may well culminate in a denial
for the interchange. That would in turn invalidate the entire traffic analysis.

The second fatal flaw is that the EIS shows that thé interchange requires the demolition
of a state and federal eligible historic property. This triggers the lengthy process under Section
106 of the National Historic Preservation Act, and violates federal Section 4(f) of the federal
Department of Transportation Act.

Third, the City says parts of the site are heavily contaminated. As our hydrogeological
expert Kevin Loyst will explain, these areas are linked to an aquifer that is pumped as part of the

New York City water system. The fill that will be brought in to build up the grade will press
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‘down and squeeze the pollutants into the aquifer. The EIS ignores fhis effect, which violates the
federal Safe Drinking Water Act.

Fourth, the EIS admits that the existing stormwater outfalls are too small, but it 'omits the
State DEC permitting process to build another outfall.

We will have a lot more to say in our written comments. Our work here has been
impeded by the City’s stonewalling on our Freedom of Information Law requests. They have
failed for many months to produce the requested information. We reserve all our rights on this
and all other issues, including eminent-domain, which others will address today.

In closing, the 9.4 million square feet involved here really reéuires a multi-billion-dollar
reworking of the roadway system, Otherwise the area will become a perpetual honking
nightmare for people trying to get toa hospital, to a flight or to a game, and for hundreds of

thousands of through drivers.

All this will come out in the apphcanon process for the Van Wyck interchange, and the
result is likely to be demal It would be both unlawful and irresponsible for the City to start |
condemnation without the interchange approvals. We hope the City will reject this project, but
even if approvéd, everything should be cqntingent on the intercﬁange approvals and on solving

the other fatal flaws.



Commenter #33

Good afternoon Ms. Burden and members of the Clty Planning
Commission. |

My name is Bernard Adler. | am President of Adler Consulting, a
consulting engineering firm which focuses on traffic engineering
and transportatlon planning. | am a licensed Professional

Engineer in New York with over 40 years of professional
experience and am the former Commissioner of Traffic for the City

of White Plains. | am also the Past President of the Metropolitan -
Section of the Institute of Transportation Engineers, the premier
organization of transportation professionals, and served on the
International Board of Direction. | have also taught transportation
professionals as a past Adjunct Professor of Civil Engineering at
Manhattan College where | focused on Transportation Planning.

Although | have prepared written comments which address all the
facets of our review of the Transportation Section of the DGEIS, |

would like to focus today on two critical safety issues:

1. Inoperability of the proposed surface roadway system.
2. Poor Emergency Response times within the Willets Point

area.

Michael O’Rourke, also a member of Adler Consulting, will
discuss the highway network and ramps.

Analysis of Traffic Operating Conditions

Intersections - The DGEIS indicates that the proposed
development would cause severe congestion at most of the
intersections studied, and much of this congestion could not be
mitigated. | have never seen this level of unmitigated impact in
over 40 years of practice as a traffic engineer. It would be an

1



unprecedented overload for the local road system.

Of the 29 signalized and unsignalized intersections analyzed,
significant impacts are anticipated at between 19 intersections
and 23 intersections on days that do not include a Mets home
game. On days when the Mets would play in the new CitiField, 24
of the 29 intersections analyzed would experience significant

impacts.

What does this mean? Severe congestion and very long delays,
well in excess of two minutes and more than triple the delays
without the project. For example, when people are going to work
in the morning, the following intersections would have failed

operating conditions: |

Northern Boulevard at 114" Street;
126™ Street/ GCP Ramp at 34" Avenue;
114" Street at Roosevelt Avenue;
Prince Street at Roosevelt Avenue;
Main Street at Roosevelt Avenue;
Main Street at Kissena Boulevard;
" Union Street at Sanford Avenue; and | -
College Point Boulevard at Northern Boulevard Service

Road.

| When people are coming home, even more intersections would
operate at Level of Service F. In addition to the intersections |

just mentioned, these would include:

Union Street at Northern Boulevard;
126" Street at Roosevelt Avenue; and
Union Street at Roosevelt Avenue.



Furthermore, there are nine intersections where the impacts of the

Development would be unmitigated during any peak hour
analyzed (both game day and non-game day scenarios). They

include:

Northern Boulevard at 126™ Street

Northern Boulevard at Prince Street

34" Avenue at 126" Street

Roosevelt Avenue at 114™ Street

Roosevelt Avenue at 126" Street |

Roosevelt Avenue at College Point Boulevard
Roosevelt Avenue at Prince Street

Roosevelt Avenue at Main Street

New Willets Point Boulevard at 126" Street

Emergency Response Times - Currently, the project Site is
occupied by low-density businesses and only a single resident.
Nonetheless, it takes the NYC Fire Department more than one
minute longer to respond to fire or medical emergencies in the
Willets Point area than it does in other neighborhoods in Queens,
according to information provided by their Office of Management

Analysis and Planning.

This is a matter of significant concern, since the prdposed |
development will make the roadways impassable while creating
5,500 dwellings, 700 hotel rooms and a school that may need

emergency services.

The DGEIS did not look at this matter at all.
If it had, it would have found that:



- The current response time for a non-structural fire in the
Willets Point area is six (6) minutes and 21 seconds.
According to the National Fire Protection Association
(NFPA), the recommended maximum response time is four
(4) minutes, and the average response time for the entire
Borough is five (5) minutes and 18 seconds.

- The current response time for a unit to respond to a
_structural fire in the Willets Point area is five (5) minutes and
52 seconds. The recommended maximum response time is
four (4) minutes, and the average response time for the
entire Borough is four (4) minutes and 58 seconds. |

- The current response time for an Emergency Medical
Services (EMS) Unit to respond to a medical emergency in
the Willets Point area is six (6) minutes and 16 seconds.
The NFPA recommends a maximum response time of four
(4) minutes and the current response time for the entire -
Borough is four (4) minutes and 42 seconds.

Summary

In summary, the DGEIS clearly shows that residents will not be
able to drive to and from work, businesses will not be able to
receive shipments or customers, travelers will not be able to
reach airports or simply drive through, and emergency vehicles
will not be able to respond in a timely manner.

In my view, based on more than 40 years as a transportation
professional, this degradation of the road and highway system
would create an unprecedented daily transportation overload.
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Good afternoon Ms. Burden and members of the City
Planning Commission.

My name is Michael O'Rourke. | am a Senior Associate with
Adler Consulting. | am a licensed Professional Engineer in
New York with over 30 years of professional experience in
both public and private practice. Like Mr. Adler, | am a Past
President of the Metropolitan Section of the Institute of
Transportation Engineers. | am also a member of the
Transportation Research Board and serve on the
Unsignalized Intersection subcommittee of the Highway

Capacity Committee.

| will discuss the impacts on the hlghway network and
ramps.

Highways & Ramps

S’ignificant impacts will also occur on the highway network,
resulting in much slower speeds and bumper-to-bumper
congestion. | have not seen this level of unmitigated impact

in my years of practice as a traffic engineer.

On the Van Wyck Expressway, when people are going to
work in the morning, northbound traffic speeds would be cut
in half from 40 mph to 21 mph. During midday, speeds
would be cut even more, from 36 mph to 11 mph. When
people are coming home from work, speeds would be cut

from 39 mph to 18 mph.

These impacts are not just limited to weékdays. On

Saturday, traffic speeds in the northbound direction would be

cut from 41 mph to 13 mph.



The impacts to the northbound Van Wyck Expressway are
not unique. Extremely slow speeds and heavy congestion
are also expected for the southbound Van Wyck
Expressway, the southbound Whitestone Expressway and
both directions of the Grand Central Parkway. |
Furthermore, it is not just the highways themselves where
traffic will become intolerable. Traffic on the ramps will
become intolerable as well. Speeds of less than two mph
are predicted for the ramp from the westbound Northern
Boulevard to the southbound Van Wyck Expressway for
most of the day. By comparison, without the project the
predicted speeds are approximately 29 mph.

| will spare you the details, but single-digit famp speeds are
also predicted for the other highway ramps in the vicinity.

The congestion caused by these extremely low speeds will
spill back onto the highway network and the local streets
which, as | previously stated, already will be overloaded.

Proposed Ramp Improvements - The adverse impacts that |

| just described will occur despite the ramp improvements -
that the City has proposed. The Federal Highway
Administration and New York State Department of
Transportation also have a role in approving these proposed
improvements, and it is worth looking at what they think
about these improvements.

On the federal side, the answer is simple. The Federal
Highway Administration has no thoughts about the ramps at
all, since it has not been involved in this project even though
it must approve any changes in access to the Interstate

Highway.



On the state side, based on information that we received
from Freedom of Information requests, NYSDOT appears to
have considerable concerns about the geometry and
capacity of the proposed ramps. You see, these ramps
would have to be squeezed into an area that already
contains the existing Van Wyck Exp./Whitestone
Exp./Northern Blvd. Interchange.

NYSDOT is worried that the proposed ramp may not be able
to accommodate the anticipated traffic volumes, and that
there would be a significant “queue spillback.” This means
that cars on the exit ramp would back up onto the Van Wyck.
Furthermore, because of the contortions necessary to fit the
ramps into the available space, NYSDOT also is worried that
there would be inadequate sight distance on the ramps.

Finally, over and above the queuing and sight-distance
issues, there is a potential safety issue with the proposed
exit ramp. This new ramp would be a left-side exit from the
existing ramp system. As everyone knows, left-hand exits
are a bad idea. For example, the American Association of
State Highway and Transportation Officials has stated that
“Left-hand entrances and exits are contrary to the concept of
driver expectancy when intermixed with right-hand entrances
and exits. Therefore, extreme care should be exercised to
avoid left-hand entrances and exits in the design of

interchanges.”

In sum, | cannot overemphasize how severe the effects of
the proposed project will be. Traffic speeds will be cut in
half, and unsafe off-ramps will be created that would cause
backups and increase the accident potential.
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Commenter #33

WILLETS POINT DEVELOPMENT PLAN — DGEIS REVIEW AND COMMENTS

Good afternoon. My name is Kevin Loyst. | am the Department Manager for the
Environmentatl Department of FPM Group, Ltd. | am a licensed professional engineer with a
bachelor and master's degree in environmental engineering, and | have sixteen years of

environmental engineering experience. | am here on behalf of my clients Willets Point Industry

and Realty Association.

FPM has performed a review of the Draft Generic Environmental Impact Statement

- (DGEIS) and associated documents for the Willets Point Development Plan focusing on
hazardous material impacts to surface and groundwater resources. We have prepared a written

summary of our review which we will submit, but today | would like to make the following points:

First, the DGEIS and/or documentation states that the site has a history of contamination
and shows a hydraulic connection to the Brooklyn Queens aquifers (sole source) and active or

potentially active welis.

Second, the proposed development will compress the soils underlying the site and

squeeze the contamination into the aquifer.

Third, the amount of soils necessary to elevate the site out of the floodplain will cause

significant infrastructure problems.

Finally, the City has not undertaken the studies necessary to evaluate any of these

impacts.

The Site Is Situated Above a Sole-Source Aguifer

The DGEIS and associated documents state that the site has a history of contamination.
If so, this is significant because the site lies above a sole source aquifer which is used for water
supply by NYC. Indeed, according to the documents on which the DGEIS is based, there is a

direct pathway from Willets Point to existing NYCDEP water supply wells in Queens, as well as

1
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proposed welis as part of the Brooklyn Queens Aquifer Study. This study is seeking ways to

utilize the Brooklyn Queens Aquifer during droughts and other water emergencies.

The Redevelopment Will Squeeze Contamination Out of the Soifs Below the Site

The redevelopment plan proposes adding up to 6' of fill to the site to raise the grade
above the 100-year floodplain. If the City has underestimated the amount of fill necessary to do
this, it will require that much more fill. The soils beneath Willets Point are old, saturated
marshlands that are compressible. When the fill is placed on these old marshlands, it will
squeezé water from them just like squeezing water from a sponge. [f there is any contamination
in the water, it will be injected into the aquifer whén the marshlands are compressed instead of
seeping out over many years.

This contamination could then travel along the pathway shown in the DGEIS documents
to the DEP water supply wells and into the Brooklyn Queens Aquifer. It also could travel to the
nearby Fll;lshing River and Flushing Bay.

The Fill Will Impact Current and Future Subsurface Facilities and Infrastructure

SVby ot ) 24 o)
It is likely that the site will reqwrewimm-ml to raise it out of the floodplam

The addition of this fill and the resulting differential settlement will impact current and future

subsurface utifities and underground storage tanks and structures. The fill will settle unevenly,
potentially causing leaks from known and unknown underground tanks and gas, oil and sewer
lines, causing further soil and groundwater contamination.

None of These Impacts Are Studied in the DGEIS

The DGEIS considers none of these impacts. Before the City is allowed to place even
six feet of fill on the site, much less the ten-to-sixteen feet of fill that actually will be required, it

should take a hard look at the impacts of this fill.
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Asma Syed, Planner

NYC Economic Development Corporation
110 William Street

New York, NY 10038

" Re: Comments - Willets Point Development Plan
Draft Generic Environmental Impact Statement

Dear Ms. Syed:

This letter provides the comments of the Willets Point Industry and Realty
Association (“WPIRA”) on the Draft Generic Environmental Impact Statement
(“DGEIS”) prepared by the Office of the Deputy Mayor for Economic Development
(“Lead Agency”) for the Willets Point Development Plan (“Proposed Project™) for the
Willets Point area of Flushing, Queens.

WPIRA’s comments incorporate by reference the comments set forth in the four
letters attached hereto. These letters include analyses of traffic and transportation, by
Adler Consulting, Transportation Planning & Traffic Engineering, PLLC (“Adler
Consulting,” Exhibit A); climate change, by Svante Scientific, Inc. (“Svante Scientific,”
Exhibit B); and hazardous materials, by FPM Group Ltd. (“FPM,” Exhibit C); as well as
WPIRA’s earlier comments on the Draft Scope of Work, many of which went
unaddressed in the DGEIS {Exhibit D).

L INTRODUCTION

The most striking feature of the DGEIS is its unabashed acknowledgement that
the Proposed Project will cause traffic impacts so severe that, during peak hours, speeds
on the Van Wyck Expressway will be cut by more than half, local access ramps will
become parking lots and delays will increase significantly at between 66% and 83% of
the intersections studied. During the August 13, 2008 public hearing, Bernard Adler, a
leading New York traffic engineer and president of Adler Consulting, captured well the
magnitude of the traffic impacts when he stated that “I have never seen this level of
unmitigated impact in over 40 years of practice as a traffic engineer.”

We note that the magnitude of these traffic impacts will be fuily explored during
the Federal Highway Administration (“FHWA”) and New York State Department of
Transportation (“NYSDOT”) approval processes for the proposed interchanges. Asa
result these approvals will surély be denied, so it would be both unconscionable and
unlawful for the City to start condemnation before completing the FHWA and NYSDOT
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processes. We hope the City will reject this project, but even if approved, the institution
of any eminent domain proceedings should be contingent on, at minimum, receiving
FHWA and NYSDOT approvals.

The traffic impacts are not the only flaws in the DGEIS that should cause the City
to reject this project. Two other significant environmental impacts are those of climate
change and surcharge of the local aquifer with the hazardous substances that the DGEIS
alleges are present in the Willets Point soils and groundwater. It is notable that the
DGEIS failed to consider these impacts at all, even though both were specifically
identified in comments on the draft Scope of Work.

In addition, the DGEIS failed to adequately evaluate the regulatory requirements
for the project, particularly the New York State Department of Environmental
Conservation (“DEC”) requirements for constructing sewage outfalls, the National
Environmental Policy Act (“NEPA”) requirements for approvals by the FHWA, the
federal Department of Transportation Act requirements for actions affecting historic
structures, the NYSDOT requirements for highway access modifications, and the
violation of the regulatory requirements applicable to the selection of the Lead Agency

The DGEIS failed in numerous other regards as well, and in the remainder of this
letter and attached exhibits we discuss these and the other failures _of the DGEIS.

IL. SPECIFIC COMMENTS

A The City Has Withheld Information By Failing To Respond To FOIL
Requests

WPIRA, through its counsel, has sent numerous Freedom of Information Law
(“FOIL”) and Freedom of Information Act (“FOIA”) requests to various City, State and
Federal agencies. The City agencies have failed to respond to these in a timely manner,
thereby withholding information from WPIRA. Accordingly, WPIRA has not yet had a
full and fair opportunity to review information relevant to the Proposed Project.

For example, the Lead Agency has provided a small number of documents but
claims that it has not yet completed its records review m response to WPIRA’s FOIL
request dated February 15, 2008, more than six months ago. The Economic Development
Corporation only recently provided a partial response to WPIRA’s request dated June 24,
2008, and is still reviewing its files. The Metropolitan Transportation Authority has
acknowledged WPIRA’s FOIL request dated June 5, 2008, but only to advise WPIRA
that its file review will not be complete until September 11, 2008. The Department of

! WPIRA’s original request dated February 15, 2008, apparently was not delivered to the Economic

Development Corporation, even though the request was addressed exactly as stated on the Economic
Development Corporation’s web site.

- 379312_3.DOC
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City Planning likewise has acknowledged WPIRA’s FOIL request dated June 5, 2008,
but has provided no further response. A copy of the FOIL correspondence is attached
hereto as Exhibit E. We reserve our right to supplement these comments to reflect
subsequent responses to our FOIL and FOIA requests.

B, The DGEIS Fails To Address The Necessary State And Federal Approvals
And Procedures

It is notable that the DGEIS failed to identify so many key state and federal
regulatory requirements, including the NEPA process, the section 4(f) process for historic
places, the NYSDEC permitting requirements for outfalls, the NYSDOT guidelines for
access modifications and the State Environmental Quality Review Act (“SEQRA’)
requirement that the Lead Agency have jurisdiction over at least one project approval.

1. The DGEIS Fails To Address Federal Approvals
Under NEPA

The Proposed Project requires a new interchange with the Van Wyck Expressway,
which carries I-678 and thus is part of the federal interstate highway system financed by
state and federal fuel taxes and tolls. Ever since it was established by the National
Interstate and Defense Highways Act of 1956, the system has been a matter of profound
federal interest. As the DGEIS acknowledges (p. 5-5), this interchange will require
approval not only by NYSDOT but also by the FHWA. This federal review is mandated
by 23 U.S.C. § 111(a) and 40 C.F.R. § 148(b)(10). FHWA approval is highly doubtful,
especially in view of the FHWA policy that approval of new access points to the existing
Interstate System should meet the requirement that “[t]he proposed access point does not
have a significant adverse impact on the safety and operation of the Interstate facility
based on an analysis of current and future fraffic.” 63 Fed. Reg. 7045, 7046 (Feb. 11,
1998). The DGEIS admits that the proposed Van Wyck access points would utterly ruin
the operation of the Van Wyck and impair its safety, and therefore they cannot be
approved.

FHWA will have to prepare its own assessment of the environmental impacts of
the Proposed Project under the National Environmental Policy Act. See West v.
Department of Transportation, 206 ¥.3d 920, 926 (9th Cir. 2000) (FHWA approval of
access and exit points to an interstate highway is subject to NEPA). A proposed adverse
impact on an element of the National Interstate and Defense Highway System such as :
that proposed here surely requires a federal EIS under NEPA. The DGEIS, prepared "i
under SEQRA, does not address this requirement, nor its important timing implications.

For actions that are subject to NEPA, actions that could have an adverse
environmental impact are prohibited before the NEPA process has been completed. 40
C.F.R. § 1502.1(a)(1). NEPA is concerned with the “human environment,” which it
defines broadly. 40 C.F.R. §§ 1500.2, 1508.8, 1508.14. The institution of eminent domain
proceedings would have an adverse impact on the human environment of Willets Point -
by forcing the closure of several businesses that are significant sources of employment,

379312 _3.DOC
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that provide important services, and that as a practical matter cannot be relocated. Thus
any and all condemnation actions should await completion of the NEPA process for the
Van Wyck ramps.

2. The DGEIS Fails To Address The Procedures For
Evaluating Impacts On Historic Property

The DGEIS states that a building at the site is eligible for listing on the State and
National Registers of Historic Places. The DGEIS also states that this building would be
demolished as part of the Proposed Project. It is apparent from the maps in the DGEIS
that this demolition is necessary for the construction of the new ramps on and off the Van
Wyck Expressway which, as noted above, will require the approval of both the NYSDOT
and FHWA.

Consequently, the demolition of the historic building presents serious implications
under section 4(f) of the Department of Transportation Act. The FHWA will have to
demonstrate, among other things, that alternatives to the demolition of the building are
not feasible and prudent because of unique problems such as extraordinary costs,
environmental impacts or community disruption.

In addition, the demolition will trigger the consultation process under section 106
of the National Historic Preservation Act, in which the FHWA affords the Advisory
Council on Historic Preservation and other agencies, organizations and individuals an
opportunity to comment on the demolition of the historic building. This process has not
begun and can be very time-consuming.

The noise impact of the project on the World’s Fair Marina Park (DGEIS pp. S-
31, 20-1) also has section 4(f) consequences. The DGEIS should have discussed both the
section 4(f) and the section 106 processes, but it discussed neither.

3. The DGEIS Fails To Address State Requirements
For Obtaining Approval Of The Proposed
Interchange

The proposed Van Wyck Expressway interchange will require not only federal
approval, but State approval as well. The State has specific gnidance for obtaining this
approval i set forth in Appendix 8 to NYSDOT’s Project Development Manual

(“PDM™).* The DGEIS fails to explain how the proposed ramps will comply with the
PDM.

For example, the PDM requires that NYSDOT document the envn‘onmental
acceptability of any new or modified access ramps by showing that:

2
NEW YORK STATE DEPARTMENT OF TRANSPORTATION, Appendix 8, Freeway Access Modification

Procedures, in THE PROJECT DEVELOPMENT MANUAL, available at _
https:/fwww.nysdot.gov/portal/page/portal/divisions/engineering/design/dqab/dqab-repository/pdmapp8.pdf

379312_3.pOC
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the network of crossroads and parallel roads in the traffic
study area can satisfactorily accommodate design year
demand traffic volumes induced by the proposed
modification. The concept “satisfactorily accommodate
design-year demand traffic volumes” is defined as not
having a significant adverse impact on the safety and
operation of the freeway.

(PDM, App. 8 at 8-16.) The relevant page of the PDM is attached as Exhibit .

As the DGEIS makes clear, there is no doubt that the Proposed Project will have
“a significant adverse impact on the safety and operation” of the Van Wyck Expressway.
During the AM peak hour, northbound traffic will slow to 21 miles per hour, a reduction
from an expected 40 mph if the Proposed Project is not built. During midday traffic will
be even worse, slowing to 10.8 mph from an expected 36 mph. Traffic will remain bad
through the PM peak hour, slowing to 17.6 mph from an expected 39 mph. Traffic will
- be bad on the ramps as well, slowing from an expected 29 mph to less than 2 mph (!).
See, e.g., DGEIS p. 17-74. Accordingly, it is hard to see how the Proposed Project
possibly could comply with this requirement of the PDM.

There are numerous other PDM requirements with which the Proposed Project
fails to comply, including special geometries (the Proposed Project does not provide for
all movements, see PDM, App. 8 at 8-15 (see Exhibit F)); safety considerations (the
Proposed Project will require access from the left lane, see PDM, App. 8 at 8-16 (see
Exhibit F)); and traffic considerations (the Proposed Project will devastate the regional
traffic network, id.). The DGEIS fails to address any of these requirements.

We also note that the American Association of State Highway and Transportation
Officials’ 2005 document 4 Policy on Design Standards: Interstate System states (at page
1) that “[e]ach section of interstate highway shall be designed to safely and efficiently
accommeodate the volumes of passenger vehicles, buses, trucks - including tractor-trailer
and semi-trailer combinations, and corresponding military equipment estimated for the
design year.” The proposed ramps to and from the Van Wyck would violate this policy.

Unlike the City, the NYSDOT has been forthcoming in its responses to our FOIL
requests. These responses reveal that NYSDOT -- in contrast to the EDC, which
presented a rather rosy picture at the City Planning Commission’s hearing on the DGEIS
-- appears quite uncomfortable with all of the proposed interchange configurations, and is
far from signing off on any of them. Portions of NYSDOT’s responses are attached
hereto at Exhibit A (see Exhibit 3 to the letter from Adler Consulting). Our FOIA
requests further reveal that the FHWA has not been involved at all.

The existing highway system cannot accommodate the traffic from 9.4 million
square feet of development. Simply bolting new on- and off-ramps onto the Van Wyck is
no solution, as proven by the horrendous delays projected by the DGEIS traffic analysis.
In preparation for the 1964 World’s Fair and the opening the same year of Shea Stadium,

379312 3.00C
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new highway segments were built and what is now the Willets Point-Shea Stadium
subway station was created. The current project requires no less of a radical
reconfiguration of the transportation network there. (DGEIS p. 18-24 shows that the
project will also cause severe congestion on the stairways of the subway station.) The
DGEIS reveals that the City is severely shortchanging the transportation upgrades that are
essential for a development of this magnitude, thus imposing massive costs on motorists
in the form of delays that, upon completion of the development, they will find intolerable,
leading inevitably to demands for highway upgrades. But those upgrades will be far more
expensive after the Willets Point area has been redeveloped and its land rendered much
more vatluable. The needed highway upgrades would cost hundreds of millions, or
billions, of dollars, and accounting for them (as the DGEIS fails fo do) would
fundamentally change the overall economics of this project and probably reverse the cost-
benefit ratio. The costs of these inevitable highway upgrades should be built into the
financial structure of the current project; anything else amounts to a massive subs1dy of
the developers.

4. The DGEIS Fails To Address The Permits
Necessary To Construct Outfalls

The DGEIS admits that the existing stormwater outfalls “are insufficiently sized
to accommodate the runoff being generated, resulting in uncontrolled and untreated
runoff and street flooding during storm events.” (DGEIS at $-26) The DGEIS mentions

in passing (p. 14-15) that a new stormwater outfall may be needed, but it fails to address’
the requirement for a NYSDEC permit under the State Pollutant Discharge Elimination
System to construct the outfall, together with the applicable standards, procedures and
time delays. ‘

5. The DGEIS Fails To Address The Federal Safe
Drinking Water Act

As discussed in the FPM Report (Exhibit C), the Willets Point area is
hydraulically connected to the Brooklyn-Queens Aquifer, which is part of the Long
Island Aquifer, a federally-designated Sole Source Aquifer under §1424(e) of the Safe
Drinking Water Act. The Freeway Access Modification Report that NYSDOT will have
to submit to the FHWA must, according to NYSDOT’s guidance manual, be guided by
the FHWA’s Technical Advisory T6640.8A.°

3 NEW YORK STATE DEPARTMENT OF TRANSFORTATION, Appendix 7, Groundwater Resources,

Aquifers, and Reservoirs in THE PROJECT DEVELOPMENT MANUAL 74, § 4.4.7, attached hereto as Exhibit
G, available at https://www.nysdot.gov/portal/page/portal/divisions/engineering/design/dgab/dqab-
repository/456D1D6117462024E0430A3DFC032024.

379312_3.D0OC
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Technical Advisory T6640.8A" states that where an area has been designated as a
principal or sole-source aquifer under SDWA §1424(e), the EPA must furnish
information on whether any of the alternatives of a proposed project will affect the
aquifer or any of the critical aquifer protection areas within the affected sole-source
aquifer. If there are no impacts, the SDWA inquiry is complete. However, if the aquifer
will be affected, the design must ensure, to the satisfaction of the EPA, that it will not
contaminate the aquifer and that the EPA’s concerns have been resolved.’

" The FPM Report discusses the peril that the fill associated with the project will
squeeze contaminants (alleged by the City to be present) into the Sole Source Aquifer,
which is part of New York City’s drinking water supply (through the wells formerly
operated by the Jamaica Water Company and now operated by the New York City
Department of Environmental Protection). This issue requires careful analysis in the
GEIS and in the Freeway Access Modification Report. In fact, in our scoping comments
we called for an analysis of how the proposed fill would surcharge the underlying areas.
The City’s Response to Comments (Comment 78, p. A-24) indicated that this issue would
be discussed in the DGEIS chapter on construction impacts, but it was not. :

6. The Office Of The Deputy Mayor Is Not A Proper
Lead Agency

Under SEQRA, the Lead Agency must be an agency “that has jurisdiction by law to
fund, approve or directly undertake an action.” 6 N.Y.C.R.R. § 617.2(s). See Coca-Cola
Bottling Co. v. New York City Board of Estimate, 74 N.Y.2d 601, 541 N.Y.S.2d 984 (1989).
The Office of the Deputy Mayor has no jurisdiction to do any of these things. Consequently,
the Office of the Deputy Mayor cannot be Lead Agency for the action.

C.  The DGEIS Fails To Provide An Adequate Analysis Of The Municipal
Services Alternative

The Municipal Services Alternative is presented in the DGEIS as a way to allow
the continuation of industrial uses in the area. The DGEIS should state that Municipal
Services Alternative will materially improve the socioeconomic conditions and
neighborhood character of Willets Point, and remove the indicia of urban blight that the
Lead Agency has alleged may be present. The DGEIS also should state that the storm
water and sewage services can be provided using pumps regardless of the elevation of the
streets, and without razing and regrading the site. Furthermore, the DGEIS should state

4 UNITED STATES DEPARTMENT OF TRANSPORTATION FEDERAL HIGHWAY ADMINISTRATION,

TECHNICAL ADVISORY T6640.8 A, GUIDANCE FOR PREPARING AND PROCESSING ENVIRONMENTAL AND
SECTION 4(F) DOCUMENTS, attached hereto as Exhibit H, available at
http:/fwww.thwa.dot.gov/legsregs/directives/techadvs/1664008a him.

> PROJECT DEVELOPMENT MANUAL, see supra . 3 and Exhibit G, citing 40 C.E.R. part 149.

379312_3.D0C
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this alternative’s effect on property values and hence on property tax revenues, as well as
its effect on the economic benefits and revenues of the existing businesses (reported in an
August 17, 2008 article in Crain’s New York Business as exceeding $1 billion annuaily).

D. The DGEIS Fails To Address The Impacts Of Placing Fill In Willets Point

The DGEIS indicates that the site will be raised above the FEMA 100-year
floodplain level. The April 2008 draft of the Willets Point Develoment District
Neighborhood Conditions Study (“Blight Study™), prepared for the New York City
Department of Housing Preservation and Development, indicates (at page C-82) that one
of the greatest barriers to redevelopment of the area is that much of the land is below that
floodplain level. As pointed out by Svante Scientific and FPM in the reports attached
hereto as Exhibits B and C, respectively, it will take an enormous amount of fill to raise
the project area above even the current 100-year flood plain, much less the flood plain
expected within the Proposed Project lifetime. The DGEIS does not even estimate the
quantities of this fill, much less where the fill will come from, how its cleanliness will be
assured, the safety, environmental and energy impacts of the tens of thousands of truck
trips required to haul the fill to Willets Point, the impacts of excavating the fill, and the
impacts of the compression that the fill will both undergo and cause.

E. The DGEIS Fails To Address The Impacts Of Climate Change

Mayor Bloomberg has repeatedly, and correctly, warned that New York City
faces serious consequences from sea level I‘ISG and other consequences of climate change.
His “PlaNYC” discusses this in some detail.® A recent City report reaffirms that New
York City faces serious consequences from sea level rise and extreme weather events as a
result of climate change.” Nonetheless, the Lead Agency has expressly refused to address
the impacts of climate change, though we requested such a discussion in our scoping
comments. The Lead Agency’s explanation for this refusal is that climate change
impacts “are City-wide issues and are not addressed through CEQR on a project-specific
level.” (Final Scope of Work Att. A, Resp. to Cmt. 74 at A-23.) This explanation
explains nothing, however, since the Lead Agency cannot sensibly ignore prudent
mitigation measures at Willets Point simply because similar measures may be necessary
elsewhere.

®  The City of New York, Mayor Michael R. Bloomberg, PIaNYC: A Greener, Greater New York (April

22, 2007), pages 130-141, available at http://www.nyc.gov/html/planyc2030/htmV/downloads/the-
plan.shtml. The cited pages are attached hereto as Exhibit I.

7 New York City Department of Environmental Protection, Climate Change Program, Assessment and

Action Plan: A Report Based on the Ongoing Work of the DEP Climate Change Task Force, Report 1 (May

2008), pp. 23-27, hitp:/fwww.nyc.govihtml/dep/pdficlimate/climate_complete.pdf. The cited pages are
attached hereto as Exhibit J.

379312_3.D0C
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The Lead Agency also implies that, even if measures to address climate change
might be necessary (and they are), the Lead Agency is taking these measures: “it should
be noted that one of the proposed Plan’s program components includes the raising of the
existing grade throughout the District to conform to flood plain requirements.” (Id.)

TS T L S S

Raising the existing grade is helpful as a precautlon to address climate change
only if the grade is raised enough to be effective. And raising the grade six feet
manifestly is not enough. As Svante Scientific points out in Exhibit B, by 2050, the
grade will have to be raised at least ten feet (and not the proposed six feet) in order to
avoid the 100-year flood plain. The City has failed to address this or any other aspect of
climate change.

II1. CLOsSING

In closing, the Proposed Project requires a major reworking of the roadway
system, a hard look at how to cope with climate change and a reasoned evaluation of the
impacts of raising the grade by ten feet or more. Otherwise, the area will be vulnerable to
storms and sea level rise, will threaten local water supplies and will become a perpetual
honking nightmare for people trying to get to a hospital, a fire, a flight or a game, or
simply from one side of Queens to the other.

We respectfully submit that it is highly unlikely that the Proposed Project will
ever secure the State and federal approvals necessary to proceed, and that it is time for
the City to reject the Proposed Project and cut its losses. In the event that the City should
decide (unwisely) to push forward, however, we reiterate that it would be unconscionable
and unlawful for the City to start condemnation -- destroying, as a practical matter, the
Willets Point businesses and their more than $1 billion in annual revenues -- before
securing all the needed State and Federal approvals.

Thank you for your attention to these comments.

Sincerely, _
% v .~ b/éi,r }éj ) {_&”’%ﬁ"z»ﬂ e (;,,IZ [}@x
Gérrard

(o3
I%son D. Johnson

B Tt T T N L 0 e O S S Y

Enclosures
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Adler Consulting, Transportation Planning & Traffic Engineering, PLILC

235 Main Street Tel # (914) 997-8510
White Plains, NY 10601-2401 Fax # (914) 997-7140

August 22, 2008

Asma Syed, Plannner

NYC Economic Development Corporation
110 William Street

New York, NY 10038

Re: Willets Point Redevelopment DGEIS
Willets Point, Queens, New York

- Dear Ms. Syed:

Adler Consulting has reviewed the transportation section of the Draft Generic
Environmental Impact Statement (DGEIS) for the proposed Willets Point
Development Plan in the Willets Point area of Queens, New York. Based on our
review of the DGEIS, it is our professional opinion that, due to basic underlying
errors and omissions, the conclusions of the transportation section are erroneous and
incomplete and could not be used in making any decision upon the subject
Application. We further conclude that the Project, as proposed, will do irreparable
harm to the well-being and safety of the general public and, therefore, should be

denied.

A. BACKGROUND OF THE REVIEWER

Adler Consulting focuses on the fields of traffic engineering and transportation
planning. The firm provides these services to a range of clients in both the public and
private sectors. Mr. Bernard Adler, P.E., the president of our firm, has over 40 years
of traffic engineering experience, is the former Commissioner of Traffic for the City of
White Plains and is a Fellow of the Institute of Transportation Engineers. Mr.
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Michael P. O’Rourke, P.E., PTOE, a senior éssociate with the firm, has over 30 years
of traffic engineering experience. Statements of Mr. Adler’s and Mr. O’Rourke’s
- qualifications are attached hereto as Exhibit 1.

B. INTRODUCTION

The Willets Point Development District is located adjacent to Shea Stadium and is
generally bounded by 126 Street, Roosevelt Avenue, the Van Wyck Expressway and
Northern Boulevard. The Willets Point Development District is proposed to include
approximately 9,000,000 square feet (sf) of overall development with 5,500 dwelling
nits, 500,000 sf of office space, 1,550,000 sf of ‘destination retail’ (to include a
2,700 seat movie theater), 150,000 sf of local retail, a 700-room hotel, a 400,000 sf
convention facility, 150,000 sf of community facilities and a public school with up to
850 seats. If a Convention Center is not included in the Development District, a
larger residential component, to include a 900-seat school, would be developed. The
DGEIS anticipates that approximately 6,090 vehicles would be generated during a
weekday PM Peak Hour on day when the New York Mets do not have a home game.

While the DGEILS suggests that the Project generates the greatest number during the
peak Saturday Highway Hour, a function of the heavy retail component, a very
significant number of trips are anticipated to be generated during the morning and
afternoon commute time frames and during which time significant congestion is
indicated to result as a function of the proposed development.

C. INADEQUACY OF THE DEIS

Lack of Support Documentation - It is important to note that the transportation
component of the DGEIS, as provided to the public, is not transparent because it
does not provide the technical analyses upon which the transportation section of the
DGEIS is based.

The subject DGEIS, provided for review by the public, did not include the
worksheets for the intersection capacity analyses nor the capacity analysis of the
highways and ramps from which the data and statements in the DEIS were compiled.
A Freedom of Information Law (FOIL) request has been filed with the City for these
analyses but, as of yet, these data have not been provided. Therefore, it is not
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possible to confirm whether the intersection capacity analyses or the highway
roadway capacity analyses appropriately accounted for the effect of a significant

- increase in population and traffic, parking, buses, queuing and pedestrians on traffic
operating conditions at the individual intersections and the highway network,

D. INDICATION OF AN OVERLY AMBITIOUS PROJECT

Based on information contained in the DGEIS, the following factors clearly indicate
that the Project will lead to excessive congestion without sufficient mitigation to
- improve the surface roadway system and the highway system.

1. Low Travel Speeds - The Scope-of-Services for the DGEIS states that travel
speed and delay time runs were to be performed for portions of Northern Boulevard,
Roosevelt Avenue and 126™ Street and along the Grand Central Parkway and the
Van Wyck Expressway. No travel time information is contained in the Traffic and
Parking Section of the DGEIS. While the summary information discussed for the
highway sections does indicate travel speeds, it appears that these data are the output
of the CORSIM modeling effort and not based on time and delay studies, which
consist of actual data collected.

Travel time and delay runs were conducted for the portion of the Van Wyck
Expressway in the immediate vicinity of the proposed Willets Point Development by
the Port Authority of New York and New Jersey in 1987 as part of the JEK 2000
Data Collection Study. Travel time and delay data were collected on Friday night,
August 28®, and on Sunday afternoon, August 30", The data indicated that the
average speed along the Van Wyck Expressway between the Whitestone Expressway
and the Long Island Expressway were approximately 33 miles per hour (mph) or
Level-of-Sexvice E conditions and that the highway. was operating at capacity.
Simultaneous observations performed by Skycomp Corporation on Sunday
afternoon, August 30", indicated that there was a vehicle queue along the
northbound Van Wyck Expressway of approximately six (6) miles in length. There is
no comparable data collected for this application even though the Scope required its
collection.
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2. Excessive Emergency Response Times - Currently, the project Site is
predominantly occupied by auto-related repair business with few residents. It is

- proposed to remove the existing businesses and offices and construct approximatety
9,000,000 square feet of mixed-use development. As part of the Project,
approximately 5,500 dwelling units and 700 hotel rooms would be constructed.
Assuming an average occupancy of 1.5 people per dwelling unit, it is anticipated that
there would be a resident population of approximately 8,300 people in the re-
developed Willets Point District. The daytime population would include office
workers, shoppers, convention attendees and up to 900 school children and their
teachers.

The National Fire Protection Association (NFPA) was established in 1896. Its
mission is to reduce the burden of fire and other hazards on the quality of life by
providing codes and standards for the operation of fire departments. The NFPA has
more than 81,000 members and has developed and published more than 300 codes
and standards to minimize the effects of fire and other risks.

The NFPA has prepared Standard 1710: Standard For the Organization and

Deployment of Fire Suppression Operations, Emergency Medical Operations and
Specijal Operations to the Public by Career Fire Departments. The current Standard

1710 was published in 2004.

Section 5.2.4.1.1 of Standard 1710 states: “The fire department’s fire suppression
resources shall be deployed to provide for the arrival of an engine company within a
4-minute response time....” Information provided by the Office of Management
Analysis and Planning for the New York City Fire Department, and attached hereto
as Exhibit 2, indicates that the current response time for a unit to respond to a non-
structural fire in the Willets Point area is six (6) minutes and 21 seconds which is 63
seconds more than the average response time for the entire Borough of Queens at five
(5) minutes and 18 seconds. For a structural fire, the current response time for a unit
to respond in the Willets Point area is five (5) minutes and 52 seconds which is
approximately 60 seconds longer than the average response time for the Borough of
Queens of four (4) minutes and 58 seconds.

It takes even longer to provide an emergency medical services response in Queens.
Fire Department statistics indicate that the current response time for an Emergency
Medical Services (EMS) Unit to respond to a medical emexgency in the Willets Point
area is six (6) minutes and 16 seconds, which is 94 seconds longer than the average
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current response time for a unit to respond to a medical emergency for the Borough
of Queens of four (4) minutes and 42 seconds. These average response times do not
- meet the requirements of Section 5.3.3.4.2 of Standard 1710 which states: “The fire
department’s EMS for providing first responder with AED [automatic external
defibrillator] shall be deployed to provide for the arrival of a first responder with AED
company within a 4-minute response time to 90 percent of the incidents as
established in Chapter 4.”

In sum, not only are the average response times of the FDNY to either fire or medical
emergencies in Queens approximately 120 seconds more than the response time
contained in the NFPA Standard, it also takes between 60 seconds to 90 seconds
longer to respond to fire or medical emergencies in the Willets Point area than it does
in Queens generally. If developed as currently proposed, the Willets Point District
will add almost 9,000,000 square feet of mixed residential, office and retail
development, which will generally lengthen the Willets Point and other local
response times even further. It is also expected that between 850 and 900 school
children would attend the school proposed for the neighborhood. Thus, both the
need for emergency services and the City’s inability to provide them will markedly
worsen as a consequence of the proposed development. That a detailed analysis of
the future need for emergency services was not performed, and indeed was dismissed
as not required, is a major orission.

3. Poor Traffic Operating Conditions - Surface Roadway System - The results of
the capacity analyses performed for the DGEIS indicate that most of the

intersections studied would experience significant impacts due to the development of
the area. Of the 29 signalized and unsignalized intersections analyzed, significant
impacts are anticipated at between 19 intersections and 23 intersections on a day
that does not include a Mets home game. On a day when the Mets would play in the
new CitiField, 24 of the 29 intersections analyzed would experience significant
impacts.

Severe congestion and very long delays are expected at many of the intersections
analyzed due to the amount of traffic generated by the development. In many cases,
intersection delays well in excess of 120 seconds are expected. In the AM Peak Hour,
these include the following eight intersections:
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Northern Boulevard at 114™ Street will fail with delays greater than two
minutes;

126" Street/GCP Ramp at 34™ Avenue will fail with delays greater than two
minutes;

114™ Street at Roosevelt Avenue will fail with delays greater than two minutes;

" Prince Street at Roosevelt Avenue will fail;

Main Street at Roosevelt Avenue will fail with delays greater than two
miinutes;

Main Street at Kissena Boulevard will fail with delays greater than two
minutes;

Union Street at Sanford Avenue will fail; and,

College Point Boulevard at Northern Boulevard Service Road will fail with
delays greater than two minutes.

For the PM Peak Hour on a non-game day, an even greater number of intersections, a
total of eleven, are expected to experience delays in excess of 120 seconds, '
considerable congestion and queues including:

Northern Boulevard at 114™ Street will fail with delays greater than two
minutes;

Union Street at Northern Boulevard will fail with delays greater than two
minutes;

126" Street/GCP Ramp at 34™ Avenue will fail with delays greater than two
minutes;

114™ Street at Roosevelt Avenue will fail with delays greater than two minutes;
126™ Street at Roosevelt Avenue will fail with delays greater than two minutes;
Prince Street at Roosevelt Avenue will fail with delays greater than two
minutes; . ' -

Main Street at Roosevelt Avenue will fail with delays greater than two
minutes; '

Main Street at Roosevelt Avenue will fail with delays greater than two
minutes;

Union Street at Roosevelt Avenue will fail with delays greater than two
minutes;

Union Street at Sanford Avenue will fail; and,

College Point Boulevard at Northern Boulevard Service Road will fail.
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Even where the capacity analysis is discussed in the DGEIS, the full impact of the
proposed development cannot be truly assessed. The Highway Capacity Software

- used for the analysis generates a value for the intersection delay. However when an
intersection reaches a level of severe congestion, as encountered at many of the
intersections in the study area, the analysis displays a value of 120+ seconds. It does
not display the actual calculated delay value. To be able to assess the true change in
the délay value from the No-Build condition to the Build Condition, and therefore
understand the extent of the impacts, it is necessary that the actual delay values be
calculated and reported. The actual delay values can be calculated using the formulae
contained in the Highway Capacity Manual and a spreadsheet program. In the
Willets Point area, with so many intersections already calculated to have delay values
over 120 seconds, it is imperative that this extra step be taken so that the true traffic
impacts of the development can be assessed.

The analysis of the proposed mitigation measures indicates that no attempt was made
to take a “hard look” at any and all of the available measures that could be used to
mitigate the traffic impacts of the development.- None of the mitigation measures
include the construction of additional travel lanes on any intersection approaches.
Slightly under one-half (45 percent) of the intersections analyzed for a non-game day
condition would not be mitigated. Almost half, up to 48 percent, of the intersections
analyzed for game-day conditions would remain unmitigated. Leaving half of the
intersections in the study area unmitigated is completely unprecedented. In this case,
since the existing facilities will be removed and the DGEIS states that the grade for
the District is to be raised by as much as six feet, providing the opportunity to
construct the appropriate number of through and turn lanes needed to accommodate
the anticipated traffic volumes, the decision to attempt to mitigate using only low-
cost operational changes is a serious omission. It must be noted that the opportunity
to mitigate is available, since, as noted on Page S-1 of the Executive Summary “...up
to six feet of fill are required to raise the grade of the District so that it is out of the
Federal Emergency Management Agency (FEMA) 100-year floodplain.” Despite the
‘clean slate’ that would be provided by the changes in grade for the District, the City
has chosen not Lo construct the appropriate number of roadway lanes necessary to
mitigate the impacts of the project and the approximately 6,090 vehicles that would
be generated during a non-game-day weekday PM Peak Hour but has instead chosen
to leave unmitigated traffic impacts throughout the development and surrounding
area. :
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Because the mitigation measures utilized for this study do not include the
construction of additional travel lanes to accommodate the traffic that would be

- generated, but instead are limited to minimal operational changes such as adjusting
the traffic signal timing or phasing at some intersections, the DGEIS indicates that
there are nine intersections where the impacts from this project would be unmitigated
during any of the seven peak hours analyzed (both game day and non-game day
scenarios). They include:

. Northern Boulevard at 126 Street;

. Northern Boulevard at Prince Street;

. 34™ Avenue at 126™ Street;

. Roosevelt Avenue at 114" Street;

. Roosevelt Avenue at 126™ Street;

. Roosevelt Avenue at College Point Boulevard;
. Roosevelt Avenue at Prince Street;

. Roosevelt Avenue at Main Street; and,

. New Willets Point Boulevard at 126" Street.

It is particularly noted that the four of the intersections cited above are located along
126" Street, the major north-south street in the proposed District, and is adjacent to
the new Citi Field.

At the Public Hearing of the New York City Planning Commission for this project on
August 13, 2008, a representative of the New York City Economic Development
Corporation indicated that there had been “mitigation (of the intersections studied)
where feasible.” This is not the case. The mitigation measures that were included
and evaluated as part of this study included operational changes to the traffic signal
system, changes in parking restrictions, turn restrictions and the installation of traffic
signals at one intersection. The construction of additional travel lanes were not
considered as possible mitigation measures to accommodate the more than 6,000
additional vehicles that would be generated in the PM Peak Hour.

The representative of the New York City Economic Development Corporation also
stated that the traffic operations of the development would be monitored in “real
time” and that there would be a fund of $5,000,000 established to be used for
additional measures to mitigate. In view of the magnitude of the expected traffic
impacts, no meaningful mitigation could be accomplished with this fund.
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In addition, if there is to be additional mitigation of the numerous traffic impacts,

that mitigation must be identified and evaluated now as part of the CEQR process.

- The only mitigation that would be feasible to accommodate the 6,000 new vehicles
that will be generated in the peak hour will require the construction of additional
travel lanes at intersections throughout the study area. Constructing these additional
travel lanes at the beginning of the development process, when the land is available is
the logical approach. It does not make sense to construct the development with the

“inadequate number of lanes provided at each intersection and, after monitoring
continually deteriorating traffic operations until some unspecified future date, then
attempt to acquire land that has recently been built upon and propose to demolish
that property to finally construct the number of travel lanes that would be needed to
accommodate the projected traffic volumes.

Placing a budget for mitigation following a monitoring program does not ensure
effectiveness of the mitigation. Most importantly, the CEQR process demands that
these evaluations must be performed before the project is in place, not afterwards.

4. Poor Traffic Operating Conditions - Highways & Ramps - Significant impacts
will also occur on the highway network, resulting in much slower speeds and

considerable bumper-to-bumper congestion conditions.

Level-of-Service “F” conditions will occur on the Van Wyck Expressway. On the
northbound Expressway, traffic will slow to 21 miles per hour in the AM Peak Hour,
a reduction in speed from 40 mph in the No-Build condition. During the midday
period, speeds are expected to sink to 10.8 mph from 36 mph in the No-Build
condition and in the PM Peak Hour would be reduced to 17.6 mph from 39 mph'in
the No-Build condition (a 55 percent reduction in calculated speeds). On Saturday,
traffic in the northbound direction will travel at 13.4 mph as compared to a speed of
41 mph in the No-Build condition. Extremely slow speeds and heavy congestion are
also expected on both directions of the Grand Central Parkway, the southbound Van
Wyck Expressway and the southbound Whitestone Expressway.

The ramps connecting the various highway facilities will also suffer from bumper-to-
bumper congestion. Single digit speeds of less than two mph are expected on the
ramp from the westbound Northern Boulevard to the southbound Van Wyck
Expressway for most of the day. In the midday peak hour a speed of 1.9 mph is
expected, for the PM Peak Hour a speed of 1.4 mph is anticipated, and in the
Saturday midday hour a speed of 1.6 mph is expected; these speeds represent a
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significant reduction from the No-Build conditions where speeds of approximately 29
mph were calculated for the three time periods. Single-digit ramp speeds are

- expected on the ramp from the northbound Whitestone Expressway to the
southbound Van Wyck Expressway in the PM peak Hour (2.8 mph from a No-Buiid
speed of 32 mph) and the Saturday midday hour (5.0 mph speed from a No-Build
speed of 34 mph), on the ramp from the eastbound Astoria Boulevard/Grand Central
Parkway to northbound Whitestone Expressway/eastbound Northern Boulevard in
the PM Peak Hour (a reduction to 7.0 mph from a No-Build condition speed of 36.2
mph) and on the ramp from southbound Whitestone expressway to westbound
Northern Boulevard in the weekday midday hour (6.6 mph from a No-Build speed of
97.9 mph) and the Saturday midday hour a speed of 7.3 mph reduced from a speed
of 27.8 mph in the No-Build condition). The congestion caused by these extremely
low speeds will spill back onto the already overloaded highway network and the local
streets. :

5. Questionable Ability to Construct the Ramp Improvements - The DGEIS

includes a proposal to construct a new exit ramp from the northbound Van Wyck
Expressway to an intersection in the project site as well as a new ramp from the same
intersection on Northern Blvd. onto the southbound Van Wyck Expressway.

From a procedural perspective, changes in access to the Interstate Highway System
(the Van Wyck Expressway is part of the Interstate Highway System and designated

~ as [-678) require the preparation of an Access Modification Report (AMR) by
NYSDOT and the participation of and approval by the Federal Highway
Administration. Information obtained from NYSDOT under the Freedom of
Information Law indicates that there are considerable concerns whether the proposed
ramp could accommodate the anticipated traffic volumes or whether there would be a
significant queue spillback that would have an impact on the existing ramp system
and the mainline of the Van Wyck Expressway. (See the spreadsheet attached hereto
as Exhibit 3.) Given that the ramp would be “fit in” the area already containing the
existing Van Wyck Exp./Whitestone Exp/Northern Blvd. Interchange, NYSDOT also
has concems as to whether adequate sight distance on the new ramp could be
provided.

Operationally, a significant problem with the exit ramp from the northbound Van
Wyck Expressway is that it is proposed as a left-hand exit ramp from an existing
ramp complex that already includes right-hand exits onto both eastbound and
westbound Northern Boulevard. Left-hand exit ramps are a bad idea.



Asma Syed
August 22, 2008
Page 11

“The American Association of State Highway and Transportation Officials
(AASHTO) is an association representing highway and transportation departments in
- the United States. Its primary goal is to foster the development, operation and
maintenance of an integrated national transportation system. For more than 50
years, AASHTO has developed and continually updated recommended procedures for
the engineering and design of streets and highways. The most recent update to the
design procedures was published in 2004.

In Chapter 10 (Grade Separations and Interchanges) of A Policy on Geometric
Design of Streets and Highways , AASHTO states: “Left-hand entrances and exits are
contrary to the concept of driver expectancy when intermixed with right-hand
entrances and exits. Therefore, extreme care should be exercised to avoid left-hand

. entrances and exits in the design of interchanges.” AASHTO goes on to state that
“Left-side ramp terminals break up the uniformity of interchange patterns and
generally create uncertain operation on through roadways.” Left-hand exit ramps are
not expected by drivers, which can lead to confusion, delays and the increased
potential for accidents.

NYSDOT agrees that left-hand exit ramps are a bad idea. In an e-mail from Peter
King, Director of Program Planning and Management for the NYC Regional office of
the New York State Department of Transportation, and dated, May 25, 2007,
NYSDOT summarizes, in the spreadsheet attached hereto as Exhibit 3, all of the
comments that NYSDOT has made to evaluate the proposed ramp improvements
prior to a formal submission of comments to the EDC. The spreadsheet notes, as the
first item of concern, that all of the proposed exit ramp alternatives require a left-
hand exit ramp. Additional comments contained in the spreadsheet also note that

“excessive turbulence” is possible on the existing exit ramp, that there would be “too
many sign structures” and that there is also a “potential for queue backup on the
mainline Van Wyck Expressway and Northern Boulevard.”

It is also significant that the FHWA has not been involved in the review process of
this proposed major changc to the access from an Interstatc Highway. At the Public
Hearing held on August 13, 2008, a representative from the New York City
Economic Development Corporation (EDC) indicated that they are using NYSDOT
as a conduit for consultation with FHWA. The EDC representative also indicated
that NYSDOT is currently preparing an Access Modifications Report ({AMR) but that
it will take at least one more year before the AMR will be ready to be submitted for
review by FHWA.

e o e S S oo ST
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Discussions with FHWA engineers located in the New York Division Office, in
Albany, indicate that the review of the AMR, once it is submitted by NYSDOT, may
- also require input from the engineers at FHWA Headquarters in Washington, D. C.
which may entail a considerable length of time. |

While it was announced at the Public Hearing that the City currently has set aside a
total of $50,000,000 to construct the proposed ramps to and from the Van Wyck
Expressway, it is clear that the necessary plans and environmental studies (the AMR)
will not be submitted to the FHWA until the end of 2009 and that a positive
decision from FHWA will be some time after that, if at all.

Given the issues that were raised by NYSDOT concerning the proposed new ramp
access and the uncertainty of the amount of time that will be needed for the review of
the AMR by FHWA, there should be an extensive analysis of just how over 6,000
new peak vehicles would be able to enter or exit the district if the proposed ramps are
not approved and cannot be constructed. Information contained in the Appendix of
the DGEIS indicates approximately 2,800 vehicles would use the proposed new
ramps to enter or exit the development in the PM Peak Hour. This represents just
under one-half (46 percent) of the total site-generated traffic that is expected in the
PM Peak Hour. If these ramps are not constructed, the traffic from the development
would be forced to use the already overloaded local street network for access to the
highway system at other portals. "

Lastly, indications are that New York City plans to fund the proposed ramp
construction activity for $50,000,000 using only City funding sources and not by
including this budget cost within the Transportation Improvement Program (TIP).
This results in a startling lack of transparency concerning budgetary issues and
required consultations with the Federal Highway Administration.

E. IMPACT ON PEDESTRIAN AND VEHICULAR SAFETY

The DGEIS contains a summary table with accident data obtained from the New
York State Department of Transportation for 26 intersections for the period between
July 1, 2004 and June 30, 2007. The analysis highlights three intersections which are
high-accident locations for pedestrian and bicycle accidents and includes a discussion
of measures, such as turn prohibitions, installing high-visibility crosswalks or
constructing ‘bulbouts’ to mitigate pedestrian related accidents. However, there is no
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identification of any intersections that are high accident locations for vehicular
accidents, nor is any analysis provided. In the three-year period analyzed, there were
- a total of 52 reportable accidents at the intersection of 126™ Street and Northern
Boulevard, which is a major access/egress location for the Willets Point District.
There were also 34 accidents at the intersection of Prince Street with Northern
Boulevard, 30 reportable accidents at the intersection of Main Street and 25
accidents at the intersection of College Point Boulevard and Roosevelt Avenue in the
three-year study period. There was a non-pedestrian related fatal accident at the
intersection of 108" Street at Astoria Boulevard and another fatal accident, at the
intersection of Prince Street and Northermn Boulevard. The circumstances of either of
the fatal accidents are not discussed in the DGEIS, therefore, there is also no
discussion of mitigation.

The DGEIS indicates that the proposed development will generate a total of
approximately 21,000 new person trips in the PM Peak Hour, with about 3,700 of
these new trips involving walking only and about 4,400 new person trips to or from
the subway system. There will also be approximately 6,100 new vehicles on the

- roadway system within the development in the PM Peak Hour. While it is generally
not anticipated that the accident rates in terms of accidents per vehicle miles traveled
(VMT) would increase, there will be an increase in both vehicular and pedestrian
volumes, including the number of school children. Accordingly, there will also be a
concurrent increase in the opportunities for vehicular and pedestrian condlicts in the
study area and, therefore, a significant increase in the number and severity of the
accidents in the area should be anticipated. The safety analysis in the DGEIS should
acknowledge the increase in the accident potential and identify the corridors in the
development where mitigation measures may be required.

F._IRREPARABLE HARM TO THE PUBLIC

Despite the obvious inadequacies of the DGEIS, a review of the proposed plan clearly

indicates that, as proposed, there will be a substantial increase in pedestrian and -
vehicular traffic volumes. The increase in volumes will lead to increased conflicts and
raise the number of accidents in the vicinity. The increase in pedestrian activities will
include approximately 850 school children as well as visitors to the hotel and
convention center.

B T o I L B e S T P I RN IY v g
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The New York State Department of Transportation (NYSDOT) also clearly feels that
the proposed construction of the new exit ramp from the northbound Van Wyck

- Expressway represents a potential safety hazard. NYSDOT communications contain
multiple comments and concerns that the proposed ramp will not have adequate
sight distance. (See the spreadsheet attached hereto as Exhibit 3.) The Department
is also concerned that the ramp may not have sufficient capacity to accommodate the
potential traffic volumes which will lead to a significant queue spillback of traffic
onto the northbound mainline of the Van Wyck Expressway, leading to more and
severe accidents.

Information disclosed at the Public Hearing on August 13, 2008 indicated that the
FHWA has not been involved in the required Access Modification Report process and
may not receive the report from NYSDOT for at least another year. The analysis in
the DGEIS assumes that the ramps will be constructed. If, however, neither
NYSDOT nor FHWA approve the construction of the ramps, over 2,800 vehicles
would use the already overcrowded local street network to find alternative routes to
the Van Wyck Expressway, the Whitestone Expressway and other parts of the
highway network, again leading to a significant increase in roadway accidents.

G. CONCLUSIONS

Based on our review of the DGEIS, it is the considered professional opinion of Adler
Consulting that, due to basic underlying errors and omissions, the conclusions of the
transportation section are erroneous and incomplete and could not be used in making |
any decision upon the subject Application. It is also important to note that there is a
complete lack of transparency of the transportation component of the DGEIS since it
does not provide the technical analyses upon which the results and conclusions of the
DGEIS are based.

~
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Because the measures that were allowed to be considered to mitigate the traffic
impacts did not include construction of additional through or turn lanes at critical
- intersections, multiple locations would experience significant impacts and nine
intersections would remain unmitigated for all Build scenarios. It is the considered
professional opinion of Adler Consulting that the Project, as proposed, will do
irreparable harm to the well being and safety of the general public and, therefore,
should be denied.

Sincerely,
Adler Consulting,
ation Plannmg & Traffic Engineering, PLLC

Bernard Adler, P.E.
President
New York State Professional Engineer No. 048373

Hhe, @J 7 f’) //)*"’”5@

Michael P. O’'Rourke, P.E., PTOE
Senior Associate
New York State Professional Engineer No. 061375

(enclosures)
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Adler Consulting, Transportation Planning & Traffic Engineering, PLLC

Bernard Adler, P. E., President

- Professional Registration:

Professional Engineer - New York
- New Jersey
- Conneciicut
Education:
Stevens Inst. of Technology - Mgmt. Sciences, Postgraduate Courses
Long Island University - MS, Management Engineering 1970
Polytechnic Inst. of Bklyn. - MSEE, Electrical Engineering 1966
City College of New York - BEE, Electrical Enginecering 1962
Teaching: :
Adjunct Assistant Professor of Civil Engineering, Manhattan College, Bronx, New York,
1982, 1983.

Professional Experience: ' )
Principal, Adler Consulting, White Plains, NY, 1991 to present. Mr. Adler is responsible

for the all the quality control as well as client and government liaison facets of the Firm's
operation. The Firm provides professional services in the areas of Transportation Planning
and Traffic Engineering. Adler Consulting is currently providing traffic engineering services
for the County of Westchester in the optimization of over 100 signals in Mount Vernon, NY.
Efforts include traffic volume data collection and the creation of timing patterns for the AM
and PM Peak Highway Hours, inventory of control equipment at each signalized intersection
under study, creation of a SYNCHRO network, and analyses.

Commissioner of Traffic, The City of White Plains, N.Y., 1979-1987. During a period
of major redevelopment, Mr. Adler: Managed the design, installation, maintenance and
operation of all traffic control devices for the control of pedestrian and vehicular traffic,
including signs, signals and pavement markings; Coordinated with other planning agencies

of the City for traffic and transportation needs of the present and future; and, Advised the

Mayor, Common Council and other agencies of the government as to the City's traffic
requirements regarding the welfare of the public with respect to traffic.

From 1987 to 1991 Mr. Adler served as Senior Vice President, Raymond Keyes
Associates, Inc., Tarrytown, N.Y. and from 1975 to 1978 he was Manager of Intermodal
Planning for the Tri-State Regional Planning Commission, New York, NY.
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. Professional Organizatidns:
Fellow Institute of Transportation Engineers (ITE)

Member National Society of Professional Engineers
Member Transportation Research Board:
Motorists Services Committee, A3B05, 1970-1988
Advisory Panel on "Urban Pedestrian Traffic Control" (17-11)

Member The Institute of Electrical and Electronics Engineers, Inc.
ITE - METROPOLITAN SECTION OF NEW YORK & NEW JERSEY
Director 1986, 1987
President 1985
Vice President 1984
Secretary/Treasurer 1983
Chairman Equal Opportunity Program Committee, 1977
Chairman School Coordination Committee, 1976
ITE - INTERNATIONAL
Member Board of Direction, 1986-1989
General Chatrman 57th Annual Meeting, New York City, August 1987
Chairman Annual Meeting Committee, 1988, 1989 '
Member Philanthropic Steering and Advisory Commmittee, 1990/01
Member 1992 Nominations Committee
Member Annual Meeting Committee, 1987
Member Budget Committee, 1989
Member International Districts (7 & 8) Committee, 1987
Member Transportation Achievement Award Committee, 1986
Chairman Systems Planning Division, Department 6, 1985
Assistant Chairman 1979-1980
Editor CCSAG Newsletter, Volume 2, Number 4, December 1979
ITE - DISTRICT ONE
Chairman Annual Meetings Committee, 1984
Chairman 1983 Annual Meeting
Chairman Career Guidance Committee, 1981
Chairman Technical Committee, 1978-1979

References

Kevin Roseman: Traffic Engineer, County of Westchester, White Plains, NY {914) 995-4084
Garo Garabedian, Traffic Engineer, Town of Greenwich, Greenwich, CT (203) 622-7760
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Michael P. O’Rourke, P. E., P.T.O.E., Senior Associate

. Professional Registration:

Professional Engineer New York, New Jersey

. Professional Traffic Operations Engineer ~ Trans. Prof. Certification Board, Inc.

Education:’
Manhattan College B.E. (Civil Engineering) May, 1976
Polytechnic University M.S. (Transportation Plng & Trfc Engg)  May, 1977

Professional Experience:

Senior Associate, Adler Consulting, White Plains, NY, 2000 to present. Mr. O’Rourke is
responsible for evaluation of traffic, parking and transportation impact analyses and
mitigating measures associated with property/corridor development; design of impact
mitigating measures; evaluation and deployment of ITS technology; and, administration
within the Firm.

Associate, Eng-Wong,Taub & Associates, New York, NY, 1989 to 2000. Mr. O’Rourke
supervised a team of engineers in performing: Environmental Impact Assessments;
Transportation Planning Studies; Highway Design; and, Traffic Impact Studies. Some of Mr.
O’Rourke’s key assignments included:

Traffic Engineering "Call-In" Services for the Port Authority of New York & New Jersey;
Newark Airport Landside Vehicular Traffic Surveys (1995, 1996, 1997, 1998 & 1999);
Northern State Parkway Reconstruction; Routes 119 & 9A Highway Design Study; Cross
Bronx Expressway Rehabilitation Study; Major Deegan Expressway Accident Analyses;
Bronx and Northern Manhattan Arterials Study; White Plains Comprehensive Plan Update;
Metro-North Commuter Railroad Parking Planning Services; Metro-North Commuter
Railroad Strike Contingency Planning;, Manhattan East Side Transit Alternatives Study;
Hunters Point Waterfront Development Project EIS; Long Island City Local Network and
Regional Access Transportation Study; Port Newark Signing Program - Stages [ and II.

Principal Engineer, The RBA Group, Merristown, NJ,, 1987-1989. Some of the projects
in which Mr. O’Rourke was involved included: Newark Airport 2000 Data Collection
Program; JFK 2000 Data Collection Program - Traffic and Travel Time Data Collection and
Videotape Traffic Monitoring; Site Impact Traffic Evaluation -- IMTT-Bayonne; Review of
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a Traffic Impact Statement for West Amwell Township; Site Impact Evaluation, Cranford
Shopping Development; Washington Mews Planned Adult Citizen Community, Gloucester
County, NJ; Mount Laure] Township Traffic Engineering;

Senior Engineer, Storch Associates, Westbury, NY, 1985-1987.
- Engineer, Edwards & Kelcey, Livingston, NJ & New York, NY, 1980-1985.

Transportation Planner, Capital District Transportation Committee (CDTC), Albany,
NY, 1977-1980.

Publications: :

Co-authored "Status of Unsignalized Intersection Capacity Research in the United States", published
in March 1988, at the International Workshop "Intersections Without Traffic Signals" in Bochum,
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WILLETS POINT RESPONSE TIME - JAN 2006 TO JUNE 2008

Major Category Grp
Besc

NonStructural Structural

Medical Emergencies

Fires Fires
. Willets Pt. {3an '06 to Jun '08)
INCIDENTS USED IN STATS 141 74 5
RESPONSE TIME 6:16 6:21 5:52
Queens (CY2007)
INCIDENTS USED IN STATS 32,901 4,083 4,922

RESPONSE TIME 4:42 5:18 4:58
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Executive Summary

In order for the planned Willets Point Development District to be eligible for coverage under the
National Flood Insurance Program, the City of New York requires that all new construction be
built at an elevation that exceeds the current 100-year flood level as determined by the FEMA
‘Flood Insurance Study (FIS) for the City of New York (2007). For the Willets Point tidal
floodplain, the project sponsor estimates that an increase in elevation to approximately 14 feet
above stillwater height (FEMA, 2007) is required. However, taking into account the possible
impacts of future climate change on global sea level rise / local stillwater height, the estimated
100-year flood levels (and thus the minimum required elevation increase) for the Willets Point
area are substantially greater, ranging from approximately 18 feet by the 2050s up to 24 feet for
the 2090s. The generally understood impacts of global warming on sea level rise include
contributions from thermal expansion of the oceans, melting of mountain (alpine) glaciers, and
melting or other forms of mass loss from large-scale continental ice sheets. Other future flood
hazards that are less certain, but which would increase storm surge heights further come from
East Coast winter storms (nor'easters) and hurricanes, which some evidence already suggests
could become more powerful as the Atlantic Ocean continues to warm.

This report outlines the analysis performed to reach these conclusions, summarized in Section 5.

A RTEREIL L et Elt






1. Introduction

The City of New York plans to redevelop the Willets Point area of northern Quegns County in
order to create the 61-acre Willets Point Development District. The redevelopment would
involve the conversion of industrial and commercial property to a mixed-use community
through removal of the property from the current owners under eminent domain.

In order for the Willets Point Development District to be eligible for coverage under the National
Flood Insurance Program, the City of New York currently requires that all new construction be
built at an elevation that exceeds the 100-year flood level as determined by the current FEMA
Flood Insurance Study (FIS) (2607). For the Willets Point area, which is on a tidal floodplain,
the project sponsor estimates that this would require filling in the planned redevelopment area to
an elevation of approximately 14 feet above the National Geodetic Vertical Datum of 1929
(stillwater height) (FEMA, 2007). At this time, FEMA determines the elevation of the 100-year
flood level through an established methodology that does not include any projections of the
possible impacts of future climate change, leaving open the possibility that the planned new local
elevation of 14 feet above stillwater height will be inadequate to protect the Willets Point
Development District from 100-year flood events in the coming decades.

At the request of our client, Amold & Porter LLP, we have produced preliminary projections of
the 100-year flood level for the 205s and 2090s in order to take into account the effects of global
climate change, which is forecast to include an increase in global mean sea level. At a minimum,
this increase in global mean sea level would be expected to raise both the stillwater height and
the elevation of the 100-year flood level in the Willets Point area, as well as increase the impacts
of storm surges produced by East Coast winter storms (nor’easters) and hwricanes.

2. The Willets Point Project Area and the FEMA Flood Insurance Study

The Willets Point project area is a broad, triangular-shaped district extending into the southern
end of Flushing Bay in Queens, bordered in part by Flushing Creek and Flushing Meadows
wetlands to the east and south (see Figure 1). Much of the area slated for redevelopment is a tidal
floodplain, which means that the principal source of flooding in the area comes from storms such
as hurricanes and East Coast winter storms (nor’easters), rather than as a result of overflow from
Flushing Creek. Since the project area lies within a “drowned valley” that has been filling in with
sediment only over the past several thousand years, the general elevation of the Willets Point
area is quite low ~ less than 10 feet above the stillwater height — and the depth to the top of the
water table is correspondingly very shallow.

The current 100-year flood level identified for Willets Point in the Flood Insurance Study (FIS),
and on the Flood Insurance Rate Maps (FIRMs), is approximately 13 feet in elevation; the 500-
year flood level lies at approximately 15 feet (FEMA, 2007) (see Figure 2). These flood levels
are the product of separate hydrologic and hydraulic analyses of the impacts of fluvial (river)
flooding, coastal flooding by hurricanes, coastal flooding by East Coast winter storms
(nor’easters), and wave height analysis, all combined in a probabilistic sense for the original FIS
for the City of New York, completed in 1983. The analyses were documented in a series of
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reports prepared between 1979 and 1983 by the engineering firm Camp, Dresser and McKee
(now called CDM; see FEMA, 2007 for a summary). Although the FIS has been updated in part
several times since 1983, the only update impacting the Willets Point area is the latest revision -
(2007), for which the FEMA-designated 100-year and 500-year flood levels weré re-detineated
.onto higher resolution topographic and base maps (at 1:1,200 scale, with 2-foot pixel resolution
-from photography dated 2004) provided by the New York City Department of Information
Technology and Telecommunications (NYC DOITT).

Figure 1. The planned Willets
Point Development District is -
shown here shaded in green.
Topographic base map is taken
from the U.S. Geological

it Survey’s Flushing, NY. 7.5°

i  Quadrangle Map (scale 1:24,000);
'ﬁ contour interval is 10 feet.

200 400 600 yards

While the transfer of the flood level information to a higher resolution base map may provide
some improvement in the community’s understanding of possible flood risks, it is important to
note that the 100-year and 500-year flood levels at Willets Point have not actually been
reassessed by FEMA since 1983. The flood levels therefore do not reflect the results of newer,
improved computer models simulating floods and storms surges, nor do they take into account
more recent climatological information or projections of future climate change. Other, more
recent assessments of various aspects of flood risk to the Willets Point area are available, and are
discussed briefly below. However, since the National Fiood Insurance Program relies up the
information specified in the FEMA FIS, the general flood hazard being used as a guideline for
the minimum elevation of new construction at Willet Point is likely an underestimate that will
prevent the community from maintaining NFIP eligibility in the coming decades.”

3. Proj_ ected Impacts of Global Climate Change on Flood Potential at Willets Point

The issue of global climate change may seem far removed from the immediate concerns of
coastal flooding in the Willets Point area, especially since the primary emphasis in the popular
media has been on increases in global average temperature, and large regional swings in
precipitation patterns (e.g., the second occurrence of a “500-year flood” event in the midwestern
states during the past 15 years, or extended drought in the southwestern U.S.). However, a
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DETAILS FROM FEMA FLOOD INSURANCE
RATE MAP (FIRM) LEGEND

exrgas SF ECIAL FLOOD HAZARD AREAS SUBJECT TO INUNDATION BY
ikl THE 1% ANNUAL CHANGE FLOOD

The 1% arnual fleod {100-year flood), also known as the base flood, is the flood
that has a 1% chance of being equaled or exceeded in any given year. The Special
Flood Hazard Area is the area subject to flooding by the 1% annual chance flood.
Areas of Special Flood Hazard include Area AE. The Base Fload Elevation is the
water-surface elevation of the 1% annual chance flood.

ZONE AE Base Flood Elevations determined.

OTHER FLQOD AREAS

ZONE X Areas of 0.2% annual chance flood; areas of 1% annual chance flood
with average depths of less than 1 foot or with drainage areas less than
1 square mile; and areas protecied by levees fram 1% annual chance flood

m OTHER AREAS

ZONE X Areas determined fo be outside the 0.2% annual chance flogdplain.

1% annual chance fleodplain boundary
0.2% annual chance floodplain baundary

EL A7) Base Flood Elevation value where uniform within zone;
elevation in feet”
"Referenced {o the Naticnal Geodetic Verical Datum of 1929

S000-faot grid ticks: New York State Plane coordinate system,
Long Island zone (FIPSZONE3104}, Lambert Conformal Conic
projection

800000 FT

1030000 FT

Figure 2. Flood levels in the Willets Point arca. The
Willets Point project area is outlined in black. Image
is compiled from FEMA FIRMs 3604970113F and
3604970114F (2007).

Shown here are the current FEMA boundaries for the
100-year flood level, or 1% anmual chance floodplain
(Zone AE, in light aqua stippling) and the 500-year
flood Ievel, or 0.2% annual chance floodplain (Zone X,
in black stippling).
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globally warmer world does bring with it a phenomenon that manifests locally on all shoretines —
specifically, an increase in mean sea level, or stillwater height.

Contributing factors to global sea level rise (SLR) as a result of an increasingly warm climate
include: '

1. Thermal expansion of seawater - The most certain least uncertain of these factors for future
climate projections is the phenomenon of thermal expansion. The principle is straightforward
and is drawn from basic physics: when the temperature of a given amount of water is
increased, the water becomes less dense, so that the same amount of water now takes up
more space. Contributions to SLR from thermal expansion as measured over the past decade
(1993-2003) have been on the order of 1.6 +/- 0.5 mm per year (IPCC, 2007).

2. Melting of mountain glaciers and ice caps - While this phenomenon has been widely
observed over the past decade, with mountain glaciers in North America, South America,
Africa, Europe, and Asia rapidly retreating, the overall volume of water contained is these
glaciers is not large by comparison with the major ice sheets of Greenland and Antarctica.
Measured contributions to SLR over the past decade (1993-2003) are roughly half that of
thermal expansion, on the order of 0.8 +/- 0.2 mm per year (IPCC, 2007); future projections
suggest no contribution greater than ~5 mm by the year 2100 (Raper and Braithwaite, 2006).

3. Melting and mass loss from large-scale continental ice sheets. - The contribution to SLR
from the melting of the Greenland Ice Sheet and/or West Antarctic Ice Sheet over the course
of this century could be considerable, although estimates of the rate at which these large ice
sheets might decay are poorly constrained. The uncertainty lies in the poor state of scientific
data regarding the behavior of ice sheet flow under extreme warming conditions; with _
incomplete knowledge of how quickly the margins of ice sheet may collapse, it is difficult to
assess the potential contribution to mean sea level rise. Measurements of ice mass loss from -
the Greenland Ice Sheet between 1997-2003 (Alley et al., 2005) were equivalent to just 0.21
mm/year increase in sea level rise from that source. Estimates from a variety of models range
from 24-108 cm (Gornitz et al., 2002) and 12 cm/century (Wild et al., 2003). Paleoclimate
studies of two previous global warmings, however, show alarming loss of ice sheet mass (on
the order of meters) under conditions that were no warmer than the best estimates of what
global temperatures will be like by 2050. :

The Fourth Assessment Report of the U.N. Intergovernmental Pane! on Climate Change (IPCC)
(2007) relies largely on thermal expansion for its projections of sea level rise by the year 2100,
with estimates ranging from 30 to 80 cm (~1.0 to 2.6 ft). The IPCC explicitly did not wish to

- include other potential contributions to sea level change in their estimate, in an effort to raise the
level of certainty of the overall assessment. However, the SLR estimates are, as a result, widely

considered in the scientific community to be absolute minimum values (Hansen, 2007;
Rahmstorf et al., 2007).

Projections based on past observations {Alley et al., 2005) and modei results (e.g., Wild et al,
2003; Horton et al., 2008) generally assume that ice sheet behavior in Greenland and/or West
Antarctica will remain “stable,” with no non-linear changes in the rate of ice sheet melting.

Svante Scientific, Inc. 4



Many researchers agree however that if that assumption of no acceleration in the rate of ice sheet
melt proves false, global SLR could increase quite rapidly As a guide, Lenton et al. (2008) point
out that the IPCC’s projection of a 2-3°C increase in global average temperature is similar to
conditions during the Last Interglacial, a period of climate amelioration during the last ice age
(circa 115,000 — 130,000 years ago) when global mean sea level was several meters higher than
at present. Lenton et al. therefore suggest that a contribution of up to 3 meters (9.8 ft) of SLR
. from both the Greenland Ice Sheet and the West Antarctic Ice Sheet under these temperatures
over the course of this century is not unreasonable. Even larger values of sea level rise, up to 25
meters, are observed at similar temperature ranges during older time periods (~3 million years
ago), but these are thought to represent longer response times than a single century.

4. Current Estimates for Storm Surge Vulnerability at Willets Point

In assessing the impacts of future climate change on the flood hazard at Willets Point, a
compounding factor is the potential for greater storm surge heights from more powerful cyclonic
storms such as hurricanes and nor’easters. The flood contribution from these storms is in
addition to any increase in stillwater height via the mechanisms described above, and thus
deserves very serious consideration as part of the development planning process (see, e.g.,
Nicholls, 2002; Wu et al., 2002; Kleinosky et al., 2007).

The angular shape of the New York Bight region (which includes, but is not limited to the City
of New York, New York Harbor, and the western end of Long Island Sound) plays an important
role in the determining the impacts of hurricanes and nor’easters, but that role is dependent in
large part on the path of the storm. Since wind strength is highest on the right side of a
counterclockwise-rotating cyclone in the North Atlantic basin (Donnelly and Webb, 2004), a
storm that passes to the east of New York City results in a weaker wind field over the city, and
the direction of the winds tends to push water away from the coast. However, a storm passing
just west of New York City brings the full force of its winds to bear in driving water into New
York Harbor and up the Hudson and East Rivers, resulting in major coastal flooding.

Though the North Shore of Long Island might at first blush be thought to be more protected from
cyclone-driven seas, a storm path that hugged the coastline just west of New York City would
also result in some of the cyclone’s strongest winds funneling the waters of Long Island Sound
westward into the narrower confines between Queens County to the south and Bronx County to
the north, creating an enhanced coastal flooding response. Flushing Bay, at the far western end of
Long Island Sound, could thus be expected to see significant storm surge heights with extensive
damage from flooding (MNYHTS, 1995; MTA Task Force, 2007).

“a. Hwricanes

In a 1995 report by the U.S. Army Corps of Engineers, FEMA, the National Weather Service,
and the NY/NJ/CT State Emergency Management offices (MNYHTS, 1995), the NOAA SLOSH
(Sea, Lake and Overland Surges from Hurricanes) computer model was used to project the

maximum storm surge heights anticipated for hurricanes ranging from 1 through 4 on the Saffir-

Simpson Hurricane Intensity Scale. The SLOSH model, which is run by the National Hurricane
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Center to predict storm surges for active storms, can also be used to estimate maximum storm
surge heights resulting from historical or hypothetical hurricanes by taking into account several
storm characteristics: atmospheric pressure at the center of the storm (an indicator of storm
strength), the size of the hurricane, its forward speed, the path of the storm, and hurricane wind
speed and direction. These maximum surge heights are considered accurate within +/~ 20%, as
‘the actual storm surge will depend on the timing of storm passage with respect to astronomical
tides. For example, storm surges would be enhanced by a storm’s arrival at high tide, and
lessened if their arrival is at low tide.

Table 1. Hurricane storm surge projections for Willets Point, Queens, New York (based on

MNYHTS, 1995)
Saffir-Simpson Storm Surge Peak Heights Range of Peak Storm
Hurricane Scale Projected by SLOSH Surge Heights
Category 1 (74-95 mph) 63 ft 50t07.6ft
Category 2 (96-110 mph) 114 £ 9.1t013.7
Category 3 (111-130 mph) 183 ft 14.6 t0 22.0 ft
Category 4 (131-155 mph) 23.0ft 18.4t027.6 1t

The ranges of projected storm surge heights for Category 3 and 4 hurricanes already exceed the
current 100-year flood level at Willets Point of approximately 13 feet, and the proposed new .
elevation for the redeveloped Willets Point area of approximately 14 feet.

What events of this magnitude have occurred in the past?

Since 1900, there have been nine hurricanes with significant impacts on the New York City
metropolitan area, of which four reached Category 3 status. Only one of these, the Great

Hurricane of 1938 (the “Long Island Express”/New England Storm), was still a Category 3 storm |

as it crossed Long Island, some 40 miles east the New York City. The other Category 3 storms
(Hurricane Carol, 1954; Hurricane Donna, 1960, and Hurricane Gloria, 1985) had already begun
to weaken, or had moved further eastward when their effects were felt in the NYC area. Asa
result, Carol, Donna and Gloria produced significant wind and flood damage owing to strong
gusts and heavy rains, but with limited storm surge impacts (generally under 7 feet, although a
surge of 11 feet was recorded for Donna at the Battery in lower Manhattan) (Blake et al., 2007;

MTA Task Force, 2007).

Prior to 1900, there are historical records of major storms striking the New York City. While the
extensive damage described was suggestive of larger storms, it is difficult to evaluate
quantitatively, and from available records, what the individual storms may have been like in
terms of intensity. To address this issue Scileppi and Donnelly (2007) used the sedimentary
record of storm deposits swept over and behind the barrier islands of Long Island’s South Shore
(e.g., Long Beach Island) to reconstruct a history of the most severe hurricanes and winter storms
to have struck western Long Island. The data they recovered highlighted a total of seven
hurricanes and 15 winter storms between the years 1693-1996, with just four hurricanes (1693,
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1788, 1821, and 1893) reaching Category 2 or higher on the Saffir-Simpson scale of hurricane
intensity, and exceeding an estimated minimum 8 to 10 feet (2.5 to 3 meters) of storm surge.
These estimates are constrained by the current elevation of the barrier islands, which is assumed
not to have changed significantly over time. The authors of this study do point out, however, that
the sites examined may be somewhat insensitive with respect to the full magnitude of older
hurricane events, in part due to the migration and changes in shape of the barrier islands through
. erosion. Such changes in position and shape of the islands can influence the extent to which

storm deposits are distributed and preserved, and accordingly our perception of the magnitude of
past storms. ' :

. b. East Coast Winter Storms (Nor ’easters)

While hurricanes have the potential to drive higher storm surges, they tend to move swiftly along
their paths, so their surges are short-lived. In contrast, major winter storms, though less intense
at their centers, are much larger in scale, and are slower-moving systems that typically produce
storm surges persisting over several days, thereby increasing their potential for damage (Hill,
2008).

Given the focus of the MNYHTS (1995) report on hurricanes, projected maximum storm surge
heights for major winter storms (commonly known as nor’easters) were not calculated, though
they have the potential to cause similar amounts of damage. These storm events have achieved
wind gusts of as much as 90 miles per hour I the New York region and even greater wind speeds
in more southerly (warmer) states. This would place them in the same range as Category 1-2
hurricanes with respect to anticipated storm surge heights (Scileppi and Donnelly, 2007; MTA
Task Force, 2007; see also Table 1). The March 1993 “storm of the century” had a central
pressure that reached a low of 960 mb, similar to a Category 2 or 3 hurricane. Overall the
frequency and strength of nor’easters has increased during the past 50 years (MTA. Task Force,
2007). Climate change, particularly warming ocean temperatures, could accelerate this trend; if
the result is further intensification of nor’easters, then the storm surge and flooding impact of
these events could increase markedly. Given that they are the most common type of severe storm
to effect the New York City metropolitan region, further analysis of the future impact of
nor’easters is warranted.

5. Implications of Global Sea Level Rise and Storm Frequency on the 100-Year Flood Level
and Storm Surge Heights at Willets Point

In their analysis of climate change impacts on the New York Metropolitan area, Gornitz et al.
(2002) used global climate model results to suggest that 100-year flood events couid increase in
height from the current ~3 meters (9.8 ft) to as much as 3.8 meters (12.5 ft) by the 2050s and up
to 4.2 meters (13.8 ft) in the 2090s. To arrive at these estimates, they look at a two-decade
average of the effects of thermal expansion in global warming computer simulations projecting
climate impacts out to the year 2100. (For the 2050s, they averaged the simulation years 2040-
2059; for the 2090s, they averaged the years 2070-2099). Note, however, that these projected
100-year flood levels did not include any contribution from ice sheet melt to SLR (Gornitz et al.,
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2002), so they must be considered minimum estimates for any expected increase in 100-year
flood height. _

Studies over the past few years have shown an accelerating pace of ice sheet melting in both
Greenland and Antarctic, aided in part by new data from NASA’s Gravity Recovery and Climate
-Experiment (GRACE) and by climate modeling studies {(e.g., Overpeck et al., 2006; Velicogna -
and Wahr, 2006; Joughin et al., 2008). Based on these and similar studies, it appears reasonable
that ice sheet melting rates could accelerate, increasing sea level by perhaps as much as 4-5 feet
by 2050, and as much as 8-10 feet by 2090, as per Lenton et al. (2008). If we include the
contribution of ice sheet melting along with and the 100-year flood level for Willets Point could
easily reach 18 ft in the 2050s, and as much as 24 ft by the 2090s. It follows that the planned
Willets Point Development District would need to be elevated to a minimum of 18 feet above
stillwater height in order to remain eligible for the NFIP over the next few decades.

To arrive at a more comprehensive assessment of how the planned Willets Point Development
District might be impacted by future climate change, we need to take into account atl the factors
that could contribute to flood risk. If we consider the maximum reasonable SLR as determined
by Global Climate Model simulations (MTA Task Force, 2007), in conjunction with the upper
range of expected storm surge heights at Willets Point (MNYHTS, 1995) and plausible estimates
for the contribution of Greenland and West Antarctic ice melt to SLR (Lenton et al., 2008), we
find that by the year 2100, the storm surge heights of even Category 1 hurricanes (and '
nor’easters similar in strength) exceed the current 100-year flood level at Willets Point of ~13
feet by a significant amount (see Table 2; Figures 3 and 4). Considering the additional potential -
for increasing storm intensity, approximating category 2-3 hurricane force storms, these levels
could climb even higher.

Table 2. Estimated increase in projected storm surge heights for Willets Point, Queens, New
York circa 2050 (2090) in the future

Range of _
Saffir-Simpson Peak Storm Sea Level Rise Sea Level .
Hurricane Scale Surge Heights | Via Thermal Rise via Ice | Tofal Estimated Increase in
from Expansiont Sheet Melting Range of S.torm Surge
SLOSH* % Height
Category 1 (74-95 mph) 50-76ft 09 £t (1.6 fi) 498981 | 108-134ft(164-19.01f1)
Category 2 (96-110 mph) 91-13.7ft 09fi(16 1) 49 (98 %) | 149-195f(205-25.1 1)
Category 3 (111-130 mph) 146-220ft 09ft(i6ft) 49 £ (9.8 ft) 204-2781t(26.0--334 ft)
Category 4 (131-155 mph) 18.4-276fi 09fi(l6f) 49f(981f) | 242-3341t(298-39.011)

* Ranges as given in Table 1.

1 Sea level rise determined relative to 2000-2009 via the GISS GCM for 2050°s (2080°s) (MTA Task Force, 2007,

Appendix 2).

1 Based on estimates of Greenland Ice Sheet and West Antarctic Ice Sheet possible losses with a 2-3°C global

average temperature increase by the year 2100 (Lenton et al., 2008).
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that has a 1% chance of being equaled or exceeded in any given year, The Special
Flood Hazard Asea is the area subject to flocding by the 1% annual chance flood.
Areas of Special Flood Hazard include Area AE. The Base Flood Elevation is the
water-surface elevation of the 1% annual chance fieod.
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Base Flood Elevations determined.

OTHER FLOOD AREAS

Areas of 0.2% annual chance flood; areas of 1% annta! chance flood
with average depths of jess than 1 foo! or with drainage areas less than
+ sguare mile; and arsas profected by levees from 1% annual chanes flood

C:I OTHER AREAS

ZONE X Areas determined io be oulside the 0.2% annual chance floadplain.

1% annual chance floodplain boundary
0.2% annual chance fioodplain boundary

{EL ean) Basa Flood Elevation value where uniforms within zone;
elovation in fest*
*Referenced to the National Geodatic Vestical Datum of 1928

5000-foot grid ficks: New York State Ptane coordinate system,
Long Island zone (FIPSZONE3104), Lambert Cenformal Conic
projection

BOO000 FY

14000812

Explanation (This Study)

Area subject to 100-year flood event circa
2050 (this study)

Additional area subject to 100-year fiood
event circa 2090 (this study)

Figure 3. Flood levels in the Willets Point area. The
Willets Point project area is outlined in black. Image
is compiled from FEMA FIRMs 3604970113F and
3604970114F (2007).

In addition to the current FEMA boundaries for the
100-year and 500-year flood levels (1% and 0.2%
annuoal chance floodplains; see also Figure 2}, the
projected 100-year flood levels for 2050 and 2090 are
shown by the yellow hatching and blue cross-hatching,
respectively. Projected flood levels take into account
estimates of sea level rise as a resulf of global climate
change. Boundaries shown are approximate.
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Willets Point

30+ Development Area

i Flushing [
N Creek [

Explanation
Current 100-year flood level (FEMA)

__________ Planned elevation of Willets Point
Development District

Flushing
Bay

AI

Projected 100-year flood level at 2050
(this project)

Projected 100-year flood level at 2090

A {this project)

Flushing

200 400 m
Creck

200 400 yds

Figure 4. Schematic cross-section A - A" of the elevation across Willets Point and the surrounding
area, showing the relative heights of the current 100-year flood level, the planned new elevation
of the Willets Point Development District, and the projected 100-year flood levels for the years
2050 and 2090 from this study. The location of the cross-section with respect to the Willets Point
Development District (shaded gray) is shown on the inset map. Elevation is exaggerated 2X for
clarity.

Note that even though part of the Willets Point Development District is at an elevation above the -
current 100-year flood level defined by FEMA, the entire district lies below the pro;ected 100-year
flood level for the year 2050.
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A correlative issue is of course the question of what frequency we can expect such major storm
events fo strike the New York City metropolitan area over the next century. Projecting future
changes in hurricane or extratropical cyclone intensity is difficult, because any such projections
have to be able to include some element of predicting storm paths that could impact New York
specifically, and not just the North Atlantic ocean basin in general. In their analysis of future sea
level rise impacts on New York City, Gornitz et al. (2002) utilized Global Climate Model

. simulations of various future climate warming scenarios to assess changes in 100-year flood
event levels and frequency of occurrence. They suggest that the recurrence time for 3-meter
flood events, currently the average height of a 100-year event, will recur once every 19 years by
the 2050s, and by the 2090s, once every four years on average for the most extreme projections
of sea level rise associated with a Global Climate Model simulation (their CCGG scenario;
Gornitz et al., 2002).

The frequeéncy of hurricane events in a warmer world continues to be the source of considerable
general debate. Some researchers have argued that increased warmth in the surface ocean, as a
d1rect result of global warming, would fuel more and/or more frequent hurricanes in the North
Atlantic ocean basin (e.g., Gray et al., 2008). Such projections have been based largely on
statistical relationships between historical storms and sea surface temperatures in the tropical
Atlantic ocean (e.g., Mann and Emanuel, 2006). In contrast, Knutson et al. (2008) have argued
that a global average temperature increase would drive changes in the upper level winds of the
troposphere, producing increased wind shearing at altitude that would effectively "behead”
cyclonic storms before they had a chance to grow fo significant size, despite the warmth of the
surface ocean. These authors admit, however, that their model for hurricane formation is
insufficient to handle the simulation the most intense hurricanes, nor the strong dependence of
those most intense storms on warmer sea surface temperatures. It is thus quite possible that if
hurricanes manage to survive having their tops sheared by strong upper level winds, they would
be more likely to become more powerful storms (perhaps Category 3 or higher) with storm surge
heights well in excess of the planned elevation increase of Willets Point to 14 feet above the
current stillwater height.

6. Summary and Recommendatmns for Rev1s1ons to the 100-Year Flood Level at Willets
Point ‘

The current 100-year flood level in the Willets Point area, as marked on FEMA Flood Insurance
Rate Maps and described in the City of New York FIS (FEMA, 2007), is based upon a previous
generation of computer models and some outdated information, and likely represents an
underestimate of that elevation. It therefore follows that the project sponsors’ estimate of an
increase to the 14-foot elevation mark is also an underestimate, especially considered in the light
of the range of possible changes introduced also by global climate change in the stillwater
elevation and storm frequency. Based on our review of the literature, we suggest that a minimum
base elevation of approximately 18 to 24 ft above the current stillwater height is advisable to ~ -

adequately protect the planned Willets Point Development District from 100-year flood events
over the coming decades.
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We note, however, that even the more recent SLOSH analyses of the flood hazard at Willets
Point (MNYHTS, 1995) we incorporated into our minimum elevation estimates are based in part
on chmatologlcal data that do not capture the currently changing local climate trends. The IPCC
climate scenarios (2007) used to drive the Global Climate Model estimates of sea level rise will
themselves soon be outdated, as the current rate of atmospheric CO; increase is now exceeding
-even the “business as usual” scenario (A1F1) that assumed no reduction in greenhouse gas
emissions (Raupach et al., 2007). We recommend that a reanalysis of the flood hazard at Willets
Point be undertaken, using a current generation state-of-the-art Global Climate Model in
combination with a downscaled regional climate model, such as WRF, which can in turn be used
to provide input for a coastal flood model like ADCIRC. Reanalysis can also factor in the most
up-to-date climatological data with projected sea level increases and coastal flooding models to
produce a more accurate portrait of the flood risk at Willets Point.
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and human-influenced systems.

Center for Climate Systems Research, Columbia University, and NASA/Goddard
Institute for Space Studies, New York. This center has the objective of providing an
enhanced understanding of the Earth's climate sensitivity and variability, as well as the
various mechanisms that control them. '

Associate Research Scientist, 2005-present

* [nvestigate the mechanisms driving extreme warm and cold climates in Earth history, as
well as periods of rapid climate transition.

* Validate numerical climate model output through the use of both geological field data and
computer climate simulations.

La Porta & Associates, LLC, Warwick, New York. This consulting firm provides geological
and archaeological expertise for culturai resource management investigations.

Geologist / Project Manager, 1997-2005

+ Reconstructed historic and prehistoric landscapes through the characterization of soil
profiles and past signs of human occupation.

* Mapped and analyzed prehistoric mining impacts on the environment.
* Co-author and/or editor on over 40 geoarchaeological reports for cuitural resource

management surveys conducted in the northeastern United States.
Matthew Bender & Company, New York, New York.
Writing Associate, 1989-1993 (Copy Editor, 1888-1989)

» Provided editorial support for publications on business law, labor law and inteltectual
property; researched federal regulations and case law to ensure that publications
remained current.

N



L. Sohl - page 2 of 2

ACADEMIC APPOINTMENTS

2007- Lecturer, Depariment of Earth and Environmental Science, Columbia University,
New York (Undergraduate classes'taught: The Climate System [Fall 20077;
Frontiers of Science [Spring/Fall 2008])

- 2003-2005 Adjunct Associate Research Scientist, Lamont-Doherty Earth Observatory of
Columbia University, Palisades, New York

2000-2003 Postdoctoral Research Scientist, Lamont-Doherty Earth Observatory of
Columbia University, Palisades, New York

1997 Sedimentologist, Ocean Drilting Program Leg 174A: Continuing the New Jersey
Mid-Atlantic Sea-Level Transect.

1993-1999 Graduate Research Associate, Lamont-Doherty Earth Observatory of Columbia
.- University, Palisades, New York

PROFESSIONAL / ACADEMIC ACTIVITIES

2007- Team Leader, NASA New York City Research Initiative. The NYCRI provides high
schoo! / undergraduate students and high school teachers the opportunity to
participate in a scientist’s active research project. Supervised two teams in
conducting climate change research projects, which in turn have supported the
development of research proposals and educational materials.

2006- Science and Content Editor, The Educational Global Climate Modeling i
Cooperative Project at Columbia University (The EAGCM Project). The EAGCM
project makes global climate modeling accessible to students, teachers, and
undergraduate professors through user-friendly software, educational materials,
professional development workshops, and on-site fraining. Created software
manuals and associated web content.

2002- Member, Volunteer Language Editor Program, American Geophysical Union. This
program provides free editorial assistance to non-native English speakers seeking
to publish in scientific journais published by the American Geophysical Union.

EDUCATION
2000 Ph.D. in Earth & Environmental Science, Lamont-Doherty Earth Observatory of
Columbia University, Palisades, New York (M.A. 1995, M.Phil. 1999)
1993 B.A. in Geology, Hunter College of the City University of New York
1987 B.A. in Communications, Fordham University, Bronx, New York



Mark Chandler, Ph.D.






MARK A. CHANDLER, Ph.D.

Svante Scientific, Inc., P.O. Box 250197, New York, New York 10025
Tel.: (608) 445-0166 / FAX: (800) 441-7002 / E-mail: mchandler@svantescientific.com

-Over 20 years of experience in climate science and the use of global climate modeling
to understand past and future impacts of climate change.
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Svante Scientiﬁc, Inc., New York, New York. This private sector inifiative seeks to deliver
customized climate projections, datasets and analyses to the public and private sectors
as an aid in planning mitigation and adaptation responses to future climate change.

Presidlent / Principal Climate Scientist

» Direct in-house research and development projects.

+  Identify possible climate-related vulnerabilities and opportunities for clients.
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Center for Climate Systems Research (CCSR) at Columbia University, New York. This
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climate sensitivity and variability, as well as the various mechanisms that control them.

Principal Investigator / Associale Reseaich Scientist
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future climate change since 1992.
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August 22, 2008

Asma Syed, Planner

NYC Economic Development Corporation
110 William Street

New York, NY 10038

Re: Willets Point Development Plan

Dear Ms. Syed:

FPM Group {FPM), on behalf of our client Willets Point Industry and Realty Association, has
performed a review of the April 2008 Draft Generic Environmental Impact Statement (DGEIS)
and associated documents for the Willets Paint Development Plan focusing on hazardous
material impacts to surface and groundwater resources. Statemenis of our qualifications are
enclosed with this letter. ' . .

We have several concerns with the DGEIS, some of which were already painted out in our
August 13, 2008 oral statement. Enclosed herewith is our written statement which reiterates
these points as well as additional concerns with the DGEIS.

Additional Site Characterization Required '

The DGEIS andlor supporting documentation state that the site has a long history -of
contamination, including the site being used as an ashfill, violations for lllegal dumping of
vehicla fluids, and observations of discolored soils and pooled automotive fluids. Sampling
undertaken as part of the Phase il ESA shows only miror contamination is present. indeed
sampling did not identify any petroleum contamination in soils even though the Phase i
identified multiple discharge violations recorded in 2001 in the District and found unregistered
USTs and additional UST's in the District whose whereabouts remain unknown. Therefore the
only conclusion that can be drawn from the sampling data collected is that It is not
representative of the site. Past practices of the site suggest that large areas of contamination
were “missed” in the Phase li. Perhaps. this was due to the bias nature of the sampling network
which included only sampling locations under sidewalks and streets. Selecting only impervious
areas is unilkely to show contamination and renders these locations unrepresentative of the
District. Consider the statement in the Phase il ESA ” ...given the history of uses within the
district other potential contamination is expected to be widespread™. By its own admission, the
DGEIS does not describe the environmental conditions representative of the area and therefore
the project should not be allowed to continue without a complete characterization of the site.

T ot DL T T T T T Ty T e T T

The Phase Il ESA states it “was only a limited preliminary subsurface investigation”. We
believe that additional deeper sampling needs to be performed across the entire site to fully
characterize the vertical and horizontal extent of contamination in areas of concemn In soil and
groundwater fo assess its assaciated impacts. Note: sampling in historical areas of concemn is
likely to result in more contamination, but a representative site characterization needs to be
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performed to confirm this. Contaminants such as dense non aqueous phase liquids (DNAPLs)
{e.g., chiorinated solvents) need to be targeted as they sink and contaminate the groundwater
column as they migrate downward. They can also collect on a low permeable/confining layers
.{e.g., clay) and follow the slope of the confining layers regardless of the groundwater flow
" direction to other areas and through confining layers through preferential pathways. In addition -
to determining the vertical extent of contamination, the deep borings an the site need to
characterize the geology beneath the site (e.g., thickness of clay layer) and methane levels. The
vertical sampling at the site needs to recognize this and characterize the vertical column of soil
and ground water for the full length of compressible scils since these soils have the potential of
releasing pore water when fill is placed on this site.

Groundwater contamination will result in impacts to water supply, surface water bodies and
aquatic resources, worker exposure and the environment during construction, as well as
dictating appropriate remedial measures and costs (e.g., removal, in-situ treatment, capping -
etc),

Groundwater Impacts

The site lies above a sale source aquifer which is used for water supply by NYC. As shownin -

Figure 1, DEP maintains a number of active and inactive pumping wells for water supply in
Queens. As shown in Figure 3-3 of the Phase |l ESA for the DGEIS (attached), there is a
hydraulic connection to the Brookiyn Queens aquifers (i.e,, Glacial, Magothy, and Lioyd) and
active or potentially active existing NYCDEP water supply wells (formerly Jamaica Water Supply
Company) in Queens which utiize them. Additional water supply wells are also being
proposedfimplemented as part of the Brooklyn Queens Aquifer Study which is seeking ways to
utifize the Brooklyn Queens Aguifer during droughts and other water emergencies. The March
1999 Feasibility Study for Use of the Brooklyn/Queens Aquifer as an Additional Potable Water
Supply details three (3) groundwater pumping scenarios utilizing the network of 53 existing
NYCDEP wells and new proposed wells in Queens/Brookiyn. Scenaric 1 involves the
withdrawal of groundwater at a rate of 100 million gallons per day {mgd) aver a 10 month period-
utilizing existing wells and 15 new wells. Scenario 2 involves the withdrawal of groundwater at a
rate of 150 million gallons per day {mgd) over a 6 month period utilizing existing wells and 40
new wells. Scenario 3 involves the withdrawal of groundwater at a rate of 225 million galions
per day (mgd) over a 4 month period utilizing existing wells and 75 new wells. If significant
contamination is present as discussed in the Phase Il ESA and indentified through additional
sampling, this contamination could negatively impact the aguifers and these water supply wells
which utilize them. These impacts need to be fully evaluated in the DGEIS.

In addition, the redevelopment plan proposes adding up to 6' of fill to raise the grade above the -
present 100-year floodplain. The redevelopment plan does not specify how much fill will be
necessary to accomplish this, but if the entire site (61.4 acres) is covered with &' of fill, the fil
would amount to approximately 16 million cubic feet (600,000 cubic yards). This enormous
amount of fill would require nearly 20,000 truck trips even if large-capacity trucks are used.

The actual amount of fill would exceed these estimates, however. Additional fill would be
needed to compensate for compaction both of the fill itseff and the underlying non-
homogeneous highly compressible soils, Additional fill also would be needed to take proper
account of sea level rise, as discussed in the accompanying report by Svante Scientific.
Nowhere does the DGEIS discuss the amounts of filf neaded or the impacts of excavating and
transporting it. ' : '

More importantly, nowhere does the DGEIS discuss the environmental impacts of placing this fill
on the site. Even if one assumes that the amount of fill is only 600,000 cubic yards, the weight
of this fill wilf likely range from approximately 800,000 to 960,000 tons depending on the type

2




and density of the fill used (100 — 120 pounds /cubic foot). Additional fill as required for
consolidation and sea level rise will add even more weight. This weight will cause the

subsurface compressible layers under the site to consolidate, squeezing contamitiation from the-

.subsurface soil and groundwater into the sumounding portions of the aquifer. -~ The
_ contamination can then possibly travel to and impact local DEP water supply wells. This is a
critical omission in the DGEIS.

Surface Water Impacts

If significant contamination is present, surface waters and associated aquatic resources can be
impacted from the proposed development. in addition to fraveling to DEP water supply wells,
soil and groundwater contamination squeezed out from the consolidated soils can also migrate
to the nearby Flushing River and Flushing Bay affecting aquatic resources. The water quality as
well as habitat for aquatic species could be compromised. The affects of this contamination and
potential impacts on tidal marshes, wetland habitat, fish, and benthic resources is not evaluated
in the DGEIS and is a critical omission.

Construction Impacts

If significant chemical contamination is present, impacts to worker health and safety during
construction as well as engineering/institutional controls for mitigating contaminant exposure to
occupants of the new buildings need to be further evaluated in the DGEIS. Another concern for
worker exposure and building occupancy is high methane levels. As stated in the DGEIS,
"methane levels were significantly elevated with levels in soil gas above the 5 percent lower
explosive fimit (LEL) in half of the locations sampled.” Additional sampling for methane across
the entire site needs to be performed to determine resultant impacts and what health and safety
measures need to be employed during construction and engineering confrols employed post-
construction.

Remedial Measure and Cost Impacts

The DGEIS generally discusses that the proposed plan would include remedial sirategies such
as removal and/or capping of remedial soifs. [f significant contamination is present in the soils,
significant soil removal or other treatment options would be required which shoudd be provided
in the DGEIS. In addition, if significant groundwater contamination is identified, groundwater
treatment would be required to prevent contarninant migration which will greatly impact project
costs. This needs to be further evaluated in the DGEIS.

Infrastructure impacts

As previously discussed, at least 6’ of fill and likely more wilt be required to raise the site out of
the present 100 ysar flondplain. The addition of this fill and the resulting differential settiemant
and potential lateral movement will impact current and fiture subsurface utilities {e.g., gas,
sanitary sewer, storm sewer, electric, and oil lines), underground storage tanks, parking lots and
structures in the area. This fifl will settle unevenly causing utilities and surrounding pavements
to settle independently of one another and buildings, potentially causing leaks from known and
unknown underground tanks and gas, oif and sewer lines and further soil and groundwater
contamination. An engineering analysis of differential settlement on utility lines and the
buildings themselves needs to be performed. Questions such as how fast will the fill settle as
well as how much it will settle needs to be studied and discussed in the DGEIS. This is a critical
omission and is not even recognized as an impact in the DGEIS.

B
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Soil Erosion and Stormwater Impacts

As fill is added initially and likely in the future, impacts to the surounding area_from site soil
erosion need to be assessed. In particular, sediment transport to nearby water bodies and
~appropriate mitigation measures need to be further discussed in the DGEIS.

Stormwater controls and associated site grading need to be fully addressed in the DGEIS
especially considering the site elevations and grades will change with likely uneven settlement
and compression of the subsurface. Note: the site does not necessarily have to be raised in
order to have workable storm and sanitary sewers [i.e., workable storm and sanitary systems
can involve the use of a pumping station{s)].

Very truly yours,

Kevint F. Loyst, P.E.
Senior Environmental Engineer
Department Manager

fufilte

Kevin J. Phillips, P.E., Ph.D.
Principal :
FPM Group

KIP k!
Attachment

cc: Mike Gerrard, Esq.
Nelson Johnson, Esq.
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Figure 3-3
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Kevin J. Phillips, P.E., Ph.D.
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Education _
Ph.D./1978/Environmental Engineering, PINY
E.E./1873/Water Resources, MIT

M.S5.11972/Hydrodynamics, MIT
B.C.E./1970/Civil Engineering, CCNY

Registration and Certifications

Professional Engineer NY, NJ, PA, CT, MD, MA, AL,
GA, TX

OSHA - approved 40 hour Heaith and Safety Training
Course

OSHA - approved 8 hour Health and Safety Refresher
Certified - Subsurface Underground Storage Tanks, NJ
Past Diplomat of the American Academy of
Environmental Engineers

Publications
Dr. Philips has published over 15 articles in
professional journals ranging from “lLeast Cost

Optimization in Area Wide Wastewater Management
Using Mixed Integer Programming” to “Design Factors
for a Seepage Treatment Facility” and Dr. Phillips
latest  publication, “Handbook- of Complex
Environmental Remediation Problems®, McGraw Hill,
“Chapter One “Groundwater”.

Technical Seminars

Water Well Hydraulics; Dewatering Technology;
Groundwater Pollution Medeling Course; Water
Quantity Management for Long lIsland Today and
Tomorrow, Corrective Action for Containing and
Controlling Groundwater Contamination; Eleventh
Annual Research Symposium on Land Disposal;
Second Annual Environmental Expo for Business &
Industry, Hazardous Waste Disposal Management;
Underground Storage Tank Management;
Tunnel/Underground Construction; Aquifer
Remediation Using in Situ Bioreclamation; introduction
to  Groundwater  Geochemistry; Region |l
Environmental Regulation Conference; Sixth Annual
Summer Institule i Risk Mapagement in
Environmental Health & Protection; ECRA Triggers
and Transactions; ECRA Process; Sampling and

Dr. Kevin J. Phillips, P.E.

| Dr. Philips has over 30 years of experience in gechydrology and environmental engineering,
involving such activiies as RCRA Hazardous Waste Audits, design and treatment, ground and
surface water quality analysis, water quality modeling, environmental imipact assessment, 201
facilities planning, 208 area-wide wastewater management, 303e basin planning, industrial waste
surveys, industrial waste freatment, and teaching four graduate courses at Polytechnic Institute of
New York and two courses at SUNY at Stony Brook.

Cleanup Plans; Haz Mat International "88; HELP's
Modeling Workshop; Pollution Insurance Coverage and
Environmental Claims Management; Industrial Hygiene
Practice Course; Haz Mai International *80; Municipal
Solid Waste Landfills - Design, Operation and
Management; Aquifer Reclamation and Source Controf;
Asbestos Inspector; MODFLOW for Simulation of Ground
Water Flow and Advective Transport, Implementing the -
1980 Clgan Air Act - EPA Speaks; Defense Cleanup
Contracting Opportunities; Avoiding the Most Common
Mistakes Under RCRA and RCRA Land Disposal
Restrictions - Step-By-Step Compliance; HEC-RAS —
Hydrologic Engineering Center — River Analysis Systern;
AF Environmental Restoration Training. The Municipal Art
Society of New York, Panelist, Climate Change in NYC:
Designing and Building for What's to Come (6-11-07).

Air Resources

« Title V - Air Permit for Uniflex. Heat sealing
operations for polyethylene sheets into plastic bags,
gravure printing, catalytic incineration.

+ Title V - Air Permit for Poly-Pak. Emissions inventory
for entire industry.

« Title V and Air Pollution Remediation for NTU
circyits,  Various mass ballace calculation and
installation of air remediation technology at this major
printed board manufacturer in NY.

+ Title V and Air Pollution Compliance Monitoring at
MicroContacts, a printed circult board manufacturer
in NY.

« Title V¥ and numerous Air Pollution Compliance
and Mass Ballace Calculations for a multinational
firm in five locations throughout the United States and
Canada.

s Title V Air Permitting at the Brookiyn VA Medical
Center. The scope of work involved four boilers and
three internal combustion engines.

» Title V Air Permitting at McGuire AFB. This project
combined the new design of boilers 2, 3, and 4 and
the Title V permit associated with the design.
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Geohydrology and Hydrology Studies

¢ Hundreds of geohydrology and hydrology studies
for the NYCT as their consuitant hydrologist from
1982 to 2004.

+ Surface Water Impacts to Long Island Sound
from Pesticide Spraying
"« Stormwater Analysis for Flood Determination for
Town of Greenburgh
+ Stormwater Analysis for Town of Huntington

¢ Stormwater Analysis for Gulvert Analysis/Design
Town of Babylon

+ Hiliside Avenue Flooding Analysis for NYCT

¢ Hydrologic and Inflowirometer Studies of Kings-
bridge Bus Depot NYCT

+ Stormwater Analysis Archer Avenue Subway
Flooding

¢ Long [sland Areawide Wastewater Management
Study; Non Point Source Analysis
» [ong island Nationwide Urban Runoff Study

« AFCEE - PIC of UST Investigation, Plattsburgh,
NY

+ AFCEE - PIC of Basewide Hydrology Study,
Barksdale AFB, LA

& AFCEE - PIC of RCRA Facilily Investigation
Study, Barksdale AFB, LA

« AFCEE - Water Tower Study, Barksdale AFB,
LA

¢ Savannah River Hydrologicat and Seismological
Investigation, Savannah River, Geargia

= Physical Modeling, Groundwater Contaminant
Transport, Long Island

* Mathematical Modeling Groundwater, Long
Island Nassau/Suffolk Areawide Wastewater
Management "208" Study

+ Consuitant Hydrologist #1, Water Supply Study -
NYC Transit Authority

e Groundwater Investigation of Landﬁll impacts of
Groundwater Quality

+ Jamaica Yard Stabilization Project, NYCTA

+ NYC Transit Authority - Two Year Consultant
Hydrologist

e Groundwater Invesfigation of the Oceanside &
Marrick Landfills, New York

» Army Corps of Engineers {(NE Water Supply
Study)

» Upzoning the Payson Whitney Estate
* MEK Spill/Aquifer Restoration, Hicksville, NY
+ TCE and DCE Aquifer Investigation, Metex Corp.

+ Environmental Audit and Site Evaluation, Metex
- Corporation
s ECRA Parts 1 and 2 Submission, Metex Corp.
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¢ Legal Defense of Upzoning, Vilage of Lake
Success

= Geohydrological Investigation for Sports Complex in
Flushing, UDC

* Geohydrologic Investigation, Hub Truck Rental,
Farmingdale

¢ Gechydrology, Jerry Spiegel Associates

o Geohydrology, Air National Guard

» Geohydrologic Investigation, Automatic Connectors,
Inc.

« Consuitant Hydrologisi #3 NYC Transit Authority

* T.V. City, The Trump Organization

+ Water Resource Impact, Ceniral Islip, Parr Develop.

e RCRA Tank (UST), Shorewood Packaging
Corporation, Farmingdale

« Site Contamination
Hauppauge, New York

¢ Environmental Investigation and Proposed Cleanup
Plan, Shorewood Packaging Corp.

* Water Supply Survey, Metex Corporation

» 360 Permit Closurefinactive Hazardous Waste Site
Investigation, Phase I, Montauk Landfill, Town of
East Hampton

Investigation, Ancrad,

e Uniondale Private Landfii, Phase 1, Uniondale
Realfy Associates, New York
e Phase Il Seoil and Groundwater - Screening

Investigation, NYC Transit Authority

« Phase | and Il Site Coniamination investigation,
Anorad Corp., Hauppauge, New York

s Phase | and II Geohydrologic Investigation,
Automatic Connectars, Inc., Hauppauge

Hazardous Wastes/RCRA Audits

¢ Hazardous Waste Recycling Center

= Genzale Plating Company

» Pefroleum Tank Cleaners

¢ |rwin Measuring Toof Company

* Metex Corporation, 206 Talmadge Road, NJ

* Westhury Refining Corporation

» Miil-Max Manufacturing Corporation

¢ Metex Corporation, 97¢ New Durham, New Jersey

¢ Alr, Water and RCRA Audit, L.T. Heat Treafing, Inc.

¢ Hazardous Materials and Wastes Analysis and
Design of Hazardous Storage Building, L ORAL

e Waste Stream Evaluation, Shorewood Packaging
Carporation, New York

* RCRA Seminar, Shorewood Packaging Corporation,
New York

e Industrial Waste Underground Storage Tank
Ahandonment, New York

e [sopropyl Alcohol Underground Storage Tank
Removal, Shorewood Packaging Corp.
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+ Facility
Packaging Transport, Virginia

* Rag Recyciing Cenfer, Shorewood Packaging

_Corporation, New York

* RCRA Audit, Shorswood Packaging Corp,

Compliance . Audit, Shorswood

Georgia
-« Lyons Ventures, Inc., Herzog Law Firm, New
York
¢ Hazardous Survey, Nardy Pontiac Honda, New
York

¢ Investigate 30 UST & 4 Aboveground Tanks,
Remove & Design Replacement - Air Nafional
Guard

+ Dome & Morgolin Multimedia Audit

+ Amsterdarn Color Works, New York Multimedia
Audit

+« LT, Heat Treatment, New York Multimedia Audit

¢ Hemingway Printing Co., Connecticut

* TSD Closure Plan, Shorewoad Packaging Corp.,
Georgia

* TSD Closure Plan, irwin Measuring Tool Corp.,
NY

®  Environmental Audits
* Riverhead Shopping Center, Realco
¢ American Cancer Society
+ Metex Corporation
* Westbury Refining Corporation
* Environmental Audit, Mill-Max Mfg Corporation

+ Environmental Site Audit, Mill-Max
Manufacturing Corporation

* Pang| Realty/Philips International

* Hub Truck Rental, Farmingdale

* Realco at Uniondale, Long Beach, Merrick,
Riverhead, NY, Columbus, GA, and Lafayette, IN

» Pierpocint-on-the-Hudson

¢ Delta Realty, Haverstraw, New York

» Parr Development, Tech Park Site

» Par Development, 58.2 Acre Parcel for
Residential Development

» Asbestos Survey at Buildings Located at Central
islip Parr Development

¢ N. Racanelli Associates, Holisville

* Trump Organization

¢ Goldstein & Rubinton

¢ (Gus Schad

» Polimeni Enterprises, Bohemia

* Neil Buick Corporation, Port Jefferson Station
¢ N. Racanelli Associates, Smithtown

+ Phase I, Webster & Sheffield

+ Phase i, Parr Development Company, Yaphank
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« Rosenman & Colin

» Crosstown Syndicate, TGI Friday's, Huntington,
hew York

» Cibro Group, Phase 1 and I, Environmental Site
Assessment

» Gibro Group, Environmental Assessment

Superfund

* Remedial Investigation and Feasibility Study for
SJ&d, NY

* Remedial Investigation for Grucci Site. NY

¢ Syosset Landfill - Soil and Groundwater Sampling,
Syosset, New York

» Sheridan Industrial Waste Oil - Construction of Gas
Strippers, NY

* Investigation of Groundwater Quality, NTU Circuits,
NY :

¢ Denton Avenue Landfill - Sampling & Analysis of
Septage Lagoons, NY

+ Montauk Landfill, Geohydrologic Investigation, Town
of East Hampton, NY

¢ Town of Mamakating, Town Landfill, Gechydrologic
Investigation, NY

e Garvies Point Landfill, Old Stone Development
Corporation, NY

« Environmental Engineering/ Geohydrology, Genzale
Printing, Frankiin Square, New York, NY

* Phase || Environmental, St{ober'Reaity, Broaklyn,
New York

s Phase Il Study, Uniondale Shopping Center, NY
¢ Tres Bon Cleaners, NY

» [WI Industries, NY

* Arkwin Industries, NY |

¢ Cardwell Condencer Indusiries, NY

» Broadcast Cleaners (VCP Site}, NY

» Harder Tree Service, NY

« East River Plaza (Brownfields Site), NY

& Win Holt (VCP Site), NY

Industrial Wastewater Treatment Design ,
* Geometric Circuits, Inc. :
= NTU Circuits, Inc. ‘ ' "
s Heartland Industrial Park

¢ Sixly Minute Photo

« Mill-Max Manufacturing Company

* Inwin Measuring Tool Campany ,

¢ Shorewood Wastewater Treatment Plant
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¥ Industriat Waste Surveys
¢ USEPA Effluent Guidelines - Explosive industry
* USEPA Effiuent Guidelines - Photo Processing
Andustry
s USEPA Effluent Guidelines - Hospitals
~# Nassau-Suffolk 208 - Long Island Regional
Planning Board

e« Major Waste Oil
Brookhaven, New York

Reprocessing  Plant,

®  Landfills *

+ Town of East Hampton - Montauk Landfili

» Town of East Hampton- Springs-Fireplace Road
Landfill .

» Town of Mamakating

* The Trump Organization

* Envirofil, Inc., Macomb, lllinois

* Parr Development Company

* Parsons/Wittermore, Oceanside Landfill

s Long Island Ashfilt Study

¢ Uniondale Really Associates

¢ Parsons/Wittermore, Merrick Landfiil

+ Nassau County Deparment of Health, Denton
Ave,

¢ Nassau County Department of Health, Syosset

¢ Town of Babyion, Babylon Landfill

» Envirofil, Inc., Harland, Michigan

® Envirofil, Inc., Kelly Run Sanitation, Inc.,
Elizabeth, Pennsylvania

¥ Federal Government Environmental Experience

Program Manager on a 2.0 Miliion dollar IDIQ contract

for the NY District Army Corps of Engineers for

environmental, cultural, and biclogical studies. Thirty

one Task Orders were accomplished over.a 2 year

period. Typical Task Orders are as follows:

¢  HTRW - South River, NJ

* Archaeolegical data recovery — revolutionary war
resources. Stony Lonesome. [ US Mifitary
Academy, West Paint, NY

s Asbury Park to Manasquan, NJ, Beach Erosion
Control project — Biological Resource Assessment

* HTRW NY Harbor

* SPCC Fort Hamilton & Fort Totten, NY

s Vegetative mapping of barrier islands, Fire Island,
NY using infrared photography

o EIS - Deepening of the Arthur Kill/Howland Hook
Mavigation Channel

Program Manager on a $2.5 million dollar DIQ
confract for the Northeastern District of the FAA
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covering environmental services at airports throughout the
Northeast United States. Forty Task Orders were
accomplished over a nine year period. Typical Task

* Orders are as follows:

s Environmental Assessments and Environmental Due
Diligence Audits for six automated flight service
stations (AFSS) at six different airports in
Pennsylvania, New Jersey, Virginia, New York and
West Virginia.

¢+ Noise impact analysis of new runway at Teierboro
Airport, NJ using FAA noise model.

+ Ten environmentzal assessment and environmental
due diligence reports for MALSR facilifies.

« Fifteen asbesios investigation studies for various
buildings in New York and New Jersey airports.

¢ Five soil gas and sub-surface soil analyzing (Phase
1.

s Environmental due diligence studies at nine potential
sites for screening for Air Traffic Control Center in
Virginia and southern Maryland.

Program Manager on a $25 milion preliminary
assessment, site investigating RI/FS, RCRA FA/FI, and
remedial design (Title | and I} for the Air Force Center for
Environmental Excellence (AFCEE). Thirty-nine Task
Orders were accomplished tfotaling $17 million at the
following bases: Griffiss (NY), Platisburgh (NY), Roslyn
(NY), Barksdale (LA), Carswell (TX), Randolph (TX),
Lackiand (TX), Scott (KY), McCord (WA), Fairchild {(WA),
Edwards (CA) and Cavalier (ID).

All of the services of these projects were in the Instaliation
Restoration Program (IRP) or The Compliance Program.

Program Manager GSA Environmental Schedule Contract.

Managed $2 miliion worth -of contracts and completed ten

Task Orders, Examples include:

+ Sampling for Anthrax bacteria at IRS Beckley Finance
Control Center in Andover, MA - IRS

e Plum island Animal Disease Center demolition,
recycling and waste removal project — Dept of
Homeland Security.

¢ [Evaluation and implementation of the BEAL
Laboratory at Edwards AFB. :

Program Manager for an eight-year $1.1 billion contract

with the Air Force Center for Environmental Excellence

(AFCEE) for environmental restoration, conservation,

planning, compliance and pollution prevention. In

addition, it includes traditional A&E services for design

and construction of military family housing and MilCon.

To date, twenty-eight Task Orders have been issued at
the following bases: Edwards (CA), Tinker (OK), Myrtle
Beach (SC), Griffiss (NY), Barksdale (LA), Lackland (TX),




/ group

Altus (OK), Fairchild (WA), Platisburgh (NY), Nellis
{NV) and Los Angeles {CA).

Program Manager for the US Army Corps of Engineers
Kansas City District. Ten miltion doliar IDIQ contract
. for miscellaneous military and c¢ivil hazardous waster
.Clean-up projects and related work assigned to USEPA
Region H and Vil.

To date, 25 delivery orders and modifications have
been accomplished. A large portion of this contract
was used by the OMAHA Corps to support projects at
Nellis AFB. The rest of the contract is being used at
Griffiss to support their long-term menitoring program.

Program Manager for The Air Force Center for
Environmental Excellence (AFCEE) Worldwide
Environmental Restoration and Construction Contract
(WERC). This is a $4 billion, eight-year contract for
environmental remediation and fraditional construction,
especially design build.

Presently six Task Orders are in various stages of

development at the following bases: Edwards (CA),
Nellis (NV) and Tinker (OK).
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Education

M.S5/1997/Environmental Engineering-
Brooklyn Polytechnic University

B.S/198%Interdisciplinary Engineering & Management-
Clarkson University

B.S5./1988/Civil and Environmental Engineering-
Clarkson University

Registration and Cerfifications

Licensed Professional Engineer in State of New York
OSHA - approved 40 hour Health and Safety Training
Course and § hour refresher training

Asbestos Project Designer

OSHA 8-hr HAZWOPER Supervisor

Societies/Associations
Chi Epsilon - National Civil Engineering Honor Society
American Society of Civil Engineers

Employment History
1992 to Present FPM Group
1989-1992 Wastinghouse Electric Corp.

Technical Seminars

Hazardous Waste/RCRA, Emergency Planning &
Community Right-To-Know (EPCRA), Environmental
Impact Anatysis/NEPA/EIS/EA, AirfCAA, Stormwater,
Soil Erosion & Sediment Control, Soil Remediation,
Ashestos Abatement

® Regu!atlon Comphance}‘Permtttmg

» Client List: Govemmental -US Postal Service, US
Army Corps of Engineers, US Air Force, Veterans
Administration, NYS Office of General Services
(NYSOGS), NYS Parks, NYS Corrections, NYS
Department of Transportation; Prwateilndustnai-
numerous.

Kevin F. Loyst, P.E.

Mr. -Loyst has over 15 years of experience ih environmental and civil engineering involving areas
such as regulation compliance/permiting.. environmental impact analysis, solid waste management,
site investigations, remediation, hydrology, design, and feasibility studies.

Quarterly and semi-annual monitoring and reporting
in accordance with NYSDEC Part 360 regulations
for several landfills in Long Island,

Environmental compliance audits covering the

Clean Air Act (CAA), Resource Conservation and

Recovery Act (RCRA), Clean Water Act (CWA),
Emergency Planning and Community Right fo Know
Act (EPCRA), and local regulations involving areas
such as hazardous material storage.

Air permitting and associated reporfing including
Title V and 78-19-3 air pemiiis: new source review,
seasonal variance applications; BACT analysis;
emission statements; annuai and  semi-annual
compliance certifications; Air Guide 1 and Screen 2
modeling; Air Facility Registrations; air quality
assessments; emission reduction credifs, and stack
testing.

Performed RCRA compliance activifies involving
waste siream characterizations; waste rminimization;
pollution prevention; manifest tracking; preparation
of quarterly, annual, and bi-annual repors; and
training.

Prepared hazardous waste closure plans in
accordance with 8NYCRR 373-3 and implemented
closure of hazardous waste management areas in
accordance with 6NYCRR 373-3.7(c).

Expert witness tesfimony for hazardous waste
disposal matters.

Performed EPCRA/Sara Tifle Il audits, reporttng
and investigated administrative complaints.

Suffolk County Depariment of Heslth Services
(SCDHS) Article 12 and Nassau County Department
of Health (NCDOH} Article 11 Toxic and Hazardous
Material Storage Facility Permits.

Prepared, reviewed, and certified numerous Spill
FPrevention Confrol and Countermeasure Plans

- {SPCELPs) in accordance with 40 CFR Part 112.

o PA O S
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UST compiiznce inspections in accordance with
NYSDEC - Pefroleumn Bulk Storage (PBS) and
Chemical Bulk Storage (CBS) regulations; SCDHS
Articte 12; NCDOH Article 11; and National Fire
Protection Agency (NFPA) codes.

NYS Department of Environmental Conservation
"{NYSDEC) State Pollution Discharge Elimination
System (SPDES) permits for industrial and
stormwater discharges.

Baseling and semi-annual monitoring, BMR and
SMR reporfing, and sampling for wastewaier
discharges for compliance with NYCDEP and
SCDPW requirements.

Performed health and safety monitoring at
investigation and remediation sites during infrusive
activiies.  Monitoring included calibration and
operation of photoicnization detector (PID) and
flame-ionization detector (FiID) for organic vapors
and combustible gas indicator (CGI) for methane.
Compared results fo applicable action levels and
took preventative/protective measures as
necessary.

Site Specific Health and Safety Plans (HASPs).

Sound level studies to defermine compliance with
tocal noise ordinances.

¥ Enavironmental Impact Analysis

» Client -List Govermnmental-Federat  Aviation

Administration, US Army, US Army Corps of
Engineers, US Depariment of Agricuiture (USDA}

Environmental Assessments for Federal Aviation
Administration (FAA) navigational aid projects at
numerous airports in the northeast region in
accordance with the National Environmental Policy
Act (NEPA) and FAA order 1050.1D Policies and
Procsdures for Considering Environmenta! Impacts.
Airport  projects included Instrument Landing
Systems (IL.8), Approach Lighting Systems, Remote
Transmitters, Doppler Equipment, Air Traffic Control
Towers and Air Route Traffic Control Centers.
Airports and support areas included Teterboro,
Richmond Intl, Baltimore Washington InHl, Syracuse-
Hancock tntl, Newark intl, Stewart, Philadelphia iny,
LaGuardia, and Leesburgh.

Environmental assessments for the Army and Air
Force Exchange Service (AAFES) al bases in
Oahu, Hl in accordance with NEPA, AR-200
Environmental Effects of Army Actions and DOD
Directive 6050.1 Environmental Effects in the US of
DOD  Actions. Projects included capital
improvement projects at Schofield Barracks,
Helemano Military Reservation, Allamanu Military
Reservation, and Bellows Air Force Base.

S:Willets Paint Industry & Really AsstiLoyst-Portrait Dafaull-BLUE.dec
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Coastal/Biological Monitoring Program components -
for the US Army Corps of Engineers (USACE), New.
York District Beach Erosion Confrol Projects:
including intertidal ichthyoplankion studies, intertidal
offshore finfish siudies, nearshore and offshore
benthic sampling, water quality analysis, and creel
census.

Cultural resource projects for USACE and FAA in
the northeast region including cultural resource
surveys; cultural resource assessments; underwater
archeology surveys; and recordations.

Wetland Delineations and Biological Surveys
(Grassland Birds} in support of FAA EAs at
Teterhoro Airport.

Historic Preservation Plan for Plum lsland NY and
Historic Structure Report for Plum Island Light
Station, Plum istand Animal Digsease Center, NY.

Environmental Scoping Document and presentation .
agenda for the District's Aflantic Coast of Long
Island Fire Isiand Inlet to Montauk Point, NY Storm
Damage Reduction Reformation Study.

Preliminary Environmental Assessment (PEA).
Reconnaissance Siudies for USACE Fiood Controf
and Shore Protection Projects in South River,
Raritan River Basin, NJ and Cliffwood Beach, NJ.

Environmental assessment and architectural and
historical study for a USMA historical buiiding/site at
West Point, NY.

Draff  Supplemental  Environmental  Impact
Statement (EIS) Limifed Reevaiuation Study for the
Deepening of the Arhur KilifHowiand Hook
Navigation Channet in NY/NJ.

& Solid Waste Management
e Client List Governmental- USDA, NYSOGS,,

Municipalities — Town of Riverhead

» Performed  site  reconnaissance,  surveying,

identification, and enumeration activities 1o develop
plans, specifications, and environmental permitting
for NYSQGS for processing waste tire materials into
bengficial shred material to be used by the New
York Staite Department of Transportation (NYSDOT)
in road construction projects.  Following the
development of plans and specifications, FPM
assisted NYSOGS with bidding phase services
including contractor award and construction/
remediation/restoration/ oversight. In total approx. 4

-million tires were recycled at four sites across New

York State.



/ group

« Removal, recycling, and disposal of over 10,000 cy
of construction and demolition debris at various
waste management areas on Plum island, NY
involving plans, specifications, cost estimating, and
canstruction oversight for USDA.

¢ Estimated the remaining volume and footprint for

" the Youngs Avenue Landfili, Riverhead, NY which
currently was in a full scale reclamation mode.
Prepared and implemented a boring and excavation
plan involving numerous deep borings and shallow
test pits and used topographic surveysflandfill maps
fo estimiate footprint boundaries and landfill voiume.
Based on the results, approximately 2m cy were
estimated fo be remaining or approximatety four to

- five times the estimated amount. Riverhead Town
then put the reclamation project on hold while it
evaluated other options including capping. Assisted
the Town with capping estimates, feasibility study
for reclaiming and capping a reduced landfili and
engineering reviews for a full Part 360 landfill cap
design. '

® Site Investigations

s Client List Governmental-US Army Corps of
Engineers, NYS Office of General Services, NYS
Dept. of Corrections, Internal Revenue Service;
Municipalities-Town of East Hampton; Private-
numerous

+ ASTM Phase | Environmental Assessments for
property transactions in Suffolk, Nassau, and the
five boroughs of New York.

¢ Sampling and Analysis Plans for Phase M
investigations in Long Island and NYC.

« Groundwater, soil, and air sampling at numerous
sites on Ll and NYC for landfill closures, remedial
investigations, and petfroleumn spills.

+ Petroleum Spill Investigations (gasoline, diesel, No.
2 and 6 fuel oil) and associated closure work for
tanks and other types of discharges in the
metropolitan and upstate NY regions.

» Hazardous, Toxic, and Radioactive Waste (HTRW)
Preliminary Assessments in NY and NJ.

» Polychlorinated Biphenyl {(PCB) basewide (3500
acres) svaluation of electrical equipment at Griffiss
Air Force Base.

« Anthrax sampling for several [RS mall soring
facilifies.

S:witets Point Industry & Reaity AssniLoyst-Porirait Defack-BLUE . doc
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¥ Remediation

» Client List: Governmental<US Air Force, NYSOGS:
Private/Industrial-Star  Corrugated Box Co.,
Shorewood Packaging, Metex Corp.

+ Remediation of lead contaminated soif at four water
tower sites at Barksdale Air Force Base, LA via
excavation/disposal. Feasibility studies, work plans,
Health and Safety Plans, Closure Reports, and No
Further Response Action Planned Memorandums
were prepared in conjunction with the remediation.

* In-site soil remediation of VOCs through vapor
extraction and soil aeration techniques at Ll and NJ
contaminated sites.

o Removal of contaminated soil associated with
petraleum spills and tank issues at L, NYC, and
upstate facilities.

o ldentification, characterization, and removal of
hazardous material and hazardous waste at
industrial facilities and psychiatric centers in LI and
NYC.

Hydrology

+ Client List: Governmental-New York City Transit,
Palisades Interstate ~ Park Commission;
Municipalities-Town of ~Greenburgh; Private-
Sweezy's, various town residents. :

« Hydrologist consultant to New York City Transit
(NYCT) involving numerous drainage studies and
investigation of mitigation measures for stormwater
and groundwater issues at bus depots, train yards,
and subway stations. s

+ Parformed dyedesting studies at several NYCT
facilities in NYC, Grand Central Terminal, and La
Salle Military Academy to identify discharges and
remedies.

» Hydrologist consultant to Town of Greenburgh
involving the review of EIS documents, Stormwater
Management Plans, Soil Erosion and Sediment
Control Plans, drainage calculations, and modeling
for proposed development projects on sites up to
300 acres.

e Provided exper{ wilness testimony on flooding
cases involving residences and municipalities in
Long Isiand and Wesichester County.

» Runoff calcuiations, drainage alternatives, and best
management practices for site development projects
in Long lsland, NY City, and Westchester County.
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Evaluation of porous pavement instaliations at
several NYCT bus terminals.

Evaluation of existing surface and subsurface
disposal systems at NYCT facilities and Long Island
commercial residential properties.

- Water resources impact analysis for Ramapo

Energy Limited Partnership DEIS.

Evaluation and rehabilitation of groundwater well
dewatering pumping systems via downhole camera
videotaping, riser swab cleaning high velocily
jetting, pump fest analysis, specific capacity testing,
and pump redesign.

¥ Design

Client List: Governmental-FAA, NYCT, NYSOGS,
USCG, NYS Parks, USPS; Municipalities-Riverhead
Central School District, East Hampton Airport;
Private-Net  Properties, TGl Fridays, Arkay
Packaging, Kiss Nails, Orlandi, Grucci Fireworks.

Hazardous material storage area design for
industrial and governmental facilities in accordance
with Suffolk County and Nassau County regulations
and containment provisions (e.g., containment
buildings, bermed epoxy coated storage areas).

Conventional subsurface sewage disposal system
and reduced pressure zone device designs and
construction management services for numerous
governmental, municipal, and private facilities.

Soil erosion and sediment confrol plans and
cerlifcations for FAA airport navigational aid
projects.

New frack and field athletic complex at USCG
Academy, New London, CT involving NCAA
regulation 8-lane track with synthetic type running
service, separate event throwing areas, NCAA
regulation soccer field inside the track and all
necessary elements for fypical collegiate facilfities
{lighting, grandstand, scoreboard, eic.) Critical
design aspects included managing infiltration and
surface water runoff for discharge intc Thames
River and environmental permitting (SWPPP and
coastal zone consistency determination).

Porous pavement designs for NYCT bus depofs.

Plans and specifications for ashestos abatement
projects for elementary schools in LI

Asbestos abatement specification reviews for FAA
facility rehabliitations.

SWWitlels Point Industry & Realty Assridoyst-Portrait Default-BLUE doc

¥ Feasibility Studies
« Client List Governmental-NYCT; Private-Chugai

Boyecki, Net Properties.

Study to prevent the potential migration of a PCB oil
pool/contaminated agueous plume ang peat layer
settlement due to dewatering aclivities at Sunnyside
Yard, Queens. .

Investigated disposal aiternatives for permanent
subway dewatering activities in Brookiyn and
Manhatian, NY

Site Planning studies for property c¢onsolidations
and expansion of shopping centers in Ll. Site
development potential was evaluated in accordance
with local ordinances/codes.

% Quality Control
+ As Department Manager and Project Manager,

performs QC on environmental compliance tasks

including review of data, designs, and report of Task -

Leaders.
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ARNOLD & PORTER wip Michae! B. Gerrard

Michael.Gewarc!@aportar.com

212.7115.71%0
212.715.1399 Fax

359 Park Avenue
New York, NY 10022-4580

May 14, 2007

Ms. Asma Syed, Planner
New York City Economic Development Corp.
-110 Williamn Street '
New York, New York 10038

Re: Scoping Comments -- Willets Point Development Plan
Dear Ms. Syed:

This letter provides the comments of the Willets Point Industry and Realty
Association (“Association”) on the Generic Environmental Impact Statement Draft Scope
of Work (“Draft Scope™) prepared by the Office of the Mayor for Economic
Development and Rebuilding (“Lead Agency™) for the Generic Environmental Fmpact
Statement (“GEIS”) for the Willets Point Development Plan (“Proposed Project””) that the
City of New York proposes to have constructed in the Willets Point area of Flushing,

Queens.

The Association’s members are Bono Sawdust, Crown Container, Feinstein Iron
Works, Fodera Foods, House of Spices, Sambucci Brothers, Parts Authority, QC Iron'
Works, T. Mina Supply, Tully Construction, and Tully Environmental, These companies
all operate businesses that would be displaced or destroyed by the Proposed Project.

On April 27, 2007, after a meeting with Deputy Mayor Daniel Doctoroff, EDC
Vice President William E. Walsh, and other key staff from EDC, the Association sent the
attached letter to Mr. Walsh requesting pertinent documentation on the Proposed Project
so that it could comment more completely on the Draft Scope. This documentation has
not been provided. Nor has the meeting requested in that letter been scheduled.
Notwithstanding the City’s failure to provide the requested information, we are providing
these comments, but they are necessarily incomplete, and we reserve the right to
supplement them should this information be provided.

In brief, the Draft Scope fails to tailor the GEIS to the unique character of Willets
Point and its industries. For example, the Draft Scope liberalty reiterates the substandard
conditions that may exist in some parts of Willets Point, but neglects the most important
cavse of these conditions -- the City’s unlawful failure to provide Willets Point with the
services to which it is entitled, and which virtually afl City neighborhoods receive.

The Draft Scope also fails to inquire into the unique needs of the businesses at
Willets Point, and the likelihood that the Proposed Project will cause many to disappear
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forever. As a result, the Draft Scope fails to inquire into the impacts of this
disappearance on their workers and on the City as a whole.

The Draft Scope fails to adequately consider the environmental consequences of

- the Proposed Project. Willets Point is at special risk from two well-established

--comsequences of global warming -- rising sea levels and increased severity and frequency
of storms. Willets Point also presents potential risks for residential nses because of its
long industrial history.

Finally, the nature of the proposed action has not been fitlly enough
conceptualized to allow adequate envirommental review. The nature of the intended
development, the way that contamination will be addressed, the effect of the lack of
sanitary sewers, and other such issues have not been sufficiently described.

In the remainder of this letter, we discuss these concerns in more detail. For ,
convenience, the discussion is organized in the same manner as the Draft Scope.

Proposed Project

The description of the Proposed Project proclaims that it will incorporate “green
technologies.” In order to evaluate the energy, water and other impacts of the Proposed
Project, it is necessary to understand exactly what these green technologies might be.
Accordingly, the GEIS should specify in detail degree to which green technologies will
be used. For example, the GEIS should specify which level of the green building rating
system established by the Leadership in Energy and Environmental Design (“LEED”)
that the buildings will be required to meet. The GEIS should also specify the strategies
and technologies that the buildings will use to meet this rating system.

The GEIS should discuss the nature and proposed solutions for the formidable
engineering challenges that would confront the project. These include construction on
the artificially-created land, with questionable structural integrity; how construction will
affect the North Boulevard and Van Wyck Expressway structures: and how subsurface
parking facilities will be provided, in view of the groundwater condition and the necessity
of capping contaminated land.

Task 4. Socioeconomic Conditions

The Draft Scope correctly identifies socioeconomic conditions as an area that will
require detailed investigation. It treats these conditions in a generic manner, however,
rather than failoring them to the unique characteristics of Willets Point. The GEIS should
provide greater specificity about the locational needs, conditions without the Proposed
Action and impacts of displacement in order to adequately address socioeconomic
conditions. '

311713_1.bOC
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L DRECT BUSINESS DISPLACEMENT
A Locational Needs

_ The analysis of locational needs must include both the synergies of the businesses
to be relocated as well as the likelihood that they will be able to obtain the necessary

" environmenta! permits, We are aware of several specific examples in Willets Point, and
there likely are many more.

Two of these examples are Tully Environmental, Inc. and Crown Container,
which are entities with permits under 6 N.Y.C.R.R. part 360 to operate transfer stations
for solid waste. In the event that the Proposed Project goes forward, the properties of
these companies will be taken and they will be evicted. If Tully Environmental and
Crown Container try to relocate, they will need new Part 360 and City permits, which
they would be highly unlikely to obtain in or around the City, especially in view of the
City’s new, highly restrictive regulations on transfer stations.

If Tully Environmental cannot relocate in Northern Queens and Crown Container
cannot relocate in the appropriate location within the City, it would have significant
consequences for these companies and for the City, For example, Tully Environmental
currently is carrying out a $35 miilion contract with the New York City Department of
~ Sanitation to haul and dispose of 900 tons per day of solid waste from Queens.

Bono Sawdust Supply Company, Inc. is located in a custom-designed 12,000
square foot free-span facility. The unique 22 to 25 foot ceilings are necessary to meet the
operational and storage needs, including the custom-designed blower, dust filtration
house and dust collection receptacle that are built into and part of the building structure.
This system runs the complete span externally and internally of the manufacturing plant,
and is non-movable. These exceptional specifications are not found in commercial
buildings throughout the city. Bono Sawdust also rents 12,000 square feet in the Willets
Point area from the MTA for storage trailers and containers. The company manufactures
over 1,000,000 Ibs. of industrial absorbents and sweeping compounds annually. It relies
upon the close proximity to all major arteries and roadways leading to JFK and
LaGuardia Airports, all five boroughs, Long Island, upstate New York, New Jersey and
Connecticut. The company holds specialized, non-transferable permits from the City Fire
Department and Department of Environmental Protection.

House of Spices employs 100 people at its Willets Point facility and is an
essential link in a supply chain for eight other warehouses that employ another 200
people. The facility relies on its proximity to Queens neighborhoods that are the source
of much of its business, and to the freeways that make the site an ideal distribution hub.

3H713_1.DpGC
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The operation of the above businesses requires M3-1 zoning. Willets Point is one
of the 1ast M3-1 zones left in the city of New York, adding to the difficulty or
impossibility of relocating. Further difficulties arise from the extensive infrastructure and
fixtures in the industrial buildings, and the long-term leases under which many of them

- operate, containing conditions that will be difficult or impossible to replicate elsewhere.

- Another example is the group of businesses involved in auto repair, parts and
salvage. These businesses were recently surveyed by Professor Tom Angotti and his
colleagues at Hunter College.' The results of this study should be reviewed in detail and
incorporated in the GEIS as applicable.

The largest category of auto-related businesses is general auto repair, but there arc
many specialized businesses as well that concentrate on “parts, body work, glass, tires,
mufflers, salvage and sales Professor Agnotti described these busmesses as foilows

The overall picture is that of a large and diverse network of
businesses with a wide range of specializations . . .The
relations among the operators of auto-related businesses are
often cooperative and mutually supportive, and they form a
network that strengthens the attractiveness of the area as a
specialized district.®

In summary, the auto-related businesses “both compete and cooperate with one
another,” and they are successful in part because they are concenirated in a single
neighborhood convenient to their customers.* If these businesses are relocated and’
dispersed, there is no reason to expect them to survive.

There likely are many more examples of businesses with unique locational needs,
and the GEIS should review these needs.

B. Conditions Without the Proposed Action

The Draft Scope requires the assessment of “conditions in the study area in the
future without the proposed action.™ Among these conditions should be proper sanitary

Tom Angotti and Steven Romalewski, Willets Poing Land Use Study (Huater College Center for
Community Planning & Development, Apr. 2006) (“Willets Point Study™} available at
hltp:;’!www.wpira.comeiI]ets%20P0int%201.and%20Use%20Smdy.pdf.

2 Willets Point Study at 8.
Willets Paint Study at 8.
Willets Point Study at 2.
Draft Scope at 14,

3
4
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and storm sewers, street repair and police services. It is legally, economically and
socially intolerable for this situation of malign neglect to continue, and the GEIS should
not assumme that it will.

It has been known for many years that the lack of City services has stifled
development at Willets Point,® and Professor Angotti’s recent study confirms this. When
“people there were asked about the disadvantages of Willets Pomt, “almost all respondents
(88%) placed the lack of city services at the top of the list.”’

Accordingly, the GEIS should assess conditions without the Proposed Project
where the City has complied with its obligation to provide adequate services. These
services should include not only infrastructure, but also community support services such
as those identified in Professor Angotti’s study — public-private planning partnerships,
commumity-based enterpnse development pollution prevention, best management
practices, strategies to maximize the benefits of concentration, job training, perfonnance
improvement plans and strategies for expanding manufacturing,®

C. Impacts of Displacement

The effects of displacing the Willets Point businesses will be several fold. First,
as noted above, displacing the businesses will be tantamount to destroying them, since
many may not be able to relocate at all. The direct and indirect losses of jobs and tax
revenues should be quantified.

Second, the City will lose the services that the businesses provide, at least some of
which are vital to other sectors in the City. For example, The House of Spices (India},
Ine,, is the largest distributor of Indian foods in the United States. Tully Environmental,
Ine. and Crown Container operate solid waste transfer stations, permits and sites for
which are, as a practical matter, no longer available in the City. The auto-related
businesses provide essential, low-cost services for the millions of City automobiles. Each
of these services could be lost to the City forever. To the extent that the auto-related
businesses do disperse fo other neighborhoods, the opportunity will be lost for a
concentrated program of providing training and facilities for pollution prevention. If
Bono Sawdust, established 1933, and American Sawdust Company are unable to remain
at Willets Point or re-locate to a location in North-East Queens, there will be adverse
effects on the wood product manufacturers and waste industry throughout the city. Bono
and American Sawdust are the only companies in New York changing this by-product

¢ Urbitvan Assoc,, Willets Point Planning Study at 4 (Ost, 1991).

Willets Paint Study at 5.
Willets Point Study at 11-13.

311713_1.DOC
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into absorbents and sawdust to specification for various industries, and manufacturing
sweeping compound. Without these two businesses, this by-product will become waste.
In turn, it will become a tremendous waste cost detrimental to the survival of all wood
product manufacturers located in the tri-state area. This also will add over 12,000,000

- pounds of waste for the City of New York to dispose of annually.

* Third, the City will lose entry-level jobs that it desperately needs. Willets Point
provides employment opportunities for new enftrants to the work force, all of which
wouid be lost in the event the businesses cannot relocate.

The GEIS should consider each of these impacts.
IL. ADVERSE EFFECTS ON SPECIFIC INDUSTRIES

The Draft Scope already requires a detailed analysis of adverse effects on the
automotive industry; the GEIS should also require a detailed analysis of adverse effects
on waste management {Tully Environmental, Inc., Crown Container) and distribution
{The House of Spices (India), Inc., House of Fedora, T. Mina Supply).

I ECONOMIC BMPACT ANALYSIS

The economic impact analysis required by the Draft Scope uses an inappropriate
benchmark for comparison. The Draft Scope currently specifies that the GEIS must
“compare the estimnated economic and fiscal benefits of the RWCDS to the benefits
generated by the uses that are currently present in the District.” The current economic
benefits from Willets Point are stifled, however, because the City has failed to provide-
the services to which Willets Point is entitled by law.  Accordingly, the economic impact
analysis should evaluate not only the economic benefits from the uses currently present,
but also the benefits of an industrial community with all of the required City services.

The economic impact anatysis should also evaluate the net economic benefits of
the Proposed Project, not just its benefits in isolation. That is, many of the purported
economic benefits are simply wealth redisiribution, not wealth creation. -

For example, the Draft Scope envisions New York Mets fans spending a portion
of their entertainment budget in Willets Point. Economic studies have shown, however,
that baseball fans are likely to have the same entertainment budget regardless of whether
they spend it near a baseball stadium or on other forms of entertainment. Similarly, if
there are hotels and stores in Willets Point, travelers and shoppers may visit them, but if
there are not, then travelers and shoppers would visit hotels and stores elsewhere in the
City.

In comparison, an industrial area with adequate services would provide a unique
location for workers, retailers and wholesalers that will be lost forever if the proposed

3U713_LDOC
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project goes forward. Willets Point is not the only area in Queens where one can put a

shopping center, hotel or office building, but it is the only area where one can put the

businesses that are there now. Accordingly, the economic impact analysis should look at

net economic benefits to the city, and not just the benefits to the Proposed PrOJect and its
: developer

- Finally, the economic impact analysis should evaluate the disparate impact that
the Proposed Project would have on low-income and minority persons. In the event that
the current Willets Point businesses are evicted en masse, the employees of those
businesses would lose their opportunity to earn a living and feed their families. New
entrants into the work force also would lose an opportunity for entry-level work. The
economic impact analysis must determine whether these lost opportunities will
disproportionately affect low-income persons and minorities,

Task 11. Natural Resources

The inquiry into natural resource impacts should be broader than that presented in
the Draft Scope in at least two respects. First, the GEIS should anticipate future climate
changes in order to determine the impacts of the Proposed Project and the necessary
mitigation measures, particularly in areas below flood level: Second, the GEIS should
evaluate each of the factors necessary in order to construct a project in or adjacent to tidal
wetlands.

A. Climate Change

The Draft Scope currently notes that the Proposed Project lies “within the 100-
year floodplain.””® Unfortunately, the 100-year flood plain has become a misnomer. The
Federal Emergency Management Agency last undertook major revisions to its flood maps
in 1983, and the data it used were older still."® Because of global warming and sea-level
rise, the “100-year flood plain™ is expected to becorne the “40-year flood plain” in a liitle
more than a decade, and the “20-year flood plain” by year 2050. As sea teroperatures
increase, so will the strength and frequency of northeasters and hurricanes. Unless the
GEIS considers these future climate changes, its review of natural resource impacts will
be of historical interest only.

Accordingly, the GEIS should evaluate and require the implementation measures
identified in New York City’s PIaNYC, namely:

®  Draft Scope at 20.

City of New York, PIaNYC, 4 Greener Greater New York at 139 (April 22, 2007} (“PlaNYC Y,
available at http:/fwww.aye.gov/htmbplanye2030/htmb/plan/download shtml.

10
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B.

1. Update the expected frequency and severity of storm events, and
evaluate their impacts on the Proposed Project;

2. Complete a community planning toolkit and site-specific climate
adaptation plan; and
3. Evaluate mitigation measures to address inadequacies in the

building code (e.g.. the building code only requires windows to withstand -
gusts of 110 miles per hour, but a category 3 hurricane can produce winds
of 111 to 130 miles per hour'").

Tidal Wetlands Construction

The GEIS should analyze whether the Proposed Project meets the criteria for
construction in a tidal wetlands and/or adjacent area. The criteria for a tidal wetlands
permit are set forth in 6 N.Y.C.R_R. part 661, which specifies that any constractionin a
tidal wetlands must:

(i} be compatible with the preservation and protection of
tidal wetlands and to prevent their despoliation and
destruction;

{ii} not have an undue adverse impact on the present or
potential value of the affected tidal wetland area or
adjoiming or nearby tidal wetland areas for marine food
production, wildlife habitat, flood and lnrricane and storn
control, cleansing ecosystems, absorption of silt and
organic material, recreation, education, research, or open
space and aesthetic appreciation, taking into account the
social and economic benefits which may be derived from
the proposed activity;

(iii) be compatible with the public health and welfare; -

(iv) be reasonable and necessary, taking info account such
factors as reasonable alternatives to the proposed regulated
activity and the degree to which the activity requires water
access or is water dependent;

13

311713_t.DOC
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(v) comply with the development restrictions contained in
6N.Y.CR.R. § 661.6;

(vi) éomply with the use guidelines contained in
6 N.Y.CRR. §661.5; and

(vii) in the case of a formerly connected tidal wetland, be
consistent with the possible future restoration of any
portion of the tidal wetland adjoining or surrounding the
project site to its original condition.

The Draft Scope should require the evaluation of each of these factors.
Task 2. Hazardous Materials

As stated in the Draft Scope, petroleum and other contaminants are present in the
soils and groundwater at Willets Point. These contaminants must be adequately
addressed and mitigated in order to ensure that they pose no risk to those who will live in
the 5,500 residential units planned for the Proposed Project. It is not clear, however, that
these contaminants have been investigated well ercugh o understand what mitigation
measures may be necessary, or to otherwise assess their impacts. Of greater concem, it
~ appears that additional investigation may not take place until after the project design is
complete and construction begun, when it will be too late to implement appropriate '
mitigation strategies (e.g., sub-slab vapor extraction systems or competent vapor
barriers). The proposed mitigation of placing a 4-6 foot capping layer over the entire site
may present a cure that is worse than the disease. Willets Point is constructed over a high
water table area. This proposed fill could inadvertently surcharge the underlying areas
and severely mmpact surrounding areas such as the new Citifield, adjacent roadways and
waterways.

Accordingly, adequate environmental investigations should be performed as part
of the GEIS, and these investigations should be used to evaluate the impacts of the
proposed project and the necessary mitigation. The investigations must be sufficient to
provide a basis for the remedial work, and therefore they must contatn the detail and
information required by a remedial investigation pursuant to the federal Comprehensive :
Environmenial Responsc, Compensation and Liability Act. This approach is simitar to :
the one adopted for the New York State Brownfield cleanup program, where SEQRA ' ”
review is not performed untll after the remedial mvestlgaﬁon is complete and the final
remedy has been proposed

2 NYS. Department of Eavironmental Conservation, Drajf? Brownfield Program Cleanup Guide at 43-

44 (May 2004), available at http:/fwvw.dec.ny.govidocsiremediation_hudson_pdfDrafiBCPguide.pdf.
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Making the area suitable for residential use may require the excavation and
removal of massive quantities of contaminated soil, and its transport to distant disposal
facilities. These operations pose significant health and safety risks to workers, truck
drivers, and motorists on the roads over which the soil is haunled. A number of studics

“have shown that the health and safety costs of such operations often exceed the health

--and safety benefits of removing the waste. The risks posted by the massive excavation,
removal and hauling of this contaminated material should be quantified in the GEIS. The
GEIS should also look at the alternative method of existing businesses remedmtmg their
own sites after the installation of sewers.

Task 18. Noise

The Draft Scope (p. 31) states, “Per CEQR requirements, noise from aircraft
operations would be excluded from all measurements.” The source of this statement is
unclear. It conflicts with the December 2005 Phase II study by HDR/LMS and sponsored
by the EDC which accurately states on page 35 paragraph 3 that he noise from the airport
must be assessed. In fact, the CEQR Technical Manual, §123.2, says the opposite of the
Draft Scope - it describes how noise anatysis should be done “where the receptor is close
to an airport and in the flight path.” That precisely describes Willets Point, which is :
extremely close to LaGuardia Airport and in the flight path. The noise analysis in the
GEIS should fully characterize the airport-related noise at the site; should describe the
effect of that noise on a planned residential development; and should describe how, to
what extent, and at what cost that noise could be mitigated.

Task 22. Alternatives

The Draft Scope indicates that the GEIS will analyze “a No Build alternative,
which describes the conditions that would exist if the proposed actions were not
implemented.” The No Build alternative should be analyzed in two vanations:

1) No Build/Continued Neglect - a continuation of the current sifuation, where
the City goes on neglecting the area and failing to provide required services; and

2) No Build/Standard Services/No Condemnation - the City provides sewers,
street paving, and the other infrastructure and services that virtually every other
neighborhood in the City has long received; and the City does not take property by
eminent domain. This alternative represents the preference of most or all of the current
occupants of Willets Points, and would provide the analytical basis for understanding
what would occur if normal real estate forces were allowed to work in this area. As
explained in the discussion of Task 4(I)(B) above, it long has been known that the City’s
uniawful failure to provide sanitary sewers, storm sewers and street repair has prevented
Willets Point from reaching its potential. SEQRA requires, and we demand, an analysis
under which the lead agency takes its thumb off the scale and allows the readers of the

3H712_1L.DOC
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GEIS to understand what would happen were the government to treat this neighborhood
like the rest of New York City, without the double abuse of withheld services and
condemmation.

The No Build/Standard Services/No Condemnation alternative should include, as
_a mitigation measure, the provision of training and facilities for pollution prevention for
the neighborhood’s many auto repair establishments.

This proposed altemative has several similarities fo the Minimum Intervention
scheme in the 1991 planning study for Willets Point (pages 43-46).

Procedural issues

The scoping hearing on May 1 did not comply with SEQRA/CEQR procedures
because many members of the public were barred from entering. The Association
requests that the hearing be reopened fo ailow all persons who wish to attend to do so,
and to allow comments based on the information that the Association has requested but
not yet received. The Association alse believes that the City Council as the ultimate
decision-maker on this project, should be the lead agency.

The Willets Point Industry and Realty Association respectfully submits that, in
order to take a hard look at the impacts from the Proposed Project, the Project should be
more precisely described, and at the very least the GEIS should include the analysis
outlined above. :

Sincerely,

Michael B. Gerrard
Nelson D. Johnson

Enclosure

311713_1.60C







WILLETS POINT INDUSTRY AND REALTY ASSOCIATION

127-50 Nosthemn Blvd. Flushing, NY 11368
718-446-7000 Ext 297

718-458-5199 Fax
dscully@tullyenvironmental.com

April 27, 2007

Mr. William E. Walsh
‘New York City Economic Development Corp.
Vice President
-Real Estate Development

110 William Street

New York, NY 10038

RE: Willets Point Development
Dear Mr. Walsh,

I am writing to express our appreciation for the time and consideration given our group
by Deputy Mayor Doctoroff as well as you and your staff. We believe that this could be
the impetus fo a mutually beneficial outcome for the future vision of Willets Point:

As you are aware, the members of the Willets Point Industry and Realty Association have
~ felt purposely isolated by the City in this process due to a lack of communication by the
EDC and the failure to provide any information concerning relocation or compensation.
The Deputy Mayor expressed his regret over the City’s mistake for not including the
property owners earlier in this process and vowed to make up time. In an effort to avoid
future miscommunications, we thought that it would be a benefit to both parties to recap
the discussions held and the next steps to be taken.

The Association strongly believes that the results of the EDC’s 1991 Study are still valid
today. The basic conclusion of that study is that the once the area was provided with
desperately needed infrastructure, sanitary sewers and streets, Willets Point would thrive
as a valuable M-3 zone and provide an excellent source of jobs. Regardless, the main
discussion centered on the City’s desire to develop Willets Point into a mixed use
community. To this end, the City has taken four years to study the area, including the
creation of a Willets Point Task Force, issuance of an RFEI for market feedback from
potential developers and an issuance of a second request for market feedback in the form
of an RFP. The Association expressed its concerns about the ability of the City to
proceed with development due to the existing limitations of the site; high ground water,
cost of remediation, lack of infrastructure, property acquisition costs, relocation of
existing businesses, interference from air traffic, among the other inherent issues that
must be considered.




WILLETS POINT INDUSTRY AND REALTY ASSOCIATION

According to Deputy Mayor Doctoroff, the City has expended millions of dotlars to
sponsor in-depth studies, based on market feedback, to explore the feasibility of such a
development; traffic, noise, environmental remediation, utility requirements among
others. The results of these efforts has led the City to the conclusion that Willets Point
can be developed to inclizde such mixed uses as a convention center, 5,500 units of
housing, 1.7 million sf of retail outlets, an elementary school, a 700 room hotel, 500,000
sf of office space and a bridge to Flushing. As further affirmation that the City wants to
operate with an open book, Mr. Doctoroff proposed that the studies be made available to
the members of the Association.

;Mr. Doctoroff also recognized the need for the City to sit down with the property owners
of Willets Point in the immediate future to discuss relocation possibilities and evaluate

the land acquisition costs. He also stated that the City was prepared to be very generous
in their dealings with the properfy owners and that we could be assured we would be
more than justly compensated. The Association indicated that there are some businesses
that cannot be relocated due to the complexity of their facilities of the regulated nature of
their businesses. As possibie alternatives to relocation, Mr. Doctoroff suggested that
those landowners could be compensated for the value of their business. And while not
desirable, the City would consider a carve-out of a part of the region for those businesses
that could not be moved. '

The members of WPIRA believe that this meeting was constructive in that open
communication is always preferable to a battle in the courts. However, as we indicated
during the meeting, due to the advancement of the City’s plans to date, the Association
has no alternative than to continue to pursue actions in its best interest even while we
continue discussions with the City. There are certain milestones that will be quickly
upon us that we as property owners cannot aitow to pass without comment pending an
amicable seitlement with the City. Our actions should not be interpreted as an
unwillingness to sit down and discuss options with the City, but as necessary for the
preservation of our rights as we move through this process.

In order to move this process along, the Deputy Mayor recommended the following
actions as the first steps. The EDC will set up a meeting within the next two weeks
between WPIRA and the City’s consultants to review the area studies that have been
completed. In light of the upcoming scoping meeting and the deadline for comments of
May 14™ we request that the studies addressin g the following issues be made available
by May 7" so that WPIRA may comment on the scope of the DEIS in a timely manner:

Infrastructure requirements for the proposed development

Proposed remediation and cost analysis

Traffic studies and proposed traffic plans

Economic impact and job creation .

Parking Requirements

Property Acquisition and Relocation

Any additional engineering studies the EDC believes would be helpful




WILLETS POINT INDUSTRY AND REALTY ASSOCIATION

The second step that must be taken is to provide a schedule for discussions between the
EDC and the property owners to determine the needs of the existing businesses-and begin
evaluation of property costs. We would like the EDC to prepare some dates and
recormmended methods for proceeding with these discussions. We believe that these
discussions would be best if conducted separately with each owner.

Once again, the efforts on the part of the City to reach out to our Association are

appreciated and we look forward to moving towards a mutually beneficial conclusion in
the matter.

Sincerely,
Willets Point Industry and Realty Association

Danief T. Scully
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ARNOLD & PORTER LLp Nelson D. Johnson, Ph.D,

Nelson.Johnson@aporter.com

212,715.1038
212.715.1399 Fax

399 Park Avanue
New York, NY 10022-4890

June 5, 2008
Public Records Officer
New York City Department of City Planning
22 Reade Street
Second Floor, West

New York, NY 10007-1216

Re: Freedom of Information Law Request
Dear Public Records Officer:

This is a request for records (as defined below) pursuant to the New York State
Freedom of Information Law, Public Officers Law Article 6 § 84 ef seq., seeking the
production of records related to the United States Tennis Association (“USTA™) National
Tennis Center Project of the early 1990s, located in Flushing.

Specifically, 1 request records within the possession of the New York City
Department of City Planning relating to geotechnical data from the USTA National
Tennis Center site, including, without limitation, boring logs and cross-sections.

For purposes of this information request, [ am using the term “records” to include any
information kept, held, filed, produced or reproduced, by, with, or for the agency, in any
physical form whatsoever including, without limitation, reports, statements,
examinations, memoranda, opinions, folders, files, books, manuals, pamphlets, forms,
papers, designs, drawings, maps, photos, letters, e-mails, notes, microfilms, computer
tapes or discs, rules, regulations, or codes. I request that where records are held
electronically, they be produced in a widely used electronic format, if practicable.

If you should determine that any documents responsive to this request are exempt
from disclosure, please furnish me with any reasonably-severable portions thereof, and
provide me with an explanation of the basis of the exemption. Also please inform me of
the avenues for appeal from any denial of any portion of this request.

You are hereby authorized in advance to incur up to $500 in photocopying and

search costs. If the cost will exceed that amount, or if you have any other questions
regarding this request for information, please contact me by telephone at (212) 715-1038.

FOIL Request to NYC DCP_(NY 362356 1).DOC







CITY PLANNING COMMISSION
CITY OF NEW YORK

OFFICE OF THE CHAIR

June 17, 2008

Mr. Nelson D. Johnson
Armnold & Porter LLP

399 Park Avenue

New York, NY 10022-4690

As Records Access Officer for the Department of City Planning (DCP), [ acknowledge
receipt of your request.

Please be advised that a response to your request will require me to collect agency files
from offices that are separate from mine and search for and review records for their
responsiveness to your request.

Pursuant to Subdivision 3 of Section 89 of the Freedom of Information Law and Section
5 (d) of the Uniform Rules and Regulations for All City Agencies Pertaining to the
Administration of the Freedom of Information Law, a determination of whether your
request will be granted in whole or in part shall be made within thirty (30) business days.
This amount of time is necessary due to the large volume of records that could be
responsive to your request, the need to search for and retrieve potentially responsive
material from DCP’s archives, and the review of any responsive records, including
electronic comrespondence, to determine whether they may be exempt from disclosure

pursuant to FOIL. You will be advised of such determination as soon as it has been
made.

Enclosed is a copy of this agency’s procedures concerning Freedom of Information
requests.

Sincerely,

y s\

Wendy™NT
212-720-320

Amanda M. Burden, FAICP, Chair
22 Heade Street, New York, NY 10007-1216
(212) 720-3200 FAX {(212) 720-3219
nyc.gov/planning







DEPARTMENT OF CITY PLANNING
CITY OF NEW YORK

OFFICE OF THE COUNSEL
- Amanda M. Burden. AICP, Directar WRITER'S DIRECT DIAL
Cepartmant of City Planning {212 720-

DAVID KARNOVSKY, Counsal
JULIE M. LUBIN, Deputy Counsal

GLENN E. FRIEDMAN
ALISON R. MCCABE
WESLEY.O'BRIEN

PROCEDURE FOR THE PUBLIC INSPECTION OF RECORDS
PURSUANT TO THE FREEDOM OF INFORMATION LAW

1. Reguest for Information: Any request to inspect or copy records kept or held by the
Department of City Planning shail be made in writing and addressed to the records access officer. The
request should reasonably describe the record or records sought and should, whenever possible, supply

information regarding dates, fife designations or other information which will enable the records access
officer to ideniify the records sought.

2. Records Access Officer: The records access officer for the Department of City Planning is:

‘Wendy Niles
Dept. of City Planning
22 Reade Street, Room 2W
New York, New York 10007
Telephone: (212) 720-3208

3. Hours and Location for Inspection of Records: Upon written notification by the
records access officer that records are being provided in response to a request, such records may be
obtained and inspected from 9:00 a.m. to 5:00 p.m. at the office of the records access officer, unless the
records access officer designates a more specific time or location. In no case may records be removed
from agency premises.

4. Fees: Except when a different fee is otherwise prescribed by law, a fee of $.25 per page or
part thereof will be charged for photocopy of a record up to 9" x 14" in size. Actual cost will be charged
if photocopying or reproduction is required out of agency, or if reproduction of any other size record is
sought. Where the records access officer determines that the fee chargeable under this section will exceed
$25.00, an advance deposit for 25% of the anticipated fee, or $25.00 whichever is greater, may be
required. Where arequesting party has previously failed to pay a fee under this section, payment of past
due fees and advance deposit of the full amount of the anticipated fee may be required prior to
photocopying of the requested records.

22 Reada Straet - 2N, New Yok, N.Y. 10007-1218
FAX {212) 720-3303
WWW.NYC qoviplanning

;%{:



DEPARTMENT OF CITY PLANNING
CITY OF NEW YORK

QOFFICE OF THE COUNSEL
Amarnda M. Burden, AICP, Director

WRITER'S DIRECT DIAL
Department of City Planning (212) 720-

DAVID KARNOVSKY, Counsel
JULIE M, LUBIN, Daputy Counsef

GLENN E. FRIEDMAN
ALISON R. MCCABE
WESLEY O'BRIEN

PROCEDURE FOR THE PUBLIC INSPECTION OF RECORDS
PURSUANT TO THE FREEDOM INFORMATION LAW

5. Appeal: When a request for access has been denied in writing in whole or in part by
the records access officer, the requesting party may appeal the decision to the appeal officer
within 30 days of the denial. An appeal shail be in writing, addressed to the appeal officer, and
shall include the date of the request, the date of the denial, the records which were requested, and
the name and address of the requesting party.

6. Appeals Officer: The appeals officer for the Department of City Planning is:

David Karnovsky, Caunsel to the Department
22 Reade Street, Room 2N
New York, New York 10007
Telephone: (212) 720-3400

22 Reade Streel - 2N, New York, N.Y. 10067-1218
FAX (212) 720-3303
www nyC. goviolanning
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ARNOLD & PORTER e Nelson D. Johrson, PH.D.

Neizon.Johraon@aponer.com

212.715.1038
212.715.1399 Fax

399 Park Avenue
MNew York, NY 10022-46%0

June §, 2008

Denise Fraser

Deputy Exec. Asst. General Counsel/Freedom of Information Officer
Metropolitan Transportation Authority New York City Transit

130 Livingston Plaza, 12™ Floor

Brooklyn, NY 11201

Re: Freedom of Information Law Regquest

Dear Ms. Fraser:

This is a request for records (as defined below) pursuant to the New York State
Freedom of Information Law, Public Officers Law Article 6 § 84 et seq., secking the
production of records related to property owned by the Metropolitan Transportation
Authority (“MTA”) that is known as the Flushing Train Barn and is located south of Shea
Stadium and south of Roosevelt Avenue in Flushing, Queens.

Specifically, I request all records within the possession of the MTA concerning

geotechnical data related to this property, including, without limitation, cross-sections
and boring logs.

For purposes of this information request, [ am using the term “records” to include
any information kept, held, filed, produced or reproduced, by, with, or for the agency, in
any physical form whatsoever including, without limitation, reports, statements,
examinations, memoranda, opinions, folders, files, books, manuats, pamphlets, forms,
papers, designs, drawings, maps, photos, letters, e-mails, notes, microfilms, computer
tapes or discs, rules, regulations, or codes. [ request that where records are held
electronically, they be produced in a widely used electronic format, if practicable.

If you should determine that any documents responsive to this request are exemnpt
from disclosure, please furnish me with any reasonably-severable portions thereof, and
provide me with an explanation of the basis of the exemption. Also please inform me of
the avenues for appeal from any denial of any portion of this request.

You are hereby authorized in advance to incur up to $500 in photocopying and

search costs. If the cost will exceed that amount, or if you have any other questions
regarding this request for information, please contact me by telephone at (212) 715-1038.

FOIL Request letter to NYC Tranut (NY 362436 1).DOC
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Ms. Fraser
June 5, 2008
Page 2

Thank you for your attention to this matter.

Sincerely,

%

Nels¢gn D. Johnson"’

/



130 | ivingston Street Froweard H RBobaorts, Jr
Brooklyn, NY 11201 President

@ New York City Transit

June 12, 2008

Nelson D, Johnson, PH. D.
Amold & Porter LLP
399 Park Avenue

New York, NY 10022

Re: Freedom of Information Law
Request No.13475

Dear Mr. Johnson:

This is to acknowledge receipt of your Freedom of Information Law request, wherein you request
a copy of the April, 2004 Final Geotechnical Design Report for Design/Construction of the New

Corona Maintenance Shop and Car Washer, "A" Division (IRT), including attachments.
Your request has been forwarded to the appropriate department(s) for research.

Please be advised that the NYCT FOIL Unit receives a high volume of requests ranging from a
simple request for one document that can be readily located to complex requests for multiple
documents, such as records relating fo a construction project. Typically, the FOIL Unit requests
documents from other departments, which then must locate the documents and forward them for
review by the FOIL Unit to determine if they are disclosable under the law. As a result, the time and
effort required to complete a response can vary significantly. NYCT endeavors to complete each
request in a time period that is reasonable under the circumstances. A few examples of the types of
requests and estimated times for responses are:

A.) Requests for accident reports, Payment and/or Performance Bonds for a particular contract,
Board Minutes or other records that can be identified and located by going to one source - one to
three months.

B.) Requests requiring research to determine the type of records that may be responsive - six
to eight months.

C.) Muttiple or voluminous requests seeking o obtain records pertaining to contracts - six months
to one year.

MTA New York City Transit is an agency of the Metropclitan Transportation Authority, State of New York
H. Daie Hemmerdinger, Chairman Eliiot G. Sander, Executive Diwector and CEQ
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We believe that your request falls into the category that usually takes 3 Months
to complete. We would expect that our response should be completed by 9/11/2008

We will notify you if we cannot provide you with responsive records within the aforementioned time.

If you are able to narrow or further specify the records you seek, it may permit the FOIL Unit to
complete the process in a shorter time period. Please use the above number when corresponding
to advise us of this more narrow request.

The fee for this serivee is $.25 per page of material provided. NYCT will advise you of the
cost as soon as responsive documents are made available to us. Upon receipt of a check or

money order to cover the costs of the documents, we will forward those records that are
disclosable. .

Should it become necessary to inquire further regarding this request, please refer to the above
Freedom of Information request number in your correspondence.

Sincerely,

bT\oJ? J

Gail Rogers
Deputy Foil
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ARNOLD & PORTER LLP Nelsan D. Johnson, Ph.D.

Nelson Johnsor@aporter.com

212.715.1038
212.715.1399 Fax

398 Park Avenue
Mew York, NY 10022-4630

February 15, 2008
VIA OVERNIGHT COURIER

Judith Capolongo

Records Access Officer

110 William Street

New York, New York 10038

Re:  Freedom of Information Law Request
Economic Development Corporation

Dear Ms. Capolongo:

This is a request for records (as defined below) pursuant to the New York State
Freedom of Information Law, Public Officers Law Article 6 § 84 ¢ seq., seeking the
production of records related to the area in Flushing, Queens bounded by Northern
Boulevard to the north, 126™ Street and Shea Stadium to the west, Roosevelt Avenue to
the south and the Flushing River to the east (such area shall be “Willets Point™).

Specifically, I request all records created after January 1, 1990, within the
possession of the Economic Development Corporation conceming the foliowing topics
with respect to Willets Point:

1. environmental conditions at Willets Point including, without limitation,
the presence of hazardous waste, petroleum release, air emissions, water
discharges, any other spills or contamination, flooding and geology;

the Willets Point Development Plan;

the potential redevelopment of the Willets Point property, whether or not
related to the Willets Point Development Plan;

4. the acquisition of property at Willets Point, whether by eminent domain or
otherwise; '

5. the value and/or valuation of the Willets Point property;

6. the relocation of existing workers and businesses in the event that they are
displaced by development;

7. correspondence with potential developers of Willets Point;

346101 1.DOC
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Records Access Ofﬁcer
February 15, 2008
. Page 2

8. the draft and final Environmnental Impact Statements (DEIS and FEIS),
and related materials, prepared in the early 1990s for the proposed
“Sportsplex™ project;

9. correspondence with persons and businesses requesting assistance with the
construction, repair, reconstruction and replacement of streets, roads,
signals or signs; and

10.  correspondence with persons and businesses submitting comments
regarding the development and/or redevelopment of Willets Point.

For purposes of this information request, [ am using the term “records” to include
any information kept, held, filed, produced or reproduced, by, with, or for the agency, in
any physical form whatsoever including, without limitation, reports, statements,
examinations, memoranda, opinions, folders, files, books, manuals, pamphlets, forms,
papers, designs, drawings, maps, photos, letters, e-mails, notes, microfilms, computer
tapes or discs, rules, regulations, or codes. I request that where records are held
electronically, they be produced in a widely used electronic format, if practicable.

If you should determine that any documents responsive to this request are exempt
from disclosure, please fumish me with any reasonably-severable portions thereof, and
provide me with an explanation of the basis for the exemption. Also please inform me of
the avenues for appeal from any denial of any portion of this request.

You are hereby authorized in advance to incur up to $200 in photocopying and
search costs. If the cost will exceed that amount, or if you have any other questions
regarding this request for information, please contact me by telephone at (212) 715-1038.

Thank you for your attention to this matter.




A RN O L D & PORT E R [_LP ' Netson D. Johnson, Ph.D.

Nalson.Johnson@aporter.com

212,716.1038
212.715,1399 Fax

399 Park Avenue
New York, NY 10022-4690

June 24, 2008

BY OVERNIGHT DELIVERY

Judith Capolongo

Records Access Officer

Economic Development Corporation
110 Williams Street

New York, NY 10038

Re:  Freedom of Information Law Request
Dear Ms. Capolongo:

I am writing to follow up on our Freedom of Information Law Request, dated
February 15, 2008, regarding Willets Point. Specifically, our request asked for records
created after Januvary 1, 1990 within the possession of the Economic Development
Corporation regarding several topics, including environmental conditions at Willets
Point, the potential redevelopment and valuation of the Willets Point property, and the
draft and final Environmental Impact Statements (DEIS and FEIS) and related materials
prepared for the proposed “Sportsplex™ project. A copy of that request is enclosed.

Public Officers Law, Article 6, § 89(3)(a) states that an entity must respond to a
written FOIL request within five business days. This response must make the records
available, deny the request, or acknowledge the receipt of the request and provide an
approximate date when the request will be granted or denied. We have received no
response to date,

In view of the time that has elapsed since my FOIL request, I request that you
immediately provide me with the information required by section 89(3) including,
without limitation, the date upon which the documents will be made available, If you
have any questions, please contact me at (212) 715-1038.

Thank you for your prompt attention to this matter.

. Johnson
Enclosure

366597_2.D0C
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Economic Development

Corporation 110 Williarn Street
New York, NY 10038
Tel: 212.312.3963
Fax; 212.618.5738

E’ New York City

www.nycedo.com

June 28, 2008

Nelson D. Johnson, Ph.D.
Amold & Porter LLP

399 Park Avenue

New York, NY 10022-4690

RE: Freedom of Information Law Request

Dear Dr. Johnson;

This letter will acknowledge receipt of your letter dated June 24, 2008 (the “June
Letter”), addressed to Economic Development Corporation {“NYCEDC?), pursuant to
the Freedom of Information Law ("FOIL"), Article 6 of the Public Officers Law, in follow-
up to a FOIL request you attempted to make by letter dated February 15, 2008 (the
“February Letter™), for cupies of various records created after January 1, 1990
pertamlng to the area in Flushing, Queens bounded by Northermn Boulevard to the north,
126" Street and Shea Stadium to the west, Roosevelt Avenue to the south and the
Flushing River to the east (such area referred to as “Willets Point”). The June Letter
was received by the undersigned on June 25, 2008.

Please be advised that NYCEDC did not receive the February Letter. Upon
receipt of the June Letter, NYCEDC confirmed with FedEx that your package (the
“February FedEx") containing the February Letter could not be delivered to NYCEDC,
as only our address, and not our company name ar floor, was written on the airbill (a
copy of such airbill was attached to the June Letter and is also attached hereto). FedEx
further confirmed that they could not reach NYCEDC to find out where the February
FedEx should be delivered because the phone number written on the airbill was not
NYCEDC's. FedEx alsc confirmed that the February FedEx was never delivered to
NYCEDC and was shipped back to your office at 399 Park Avenue on February 25,
2008. As such, NYCEDC is treating your June Letier as a new request,

NYCEDC is currently searching its files for records responsive to your request
and will notify you regarding the availabilify of these records within 20 business days
from the date of this letter.

O\FHURequestondehnsan 2008-08-205-day v2.doc
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Dr. Johnson
June 26, 2008
Page 2

On the basis of applicable statutory authority, NYCEDC reserves the right to
“deny access to any items exempt from disclosure under FOIL.

Sincerely,

%udith Capolongo; Z

Records Access Officer

Aftachment

QAFCHIL\RequestorJohinson 2008-06-2515-day v2 doc



r)‘ New York City

-~ Economic Development
Corporation 110 William Street
New York, NY 10038
Tel: 212.312.3963
Fax: 212.618.5738

www.nycedc.com

July 28, 2008

Nelson D. Johnson, Ph.D.
Arnold & Porter LLP

399 Park Avenue

New York, NY 10022-4690

RE: Freedom of Information Law Request

Dear Dr. Johnson:

This letter is in further response to your letter dated June 24, 2008 (the “June
Letter”), addressed to New York City Economic Development Corporation (“NYCEDC™,
pursuant to the Freedom of Information Law (“FOIL"), Article 6 of the Public Officers
Law, for copies of various records created after January 1, 1990 pertaining to the area
in Flushing, Queens, referred to as Willets Point. In Ms. Capolongo’s June 26, 2008
initial FOIL response letter she indicated NYCEDC would search its files for records
responsive to your request and would notify you regarding the availability of these
records within 20 business days. Accordingly, NYCEDC is now responding on the
resuits of its search.

NYCEDC has diligently searched its files for records responsive to your request
and has located records which are currently undergoing evaluation to determine both
their responsiveness and whether they should properly be withheld or disclosed under
FOIL. Subject to the exemptions available under FOIL, NYCEDC is prepared to begin
making responsive documents available to you on or about August 8, 2008. Please be
advised your request is quite voluminous and if you can more specifically identify or
narrow the scope of what you are seeking it would help NYCEDC in our ability to
respond in a more timely and comprehensive manner.

Sincerely,

David Shelley ’

Paralegal
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r;‘ New York City

Py Economic Development

Corporation 110 William Street

New York, NY 10038 -
7el: 212.312.3963
Fax: 212 B18.5738

www.nycedc.com

August 8, 2008

Nelson D. Johnson, Ph.D.
Arnold & Porter LLP

399 Park Avenue

New York, NY 100224690

RE: Freedom of Information Law Request

Dear Dr. Johnson:

This letier is in further response to your letter dated June 24, 2008 (the “June ‘
Letter’), addressed to New York City Economic Development Corporation ("NYCEDC"),
pursuant to the Freedom of Information Law (“FOIL"), Article 8 of the Public Officers
Law, for copies of various records created after January 1, 1990 pertaining to the area
in Flushing, Queens, referred to as Willets Point -

NYCEDC has diligently searched its files for records responsive to your request
and has located records, which subject to the exemptions existing under FOIL, are
available for delivery to you upon receipt of a check for copy fees in the amount of
$90.50 (362 pages at 25 cents per page). Due to the voluminous nature of the

documents you requested, additional responsive documents will be offered to you as
they become avaifable. ;

Sincerely,

David Shelley
Paralegal

OIFOHIRequestotJohnson 20080625\ available.doc
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A R N O LD & PO RT E R [_I_P Nelson D, .Johnson. Ph.D.

Nelson.Johnsan@aparter.com

212.715.1038
212.715.1399 Fax

399 Park Avenue
NewYork, NY 10022-4690

February 15, 2008

VIA OVERNIGHT COURIER

Robert C: Lieber

Deputy Mayor for Economic Development and Rebuilding
City Hall, City of New York

New York, NY 10007

Re: Freedom of Information Law Request
Dear Mr. Licber:

This is a request for records {as defined below) pursuant to the New York State
Freedom of Information Law, Public Officers Law Article 6 § 84 et seq., seeking the
production of records related to the area in Flushing, Queens bounded by Northern
Boulevard to the north, 126™ Street and Shea Stadium to the west, Roosevelt Avenue to
the south and the Flushing River to the east (such area shall be “Willets Point™),

Specifically, I request all records created afier Januvary 1, 1998, within the
possession of the Office of the Deputy Mayor for Economic Development and
Rebuilding concerning the following topics with respect to Willets Point:

1. environmental conditions at Willets Point including, without limitation,
the presence of hazardous waste, petroleum release, air emissions, water
discharges, any other spills or contamination, flooding and geology;

2. the Willets Point Development Plan;

the potential redevelopment of the Willets Point property, whether or not
related to the Witlets Point Development Plan;

4, the acquisition of property at Willets Point, whether by eminent domain or
otherwise;

5. the value and/or valuation of the Willets Point property;

6. the relocation of existing workers and businesses in the event that they are
displaced by development;

7. correspondence with potential developers of Willets Point;

346025 _1.DOC i
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8. the draft and final Environmental Impact Statements (DEIS and FEIS),
and related materials, prepared in the early 1990s for the proposed
“Sportsplex™ project;

9. correspondence with persons and businesses requesting assistance with the
construction, repair, reconstruction and replacement of streets, roads,
signals and signs; and

10.  comrespondence with persons and businesses submitting comments
regarding the development and/or redevelopment of Willets Point.

the provision of services at Willets Point, including but not limited to street and
sidewalk repair; storm sewer repair, sanitary sewer installation, fire hydrant instailation,
trash removal, and police protection.

For purposes of this information request, I am using the term “records” to include
any information kept, held, filed, produced or reproduced, by, with, or for the agency, in
any physical form whatsoever including, without limitation, reports, statements,
examinations, memoranda, opinions, folders, files, books, manuals, pamphlets, forms,
papers, designs, drawings, maps, photos, letters, e-mails, notes, microfilms, computer
tapes or discs, rules, regulations, or codes. 1 request that where records are held
electronically, they be produced in a widely used electronic format, if practicable.

If you should determine that any documents responsive to this request are exempt
from disclosure, please furnish me with any reasonably-severable portions thereof, and’

provide me with an explanation of the basis for the exemption. Also please inform me of

the avenues for appeal from any denial of any portion of this Tequest.

You are hereby authorized in advance to incur up to $200 in photocopying and
search costs. If the cost will exceed that amount, or if you have any other questions
regarding this request for information, please contact me by telephone at (212) 715-1038.

Thank you for your attention to this matter.

n D, Johnson



THE CiTYy oF :NEW YoRK
OFFICE OF THE MAYOR
New York, N.Y. 10007

ANTHONY W. CROWELL
COUNSELOR TO THE MAYOR March 3, 2008

Mr. Nelson Johnson
Arnold & Porter, LLP
399 Park Avenue
New York, NY 10022

Dear Mr. Johnson:

I write to acknowledge receipt of your Freedom of Information Law [(FOIL) Public

Officers Law, Section 84 et seq.] request dated January 15, 2008 and referred to me on January 21, 2008
by Deputy Mayor Lieber for: “all records created after January [, 1998, within the possession of the
Office of the Deputy Mayor for Economic Development and Rebuilding concerning the following topics
with respect to Willets Point:

Environmental conditions at Willets Point including, without limitation, the presence of
hazardous waste, petroleum release, air emissions, water discharges, any other spills or
contamination, flooding and geology;

The Willets Point Development Plan

The potential redevelopment of the Willets Point property, whether or not related to the Willets
Point Development Plan;

The acquisition of property at Willets point property, whether by eminent domain or otherwise;
The value and/or valuation of the Willets Point property;

The relocation of existing workers and businesses in the event that they are displaced by
development;

Correspondence with potential developers of Willets Point;

The draft and final Environmentat Impact Statements (DEIS and FEIS}), and related materials,
prepared in the early 1990s for the proposed “sportsplex™ project;

Correspondence with persons and businesses requesting assistance with the construction, repair,
reconstruction, and replacement of sireets, roads signals and signs; and

Correspondence with persons and businesses submitting comments regarding the development
and/or redevelopment of Willets Point.”

[am currently reviewing your request and expect to respond within twenty days or less informing

you of the status of your request.
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THE CiTYy OF NEW YORK
OFFICE OF THE MAYOR
New York, N.Y. toco7?

ANTHONY W. CROWELL
CGQUNSELOR TO THE MAYOR

April 14, 2008

Mr. Nelson Johnson
Amold & Porter, LLP
399 Park Avenue

New York, NY 10022

Dear Mr. Johnson:

I write to inform you of our progress in responding to your Freedom of Information Law
request for documents related to the Willets Point Development Plan.

I am continuing to review your request and expect to respond within 20 days fo update
you On Our progress.

Sincerely,

Anthony Croweil






THE CiTY OoF NEW YORK
OFFice OF THE MAvaRr
New York, N.Y. 1coo7?

ANTHONY W. CROWELE
COUNSELOR TO THE MAYOR

June 17, 2008

Mr. Nelson Johnson
Arnold & Porter, LLP
399 Park Avenue

New York, NY 10022

Dear Mr. Johnson:

I write to inform you of our progress in responding to your Freedom of [nformation Law
request, dated February 15, 2008 for documents related to the Willets Point Development Plan.

Attached are documents that we have found to be responsive to your request. Please note
that certain comments have been redacted pursuant to NY Public Officers Law § 87 (2)(g),
which exempts non-final inter- or intra- agency communications.

Also, please be aware that due to the extent of your request, our search for responsive
records has yielded a large number of emails and other documents. We are continuing to review
these emails and documents to determine whether or not they are responsive to your request and
if they can be released under FOIL.

thony C“éjweli
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ANTHONY W. CROWELL
COUNSELOR TO THE MAYOR

Mr. Nelson Johnson
Arnold & Porier, LLP
399 Park Avenue
New York, NY 10022

Dear Mr. Johnson:

I write to inform you of our progress in responding to your Freedom of Information Law
request, dated February 15, 2008 for documents related to the Willets Point Development Plan.

As I stated in my previous letter, our search for responsive records has yielded a large
number of emails and other documents. We are continuing to review these emails and
documents to determine whether or not they are responsive to your request and if they can be

released under FOIL.

THE City OF NEW YORK
OFFICE ©oF THE MAYOR
NeEw YorKk, N.Y. 10007

July 17,2008
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Interstate & Other Freeway

Access Control & Modifications






APPENDIX 8

January 7, 2002

Interstafe & Other Freeway
Access Control & Modifications

b. Cormridor or Area Level Needs - Discuss corridor level needs.

c. Transportation Plans - New/expanded development and transportation

improvements must be coordinated. The intent is to require consistency between
transportation planning and land use planning in the area of proposed change,
including endorsement of the proposed land uses by appropriate authorities.

The relationship of the current proposal to adopted municipal, county, and urban
area land use and transportation plans should be clearly explained. if the current
proposal is an addition fo currently adopted land use and fransportation plans,
the impacis of the proposal on those plans should be clearly explained. Pricr to
final approval, all requests must be consistent with the municipal and/or
statewide transportation plan, applicable provisions of 23 CFR 450, and the
transportation conformity requirements of 40 CFR parts 51 and 93.

Il ALTERNATIVES

efer o sections of the Design Approval Document wherever possible to e repetition.
Add additional information as required below or as needed due to different study area.

A.  Design Criteria

1.

Standards - Refer to AASHTO's “A Paolicy on Design Standards - Interstate
System,” 1991, AASHTO's “A Policy on Geometric Design for Highways and
Slreets,” 1984 and NYSDOT HDM Chapters 2 & 6.

Critical Design Elements - Refer fo Section lIlA of the Design Approval
Document. Design Criteria must be provided for the freeway, ramps and cross
streets to be modified by the accéss modification. Note that access control is a
critical design element for the main line and ramps since both shall have full
contro! of access. For the cross road, refer to HDM Section 6.04.09 for the
conirol of access limils, which extend beyond the ramp terminal.

3. Other Controlling Parameters

a. Interchange Spacing - Interchange spacing is measured from gore area to
gore area since the actual crossroads may not be located near the physical
entrance to the freeway. Interchanges should be 1.5 km apart in urban areas
and 4.5 km apart in rural areas. The interchange spacing guidelines are
based on AASHTO's “A Policy on Design Standards - Interstate System,”
1991. These values should be considered as good guidance and {ollowed to
the maximum extent possible.

b. -Connection - Must connect to public roads.

I
X




January 7, 2002
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APPENDIX 8

Interstate & Other Freeway

Agccess Control & Modifications

Configuration - Ali interchanges should provide for all movements. Less than
“full interchanges” for special purpose access for transit vehicles, for HOV's,
or into park and ride lots may be considered on a case-by-case basis.
Design Vehicle - See HDM Section 5.8.1.

LOS (For non-interstate System access modifications)

B  Alternatives - All reasonable alternative for design options, location, and transportation

" system management options (such as ramp metering, mass transit, and HOV facilities)

should be considered and provided for if currently justified, or provisions included for
accommodating such facilities if 2 future need is identified.

C Feasible Alfernative

1. Description - Reference or include a plan of the access modification. The plan
should include pavement markings, dimensioned lane and shoulder widths, and
alignment data. '

2. Engineering Considerations

a. Special Geometrics - Non-standard features must be justified based on HDM
Chapter 2, Section 2.8 and approved in accordance with the TEA-21 Matrix in the
Introduction of this manual. Refer to Section ill.C.2.a of the DAD.

Spacing - Interchanges that viclate the spacing parameters may be
acceptable based on further analysis. For example, the construction of a
caliector distributor road that violates the interchange spacing parameters
may actually reduce collision rates and congestion on the freeway. However,
more detailed design information may be needed {o ensure that traffic
operations with the modified access will be acceptable. For example, guide
signing plans through a series of closely spaced interchanges may be
necessary to demonstrate that positive guidance and sign spacing issues
can be resolved.

Connection - Access points must be connected to a public road. Direct
access from a freeway to a private driveway will not be permitted.

Interchange Configuration - Except in the most extreme circumstances, all
interchanges should provide for all movements. When initial construction of
a pariial interchange can be clearly justified, commitments for completion of
the full intetchange must be made prior to the initiai construction. Purchase
of right-of-way for the full interchange at the time of purchase for the initial
partial interchange stage should be considered.



APPENDIX 8 January 7, 2002
Interstate & Other Freeway
Access Controi & Modifications

b. Safety Considerations - The safety implications of the access modification must
be determined by comparing the existing accident rates with the anticipated
accident rates of the access modification.

;
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c. Traffic Considerations - Access modifications must be justified based on
regional traffic needs and not only to solve local system needs or problems.
Additionally, the freeway should not become part of the local traffic circulation
system, However, special purpose access for high occupancy vehicles, for
transit vehicles, or into park and ride lots may be decided on 2 case by case
basis.

This section shouid demonstrate by analysis that the network of crossroads and
parallel roads in the fraffic study area can satisfactorily accommadate design-
year demand traffic volumes induced by the proposed modification. The concept
“satisfactorily accommodate design-year demand traffic volumes® is defined as
not having a significant adverse Impact on the safety and operation of the
freeway.

The analysis may be based on comparison of highway segment and intersection
volumefcapacily ratio performance measures provided by traffic simulation
models.

Note that a benefii-cost analysis is not required. However, it has application to
show that the proposal is cost effective and minor adverse traffic operations
impacts at some network locations are a tolerable consequence of substantial
benefits to freeway cor